MADGETT, A.S. 2020. Bioaccumulation of persistent organic pollutants and trace metals in Scottish marine food webs and their relationship with trophic level and fatty acid signatures. Robert Gordon University, PhD thesis. Hosted on OpenAIR [online]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.48526/rgu-wt-1447150</u>

Bioaccumulation of persistent organic pollutants and trace metals in Scottish marine food webs and their relationship with trophic level and fatty acid signatures.

MADGETT, A.S.

2020

The author of this thesis retains the right to be identified as such on any occasion in which content from this thesis is referenced or re-used. The licence under which this thesis is distributed applies to the text and any original images only – re-use of any third-party content must still be cleared with the original copyright holder.



This document was downloaded from https://openair.rgu.ac.uk



Bioaccumulation of Persistent Organic Pollutants and Trace Metals in Scottish Marine Food Webs and their Relationship with Trophic Level and Fatty Acid Signatures

Alethea Shay Madgett

Submitted in support of a Doctorate in Philosophy from Robert Gordon University in collaboration with Marine Scotland Science

October 2020

Contents

Title Page	1			
Contents	3			
Declaration	6			
Acknowledgements	7			
List of abbreviations	9			
List of tables	.11			
List of figures	.15			
Summary	.38			
Chapter 1	.39			
1.1 Introduction	.40			
1.2 Ecosystems and food webs	.40			
1.2.1 Fatty acids	.43			
1.2.2 Stable isotope ratios	.44			
1.3 Contaminants	.47			
1.3.1 Persistent organic pollutants	.47			
1.3.2 Trace metals and metalloids	.51			
1.4 Contaminant monitoring	.53			
1.5 Assessment criteria	.57			
1.6 Aims and objectives	.58			
1.7 References	1.7 References			
Chapter 276				
2.1 Materials	.77			
2.2 Sample collection and preparation	.78			
2.1.1 Fish, catshark and marine invertebrates	.78			
2.1.2 Marine mammals	.85			
2.1.3 Zooplankton	.88			
2.3 Lipid extraction and trans-esterification	.89			
2.4 Lipid determination	.90			
2.5 Stable isotope analysis	.91			
2.6 Trophic level determination	.92			
2.7 Gas chromatography with flame ionisation detection (GC-FID) and gas chromatography with mass spectrometry (GC-MS)	.92			
2.8 Determination of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs)	1 .94			

	2.8. Exti	1 P ractior	ressurised liquid extraction (PLE) by Accelerated Solvent	95
	2.8.	2 E	xtract clean-up for PCB and PBDE analysis	95
	2.8. mas	3 D ss spe	etermination of PCBs by gas chromatography–electron impact ectrometry (GC–EIMS)	96
	2.8. neg	4 D ative i	etermination of PBDEs by gas chromatography–electron capture ionisation mass spectrometry (GC–ECNIMS)	e 97
2.9	D	etermi	ination of trace metals and metalloids	97
2.	9.1	San	nple digestion	97
2. pl	9.2 asm	Det a mas	ermination of trace metals and metalloids by inductively coupled as spectrometry (ICP-MS)	98
2.10)	Qualit	ty control	99
2.11		Data a	analysis1	00
2.12	<u>)</u>	Refer	ences1	01
Cha	pter	r 3		03
3.1	In	troduc	ction1	04
3.2	Μ	ateria	Is and methods1	04
3.3	R	esults	and discussion1	04
3.	3.1	Fatt	ty acid profiles1	04
	3.3.	1.1	Marine mammals (mammalia)1	15
	3.3.	1.2	Fish (actinopterygii) and catshark (chondrichthyes)1	17
	3.3. poly	1.3 /chaei	Benthic (malactostraca, bivalvia, asteroidea, ophiuroidea, ta, gastropoda) and demersal (cephalopoda) invertebrates12	21
	3.3.	1.4	Zooplankton (hexanauplia)12	24
3.	3.2	Fatt	ty acid trophic markers (FATMs)12	24
3.	3.3	Sta	ble isotopic composition12	27
	3.3.	3.1	Marine mammals1	31
	3.3.	3.2	Fish and catshark1	33
	3.3.	3.3	Benthic and demersal invertebrates1	36
	3.3.	3.4	Zooplankton1	37
3.	3.4	Tro	phic level1	38
3.4	C	onclus	sions14	41
3.5	R	eferen	1/	43
Cha	pter	⁻ 4	1	49
4.1	In	troduc	tion1	50
4.2	Μ	ateria	Is and methods1	53
4.3	R	esults	and discussion1	53
4.	3.1	Lipi	d Content1	53

4.	3.2 Pol	ychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)	155
	4.3.2.1	Concentrations and distributions	155
	4.3.2.2	Trophic magnification of PCBs	198
4.	3.3 Pol	ybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs)	212
	4.3.3.1	Concentrations and distributions	212
	4.3.4 T	rophic magnification of PBDEs	230
4.4	Conclu	sions	239
4.5	Referer	nces	242
Cha	pter 5		255
5.1	Introdu	ction	256
5.2	Materia	lls and methods	258
5.3	Results	and discussion	258
5.	3.1 Tis	sue selection	262
	5.3.1.1	Marine mammals	262
	5.3.1.2	Shark and fish	262
	5.3.1.3	Invertebrates	264
5.	2.2. Me	tal and metalloid concentrations and trophic magnification	264
	5.2.2.1	Mercury	266
	5.2.2.2	Cadmium	275
	5.2.2.3	Copper	282
	5.2.2.4	Nickel	289
	5.2.2.5	Zinc	295
5.4	Conclu	sion	298
5.5	Referer	nces	301
Cha	pter 6		313
Арр	endix		324
Pub	lication		354

Declaration

I declare that the work presented in this thesis is my own, except where otherwise acknowledged, and has not been submitted in any form for another degree or qualification at any other academic institution.

Information derived from published or unpublished work of others has been acknowledged in the text and a list of references is given.

Alethea S. Madgett

Acknowledgements

This PhD has been a journey and I am lucky to be surrounded by kind and supportive people who have been with me through the ups and downs. I would firstly like to thank my supervisors: Dr Kyari Yates, Dr Lynda Webster, Professor Colin Moffat and Dr Craig McKenzie for all their help, support and guidance. I fully appreciate the time and effort they have put into this project and the feedback they have provided on numerous project and paper drafts, reports and presentations.

This work was funded by the Scottish Government, UK and Robert Gordon University, Aberdeen, UK. Thank you to everyone who helped while I was working at the Marine Scotland Marine Laboratory for providing training and analytical assistance, especially Pamela Walsham for her training and advice on fatty acid analysis, Eric Dalgarno for being my beam of positivity on the darkest days, numerous lifts to the bus stop, helping me navigate back to my room on the boat during a terrible seasickness episode and providing training on lipid content and PCB and PBDE extraction, Judith Scurfield for providing me with wise advice for any situation and training on ICP-MS, Jean Pierre Lacaze for operating the Integra CN Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer and integrating a couple of PCB batches for me during lockdown, Jim Drewery for helping me with the identification of my benthic critters and Dr Seona Wells for training me on the microscopic identification of my target zooplankton species.

I would also like to thank Chris Dow for the lipid extraction and stable isotope analysis of the king scallops, the Scottish Marine Animal Stranding Scheme (SMASS) for provision of marine mammal samples, staff and crews of MRV *Scotia*, MRV *Alba na Mara* and MRV *Temora* for assistance with sample collection, Stephen Warnes for the microstructure examination of otoliths and my talented sister Anneka Madgett for illustration design.

Special thanks to my family and friends who are sick of hearing about the plastics and chemicals present in their fish suppers and putting up with the emotional rollercoaster that is me. I will always be thankful for my mum's cups of tea and loving chat to cheer me up when I am down, my dad's excellent advice and support in reviewing any documents and presentations, my sister's ability to always make me laugh and encouraging me to fight my corner and my brother George for his hugs and patience when listening to my stories and stress.

Last but not least, my husband and best friend Tom. We met and began this journey together in 2015 and you have been my rock ever since. You have always believed in me even when I had completely lost belief in myself. Thank you for always listening to me, supporting me, encouraging me and loving me through this journey.

List of abbreviations

ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
ASE	Accelerated Solvent Extraction
BAC	Background Assessment Concentration
BC	Background Concentration
BDE	Brominated Diphenyl Ether
СВ	Chlorinated Biphenyl
CEMP	Coordinated Environmental Monitoring Programme
CRM	Certified Reference Material
CSEMP	Clean and Safe Seas Environmental Monitoring Programme
EAC	Environmental Assessment Criteria
EC	European Commission
EQS	Environmental Quality Standards
EI	Electron Impact
ERM	Environmental Resources Management
EU	European Union
EV	Electron Volt
FA	Fatty Acid
FAI	Fatty Alcohol
FAME	Fatty Acid Methyl Ester
FATM	Fatty Acid Trophic Marker
FBDE	Fluorinated Brominated Diphenyl Ether
FEQG	Federal Environmental Quality Guidelines
GC	Gas Chromatography
	Gas Chromatography – Electron Capture Negative Ionisation Mass
GC-LCINING	Spectrometry
GC-EIMS	Gas Chromatography – Electron Impact Mass Spectrometry
GC-FID	Gas Chromatography – Flame Ionisation Detection
GC-MS	Gas Chromatography – Mass Spectrometry
GES	Good Environmental Status
IAEA	International Atomic Energy Agency
ICES	International Council for the Exploration of the Sea
ICP-MS	Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometry
id	Internal Diameter

JAMP	Joint Assessment & Monitoring Programme		
LoD	Limit of Detection		
LRM	Laboratory Reference Material		
lw	Lipid Weight		
MERMAN Marine Environment Monitoring and Assessment National (Data			
	Working Group on the Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of		
	Substances in the Marine Environment		
MSS	Marine Scotland Science		
MoD	Ministry of Defence		
MRV Marine Research Vessel			
MS Mass Spectrometry			
MUFA	Monounsaturated Fatty Acid		
m/z Mass/Charge			
OCP	Organochlorine Pesticides		
PAH	Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbon		
PBDE Polybrominated Diphenyl Ether			
PCA Principal Component Analysis			
PCB Polychlorinated Biphenyl			
PLE Pressurised Liquid Extraction			
POP	Persistent Organic Pollutant		
PSI	Pounds per Square Inch		
PUFA	Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid		
SCA	Stomach Content Analysis		
SEPA	Scottish Environment Protection Agency		
SD	Standard Deviation		
SI	Stable Isotope		
SIA	Stable Isotope Analysis		
SIM	Selective Ion Monitoring		
SFA	SFA Saturated Fatty Acid		
SMASS	SMASS Scottish Marine Animal Strandings Scheme		
ТВТ	TributyItin		
THg	Total Mercury		
TMF	Trophic Magnification Factor		
UKAS United Kingdom Accreditation Service			
ww	Wet Weight		

List of tables

Chapter 2

Table 2.4: ASE 300 settings for the extraction of PCBs and PBDEs......95

Chapter 3

Table 3.7: The mean trophic level (± standard deviation) calculated from $\delta^{15}N$ for each of the nineteen sample categories described in 3.3.1 using Equation 2.3......141

Chapter 4

Chapter 5

Appendix

Table A.1: Example target and qualifier long	s, using SIM with a dwell time of 50 ms and
molecular weight (MW) and chlorination leve	

List of figures

Chapter 1

Chapter 2

Chapter 3

Chapter 4

Figure 4.1: Sample categories (individuals for marine mammals and pools for all other categories) with a ΣPCB_{32} concentration above 1,000 µg/kg lw......165

Figure 4.9: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the demersal

Figure 4.21: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink),

Figure 4.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. Liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.

Figure 4.24: Sample categories (individuals for marine mammals and pools for all other categories) with a $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration above 30 µg/kg lw......216

Figure 4.26: Box plot of $Log_{10} \Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration (μ g/kg lw) in three Biogeographical Regions: (Irish Sea n=31; Northern North Sea n=12; Scottish Continental Shelf n=13)

Figure 4.31: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in each individual harbour porpoise sample from the four Biogeographic Regions (eight localised regions) expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea include Strathclyde (n=5). Locations within the Northern North Sea include Fife (n=1), Grampian (n=3), Lothian (n=1) and Tayside (n=4). Locations within the Minches and Western Scotland include the Highlands (n=4) and the Western Isles (n=1). Locations

Figure 4.35: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates

Chapter 5

Figure 5.3: Box plot of Log₁₀ Hg concentration (μ g/kg ww) in nine sample categories (demersal shark and fish muscle, demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrates).

Figure 5.8: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black)

Figure 5.13: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cd concentration (μ g/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cd concentration (μ g/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates:

Figure 5.14: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver: fish: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle (green). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, 281

Figure 5.18: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cu concentration (μ g/kg ww) in demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole and muscle (green) and zooplankton (n=3). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean

Figure 5.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Zn concentration (μ g/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically

Appendix

Figure A.2: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland the Scottish Continental and

Figure A.3: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver

Figure A.6: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body

Figure A.10: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.

Figure A.13: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic

Figure A.14: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.

Figure A.16: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB101 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB101

Figure A.20: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Hard (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.

Figure A.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour
Figure A.24: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland 2000 (press) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.

Figure A.27: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (μ g/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic

Summary

There is a global programme of action in place for the protection of the marine environment to ensure our seas are clean and safe. One of the biggest threats to our oceans is man-made pollution and it is the responsibility of governments to conduct assessments to advise policy. Across the North-East Atlantic, Contracting Parties to the OSPAR Convention for the Protection of the Maine Environment of the North-East Atlantic, including the United Kingdom, are required to undertake monitoring and assessment of contaminants. The assessment utilises assessment criteria, including Background Assessment Concentrations (BAC) and Environmental Assessment Criteria (EAC). Guidelines for monitoring contaminants in biota include specific shellfish, flatfish and roundfish, as well as seabird eggs. Extending the assessment to other species has considerable merit, but such species may, for example, be more difficult to sample, with generic trophic level values obtained from literature and databases adding additional uncertainty to assessments. Currently, assessment criteria for organic and inorganic contaminants either do not account for secondary poisoning as a route of exposure, or a proxy is used due to the lack of ecotoxicological data available. Secondary poisoning is a result of biomagnification, which can be expressed as the trophic magnification factor (TMF; the average increase in concentration per trophic level).

Fatty acid (FA) signatures and stable isotope (SI) ratios were used to develop an understanding of Scottish marine food web ecology and reliably ascribe trophic levels to a wide range of species. Analysis was conducted on 215 samples from different locations around Scotland which comprised of seven fish species, one shark species, fourteen marine invertebrate species, three marine mammal species and two The concentrations of three priority heavy metals and six zooplankton species. additional trace metals and metalloids, thirty-two PCB congeners and nine PBDE congeners were determined to investigate the relationship between concentration and potential influencing factors (trophic level, region, sample categorisation and physiological features). TMFs were calculated using two methods on selected PCB and PBDE congeners and metals and metalloids possessing a significant trophic relationship. It was concluded that ecosystem specific TMFs can be used as a reliable tool, permitting the assessment of a wider range of species, but a reasonable balance with respect to sample numbers of lower- versus higher-trophic level organisms is highly recommended when calculating TMFs.

Key words: Trophic level, Fatty acids, Stable Isotopes, PCBs, PBDEs, Trophic magnification, Bioaccumulate, Contaminant, Assessment, Scotland

Chapter 1

General Introduction



John Bowler/RSPB Scotland

1.1 Introduction

Scotland's seas cover an area six times that of the Scottish landmass and support a rich and abundant variety of marine life and habitats. This includes over 120 species of fish, both demersal and pelagic, rich cold-water coral communities, algal communities, aggregations of sponges as well as the varied marine mammals and seabirds, all of which contribute to maintaining the balance of the natural environment and rely on clean and healthy seas to flourish.

The most significant pressure influencing the marine environment is human activity (Halpern *et al.*, 2019). There is proven evidence that ecosystem components have been, and continue to be, impacted through activities such as overfishing, aquaculture, land-based pollution and transport (Derraik, 2002). The seas' economic contribution to Scotland cannot, however, be overstated, netting billions of pounds from oil and gas, transport, fishing, and in more recent years tourism, including eco-tourism (The Scottish Government, 2019). Other activities that have impacted the marine environment include the disposal of treated industrial effluent and urban wastewater, leisure and recreational use and developments in the renewable energy sector (Dolman and Simmons, 2010). There are actions in place for EU marine waters to mitigate the effects of many pressures on the marine environment to achieve the aim of having "clean, healthy, safe, productive and biologically diverse marine and coastal environments, managed to meet the long-term needs of nature and people". These include the development and improvement of monitoring, management, scientific research and the raising of awareness through education.

1.2 Ecosystems and food webs

The term "ecosystem" was first used in print in 1935 by A.G. Tansley in his paper describing vegetational concepts and terms (Tansley, 1935). He expanded on the concept of a system or "biome" which describes the whole community of organisms inhabiting a particular region. Tansley stressed the importance of the interactions between biotic and abiotic elements forming one physical system. He concluded that "the ecosystem may be formally defined as the system composed of physical-chemical-biological processes active within a space-time unit of any magnitude" (Lindeman, 1942). Subsequently the term 'trophic level' was established, categorising organisms depending on their energy level and nutritional requirements.

Ecosystems are therefore defined by food webs which describe a network of energy flow composed of overlapping and interconnecting food chains. A food chain describes one possible path that energy and nutrients may take as they move from primary producers (autotrophs) who produce their own food and energy (photoautotrophs and chemoautotrophs) to consumers (heterotrophs) that feed upon them (Jacob *et al.*, 2011; Ashok, 2016). Food webs support short and/or complex food chains (Figure 1.1) composed of a variety of trophic levels (Briand and Cohen, 1987). The position an organism occupies in a food chain is represented using a level followed by numerical value from 1, primary producers, to 5, apex predators (Pavluk and Vaate, 2008). For a single species there will be a natural variation in its trophic level as individuals or populations may feed at more than one level. In addition, the life stages of some species occupy different trophic levels (Davis *et al.*, 2012: Giraldo *et al.*, 2016).



Marine Scotland, 2015

Figure 1.1: The major components of an aquatic food web showing the network of feeding relationships (from primary producers to apex predators) existing among species in a marine community and their trophic level. A food chain represents the movement of energy through a group of biota. The numbers 1 - 5 represent the trophic levels.

1.2.1 Fatty acids

Establishing the impact of contaminant concentration on the wider marine food web requires an understanding of trophic level structure, feeding patterns and nutritional relationships (Burkhard, 2003; MIME, 2016). Lipids, including fatty acids (FAs) are an important source of energy in marine ecosystems and are involved in several biochemical pathways (Ibarguren, López and Escribá, 2014). When lipids, such as triacylglycerols, are digested in marine organisms, FAs are released and absorbed, but not degraded. The FAs of interest exist as long lipid-carboxylic acid chains and FA profiles in storage and structural lipids and are indicative of an organisms' average, long-term feeding pattern. The FA profiles of primary producers are passed up the food chain and modified at each trophic level through biological processes such as metabolism and biosynthesis, but there are recognised patterns due to the conservation of specific FAs (Sikorski, 2006).

To describe the structure of a FA molecule, the length of the carbon chain (number of carbons), the number and position of double bonds present and the position of the first double bond relative to the methyl terminal must be considered. An example of a polyunsaturated FA (PUFA) is 22:6(n-3) (docosahexaenoic acid; DHA) which is shown in Figure 1.2.



Figure 1.2: The polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA) *cis*-4,7,10,13,16,19-docosahexaenoic acid (22:6(n-3)) containing six double bonds in its hydrocarbon chain. The nomenclature numbers from the carboxylic acid while the (n-3) specifies the position of the first double bond relative to the methyl terminal.

The FA composition of marine lipids is more complex than those found in terrestrial plants and animals. The carbon chain is generally from 14 to 24 carbons and marine FAs are particularly high in unsaturated compounds. Most of the PUFAs of fish lipids occur as the n-3 type whereas the n-6 type only makes up a small percentage (Colombo *et al.*, 2016). Fish lipids can also contain FAs with an odd number of carbons in the chain such as 15 and 17. Two important FAs in marine organisms are all-*cis*-5,8,11,14,17-eicosapentaenoic acid (20:5(n-3), EPA), which is synthesised by marine algae, and all-*cis*-4,7,10,13,16,19-docosahexaenoic acid (22:6(n-3), DHA) which is synthesised by zooplankton (Budge, Iverson and Koopman, 2006). The feeding habits of marine

organisms can be determined using the ratio of these FAs; organisms feeding on zooplankton will contain a higher proportion of 22:6(n-3) in their lipids than 20:5(n-3). Specific signatures like these are known as "fatty acid trophic markers" (FATM) which can be used to indicate the trophic level and diet of an organism (Dalsgaard et al., 2003). Connelly, Deibel and Parrish (2014) found FATMs to be a powerful tool, predicting marine taxa with 99% accuracy. FA analysis has advantages over stomach content analysis (SCA) in that it provides information on time-averaged feeding patterns and can be applied to many different species. For example, a study by Varela et al., (2019) found FA analysis to be more effective in segregating skipjack tuna geographical groups (three Spanish marine regions) than SCA, and a study by Pethybridge, Daley and Nichols (2011) found FA analysis of 16 co-occurring shark species and chimeras to detect relative diet variation, diet specialisation, niche partitioning within species and developmental shifts in diet which SCA could not detect. This study also found that FA analysis required less specimens and was less destructive than SCA techniques, was more cost effective and tangible for species that are of high conservation concern and are logistically difficult to obtain (especially deep-water species).

Previous studies have used FAs as biomarkers for trophic level indication in marine mammals (Budge *et al.*, 2008; Guerrero *et al.*, 2016), shark (Pethybridge, Daley and Nichols, 2011), fish (Würzberg *et al.*, 2011; Olsen *et al.*, 2015), invertebrates (Allan *et al.*, 2010; Soler-Membrives, Rossi and Munilla, 2011; Rabei *et al.*, 2018) and zooplankton (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2012; Deschutter *et al.*, 2019). However, these biomarkers can be affected by an organism's ability to metabolise and transform FAs which may vary within and between species at the same or similar trophic levels. They should therefore be used with caution or in conjunction with other quantitative techniques for identifying trophic level such as stable isotopes (SI) (Alfaro *et al.*, 2006).

1.2.2 Stable isotope ratios

Isotopes are atoms of the same element that have different numbers of neutrons but the same number of protons and electrons (Kendall and Doctor, 2003). Although the atomic number remains the same, the difference in the number of neutrons between the various isotopes of an element means that the various isotopes have different weights. The superscript number to the left of the element abbreviation indicates the number of protons plus neutrons in the isotope. Isotopes of the same element share the same chemical character, whilst isotopologues, containing at least one stable isotope, have different

physical properties (melting points, boiling points etc.). The nuclei of some isotopes are unstable and radioactive (Stewart, 2009).

The elements C, N, S, H, and O all have more than one isotope. Carbon, for example, has three naturally occurring isotopes: ¹²C (carbon-12), ¹³C (carbon-13) and ¹⁴C (carbon-14), where ¹⁴C is radioactive and gives out beta ray and ¹²C and ¹³C are classed as stable isotopes, with ¹²C the more abundant of the two amounting to 98.93 % of carbon. Stable isotopes (SI) are therefore defined as non-radioactive forms of atoms (Waring and Running, 2007).

Stable isotope analysis (SIA) has emerged as a common tool in ecology and has proven especially useful in the study of animal diet, habitat use, movement, and physiology (Newsome, Clementz and Koch, 2010). The ratio of SI is expressed for those with relative abundances affected by isotope fractionation in nature. Stable isotopic abundances of ¹⁵N and ¹³C in biochemical compounds in animals, as expressed by δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C values, are influenced by diet. Analysis of these isotopic signatures can be indicative of trophic position. The positive shift of 0 to +1 ‰ in mixed tissue from one trophic level up to the next is too small for precise determination of trophic level (Hobson et al., 2002) but can be used to establish diet and general feeding habits; for example, phytoplankton tends to be more depleted in ¹³C than benthic primary producers such as eukaryotic algae and cyanobacteria possibly due to reduced water turbulence (France, 1995). There is however a large degree of intraspecific variation due to factors such as species, region and season. For example, a study by Gearing et al., (1984) found the ¹³C from phytoplankton varied with taxon and size, ranging from -20.3 ± 0.6 % to -22.2 ± 0.6 % and a study by Wada et al., (2012) reported the natural abundances of ¹⁵N and ¹³C for cyanobacteria which was characterised by extremely low $\delta^{15}N$ and widely ranging $\delta^{13}C$ (-25 to -3 ‰).

The δ^{15} N has a positive shift of 3.4 - 3.8 ‰ (DeNiro and Epstein, 1981; Fry and Sherr, 1984; Hobson and Welch, 1992; Post, 2002; McCutchan *et al.*, 2003) with each increasing trophic level, allowing more accurate identification of trophic position. A fixed value of 3.4 ‰ is commonly used to estimate relative species trophic level and food web structure in additive food web structure models. A study by Hussey *et al.*, (2014) suggests, however, that consumer discrimination is not constant between trophic levels but decreases (narrows) with increasing dietary δ^{15} N. It is suggested that failure to take this into account using a 'scaled' model rather than an additive model results in the underestimation of the trophic level of top predators and leads to the compression of food web length contrary to field data. Despite this, the "narrowing effect" is not currently

considered in trophic level adjustments as more data is required to establish a procedure which has the potential to alter the recalculated assessment values of organic and inorganic contaminants in the marine environment (European Commission, 2014). Current studies on contaminant transfer continue to use 3.4 ‰ as a fixed value (Fliedner *et al.*, 2018).

SIA is widely used to estimate food web trophic levels and dietary composition. A study by Jansen *et al.*, (2012) on marine mammals, found that the analysis of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N in muscle and bone samples collected from 157 stranded porpoises and 30 prey species along the Dutch coast revealed geographic differences in isotopic composition in prey and identified dietary patterns, foraging areas and seasonal groupings in harbour porpoise. In fish, a study by Croizier et al., (2019) caught around Africa, found that in the muscle of 132 fish from 23 different species, δ^{13} C differentiated between demersal/coastal species and reflected the use of estuarine habitat rather than offshore pelagic signatures. They found a positive correlation between mercury (Hg) concentration and δ^{13} C, suggesting Hg exposure in individuals is a result of the involvement of the coastal estuarine environment and sediments. Within invertebrates, a study in India by Bouillon et al., (2002) found a distinct spatial gradient in consumer δ^{13} C values in benthic invertebrate species between bay regions with varying distances from mangroves (22 sites). They found that mangrove-derived and other terrestrial carbon is not a significant food source for benthic invertebrate communities in this ecosystem during the pre-monsoon period, with a marked selectivity for pelagic and benthic microalgal food sources. The δ^{15} N was found to be a useful indicator of trophic level but overlap between $\delta^{15}N$ values of presumed low and higher trophic levels did occur due to differences in inorganic nitrogen sources and availability; Also, in zooplankton, a study by School et al., (2018) used SIA and FA analysis to examine how the variability at the base of the food web affects trophic interactions between primary producers and copepod consumers. They found that relative contributions of autotrophic and heterotrophic fractions in the zooplankton determined the SI signal of the δ^{15} N in copepods, showing the complexity of trophic relations in planktonic food-webs.

The combination of FA analysis and SIA has proven to be a more powerful tool to determine trophic interactions in complex food webs (van der Bank *et al.*, 2011; Falk-Petersen and Gislason, 2012; Gaillard *et al.*, 2017). The advantage of this combined approach is mainly attributed to the fact that FAs are more specific to dietary source than stable carbon isotopes, particularly when differences in the δ^{13} C of different carbon sources are small (El-Sabaawi *et al.*, 2009). For example, a study by McMeans, Arts

and Fisk, (2015) combined the techniques of SIA and FA trophic markers whilst analysing Hg contamination in Greenland Sharks. They found that the Log₁₀THg (total mercury) increased significantly with trophic position (calculated using $\delta^{15}N$) and regressions between shark THg and individual FA proportions revealed that 18:1(n-9) explained a significant amount of the variability of Log₁₀THg in shark. It was concluded that Hg bioaccumulated in this species and concentrations were within the previously reported range for warm-blooded Arctic predators and a better understanding of feeding behaviour and food web characteristics was achieved using both techniques compared to each in isolation. Another study by Young *et al.*, (2018) found that the analysis of $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ was limited in distinguishing a diverse group of prey species (including fish, cephalopods, and crustaceans), as most of the prey had similar $\delta^{15}N$ ranges. FA profiles were able to resolve four separate prey groups with clarity, providing a temporal contrast to the stomach content "snapshot".

1.3 Contaminants

Understanding the transport and fate of contaminants in marine ecosystems and their potential effects on aquatic organisms is critical for hazard assessment, especially in areas where agriculture or urbanisation are dominant. Hazardous materials are defined as 'accumulative substances' with the ability to inflict harmful effects on marine life and ultimately humanity (OSPAR, 2009a). Contaminants can often reach concentrations that threaten aquatic life due to their persistent and bioaccumulative properties, resulting in the disruption of biological processes, reproductive abnormalities, alterations in development and behaviour and mortality (Crump and Trudeau, 2009; Murphy *et al.*, 2015). These contaminants can either be of an organic or inorganic nature.

1.3.1 Persistent organic pollutants

Persistent organic pollutants (POPs) represent a vast category of synthetic heterogeneous organic compounds including polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs). PCBs and PBDEs are ubiquitous environmental contaminants and are classified as POPs by the Stockholm Convention due to their persistence, bioaccumulation in the environment and toxicity to humans and wildlife (Kaw and Kannan, 2017). The Stockholm Convention is a global environmental treaty, signed in 2001 and effective from May 2004, that aims to eliminate or restrict the production and use of persistent organic pollutants (United Nations, 2015). PCBs have a long half-life (2 months – 30 years) dependent upon their chemical structure

(Sinkkonen and Paasivirta, 2000) and poor solubility in water. Environmental fate and transport behaviour can be predicted from the octanol-water partitioning coefficient (K_{ow}), typically expressed in logarithmic form, which is a measure of how a chemical will partition in a solution of a polar and non-polar solvent (Cicilio, 2013). The Log K_{ow} value of PCBs has been reported to have a range of 4-9 in 209 congeners (Hawker and Connell, 1988) and PBDEs reported to have a range of 3-6 in 23 congeners (Bao, You and Zeng, 2011) indicating hydrophobic character. OSPAR define persistent pollutants as having a half-life of greater \geq 50 days and hydrophobic as having a Log K_{ow} \geq 4 (OSPAR, 2019). Due to their persistent and lipophilic properties, PCBs and PBDEs bioaccumulate in various lower trophic organisms such as plankton, moving up the food chain through bivalve molluscs, fish, reptiles, marine mammals, birds, and terrestrial mammals (Kodavanti, 2017).

PCBs make up a group of congeners composed of 209 individual chlorinated biphenyl rings based on the number and position of chlorine atoms attached to the ring structure (Figure 1.3). Each carbon is numbered, and the position of the chlorine atom(s) provides the basis for the systematic numbering system proposed by Ballschmitter and Zell (1980). This system is widely accepted and known as *Ballschmitter nomenclature*.

PCBs are categorised under two major groups based on their toxic potential: the dioxinlike PCBs, which share common toxicity mechanisms with dioxins (highly toxic range of compounds produced as a by-product in some manufacturing processes), and the nondioxin-like PCBs (Renieri et al., 2019). Dioxin-like PCBs have no more than one chlorine atom at the ortho-position (polychlorinated non-ortho and mono-ortho biphenyls) and the molecules can rotate and adopt a coplanar structure, while non-dioxin PCBs have two or more of the ortho-positions in the biphenyl molecules occupied by chlorine molecule and the two phenyl rings are consequently not in the same plane (Ssebugere et al., 2019). The planar conformation of the non- and mono-ortho PCBs (as with dioxins and other dioxin-like compounds) is a requirement for high affinity binding of such the compounds to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) binding pocket (Zhang et al., 2012). AhR is a widely expressed nuclear transcription factor found in the cytosol; and the binding of a suitable ligand to the receptor induces translocation of the ligand-receptor complex into the nucleus, where further downstream signalling occurs leading to a range of harmful biological effects which have been previously reviewed (Okey et al., 1994). Non-ortho PCBs are normally found at much lower concentrations when compared to the ortho-PCBs but are more biologically active. The rest of the PCBs, with non-planar

conformation due to chlorine substitution at ortho position, do not bind to the AhR and are referred to as non-dioxin-like PCBs (Viluksela *et al.*, 2012).



Figure 1.3: General structure of PCBs and structures of selected CB congeners. The numbers in the generalised structure indicate the position of the chlorine atoms. The letters (o), (m), and (p) indicate ortho, meta-, and para- substitutions for chlorine side groups. Non-dioxin like CB47 and CB153, as well as dioxin-like CB77 are shown here as examples (Kodavanti and Loganathan, 2014).

PBDEs are a group (209 congeners) of brominated flame retardants. PBDEs consist of a diphenyl ether, with 1–10 bromine atoms substituted on the rings and are classified according to the average number of bromine atoms in the molecule (Figure 1.4). The number and position of bromine atoms on the diphenyl ring structure determines the congener identification number. Highly brominated PBDEs (>5 bromine atoms) can undergo de-bromination in the environment to form lower brominated PBDEs. This can result in the production of congeners with increased toxicity (Crawford and Quinn, 2017). Although PBDE congeners belong to the same chemical class of compounds, their distinct structures display different chemical properties (Manchester-Neesvig, Volters and Sonzogni, 2001), giving rise to different toxic effects. Toxic effects include disrupting several endocrine mechanisms, which culminate in neurotoxicity, sexual dysfunction, hepatotoxicity and even liver cell death by apoptosis (Souza *et al.*, 2016). For example, PBDEs are structurally similar to thyroid hormones and thereby have the ability to bind to thyroid hormone receptors and thyroxin transporting molecules (transthyretin). The toxicity of metabolically transformed hydroxylated PBDEs (OH-PBDEs) exceeds that of PBDEs, showing a greater affinity for hormone receptors than PBDEs (Legradi *et al.*, 2017).



Figure 1.4: General structure of PBDEs and structures of selected BDE congener, BDE47, as an example. The numbers in the generalized structure of PBDE indicate the position of the bromine atoms. The letters (o), (m), and (p) indicate ortho-, meta-, and para- substitutions for bromine side groups (Kodavanti and Loganathan, 2014).

PBDEs are commercially available in three technical mixtures; penta-, octa- and deca-BDEs and are widely used in numerous polymer-based commercial and household products such as textiles, furniture and electronics. These compounds were used to meet increasingly strict fire safety standards by increasing flame ignition resistance (Shaw and Kannan, 2009; Chang *et al.*, 2020). Annual global production of PBDEs is estimated to be around 67,125 metric tonnes (13% penta-, 5.7% octa- and 82% deca-BDEs) (Arias, 1992; BSEF, 2003). The European Commission (EC) brought a proposal to the European Union (EU) in 2001 that would ban the use of penta- and octabrominated diphenyl ethers (BDE) fire retardants over the concern of human and environmental health. The EU voted to accept this proposal and banned the use of pentaand octa-BDEs by August 2004 and extended the ban to the use of deca-BDE by January 2006 (Siddiqi, Laessig and Reed, 2003).

PCBs were extensively used as heat exchange fluids in a wide range of electric and electronic devices including transformers and capacitors (Lavandier *et al.*, 2019). Production of PCBs was however, banned in Western Europe and North America in the late 1970s (Henretig, 2009). Octa- and penta-PBDE mixtures were banned in 2004 and deca-BDE was later phased out of production by 2013 and is now prohibited.

Current sources of PCB and PBDE pollution include leaching from landfills (electrical waste and furniture) and incineration of waste producing dangerous by-products. These can enter the marine environment through mechanisms such as direct spillage or

discharge, atmospheric transport (wet and dry deposition), re-suspension of sediments during storms and diffusive air-water exchange (Del Vento and Dachs, 2007). Both PCBs and PBDEs have the ability to bioaccumulate in fatty tissues and the persistent nature of these compounds (chemically stable and resistant to abiotic and biotic degradation) can result in their bioaccumulation and biomagnification in marine food webs. PCBs and PBDEs reach their highest concentrations in marine mammals, which in many cases, have a lower capacity to metabolise and excrete organohalogen compounds as compared to terrestrial mammals, although this is species dependent (Krahn et al., 2009). Orcas (killer whales; Orcinus orca) are recognised as the most contaminated animals on this planet. An individual referred to as "Lulu" by researchers, stranded on the Isle of Tiree, on the west coast of Scotland in 2016 and is recognised as one of the most contaminated worldwide. Analysis conducted by CEFAS found 957 mg/kg lw (lipid weight) of the sum of 25 PCB congeners (SMASS, 2016; SRUC, 2017). This is 80 times higher than the accepted total PCB toxicity threshold for marine mammals (11 mg/kg lw), where a toxicity threshold of 17 mg/kg in the blubber of marine animals has been reported as leading to reproductive impacts (Kannan et al., 2000). Toxic effects are also known to occur in lower trophic level organisms, for example, a study by Tomy et al., (2004) found that lake trout dosed with a mixture of 13 PBDE congeners had depressed levels of circulating free thyroxine and 3,5,3'-triiodothyronine in their plasma, which are responsible for regulating body temperature, metabolism, and heart rate.

1.3.2 Trace metals and metalloids

The chemical elements can be broadly divided into metals, metalloids and non-metals according to their shared physical and chemical properties. Metals are good conductors of heat and electricity, have low ionisation energies and electronegativities and form alloys with other metals. Metalloids occupy a position between metals and non-metals and are semi-conductive and allow a moderate transmission of heat, maintaining a solid but brittle state of matter (Anastas and Maertens, 2018). Elements classed as metalloids include arsenic (As) and selenium (Se) which are widely distributed in minerals, soil, water, atmosphere, and biological tissues (Reis and Duarte, 2019). Metals and metalloids are naturally present in the environment due to erosion (removal) of underlying rocks, volcanic emissions and weathering (breakdown) of rocks and soils, however their extraction, production, use and release anthropogenically can lead to the increase of their environmental levels to concentrations that may be toxic to biota (Richir and Gobert, 2016).

Metals and metalloids can be divided into two categories – essential and non-essential. Essential elements are required in organisms for normal bodily functions and are depleted by a variety of metabolic processes utilising energy. Examples include the cofactor zinc (Zn), which is used in over 100 enzyme reactions, chromium (Cr) which is involved in lipid metabolism and required for maintaining normal glucose metabolism; and cobalt (Co), which is a key component of vitamin B12, a coenzyme in a number of cellular processes including the oxidation of FAs and the synthesis of deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) (Pouill et al., 2017). Essential metals and metalloids are however toxic at a threshold concentration, above which adverse biological effects begin to occur (Scheuhammer et al., 2015). Factors affecting toxicity include those affecting the organism's ability to handle and detoxify accumulated elements and those influencing metal uptake, which varies between and within species (Rainbow, Phillips and Depledge, 1990). For example, a study by Hédouin et al., (2010) analysed Ni accumulation in clams and oysters. Although both bivalve species were shown to efficiently assimilate Ni ingested with their food (especially clams) and retain it very efficiently (especially oysters), they displayed different bioaccumulation behaviour for Ni suggesting different environmental interactions and/or physiological ability.

Heavy metals are defined as "naturally occurring metals having an atomic mass number above 20 and an elemental density greater than 5 g/cm³ (Ali and Khan, 2018b). Nonessential metalloids and heavy metals persist in the marine environment for millions of years and move through various biogeochemical cycles and unlike organic chemicals, the majority of metals cannot be easily metabolised into less toxic compounds (Morel and Price, 2003).

The most common heavy metal and metalloid pollutants are Cr, nickel (Ni), copper (Cu), Zn, cadmium (Cd), lead (Pb), Hg and As, with the non-essential elements Hg, Pb, Cd and As of the greatest environmental concern. Non-essential elements produce toxic effects in plants and animals even at very low concentrations, particularly when ingested over time (Tchounwou *et al.*, 2014). These elements are biomagnified to higher trophic levels (marine top predators) including marine mammals and seabirds, with total Hg, in particular, reported to have an estimated biomagnification rate of 6.0 ± 3.7 times for each trophic level in polar marine food webs (Lavoie *et al.*, 2013; Ali and Khan, 2018a) and 5.4 times for each trophic level in tropical marine food webs (Kehrig *et al.*, 2013).

Hg, considered the most toxic heavy metal, exists in nature as an elemental or metallic form, in inorganic salts and as organomercurial compounds and has different bioavailabilities and toxicities associated with them. After its release into the environment (soil and water), inorganic Hg is acted upon by bacteria, leading to its transformation to methylmercury (MeHg). Of the different chemical forms of Hg, MeHg is the most toxic and abundant in the marine food web (Maage *et al.*, 2017). Because it is lipophilic in nature, MeHg can easily permeate across biomembranes such as the blood–brain barrier into the central nervous system (CNS) causing sensory and motor deficits and behavioural impairment, resulting in animals becoming anorexic and lethargic (Krishna *et al.*, 2003). Inorganic Hg follows a non-uniform pattern of distribution, accumulating mainly in the kidneys; thereby, causing acute renal failure (Jan *et al.*, 2015). Hg is also easily transferred across the placenta (Wagemann *et al.*, 1988) and thus concentrates in the foetal brain, resulting in development alterations and often death (Wolfe, Schwarzbach and Sulaiman, 1998).

1.4 Contaminant monitoring

The monitoring of contaminants in the marine environment is vital to guide the conservation, protection and sustainable management of marine ecosystems. The oldest intergovernmental organisation associated with the marine environment is the International Council for the Exploration of the Sea (ICES) established in 1902. This organisation is concerned with marine and fisheries science and is still a leading scientific forum for the coordination of research by 20-member countries (ICES, 2020) including the United Kingdom (UK). ICES was formed to provide decision makers with the best available science to make informed choices on the sustainable use of the marine environment and ecosystems, particularly on marine policy and management issues.

The OSPAR Commission is the Regional Sea Convention for the North-East Atlantic. The Hazardous Substances and Eutrophication Strategies of the OSPAR Convention cover pollution sources and matters relating to the protection of the marine environment in respect of nutrients and hazardous substances. It was adopted in Paris, France in 1992 and replaced the Convention for the Prevention of Marine Pollution by Dumping from Ships (Oslo convention) adopted in 1972 and the Convention for the Prevention of Marine Pollution from Land-Based Sources (Paris convention) adopted in 1974 (JNCC, 2013). The convention was signed by 15 European countries with the aim of reducing, preventing, and if possible, eliminating pollution from anthropogenic sources (e.g. industrial discharges, offshore installations and from atmospheric deposition (OSPAR, 2000). The European Union (EU) Water Framework Directive (WFD; 2000/60/EC) was adopted in 2000 to reduce (eliminate or achieve concentrations near background values for naturally occurring substances) the emissions of hazardous substances to water (Fliedner *et al.*, 2016). It was concluded that the improvement of water quality in surface (including coastal) and ground water must be monitored by EU Member States and a standardised approach developed for the sampling, analysis and monitoring of water. Coastal waters and transitional waters (estuaries) are included and three types of monitoring were established: surveillance monitoring (river basins), operational monitoring (water bodies) and investigative monitoring (when thresholds are unknown, or objectives not met during surveillance monitoring) (WFD, 2008).

After extensive consultation, the EU Marine Strategy Framework Directive (MSFD; 2008/56/EC) was adopted in 2008 with the aim to have European marine waters achieving or progressing to 'Good Environmental Status' (GES) by 2020. The Directive establishes European marine regions and sub-regions on the basis of geographical and environmental criteria. The Directive lists four European marine regions – the Baltic Sea, the North-East Atlantic Ocean, the Mediterranean Sea and the Black Sea - located within the geographical boundaries of the existing Regional Sea Conventions. The four European Regional Sea Conventions are: The Convention for the Protection of the Marine Environment in the North-East Atlantic of 1992 - the OSPAR Convention (OSPAR), The Convention on the Protection of the Marine Environment in the Baltic Sea Area of 1992 - the Helsinki Convention (HELCOM), The Convention for the Protection of Marine Environment and the Coastal Region of the Mediterranean of 1995- the Barcelona Convention (UNEP-MAP) and The Convention for the Protection of the Black Sea of 1992 – the Bucharest Convention. Each EU member state is required to develop a continually updated marine strategy. The MSFD created a list of eleven (11) qualitative descriptors of environmental status for GES to be achieved by 2020. Descriptor 8 "Concentrations of contaminants are at levels not giving rise to pollution effects" is specifically relevant to this project and is assessed mostly using Background Assessment Concentrations (BACs) and Environmental Assessment Criteria (EACs) or proxys for these assessment criteria.

In May 2008, OSPAR Contracting Parties (CP) started preparations on a collective approach on the regional aspects of the implementation of the MSFD (Directive 2008/56/EC). The OSPAR maritime area encompasses the MSFD 'North-East Atlantic Ocean' Region, and in particular its sub-regions 'Greater North Sea', 'Celtic Seas', 'Bay of Biscay and 'Iberian Coast'. To address Descriptor 8 of the MSFD, OSPAR affirmed

its strategy on hazardous substances with the ultimate aim of achieving concentrations in the marine environment near background values for naturally occurring substances and close to zero for synthetic substances (OSPAR, 2012).

To achieve the OSPAR's vision of a clean, healthy and biologically diverse North-East Atlantic Ocean, used sustainably, monitoring of how the seas function is required to determine whether the Programme of Measures the OSPAR Contracting Parties agree to take are having the intended effect. The OSPAR common indicators assess the changes in populations of marine mammals, seabirds, fish, changes in the phyto- and zoo-plankton communities, benthic habitats and food webs (OSPAR, 2014a). Common indicators have been developed to provide regionally comparable assessment outputs across the OSPAR maritime area. Parameters can be assessed against a threshold value or assessment value to establish whether or not biological effects on marine biota are likely.

Developing a shared data and information system between the EU and the Regional Sea Conventions is vital for achieving an improved scientific understanding of the marine environment, to contribute to the periodic review of policy objectives and associated targets and indicators. Monitoring and assessment based on scientific knowledge of the seas is the basis for the management of human activities in our seas. OSPAR's Joint Assessment & Monitoring Programme (JAMP) describes the strategy, themes and products that OSPAR Contracting Parties are committed to deliver, through collaborative efforts in OSPAR (OSPAR, 2014b). A number of JAMP guidelines were implemented, including the adoption of the revised Coordinated Environmental Monitoring Programme (CEMP) in 2016, designed to deliver comparable data from across the OSPAR Maritime Area to support OSPAR assessments; indicating the extent of contamination of fish, shellfish and sediments with hazardous substances and the intensity of their biological effects. The data collected under the OSPAR CEMP for North-East Atlantic contaminants in biota, sediment and water are quality controlled and hosted at ICES.

The CEMP is divided into the following themes reflecting the different issues that OSPAR is addressing under its thematic objectives, as set out in the JAMP:

Theme A: Cross Cutting Components (ocean acidification),

Theme B: Biodiversity and Ecosystems,

Theme E: Eutrophication,

Theme H: Hazardous Substances,

Theme O: Offshore Oil and Gas Industry; and

Theme R: Radioactive Substances.

These data are assessed annually by the OSPAR Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME) to assess the effectiveness of measures to reduce releases of hazardous substances to the environment (OSPAR, 2013). CEMP monitoring is suitable to track contaminants which accumulate through the food chain in marine organisms, but which cannot easily be detected in seawater. Therefore, CEMP assessment results may lead to different conclusions about the chemical quality status than water-based monitoring under the WFD.

OSPAR's monitoring work on hazardous substances comprises of the monitoring and assessment of the sources and pathways of contaminants and their concentrations and effects in the marine environment. Data supporting the aims of Theme H of the CEMP are to be measured on a mandatory basis and include the following components: heavy metals Cd, Hg and Pb in biota and sediment, PCB congeners - CB28, CB52, CB101, CB118, CB138, CB153, and CB180 in biota and sediment, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) - anthracene, benz[a]anthracene, benzo[ghi]perylene, benzo[a]pyrene. chrysene, fluoranthene. ideno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene, pyrene and phenanthrene in biota and sediment; brominated flame retardants hexabromocyclododecane (HBCD) and PBDE congeners - BDE28, BDE47, BDE66, BDE85, BDE99, BDE100, BDE153, BDE154 and BDE183 in biota and sediment, and BDE 209 in sediment; and tributyl tin (TBT)-specific biological effects and TBT in sediment or biota. Monitoring of TBT concentrations in the marine environment in either sediments or biota carried out in parallel with monitoring of TBT-specific biological effects.

The Clean Seas Environmental Monitoring Programme (CSEMP) is the main UK monitoring programme for contaminants in sediment and biota and, in Scotland, is undertaken by Marine Scotland Science (MSS) and the Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA). Since 1999, as part of CSEMP, sediment, water and fish samples have been collected for nutrients, contaminants and biological effects monitoring for coastal, estuarine and offshore areas. PAHs, PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals are measured in sediment and biota, and inorganic nutrients and salinity measured in water samples

(Webster *et al.*, 2007). The programme provides quality assured data annually to the UK Marine Environment Monitoring and Assessment National (MERMAN) database and from there on to international databases maintained by ICES. This fulfils the UK's commitment to specific European Directives and its requirements under the OSPAR Hazardous Substances and Eutrophication Strategies.

1.5 Assessment criteria

In order to achieve the aim of GES adopted across European Member States, Descriptor 8 must be addressed (Law *et al.*, 2010). Contaminant concentrations and their biological effects need to be assessed in environmental samples by comparison to assessment criteria (ICES, 2011). As described above, this descriptor is being addressed by monitoring programmes such as CSEMP (conducted by MSS and SEPA) and the WFD (conducted by SEPA).

OSPAR developed the indicators of BACs and EACs for specific contaminants in biota and sediment. Background Concentrations (BC) represent concentrations of hazardous substances found in remote sites of "pristine" condition with no anthropogenic (industrial developments) and oceanographic influences (OSPAR, 2010). Due to the movement of compounds by ocean currents and long-range atmospheric transport, areas representing a true background situation do not exist. BACs combine BCs with precautionary statistics during environmental assessments to account for natural and analytical variability (OSPAR, 2009b). The concentration of a contaminant is considered "near background" if the upper confidence limit of a given data set is significantly below the BAC. The EAC represent the contaminant concentration in sediment and biota below which no chronic effects are expected to occur. For threshold definitions and effect categories, ecotoxicological data is essential in the establishment of EACs.

Hydrophobic substances, such as PCBs and PBDEs, are hardly detectable in water even using the most advanced techniques, but accumulate in biota (Eljarrat and Barceló, 2018). For this reason, the Directive 2008/105/EU established Environmental Quality Standards (EQS) for biota for a number of chemical pollutants, below which no harmful effects are expected to occur in wildlife, or humans. These EQSs serve as a benchmark to decide whether specific measures are required.

There are several standards for the same chemical depending on the environmental matrix and overall goal. For fish, EQS are set at trophic level 4 as this value represents

a specific contaminant concentration at which birds and mammals are protected against the effects via secondary poisoning (European Commission, 2014). Contamination is usually evaluated by analysing muscle fillets relative to human health exposure or whole fish relative to wildlife exposure (European Commission, 2014; Amiard and Amiard-Triquet, 2015).

A number of studies have shown that diverse ecosystems are contaminated by pollutants (Voorspoels et al., 2004; Hylland and Vethaak, 2012; Manju et al., 2020; Hermabessiere et al., 2020) with those animals in higher trophic levels (e.g. cetacean) in particular containing concentrations that are among the highest found in the oceans (Schlingermann et al., 2020). It is currently unknown whether species at all trophic levels are at risk from specific pollutant concentrations, so data must be normalised with the use of trophic magnification factors (TMFs). A TMF is a metric of contaminant biomagnification through the food web, indicating the average increase in concentration of chemicals per trophic level. A value >1 indicates biomagnification and a value <1 indicates trophic dilution (Hallanger et al., 2010). For example, a study by Romero-Romero et al., (2017) found that the TMF for the prevalent and recalcitrant PCB congener CB153 in the pelagic food web (spanning four trophic levels) was 6.2 or 2.2, depending on whether homeotherm top predators were included in the analysis, indicating trophic magnification of this congener in the food web. Another study by Kim et al., (2012) reported a TMF of 2.5 for the magnification of Hg using fish species, polychaetes, bivalves, crustaceans and cephalopods, indicating trophic magnification.

1.6 Aims and objectives

To achieve GES, monitoring changes in the dynamics of marine ecosystems is important when studying the effects of human activities on marine systems to improve scientific knowledge and determine the effectiveness of current monitoring practices (policy objectives and targets). For organic contaminants, assessment values applicable to OSPAR monitoring data for temporal trends and the status of PBDEs in biota need to be developed, and a strategy is needed to make data from different monitoring species comparable. Secondary poisoning was not considered in the development of the EAC for PCBs, and because high PCB concentrations have been identified in cetaceans, EACs need to be developed for the purpose of protection against secondary poisoning. For heavy metals, there is a lack of ecotoxicological data for developing new assessment criteria based on the European Union WFD or OSPAR EAC principles. Currently, OSPAR assessment criteria for metals are BACs and the European Commission maximum levels in foodstuffs (proxy). The European Commission has derived an EQS for Hg in fish (20 µg/kg ww) which is lower than current OSPAR BAC for Hg in fish (35 µg/kg ww). There is a lack of trophic level data and ecosystem specific TMFs to address these knowledge gaps, with generic trophic level values obtained from literature and databases, adding additional uncertainty to assessments. Trophic level studies in Scottish waters have to date not yet covered the large species diversity or regions present in the marine food web, focussing more on the trophic interactions in individual food chains composed of a few species (Schoo *et al.*, 2018) or food webs with a maximum of three trophic levels (Jennings *et al.*, 2002; Morissette, Christensen and Pauly, 2012; Jayasinghe, Amarasinghe and Newton, 2017).

The biota monitoring community typically faces the questions of what species to choose, physiological features such as size, tissue type, whether to pool samples or analyse individuals, converting data from one matrix to another and how to assess compliance with target values. Monitoring data on biota contamination concentrations need to be adjusted to a standard trophic level for consistency and comparability across member states using the appropriate TMF. The selection of a TMF value for a given substance is a critical issue as trophic magnification can show considerable variation, not only relating to ecosystem characteristics and the biology and ecology of organisms, but also the experimental design and statistical methods used for TMF calculation, including region selection, trophic level range and how to treat unbalanced sampling, limit of detection (LoD), data normalisation (wet weight/lipid weight/dry weight), non-normal data distribution and outliers.

The objectives for this work are:

- 1. To contribute high-quality trophic level data covering the diverse marine species inhabiting Scottish waters;
- To determine the concentration of contaminants (PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals and metalloids) in marine species covering a wide trophic level range within the Scottish marine food web; and
- 3. To contribute to the wider development of TMFs for organic and inorganic contaminants with a high level of confidence and worldwide applicability.

The findings of this project will contribute to the further development of assessment criteria representing organisms at all trophic levels in the marine food web, incorporating secondary poisoning, where necessary, as an accumulation route. Chapter 2 describes

the materials and methods used in this project, including sample collection and preparation and analysis. Chapter 3 describes the determination of feeding patterns and trophic levels existing in the Scottish marine food web, addressing the first objective. Chapters 4 (PCBs and PBDEs) and 5 (metals/metalloids) focus on the second and third objectives, where the concentration of thirty-two PCBs, nine PBDEs and nine metals/metalloids were determined, identifying the cause of variability within and between sample categories (inter- and intra- species variation) in relation to feeding patterns. TMFs were calculated on selected PCBs, PBDEs and metals/metalloids using two different methods. Chapter 6 describes the conclusions and future work, followed by the Appendix and published work.

1.7 References

Alfaro, A., Thomas, F., Sergent, L., and Duxbury, M., 2006. Identification of trophic interactions within an estuarine food web (northern New Zealand) using fatty acid biomarkers and stable isotopes. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 70. Pages 271-286.

Ali, H., and Khan, E., 2018a. Trophic transfer, bioaccumulation, and biomagnification of non-essential hazardous heavy metals and metalloids in food chains/webs—Concepts and implications for wildlife and human health. Human and Ecological Risk Assessment: An International Journal, 25(6). Pages 1353-1376.

Ali, H., and Khan, E., 2018b. What are heavy metals? Long-standing controversy over the scientific use of the term 'heavy metals' – proposal of a comprehensive definition. Toxicological & Environmental Chemistry, 100(1). Pages 6-19.

Allan, E.L., Ambrose, S.T., Richoux, N.B., and Froneman, P.W., 2010. Determining spatial changes in the diet of nearshore suspension-feeders along the South African coastline: stable isotope and fatty acid signatures. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 87. Pages 463-471.

Amiard, J.C., and Amiard-Triquet, C., 2015. Chapter 2 - Conventional Risk Assessment of Environmental Contaminants. Editors: Claude Amiard-Triquet, Jean-Claude Amiard, Catherine Mouneyrac. Aquatic Ecotoxicology, Academic Press. Pages 25-49. Anastas, N.D., and Maertens, A., 2018. Chapter 2.3 - Integrating the Principles of Toxicology into a Chemistry Curriculum. Editors: Béla Török, Timothy Dransfield. Green Chemistry. Elsevier. Pages 91-108.

Arias P. Brominated diphenyloxides as flame retardants; bromine-based chemicals. Consultant report to the OECD Paris France, 1992.

Ashok, K. S., 2016. Chapter 8 - Nanoparticle Ecotoxicology. Engineered Nanoparticles Structure, Properties and Mechanisms of Toxicity. Pages 343-450.

Atwell, L, Hobson, K. A., and Welch, K. E., 1998. Biomagnification and bioaccumulation of mercury in an Arctic marine food web: Insights from stable nitrogen isotope analysis. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 55(5). Pages 1114-1121.

Ballschmiter, K., and Zell, M., 1980. Analysis of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB) by glass capillary gas chromatography. Fresenius' Zeitschrift für analytische Chemie, 302. Pages 20–31.

Bao, L.J., You, J., and Zeng, E.Y., 2011. Sorption of PBDE in Low-Density Polyethylene Film: Implications for Bioavailability of BDE-209. Environmental Chemistry, 30(8). Pages 1,731-1,738.

Briand, F., and Cohen, J.E., 1987. Environmental correlates of food chain length. Science, 4829. Pages 956–960.

Bromine Science and Environmental Forum (BSEF). An introduction to brominated flame retardants., 2000. Pages 1–29. Available online at: http://www.ebfrip.org/download/weeeqa.pdf. [Accessed 02/03/2020].

Budge, S.M., Iverson, S.J., and Koopman, H.M., 2006. Studying Trophic Ecology in Marine Ecosystems using Fatty Acids: A Primer on Analysis and Interpretation. Marine Mammal Science, 26. Pages 759-801.

Budge, S.M., Springer, A.M., Iverson, S.J., Sheffield, G., and Rosa, C., 2008. Blubber fatty acid composition of bowhead whales, *Balaena mysticetus:* implications for diet assessment and ecosystem monitoring. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 359. Pages 40-56.

Burkhard, L.P., 2003. Factors influencing the design of bioaccumulation factor and biotasediment accumulation factor field studies. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 22. Pages 351-360.

Chang, C.J., Terrell, M.L., Marcus, M., Marder, E., Panuwet, P., Ryan, B., Pearson, M., Barton, H., and Barr, D.B., 2020. Serum concentrations of polybrominated biphenyls (PBBs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in the Michigan PBB Registry 40 years after the PBB contamination incident. Environment International, 137. 105526.

Cicilo, P., 2013. Octanol/Water Partitioning Coefficients of PCB Mixtures for Environmental Fate and Transport. Honours Theses and Capstones. University of New Hampshire Scholar's Repository, 131. Pages 1-10.

Colombo, S., Wacker, A., Parrish, C.C., Kainz, M., and Arts, M., 2016. A Fundamental Dichotomy in Long-Chain Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Abundance between and within Marine and Terrestrial Ecosystems. Environmental Reviews, 25. 10.1139/er-2016-0062.

Connelly, T.L., Deibel, D., and Parrish, C.C., 2014. Trophic interactions in the benthic boundary layer of the Beaufort Sea shelf, Arctic Ocean: Combining bulk stable isotope and fatty acid signatures. Progress in Oceanography, 120. Pages 79–92.

Crawford, C.B., and Quinn, B., 2017. The interactions of microplastics and chemical pollutants. Microplastic Pollutants, Pages 131-157.

Croizier, G.L., Schaal, G., Point, D., Loc'h, F.L., Machu, E., Fall, M., Munaron, J.M., Boyé, A., Walter, P., Laë, R., Marais, L.T.D., 2019. Stable isotope analyses revealed the influence of foraging habitat on mercury accumulation in tropical coastal marine fish. Science of The Total Environment, 650(2). Pages 2129-2140. Crump, K.L., and Trudeau, V.L., 2009. Mercury-induced reproductive impairment in fish. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 28(5). Pages 895-907.

Dalsgaard, J., St John, M., Kattner G., Müller-Navarra, D., and Hagen, W., 2003. Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment. Advances in Marine Biology, 46. Pages 226–340.

Davis, A.M., Blanchette, M.L., Pusey, B.J., Jardine, T.D., and Pearson, R.G., 2012. Gut content and stable isotope analyses provide complementary understanding of

ontogenetic dietary shifts and trophic relationships among fishes in a tropical river. Freshwater Biology, 57. Pages 2156-2172.

Del Vento, S., and Dachs, J., 2007. Atmospheric occurrence and deposition of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the NE tropical and subtropical Atlantic Ocean. Environmental Science and Technology, 41. Pages 5608–5613.

DeNiro, M.J., and Epstein, S., 1981. Influence of diet on the distribution of nitrogen isotopes in animals. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 45. Pages. 341-351.

Derraik, J.G.B., 2002. The pollution of the marine environment by plastic debris: a review. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 44(9). Pages 842-852.

Deschutter, Y., Schamphelaere, K.D., Everaert, G., Mensens, C., and Troch, M.D., 2019. Seasonal and spatial fatty acid profiling of the calanoid copepods *Temora longicornis* and *Acartia clausi* linked to environmental stressors in the North Sea. Marine Environmental Research, 144. Pages 92-101.

Dolman, S., and Simmonds, M., 2010. Towards best environmental practice for cetacean conservation in developing Scotland's marine renewable energy. Marine Policy, 34(5). Pages 1021–1027.

El-Sabaawi, R., Dower, J., Kainz, M., and Mazumder, A., 2009. Characterizing dietary variability and trophic positions of coastal calanoid copepods: insight from stable isotopes and fatty acids. Marine Biology, 156. Pages 225-237.

Eljarrat, E., and Barceló, D., 2018. How do measured PBDE and HCBD levels in river fish compare to the European Environmental Quality Standards? Environmental Research, 160. Pages 203-211.

European Commission., 2014. Common Implementation Strategy for the Water Framework Directive (2000/60/EC). Guidance Document No. 32 on Biota Monitoring (The Implementation of EQSBIOTA) Under the Water Framework Directive.

European Commission. Technical Report - 2014 – 083, Common Implementation Strategy for the Water Framework Directive (2000/60/EC) Guidance Document No. 32 on Biota Monitoring (The Implementation of EQS Biota under the Water Framework Directive (2014). Fliedner, A., Lohmann, N., Rüdel, H., Teubner, D., Wellmitz, J., and Koschorreck, J., 2016. Current levels and trends of selected EU Water Framework Directive priority substances in freshwater fish from the German environmental specimen bank, Environmental Pollution, 216. Pages 866-876.

Fliedner, A., Rüdel, H., Lohmann, N., Buchmeier, G., and Koschorreck J., 2018. Biota monitoring under the Water Framework Directive: On tissue choice and fish species selection. Environmental Pollution, 235. Pages 129-140.

France, R.L., 1995. Carbon-13 enrichment in benthic compared to planktonic algae: foodweb implications. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 124. Pages 301-312.

Fry, B., and Sherr, E., 1984. ¹³C measurements as indicators of carbon flow in marine and freshwater ecosystems. Stable Isotope Ecology Research, 68. Pages 196-229.

Gaillard, B., Meziane, T., Tremblay, R., Archambault, P., Blicher, M.E., Chauvaud, L., Rysgaard, S., and Olivier, F., 2017. Food resources of the bivalve Astarte elliptica in a sub-Arctic fjord: a multi-biomarker approach. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 567. Pages 139-156.

Gearing, J.N., Gearing, P.J., Rudnick, D.T., Requejo, A.G., and Hutchins, M.J., 1984. Isotopic variability of organic carbon in a phytoplankton-based, temperate estuary. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 48(5). Pages 1089-1098.

Giraldo, C., Choy, E.S., Stasko, A.D.E., and Rosenberg, B., 2016. Trophic variability of Arctic fishes in the Canadian Beaufort Sea: a fatty acids and stable isotopes approach. Polar Biology, 39. Pages 1267–1282.

Gonçalves, A.M.M., Azeiteiro, U.M., Pardal, M.A. and Troch, M.D., 2012. Fatty acid profiling reveals seasonal and spatial shifts in zooplankton diet in a temperate estuary. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 109. Pages 70-80.

Guerrero, A.I., Negrete, J., Márquez, M.E.I., Mennucci, J., Zaman, K., and Rogers T.L., 2016. Vertical fatty acid composition in the blubber of leopard seals and the implications for dietary analysis. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 478. Pages 54-61.

Hallanger, I.G, Warner, N.A., Ruus, A., Evenset, A., Christensen, G., Herzke, D., Gabrielsen, G.W., and Borga, K., 2010. Seasonality in Contaminant Accumulation in

Arctic Marine Pelagic Food Webs Using Trophic Magnification Factor as a Measure of Bioaccumulation. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 30(5). Pages 1026–1035.

Halpern, B. S., Frazier, M., Afflerbach, J., Lowndes, J. S., Micheli, F., O'Hara, C., Scarborough, C., and Selkoe, K. A., 2019. Recent pace of change in human impact on the world's ocean. Scientific reports, 9(1), 11609.

Hawker, D.W., and Connell, D.W., 1988. Octanol-Water Partition Coefficients of Polychlorinated Biphenyl Congeners. Environmental Science and Technology, 22. Pages 382 – 387.

Hédouin, L., Pringault, O., Metian, M., Bustamante, P., and Warnau, M., 2010. Nickel bioaccumulation in bivalves from the New Caledonia lagoon: Seawater and food exposure. Chemosphere, Elsevier, 66(8). Pages 1449-1457.

Henretig, F.M., 2009. Chapter 31 – TOXINS. Developmental-Behavioral Pediatrics (Fourth Edition). Pages 314-324.

Hermabessiere, L., Paul-Pont, I., Cassone, A.L., Himber, C., Receveur, J., Jezequel, R., Rakwe, M.E., Rinnert, E., Rivière, G., Lambert, C., Huvet, A., Dehaut, A., Duflos, G., and Soudant, P., 2019. Microplastic contamination and pollutant levels in mussels and cockles collected along the channel coasts. Environmental Pollution, 250. Pages 807-819.

Hobson, K.A., and Welch, H.E., 1992. Determination of trophic relationships within a high Arctic marine food web using δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N analysis. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 84. Pages 9-18.

Hobson, K.A., Fisk, A., Kamovsky, N., Holst, M., Gagnon, J., and Fortier, M., 2002. A stable isotope (δ^{13} C, δ^{15} N) model for the North water food web: implications for evaluating trophodynamics and the flow of energy and contaminants. Deep-Sea Research, 49. Pages 5131–5150.

Hussey, N.E., MacNeil, M.A., McMeans, B., Colin, J.A., Dudley, S.F.J., Cliff, G., Wintner, S.P., Fennessy, S.T., and Fisk, A.T., 2014. Rescaling the trophic structure of marine food webs. Ecology Letters, 17. Pages 239-250.

Hylland, K., and Vethaak, A.D., 2012. Impact of Contaminants on Pelagic Ecosystems. Ecological Impacts of Toxic Chemicals, Chapter: 10. Editors: Sánchez-Bayo, F., Brink, P.J.V.D., and Mann, R.M. Pages 212 – 224. Ibarguren, M., López, D.J., and Escribá, P.V., 2014. The effect of natural and synthetic fatty acids on membrane structure, micro domain organization, cellular functions and human health, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr, 1838. Pages 1518–1528.

ICES., 2011. Report of the Joint ICES/OSPAR Study Group on Integrated Monitoring of Contaminants and Biological Effects (SGIMC). ICES CM, /ACOM:30 REF.

ICES., 2020. Who We Are. Available online at: <u>http://www.ices.dk/explore-us/who-we-are/Pages/Who-we-are.aspx</u> [Accessed 30/03/2020].

Jacob, U., Thierry, A., Brose, U., Arntz, W.E., Berg, S., Brey, T., Fetzer, I., Jonsson, T., Mintenbeck, K., Möllmann, K., Petchey, O.L., Riede, J.O., and Dunne, J.A., 2011. The Role of Body Size in Complex Food Webs: A Cold Case. Advances in Ecological Research, 45. Pages 181-223.

Jan, A. T., Azam, M., Siddiqui, K., Ali, A., Choi, I., and Haq, Q. M., 2015. Heavy Metals and Human Health: Mechanistic Insight into Toxicity and Counter Defense System of Antioxidants. International Journal of Molecular Science, 16(12). Pages 29,592-29,63.

Jansen, O.E., Aarts, G.M., Das, K., Lepoint, G., Loïc, M., and Reijnders, P.J.H., 2012. Feeding ecology of harbour porpoises: stable isotope analysis of carbon and nitrogen in muscle and bone. Marine Biology Research, 8(9). Pages 829-841.

Jayasinghe, R.P.P.K., Amarasinghe, U.S., and Newton, A., 2017. Evaluation of status of commercial fish stocks in European marine subareas using mean trophic levels of fish landings and spawning stock biomass. Ocean & Coastal Management, 143. Pages 154-163.

Jennings S., Greenstreet, S., Hill, L., Piet, G., Pinnegar, J., and Randall, K., 2002. Longterm trends in the trophic structure of the North Sea fish community: evidence from stable-isotope analysis, size-spectra and community metrics. Marine Biology 141(6). Pages 1085-1097.

JNCC (Joint Nature Conservation Committee)., 2013. The Convention for the Protection of the Marine Environment of the North-East Atlantic (the OSPAR Convention). JNCC SUPPORT CO. Available online at: <u>http://jncc.defra.gov.uk/page-1370</u> [Accessed 30/03/2020].

Kannan, K., Blankenship, A.L., Jones, P.D., and Giesy, J.P., 2000. Toxicity reference values for the toxic effects of polychlorinated biphenyls to aquatic mammals. Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, 6. Pages 181-201.

Kaw, H.Y., and Kannan, N., 2017. A Review on Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs) and Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) in South Asia with a Focus on Malaysia. Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 242. Pages 153-181.

Kehrig, H.A., Seixas, T.G., Malm, O., Di Beneditto, A.P.M., and C.E. Rezende., 2013. Mercury and selenium biomagnification in a Brazilian coastal food web using nitrogen stable isotope analysis: a case study in an area under the influence of the Paraiba do Sul River plume. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 75. Pages 283-290.

Kelly, J.R., and Scheibling, R.E., 2012. Fatty acids as dietary tracers in benthic food webs. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 446. Pages 1–22.

Kendall, C., and Doctor, D.H., 2003. 5.11 - Stable Isotope Applications in Hydrologic Studies. Treatise on Geochemistry, 5. Pages 319-364.

Kim, E., Kim, H., Shin, K.H., Kundu, S.R., Lee, B.G., and Han, S., 2012. Biomagnification of mercury through the benthic food webs of a temperate estuary: Masan Bay, Korea. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 31(6). Pages 1254-1263.

Kodavanti, P.R.S., and Loganathan, B.G., Chapter 25 - Polychlorinated biphenyls, polybrominated biphenyls, and brominated flame retardants. Editor: Gupta, R.C. Biomarkers in Toxicology. Academic Press. Pages 433-450.

Kodavanti, P.R.S., 2017. Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs). Reference Module in Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Psychology. Encyclopaedia of the Neurological Sciences. Pages 917-921.

Kousteni, V., Karachieand, P.K., and Megalofonou, P., 2017. Diet and trophic level of the longnose spurdog Squalus blainville (Risso, 1826) in the deep waters of the Aegean Sea. Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers, 124. Pages 93-102.

Krahn, M.M., Hanson, M.B., Schorr, G.S., Emmons, C.K., Burrows, D.G., Bolton, J.L., Baird, R.W., and Ylitalo G.M., 2009. Effects of age, sex and reproductive status on persistent organic pollutant concentrations in "Southern Resident" killer whales. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 58(10). Pages 1522-1529.

Krishna, D., Debacker, V., Pillet, S., and Bouquegneau, J.M., 2003. Heavy metals in marine mammals. Toxicology of Marine Mammals (eds: Vos, J.V., Bossart, G.D., Fournier, M., and O'Shea, T.), Taylor and Francis Publishers Washington D.C. Pages 135-167.

Lavandier, R., Arêas, J., Quinete, N., Moura, J.F.D., Taniguchi, S., Montone, R., Siciliano, S., Hauser-Davis, R.A., and Moreira, I., 2019. PCB and PBDE contamination in *Tursiops truncatus* and *Stenella frontalis*, two data-deficient threatened dolphin species from the Brazilian coast. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 167. Pages 485-493.

Lavoie, R.A., Jardine, T.D., Chumchal, M.M., Kidd, K.A., and Campbell, L.M., 2013. Biomagnification of mercury in aquatic food webs: a worldwide meta-analysis. Environmental Science & Technology, 47. Pages 13,385-13,394.

Law, R., Hanke, G., Angelidis. M., Batty, J., Bignert, A., Dachs, J., Davies, I., Denga, A., Duffek, B., Herut, H., Hylland, K., Lepom, P., Leonards, P., Mehtonen, J., Piha, M., Roose, P., Tronczynski, J., Velikova, V., and Vethaak, D., 2010. Marine Strategy Framework Directive– Task Group 8 Report Contaminants and pollution effects. EUR 24335 EN – Joint Research Centre Scientific and Technical Reports. Scientific and Technical Research Series, 978-92-79-15648-9. Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, Luxembourg. Page 161.

Legradi, J., Pomeren, M. V., Dahlberg, A. K., and Legler, J., 2017. Effects of Hydroxylated Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers in Developing Zebrafish Are Indicative of Disruption of Oxidative Phosphorylation. International Journal of Molecular Science, 18(5). Page 970.

Lindeman., R.L., 1942. The trophic-dynamic aspect of ecology. Ecology, 23. Pages 399-418.

Maage, A., Nilsen, B. M., Julshamn, K., Frøyland, L., and Valdersnes, S., 2017. Total Mercury, Methylmercury, Inorganic Arsenic and Other Elements in Meat from Minke Whale (Balaenoptera acutorostrata) from the North East Atlantic Ocean. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 99(2). Pages 161-166.

Manchester-Neesvig, J. B., Valters, K., and Sonzogni, W. C., 2001. Comparison of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in Lake Michigan salmonids. Environmental Science and Technology, 35. Pages 1072–1077.

Manju, M.N., Kumar, C.S.R., Resmi, P., Gireeshkumar, T.R., Joseph, M.M., Salas, P.M., Chandramohanakumar, N., 2020. Trace metal distribution in the sediment cores of mangrove ecosystems along northern Kerala coast, south-west coast of India. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 153, 110946.

McCutchan, J.H., Lewis, W.M., Kendall, C., and McGrath, C.C., 2003. Variation in Trophic Shift for Stable Isotope Ratios of Carbon, Nitrogen and Sulfur. OIKOS, 102. Pages 378-390.

McMeans, B.C., Arts, M.T., and Fisk, A.T., 2015. Impacts of food web structure and feeding behavior on mercury exposure in Greenland Sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*). Science of The Total Environment, (509–510). Pages 216–225.

Further development guidance for assessment of mercury OSPAR, Meeting of the Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME). MIME 16/4/3(L), Agenda 4.6. Copenhagen (2016).

Moon, H.B., and Choi, H.G., 2009. Human exposure to PCDDs PCDFs and dioxin-like PCBs associated with seafood consumption in Korea from 2005 to 2007. Environment International, 35. Pages 279–284.

Morel, F.M.M., and Price, N.M., 2003. The Biogeochemical Cycles of Trace Metals in the Oceans. Science, 300(5621). Pages 944-947.

Morissette, L., Christensen, V., and Pauly, D., 2012. Marine Mammal Impacts in Exploited Ecosystems: Would Large Scale Culling Benefit Fisheries? PLoS ONE 7(9): e43966. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0043966</u>.

MSFD (Marine Strategy Framework Directive)., 2008. Directive 2008/56/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council. Establishing a framework for community action in the field of marine environmental policy (Marine Strategy Framework Directive). Official Journal of the European Union, L 164/19.

Murphy, S., Barber, J.L., Learmonth, J.A., Read, F.L., Deaville, R., Perkins, M.W., Brownlow, A., Davison, N., Penrose, R., Pierce, G.J., Law, R.J., and Jepson, P.D., 2015. Reproductive Failure in UK Harbour Porpoises *Phocoena phocoena*: Legacy of Pollutant Exposure? PLoSONE10(7), e0131085.doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0131085. Newsome, S.D., Clementz, M.T., and Loch, P.L., 2010. Using stable isotope biogeochemistry to study marine mammal ecology. Marine Mammal Science, 26(3). Pages 509-572.

Okey, A. B., Riddick, D. S., and Harper, P. A., 1994. The Ah receptor: mediator of the toxicity of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) and related compounds. Toxicology Letters, 70. Pages 1–22.

Olsen, S.A., Hansen, P.K., Givskud, H., Ervik, A., and Samuelsen, O.B., 2015. Changes in fatty acid composition and stable isotope signature of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) in response to laboratory dietary shifts. Aquaculture, 435. Pages 277-285.

OSPAR Commission., 2000. Quality Status Report 2000, Region II – Greater North Sea. OSPAR Commission, London.

OSPAR Commission., 2009a. Status and trend of marine chemical pollution, Hazardous Substances Series.

OSPAR Commission., 2009b. Agreement on CEMP Assessment Criteria for the QSR 2010: Agreement number: 2009-2. [online]. Available online at: http://gsr2010.ospar.org/media/assessments/p00390_supplements/09- 02e_Agreement_CEMP_Assessment_Criteria.pdf (Accessed 30/03/2020].

OSPAR Commission., 2010. Agreement on CEMP Assessment Criteria for the QSR 2010

Agreement number: 2009-2. Available online at:

https://qsr2010.ospar.org/media/assessments/p00390_supplements/09-02e_Agreement_CEMP_Assessment_Criteria.pdf [Accessed 30/03/2020].

OSPAR Commission., 2012. MSFD Advice document on Good environmental status -Descriptor 8: Contaminants. A living document - Version of 2 March 2012. Approaches to determining good environmental status, setting of environmental targets and selecting indicators for Marine Strategy Framework Directive descriptor 8.

OSPAR Commission, 2013. Monitoring and Assessment Series: Levels and trends in marine contaminants and their biological effects – CEMP Assessment report 2012. ISBN 978-1-909159-29-7. Publication Number: 596/2013.

OSPAR Commission, 2014a. OSPAR Coordinated Monitoring in the North-East Atlantic. Contracting Parties coordinate their regional marine monitoring and assessment for the Marine Strategy Framework Directive. Publication Number: 622/2014.

OSPAR Commission, 2014b. OSPAR Joint Assessment and Monitoring Programme (JAMP) 2014 – 2023. Agreement 2014-02.

OSPAR Commission, 2016. OSPAR Coordinated Environmental Monitoring Programme (CEMP). OSPAR Agreement 2016-01.

OSPAR Commission, 2019. The OSPAR list of chemicals for priority action. Suggestions for future actions. Hazardous Substances Series. Publication Number: 739/2019.Pavluk, T., and Vaate, A.B.D., 2008. Trophic Index and Efficiency. Encyclopaedia of Ecology, Academic Press. Pages 3,602-3,608. ISBN: 9780080454054.

Pethybridge, H., Daley, R.K., and Nichols, P.D., 2011. Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 409. Pages 290-299.

Petursdottir, H., Falk-Petersen, S., and Gislason, A., 2012. Trophic interactions of mesoand macrozooplankton and fish in the Iceland Sea as evaluated by fatty acid and stable isotope analysis. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 69. Pages 1277-1288.

Post, D.M., 2002. Using Stable Isotopes to Estimate Trophic Position: Models, Methods and Assumptions. Ecology, 83. Pages 703–718.

Pouil, S., Teyssié, J.L., Rouleau, C., Fowler, S.W., Metian, M., Bustamante, P., and Warnau, M., 2017. Comparative study of trophic transfer of the essential metals Co and Zn in two tropical fish: A radiotracer approach. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 486. Pages 42-51.

Rabei, A., Hichami, A., Beldi, H., Bellenger, S., Khan, N.A., and Soltani, N., 2018. Fatty acid composition, enzyme activities and metallothioneins in Donax trunculus (Mollusca, Bivalvia) from polluted and reference sites in the Gulf of Annaba (Algeria): pattern of recovery during transplantation. Environmental Pollution, 237. Pages 900-907.

Rainbow, P.S., Phillips, D.J.H., and Depledge, M.H., 1990. The Significance of Trace Metal Concentrations in Marine Invertebrates A Need for Laboratory Investigation of Accumulation Strategies. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 21(7). Pages 321-324.
Reis, V., and Duarte, A.C., 2019. Chapter One - Occurrence, distribution, and significance of arsenic speciation. Comprehensive Analytical Chemistry. Elsevier, 85. Pages 1-14.

Renieri, E.A., Goumenou, M., Kardonsky, D.A., Veselov, V.V., Alegakis, A.K., Buha, A., Tzatzarakis, M.N., Nosyrev, A.E., Rakitskii, V.N., Kentouri, M., and Tsatsakis, A., 2019. Indicator PCBs in farmed and wild fish in Greece - Risk assessment for the Greek population. Food and Chemical Toxicology, 127. Pages 260-269.

Richir, J., and Gobert, S., 2016. Trace Elements in Marine Environments: Occurrence, Threats and Monitoring with Special Focus on the Coastal Mediterranean. Journal of Environmental & Analytical Toxicology, 6(1). Page 349.

Romero-Romero, S., Herrero, L., Fernández, M., Gómara, B., Acuña, J.L., 2017. Biomagnification of persistent organic pollutants in a deep-sea, temperate food web. Science of the Total Environment, 605-606. Pages 589-597.

Scheuhammer, A., Braune, B., Chan, H.M., Frouin, H., Krey, A., Letcher, R., Loseto, L., Noël, M., Ostertag, S., Ross, P., and Wayland, M., 2015. Recent progress on our understanding of the biological effects of mercury in fish and wildlife in the Canadian Arctic. Science of The Total Environment, 509–510. Pages 91-103.

Schlingermann, M., Berrow, S., Craig, D., McHugh, B., Marrinan, M., O'Brien, J., O'Connor, I., Mudzatsi, E., and White, P., 2020. High concentrations of persistent organic pollutants in adult killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) and a foetus stranded in Ireland. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 151. 110699, ISSN 0025-326X.

Schoo, K.L., Boersma, M., Malzahn, A.M., Löder, M.G.J., Wiltshire, K.H., Aberle, N., 2018. Dietary and seasonal variability in trophic relations at the base of the North Sea pelagic food web revealed by stable isotope and fatty acid analysis. Journal of Sea Research, 141. Pages 61-70.

Scottish Marine Animal Stranding Scheme (SMASS), 2016. Annual Report 2016. 1 January to 31 December 2016 for Marine Scotland, Scottish Government. Available online at:

https://www.strandings.org/smass/publications/reports/SMASS_Annual_Report_2016.p df [Accessed 16/09/2020]. Shaw, S.D., and Kannan, K., 2009. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers in marine ecosystems of the American continents: foresight from current knowledge. Reviews on Environmental Health, 24(3). Pages 157-229.

Siddiqi, M.A., Laessig, R.H., and Reed, K.D., 2003. Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs): New Pollutants-Old Diseases. Clinical Medicine & Research, 1(4). Pages 281–290.

Sikorski, Z.E., 1990. Seafood: Resources, Nutritional Composition, and Preservation, CRC Press.

Sinkkonen, S., and Paasivirta, J., 2000. Degradation half-life times of PCDDs, PCDFs and PCBs for environmental fate modelling. Chemosphere, 40(9-11). Pages 943-949.

Soler-Membrives, A., Rossi, S., and Munilla, T., 2011. Feeding ecology of *Ammothella longipes* (*Arthropoda: pycnogonida*) in the Mediterranean Sea: a fatty acid biomarker approach. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 92. Pages 588-597.

Souza, A. O., Tasso, M. J., Oliveira, A. M. C., Pereira, L. C., Duarte, F. V., Oliveira, D. P., Palmeira, C. M., Dorta, D. J., 2016. Evaluation of Polybrominated Diphenyl Ether Toxicity on HepG2 Cells – Hexabrominated Congener (BDE-154) Is Less Toxic than Tetrabrominated Congener (BDE-47). Basic and Clinical and Pharmacology Toxicology, 119(5). Pages 485 – 497.

SRUC (Scotland's Rural College)., 2017 Scottish killer whale contained one of the highest concentrations of PCB pollutants ever recorded in marine mammals. Scottish Marine Animal Stranding Scheme news. Available online at:

https://www.sruc.ac.uk/news/article/1860/scottish_killer_whale_contained_one_of_the_ highest_concentrations_of_pcb_pollutants_ever_recorded_in_marine_mammals [Accessed 30/03/2020].

Ssebugere, P., Sillanpää, M., Matovu, H., and Mubiru, H., 2019. Human and environmental exposure to PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs in Africa: A review. Chemosphere, 223. Pages 483-493.

Stewart, K.M., 2009. Physical Properties of Water. Encyclopaedia of Inland Waters. Academic Press. Pages 148-154.

Tansley., A.G., 1935. The use and abuse of vegetational concepts and terms. Ecology, 16. Pages 284-307.

Tchounwou, P.B., Yedjou, C.G., Patlolla, A.K., and Sutton, D.J., 2014. Heavy Metals Toxicity and the Environment. EXS, 101. Pages 133–164.

The Scottish Government., 2019. Scotland's marine economic statistics 2017. Marine Scotland Directorate, Economy, Marine and fisheries. ISBN: 978-1-83960-226-9.

Tomy, G.T., Palace, V.P., Halldorson, T., Braekevelt, E., Danell, R., Wautier, K., Evans, B., Brinkworth, L., and Fisk, A.T., 2004. Bioaccumulation, biotransformation, and biochemical effects of brominated diphenyl ethers in juvenile lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*). Environmental Science and Technology, 38. Pages 1,496 – 1,504.

United Nations UN, 2015. Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants: Guidance on the global monitoring plan for persistent organic pollutants. Conference of the Parties to the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants. Seventh meeting Geneva, 4–15 May 2015.

Varela, J.L., Cañavate, J.P., Medina, A., and Mourente, G., 2019. Inter-regional variation in feeding patterns of skipjack tuna (*Katsuwonus pelamis*) inferred from stomach content, stable isotope and fatty acid analyses. Marine Environmental Research, 152. 104821, ISSN 0141-1136.

Van Der Bank, M.G., Utne-Palm, A.C., Pittman, K., Sweetman, A.K., Richoux, N.B., Bruchert, V., and Gibbons, M.J., 2011. Dietary success of a 'new' key fish in an overfished ecosystem: evidence from fatty acid and stable isotope signatures. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 428. Pages 219-233.

Viluksela, M., Leo, V.D.V., Schrenk, D., Lilienthal, H., Andersson, P., Krister, H., and Helen, H., 2012. Biological and toxicological effects of non-dioxin-like PCBs. Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica, 54(1). 10.1186/1751-0147-54-S1-S16.

Voorspoels, S., Covaci, A., Maervoet, J., Meester, I.D., and Schepens, P., 2004. Levels and profiles of PCBs and OCPs in marine benthic species from the Belgian North Sea and the Western Scheldt Estuary. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 49(5-6). Pages 393-404.

Wada, E., Ohki, K., Yoshikawa, S., Parker, P.L., Baalen, C.V., Matsumoto, G.I., Aita, M.N., and Saino, T., 2012. Ecological aspects of carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios of cyanobacteria. Plankton and Benthos Research, 7(3). Pages 135-145.

Wagemann, R., Stewart, R.E.A., Lockhart, W.L., Stewart, B.E., and Poveldo, M., 1988. Trace metals and methylmercury: associations and transfer in harp seals (*Phoca groenlandica*) mothers and their pups. Marine Mammals Science, 4(4). Pages 339-355.

Waring, R.H., and Running, S.W., 2007. CHAPTER 1 - Forest Ecosystem Analysis at Multiple Time and Space Scales. Forest Ecosystems (Third Edition), Academic Press. Pages 1-16.

Webster, L., Russell, M., Phillips, L., McIntosh, A., Robinson, C., Walsham, P., Packer, G., Rose, M., Dalgarno, E., Devalla, S., McKenzie, M., Davies, I., and Moffat, C., 2007. Measurement of Nutrients, Contaminants and Biological Effects In Scottish Waters As Part Of The UK Clean Seas Environment Monitoring Programme (CSEMP): 1999-2006. Fisheries Research Services Internal Report, No 19/07. Crown Copyright2007.

WFD (Water Framework Directive) and Monitoring., 2008. European Environment Agency. Available online at: <u>http://www.eea.europa.eu/themes/water/status-and-monitoring/water-framework-directive-and-monitoring</u> [Accessed 30/03/2020].

Wolfe, M.F., Schwarzbach, S., and Sulaiman, R.A., 1998. Effects of mercury on wildlife: a comprehensive review. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 17(2) Pages 146-160.

Würzberg, L., Peters, J., Flores, H., and Brandt, A., 2011. Demersal fishes from the Antarctic shelf and deep sea: A diet study based on fatty acid patterns and gut content analyses. Deep-Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography, 58. Pages 2036-2042.

Young, T., Pincin, J., Neubauer, P., Ortega-Garcı´ S., and Jensen, O.P., 2018. Investigating diet patterns of highly mobile marine predators using stomach contents, stable isotope, and fatty acid analyses. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 75. Pages 1583–1590.

Zhang, W., Sargis, R. M., Volden, P. A., Carmean, C. M., Sun, X. J., and Brady, M. J., 2012. PCB 126 and Other Dioxin-Like PCBs Specifically Suppress Hepatic PEPCK Expression via the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor. PLoS ONE 7(5): e37103.

Chapter 2

Experimental procedure and data analysis



2.1 Materials

Reagents

All chemicals used were of analytical grade or better. *iso*-Hexane, ethyl acetate, dichloromethane, chloroform, *iso*-propanol, cyclohexane, toluene, de-ionised water and acetone were purchased from Rathburn Chemicals Ltd, Walkerburn, UK. Sulphuric acid, nitric acid, hydrochloric acid, butylated hydroxytoluene, sodium chloride, potassium hydrogen carbonate, sodium sulphate anhydrous granular, silica gel and alumina were obtained from VWR International Ltd, Lutterworth, UK.

Reference Materials

For FA and alcohol (FAI) analysis, Laboratory Reference Materials (LRM), LRM 173 (Cod liver oil) and LRM 145 (Orange Roughy oil) were prepared in-house. EO23 fish oil (prepared in-house), Marine Oil FAME Mix from Restek, USA and FAI standard from Nu-Chek Prep, Inc., USA were used for quality control checks and establishing retention times. A powdered de-lipified fish muscle LRM was prepared in-house and two Certified Reference Materials (CRMs), namely CRMs USGS 40 and USGS 41 (L-glutamic acid) were produced by the US Geological Survey and purchased from the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), Vienna, Austria for use with the SIA. For the analysis of PCBs and PBDEs, individual labelled internal standard solutions (¹³C ortho PCBs) and, custom mix standard solution (ortho CBs) for calibration and system suitability checks were purchased from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories and Ultra Scientific, both distributed by LGC Standards Ltd, Teddington, UK. PBDE individual standard solutions and fluorinated BDE160 (internal standard) were purchased from Greyhound Chromatography, Birkenhead, UK.

DORM-4 fish protein CRM, TORT-3 lobster hepatopancreas CRM, DOLT-5 dogfish Liver CRM for trace metals/metalloid analysis were purchased from the National Research Council of Canada, Halifax, Canada. Individual Ge, Sb, Au, Sc, Ir (each 1,000 ppm), Bi, Rh, and Hg (each 10 ppm) standard solutions and a multi-element standard solution (10 ppm) were obtained from Inorganic Ventures, USA.

2.2 Sample collection and preparation

2.1.1 Fish, catshark and marine invertebrates

Seven fish species, one shark species and fourteen invertebrate species were collected from nine locations around Scotland between 2015 and 2017. The MRV Scotia and MRV Alba na Mara were used to collect these biota (Figure 2.1) during December-February. Sampling was opportunistic on-board a marine environmental assessment cruise. The areas explored were a mixture of urbanised and industrialised estuarine locations (Clyde: Holy Loch, Pladda, Hunterston; Forth: Tancred Bank) and more offshore locations (Moray Firth, Burra Haaf, Montrose Bank, Solway Firth, NE Dunbar) (Figure 2.1). King scallops were originally collected as reference samples for other studies and were analysed for SI ratios only. Samples were selected based on being able to access a reasonable quantity, location and historical contaminant data, covering three assessment regions (Figure 2.2). The assessment regions around Scotland used in this project are designated based on physical and biological features (UKMMAS, 2010). These include the regions: Irish Sea, Minches and Western Scotland, Northern North Sea and Scottish Continental Shelf (Figure 2.2). They have been used in a variety of marine assessments (e.g. Charting Progress 2 (a comprehensive report on the state of the UK seas) and for Marine Strategy Framework Directive reporting purposes) to improve our understanding of the environment, managing and collecting data within a structured and co-ordinated approach. The Regions have been revised in line with Scotland's National Marine Plan which was published in 2015 and due to be refreshed by March 2021.

Bottom trawling was conducted using a BT 137 GOV 50 mm mesh size net (wingspread: 20 m, headline height: 5 m, length: 71 m) with attached blinder. Samples were collected in 40-135 m depth of water. All individual fish, shark and invertebrates were dissected, pooled to ensure sufficient sample quantity for analysis (depending on species, tissue type, size and sampling location), appropriately packaged and stored at -20 °C prior to analysis.



Figure 2.1: Sample Sites: Fish, catshark and marine invertebrate samples were collected by the MRV *Scotia* and MRV *Alba na Mara* between 2015 and 2017 from Tancred Bank, Montrose Bank, Moray Firth, Burra Haaf, Holy Loch, Hunterston, Pladda, Outer Firth of Forth (North East (NE) Dunbar) and Solway Firth (black circles). Marine mammal samples were collected from strandings between 2012-2016 and the individual stranded animals (small green circles) were collected from eight regions around Scotland (green text): Fife, Lothian, Tayside, Grampian, Highland, Orkney, Western Isles, and Strathclyde. King scallops were collected from ten offshore sites around Scotland (purple circles). Zooplankton were collected from the Scottish Observatory site off Stonehaven from the RV *Temora* in 2017 (red circle).



Figure 2.2: Map of the biogeographic regions around Scotland defined by the review of marine nature conservation (JNCC, 2004) and used for assessment purposes in this project. 1: Northern North Sea, 6: Irish Sea, 7: Minches and West Scotland, 8: Scottish Continental Shelf, 9: Faroe-Shetland Channel. 10: Rockall Trough and Bank, 11: Atlantic North-West Approaches (biogeographic regions are currently in review).

Sample preparation resulted in five tissue types (whole animal, muscle, liver, soft body, brown meat) and sample pools composed of three to six individuals for fish, catshark, common starfish, king scallop and squid. The remaining invertebrates ranged from twenty to one hundred individuals per pool (Table 2.1). The length was recorded for all fish and catshark and whole animal weight was recorded for individuals except squat lobsters, swimming crabs, hermit crabs, shore crabs, *Nephrops* and brittle star where the overall pool was weighed (due to the small size and large quantity of individuals).

Samples were homogenised using a blade homogeniser prior to freezing. Liver and muscle were dissected from the fish and catshark and homogenised. Brown meat and muscle were dissected from edible crab and lobster and separately homogenised. Otoliths were extracted from fish collected from one cruise in 2016 (36 individuals including haddock, whiting, plaice and dab) and stored in sealed plastic vials. Otoliths were sent to a specialist analyst for microstructure examination for age determination. Small fish (<120 mm) were homogenised whole. Common starfish and brittle star were homogenised whole (including their exoskeleton). Sea mouse was homogenised whole.

King scallop, horse mussel, whelk, swimming crab and shore crab had their exoskeletons discarded and the soft body was homogenised. Squat lobster, *Nephrops* and hermit crab had their muscular tails isolated and then homogenised. Squid mantle, which is composed of a muscular framework of connective tissue fibres, was dissected, homogenised and classified as muscle tissue.

Table 2.1: Sample pools collected from each of the five environmental monitoring survey cruises from nine areas (covering three biogeographic regions) around Scotland. n = number of matrix specific sample pools associated to that particular species and sampling point (total n=167). The specific locations are identified in Figure 2.1. King scallops were originally collected as reference samples for other studies and are not included in this table (n=10). There are two sample pools per fish and shark as both muscle and liver were dissected. Smaller fish were homogenised whole.

Biogeographic Region	Sampling Location	Species Collected	Number of Individuals Collected	Number of Sample Pools	Matrix
	Tancred Bank	Shore Crab (<i>Carcinus maenas</i>)	27	2	Soft Body (n=2)
	North East Dunbar	Haddock (<i>Melanogrammus aeglefinus</i>)	36	6	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2), Whole (n=2)
thern North Sea		Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)	68	2	Soft Body (n=2)
	Montrose Bank	Haddock (<i>Melanogrammus aeglefinus</i>)	5	2	Muscle (n=1), Liver (n=1)
		Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)	10	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)
Nor		Edible Crab (Cancer pagurus)	14	2	Muscle (n=1), Brown Meat (n=1)
-		Squat Lobster (Munida rugosa)	8	1	Muscle (n=1)
		Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)	31	1	Soft Body (n=1)
	Moray Firth	Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)	20	8	Muscle (n=4), Liver (n=4)
		Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)	15	6	Muscle (n=3), Liver (n=3)
		Squid (Loligo forbesii)	5	1	Muscle (n=1)
		Common Starfish (<i>Asterias rubens</i>)	16	3	Whole (n=3)

		Nephrops (Nephrops norvegicus) 28		1	Muscle (n=1)	
		Brittle Star (Ophiura ophiura)	96	1	Whole (n=1)	
		Haddock (<i>Melanogrammus aeglefinus</i>)	5	2	Muscle (n=1), Liver (n=1)	
ient		Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)	20	10	Muscle (n=5), Liver (n=5)	
ntin If	laa	Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)	17	8	Muscle (n=4), Liver (n=4)	
CO	a T	Dab (<i>Limanda limanda</i>)	15	6	Muscle (n=3), Liver (n=3)	
rs v	gurr	Squid (Loligo forbesii)	5	1	Muscle (n=1)	
Scotti		Hermit Crab (Pagurus bernhardus)	10	1	Muscle (n=1)	
		Nephrops (Nephrops norvegicus)	53	1	Muscle (n=1)	
	Holy Loch	Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)	15	8	Muscle (n=4), Liver (n=4)	
		Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)	10	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
		Hake (Merluccius merluccius)	7	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
		Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)	10	2	Whole (n=2)	
		Squat Lobster (Munida rugosa)	44	1	Muscle (n=1)	
ea		Nephrops (Nephrops norvegicus)	73	2	Muscle (n=2)	
о ч		Whelk (Buccinum undatum)	12	4	Soft Body (n=4)	
Iris		Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)	64	2	Soft Body (n=2)	
		Horse Mussel (Modiolus modiolus)	8	1	Soft Body (n=1)	
	rston	Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)	10	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
		Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)	10	1	Whole (n=1)	
	inte	Nephrops (Nephrops norvegicus)	71	2	Muscle (n=2)	
	P	Squat Lobster (Munida rugosa)	31	1	Muscle (n=1)	

	Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)	34	1	Soft Body (n=1)	
	Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)	13	6	Muscle (n=3), Liver (n=3)	
		21	5	Muscle (n=1), Liver (n=1),	
	Haddock (melanogrammus aegiennus)			Whole (n=3)	
a	Whiting (<i>Merlangius merlangus</i>)	25	12	Muscle (n=6), Liver (n=6)	
adc	Herring (Clupea harengus)	10	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
ā	Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)	10	2	Whole (n=2)	
	Horse Mussel (Modiolus modiolus)	6	1	Soft Body (n=1)	
Solway Firth	Whelk (Buccinum undatum)	4	1	Soft Body (n=1)	
	European Lobster (Homarus gammarus)	9	2	Muscle (n=1), Brown Meat (n=1)	
	Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)	13	6	Muscle (n=3), Liver (n=3)	
	Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)	8	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
	Whiting (<i>Merlangius merlangus</i>)	15	5	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2),	
				Whole (n=1)	
	Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)	8	4	Muscle (n=2), Liver (n=2)	
	Sprat (Sprattus sprattus)	149	3	Whole (n=3)	
	Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)	3	1	Whole (n=1)	
	Whelk (Buccinum undatum)	20	2	Soft Body (n=2)	
	Edible Crab (Cancer pagurus)	14	2	Muscle (n=1), Brown Meat (n=1)	
	Sea Mouse (Aphrodita aculeata)	33	1	Whole (n=1)	
	Solway Firth Pladda	Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator) Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)Herring (Clupea harengus)Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)Horse Mussel (Modiolus modiolus)Whelk (Buccinum undatum)European Lobster (Homarus gammarus)Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)Sprat (Sprattus sprattus)Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)Sprat (Sprattus sprattus)Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)Whelk (Buccinum undatum)Edible Crab (Cancer pagurus)Sea Mouse (Aphrodita aculeata)	Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)34Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)13Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)21Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)25Herring (Clupea harengus)10Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)10Horse Mussel (Modiolus modiolus)6Whelk (Buccinum undatum)4European Lobster (Homarus gammarus)9Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)13Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)8Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)15Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)8Sprat (Sprattus sprattus)149Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)3Whelk (Buccinum undatum)20Edible Crab (Cancer pagurus)14Sea Mouse (Aphrodita aculeata)33	Swimming Crab (Liocarcinus depurator)341Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)136Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)215Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)2512Herring (Clupea harengus)104Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)102Horse Mussel (Modiolus modiolus)61Whelk (Buccinum undatum)41European Lobster (Homarus gammarus)92Catshark (Scyliorhinus canicula)136Haddock (Melanogrammus aeglefinus)84Whiting (Merlangius merlangus)155Plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)84Sprat (Sprattus sprattus)1493Common Starfish (Asterias rubens)31Whelk (Buccinum undatum)202Edible Crab (Cancer pagurus)142Sea Mouse (Aphrodita aculeata)331	

2.1.2 Marine mammals

Blubber samples from three marine mammal species were collected by the Scottish Marine Animal Strandings Scheme (SMASS; Scotland's Rural College, Inverness, Scotland) from eight locations (green circles, Figure 2.1) between 2012 and 2016. Sperm whale, harbour seal and harbour porpoise were selected due to their differing diets and metabolic capabilities. A cross sectional strip of blubber was removed following internationally standardised protocols (Kuiken and Garcia-Hartmann, 1991). Blubber and skin were separated, and samples stored at -20°C. Individuals were obtained from different regions and varied in age and decomposition state (Table 2.2).

 Table 2.2: Marine mammal samples from Scottish waters. N/A, not available. The location of individual animal strandings are presented on Figure 2.1 (small green circles).

 n= number of individuals.

Harbour Porpoise (Phocoena phocoena; n=18)					
Length (cm)	133-163 (n=18)				
Weight (Kg)	33.0-59.5 (n=10), N/A (n=8)				
Girth (cm)	71-111 (n=16), N/A (n=2)				
Dorsal Blubber Thickness	10-39 (n=16), N/A (n=2)				
(mm)					
Age	Adult (n=15), Juvenile (n=2), N/A (n=1)				
Sex	Male (n=18)				
Decomposition State	Freshly Dead (n=5), Slight Decomposition (n=5), Moderate Decomposition (n=7), Moderate-Advanced				
	Decomposition (n=1)				
Year Stranded	2014 (n=9), 2015 (n=4), 2016 (n=5)				
Area Stranded	Strathclyde (n=5), Highland (n=4), Grampian (n=3), Tayside (n=1), Lothian (n=1), Western Isles (n=1),				
	Fife (n=1), Orkney (n=2)				
Cause of Death	Physical Trauma (n=5), Live Stranding (n=3), Encephalitis (n=1), Neoplasia (n=1), Bacterial				
	Infection/Septicaemia (n=1), N/A (n=7)				
	Harbour Seal (Phoca vitulina; n=10)				
Length (cm)	153-189 (n=10)				
Weight (Kg)	55.5-92.5 (n=7), N/A (n=3)				
Girth (cm)	39-151 (n=10)				
Dorsal Blubber Thickness	13 (n=1), N/A (n=9)				
(mm)					
Age	Adult (n=9), Juvenile (n=1)				
Sex	Male (n=10)				
Decomposition State	Freshly Dead (n=3), Slight Decomposition (n=2), Moderate Decomposition (n=3), Advanced				
	Decomposition (n=1), N/A (n=1)				

Year Stranded	2012 (n=4), 2014 (n=3), 2015 (n=2), 2016 (n=1)				
Area Stranded Highland (n=2), Fife (n=3), Grampian (n=1), Lothian (n=1), Tayside (n=1), Strathclyde (n=2)					
Cause of Death	Physical Trauma (n=7), Chronic Peritonitis (n=1), Pneumonia (n=1), N/A (n=1)				
	Sperm Whale (Physeter macrocephalus; n=5)				
Length (cm)	1183-1524 (n=5)				
Weight (Kg)	26,060 (n=1), N/A (n=4)				
Girth (cm)	610-722 (n=2), N/A (n=3)				
Dorsal Blubber Thickness	98-110 (n=2), N/A (n=3)				
(mm)					
Age	Adult (n=1), Subadult (n=3), N/A (n=1)				
Sex	Male (n=5)				
Decomposition State	Freshly Dead (n=1), Slight Decomposition (n=1), Moderate Decomposition (n=1), Moderate-Advanced				
	Decomposition (n=2)				
Year Stranded	2012 (n=1), 2013 (n=1), 2014 (n=2), 2015 (n=1)				
Area Stranded	Highland (n=1), Western Isles (n=3), Lothian (n=1)				
Cause of Death	Live Stranding (n=2), Physical Trauma (n=1), N/A (n=2)				

2.1.3 Zooplankton

Calanus spp. (Figure 2.3) and *Pseudocalanus spp.* were collected from Stonehaven (Figure 2.1) in 2018 from the MRV *Temora*. A 1 m ring net, with a 350 µm mesh and a non-filtering cod end was used to minimise damage to the animals which were stored in 15 L, plastic buckets out of wind and sunlight until arrival at the laboratory. The target herbivorous species were isolated using a Zeiss Stemi-11 stereomicroscope and stored at -20°C.



Figure 2.3: *Calanus* copepods at 20 x magnification in sea water under a Zeiss Stemi-11 stereomicroscope. Photograph taken during the copepod selection process (species confirmed by a zooplankton ecologist at the Marine Laboratory, Aberdeen). *Calanus spp.* is typically 2–4 millimetres long and *Pseudocalanus spp. is* typically 0.8 to 1.5 millimetres long. The white oval outline highlights a single *Calanus* copepod.

2.3 Lipid extraction and trans-esterification

Lipid extraction and trans-esterification were carried out as reported in Webster *et al.* (2014). Blood vessels were not removed prior to lipid extraction due to the minor contribution blood vessels would make to the results. Blubber for example is approximately 50:50 by weight collagen: fat than blood vessels. Collagen protein would therefore dominate $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$. However, it is acknowledged that the comparison of blubber $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ to those of muscle and liver should be done with caution.

Lipid was extracted from sample pools, blubber and copepods into a chloroformmethanol-water mixture (2:2:1.8 v/v/v) based on the method of Bligh and Dyer (1959) modified by Hanson and Olley (1963). Methanol, chloroform and deionised water were added to the sample pools which were homogenised on ice using an ultra-turrax blender. Centrifugation using a SL-40R, Thermo Scientific, USA centrifuge at 1,800 rpm at 0 °C for 20 minutes separated the organic and aqueous layers. The organic layer was recovered and evaporated to dryness. The lipid was re-suspended in *iso*-Hexane and stored at -20 °C until required for analysis. The protein residue that formed between the organic and aqueous layers comprised of a mixture of proteins, including cellular protein, collagen and smooth muscle protein from blood vessels. The mixed protein pellet was air dried overnight on a filter paper, freeze dried, and ground to a fine powder using a mortar and pestle in preparation for SI analysis.

Iso-Hexane was removed from a calculated volume of the extracted lipid by evaporating under charcoal scrubbed nitrogen. The lipid extract was dissolved in a test tube with toluene (1 mL for fish tissue, invertebrates, blubber and associated LRMs and 0.1 mL for zooplankton) mixed with 1% v/v sulphuric acid in methanol (2 mL for fish tissue, invertebrates, blubber and associated LRMs and 0.2 mL for zooplankton) and two BHT crystals. The test tubes were placed in a heat block (copepod extracts were placed on top of the heat block) set at 50 °C for a minimum of twelve hours (maximum of eighteen hours). The samples (Figure 2.4a) were allowed to cool prior to the addition of sodium chloride (5% w/v) in HPLC grade water (5 mL for fish tissue, invertebrates, blubber and associated LRMs and 0.5 mL for the zooplankton) (Figure 2.4b), followed by *iso*-Hexane, to each sample (5 mL for fish tissue, invertebrates, blubber and associated LRMs and 0.5 mL for the zooplankton (Figure 2.4c)). The upper, solvent layer containing the fatty acid methyl esters (FAMEs) was extracted twice with *iso*-hexane and the combined organic layers were washed with 2% w/v potassium bicarbonate in HPLC grade water

89

(4 mL for fish tissue, invertebrates, blubber and associated LRMs and 0.4 mL for the zooplankton). The washed organic extract was dried over anhydrous sodium sulphate.



Figure 2.4: (a) The trans-esterified lipid extract. (b) The trans-esterified lipid extract (top layer) after the addition of 5% w/v sodium chloride in water (bottom layer). (c): The trans-esterified lipid extract (top layer) after the addition of 5% w/v sodium chloride in water (bottom layer) and *iso*-Hexane (top layer combined with the trans-esterified lipid extract).

2.4 Lipid determination

The total lipid content was determined according to the method of Smedes (1999). The biota sample was weighed into a 250 mL centrifuge tube and *iso*-propanol (18 mL) and cyclohexane (20 mL) added. The sample was homogenised over ice (nominal speed setting 13,500 rpm) for two minutes using a calibrated timer. The appropriate volume of de-ionised water was added (~13–22 mL, depending on the moisture content of the sample) to the mixture and homogenised for a further minute using a calibrated timer. Moisture content was provided as a table of approximate values for different tissue types. Samples were subsequently centrifuged at 0 °C and a speed of 1,800 rpm, for ten minutes, where the organic extract was separated from the particulate material. A portion (10 mL) of the organic phase was transferred to a 50 mL round bottom flask.

A second extraction on the same particulate matter was carried out using 13% (v/v) *iso*propanol in cyclohexane, homogenisation and centrifugation as described above. A portion (10 mL) of the organic phase was combined with the previous extract and the solvent subsequently removed by rotary evaporation at 75 °C before drying in an oven at 80 °C (\pm 5 °C) for one hour. The weight of residue was determined, and the lipid content calculated as % wet weight.

2.5 Stable isotope analysis

Measurement of $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ values was carried out using the method described in Mayor *et al.*, (2013).

Approximately 0.60 ± 0.10 mg of ground, de-lipified mixed protein material, (see Section 2.3), was loaded into a 6 × 4 mm tin capsule and compressed using tweezers. The compressed capsules were then loaded into the autosampler of an Integra CN Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer (IRMS) (Sercon Ltd, Crewe, UK), combusted and analysed in an automated sequential procedure. The internationally accepted CRMs USGS 40 and USGS 41 (L-glutamic acid; US Geological Survey) were used as internal analytical standards at the beginning, middle, and end of the analysis sequence to enable satisfactory scale correction and correction of drift with time. The best method to obtain both repeatable and reproducible results is scale normalisation based on multi-point isotopic calibration, whose isotopic composition are significantly different to envelope or bracket the anticipated SI composition of the samples (Meier-Augenstein, 2018; Meier-Augenstein and Schimmelmann, 2019). The true sample value was calculated using Equation 2.1:

 $\delta_{\text{true}} = m * \delta_{\text{measured}} + b$ Equation 2.1

The slope of the regression line (m) is referred to as the "stretch factor" and the intercept (b) as the "shift".

 $\delta E = (R_{sample} - R_{standard})/R_{standard} = (R_{sample}/R_{standard}) - 1$ Equation 2.2

R_{sample} is the measured isotope ratio of the heavier isotope of a given chemical element E in a sample over the lighter isotope of the same element. R_{standard} is the contemporaneously measured isotope ratio for the chosen standard.

While isotope ratios are measured by IRMS instruments, for light elements like carbon and nitrogen, the results of these measurements are reported as stable isotopic abundance values using the delta notation. A delta value (δ) is an isotopic abundance value relative to an international scale reference point and is derived using Equation 2.2. Results were reported in this project using the standard δ unit notation as parts per thousand (∞) difference from a standard reference material. These ratios are reported relative to international standards: atmospheric nitrogen for nitrogen and Vienna Pee Dee Belemnite (VPDB) for carbon.

2.6 Trophic level determination

The δ^{15} N from the baseline species (King Scallop (*Pecten maximus*))) was used with the δ^{15} N value for the test organism to give the trophic level (Equation (2.3); MIME, 2016). This method is currently recommended by OSPAR for the trophic adjustment of contaminant monitoring data (OSPAR Commission, 2016).

Trophic Level = $(\delta^{15}N(\text{species}) - \delta^{15}N(\text{baseline})) / 3.4 + TL_{\text{baseline}}$ Equation 2.3

 $\delta^{15}N(\text{species})$ is the nitrogen isotopic abundance value of the sample species; $\delta^{15}N(\text{baseline})$ is the nitrogen isotopic abundance value of the baseline species (in this case King Scallop). The mean shift per trophic level of $\delta^{15}N$ is 3.4 ‰ and TL_{baseline} is the trophic level of the baseline species. King scallop was used as the baseline species as they are as they are an integral component of Scottish marine food webs (Figure 1.1). King scallops are herbivorous/detritivores and consequently feeding at trophic level 2 which was assigned as the baseline value (TL_{baseline} in equation 2.3; Pinnegar *et al.*, 2002).

2.7 Gas chromatography with flame ionisation detection (GC-FID) and gas chromatography with mass spectrometry (GC-MS)

The FAME extracts were diluted with *iso*-Hexane and vialled prior to analysis by GC-FID and GC-MS to give an approximate total FAME concentration of 1 mg/mL. Thirty-two FAMEs (Table 2.3) were determined using an HP Agilent 6890 GC-FID.

GC-FID analysis was carried out as reported in Stowasser *et al.*, (2009). An Agilent DB-23 fused silica column (30 m × 0.2 mm id) coated with a 0.25 µm film of 50 % cyanopropyl (Crawford Scientific, Strathaven, UK) was used for the separation of the FAMEs. Cool on-column injection using a Hewlett Packard 7673 automatic injector of 1.0 µL of sample was carried onto and through the GC column by nitrogen at a flow rate of 1.0 mL/min using a specific oven temperature profile: the GC oven temperature was ramped from 60 °C at 25 °C min⁻¹, to 150 °C, followed by 1 °C min⁻¹ up to 200 °C and held for 10 minutes, then ramped at 10 °C min⁻¹ to 220 °C and finally held at 220 °C for 5 minutes.

The area responses (μ V.s) from the FID was summed for the individual compounds listed in Table 2.3. The normalised area percentages were calculated for each of the FAMEs as a percentage of the combined area for the compounds/groups of compounds. Baseline separation could not be achieved for the positional isomers of eicosenoic acid (20:1), and so the normalised area percentages were calculated based on the summed area for thirty-one individual FAs and the combined peak area for the positional isomers for 20:1.

A small number of samples with a significantly higher coeluting FA normalised area % were identified and analysed using GC-MS. These samples were also known to contain both traiacylglycerols and wax esters. On preparing the FAMEs, the wax esters will hyrolyse to give a FAs and a FAIs. The FAIs will co-extract with the FAs and will also pass through the methylation process. Samples were analysed using the same column, injection method and oven profile as for the GC-FID. The five FAI/ FA coeluting peaks: FAI14:0/FA15:0, FAI16:0/FA17:0, FAI18:0/18:3(n-3), FAI20:0/FA20:4 (n-6), and FAI20:1(n-9)/FA20:3(n-3) were analysed to establish whether the FAI or FA was present/dominating the peak observed in the FID chromatogram. If the peak was identified as FAI, the area % was removed from the normalised area percent calculation for the FAs. If the FAI and FA were both present, the ratio of the peak area was determined and applied to the corresponding peak area from GC-FID and data renormalised.

Table 2.3: A list of the 32 FAs investigated in this study. These include saturated, monounsaturated and polyunsaturated FAs. The peak areas (and thus normalised area percentage) of the positional isomers 20:1(n-9) and 20:1(n-11) are reported as a single value.

Systematic name	Common Name	Abbreviation				
Saturated						
tetradecanoic acid	myristic acid	14:0				
pentadecanoic acid	-	15:0				
hexadecanoic acid	palmitic acid	16:0				
heptadecanoic acid	margaric acid	17:0				
octadecanoic acid	stearic acid	18:0				
eicosanoic acid	arachidic acid	20:0				
docosanoic acid	behenic acid	22:0				
tetracosanoic acid	lignoceric acid	24:0				
Monouns	saturated					
cis-9-tetradecenoic acid	myristoleic acid	14:1(n-5)				
cis-9-hexadecenoic acid	palmitoleic acid	16:1(n-7)				
cis-9-octadecenoic acid	oleic acid	18:1(n-9)				
cis-11-octadecenoic acid	<i>cis</i> -vaccenic acid	18-1(n-7)				
cis-9-eicosenoic acid	gadoleic acid	20:1(n-11)				
cis-11-eicosenoic acid	gondoic acid	20:1(n-9)				
cis- 11-docosenoic acid	cetoleic acid	22:1(n-11)				
cis-13-docosenoic acid	erucic acid	22:1(n-9)				
cis-15-tetracosenoic acid	nervonic acid	24:1(n-9)				
Polyuns	aturated	40.0(+ 0)				
c/s-7,10-nexadecadienoic acid	-	16:2(n-6)				
c/s-7,10,13-nexadecatrienoic acid	-	16:3(n-3)				
c/s-4,7,10,13-nexadecatetraenoic acid	-	16:4(n-3)				
cis-9,12-octadecadienoic acid	linoleic acid	18:2(n-6)				
c/s-6,9,12-octadecatrienoic acid	γ-linolenic acid	18:3(n-6)				
cis-9,12,15-octadecatrienoic acid	α -linolenic acid	18:3(n-3)				
c/s-6,9,12,15-octadecatetraenoic acid	stearidonic acid	18:4(n-3)				
cis-11,14-eicosadienoic acid	-	20:2(n-6)				
cis-11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid	-	20:3(n-3)				
cis-5,8,11,14-eicosatetraenoic acid	arachidonic acid	20:4(n-6)				
cis-8,11,14,17-eicosatetraenoic acid		20:4(n-3)				
cis-5,8,11,14,17-eicosapentaenoic acid	timnodonic acid	20:5(n-3)				
cis-6,9,12,15,18-heneicosapentaenoic acid		21:5(n-3)				
cis-7,10,13,16,19-docosapentaenoic acid	clupanodonic acid	22:5(n-3)				
cis-4,7,10,13,16,19-docosahexaenoic acid	cervonic acid	22:6(n-3)				

2.8 Determination of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs)

The determination of PCBs and PBDEs was carried out as reported in Méndez-Fernandez et al., (2017) and Webster et al., (2011a and b).

2.8.1 Pressurised liquid extraction (PLE) by Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE)

Solvent washed (*iso*-Hexane and dichloromethane) sodium sulphate (40 g) was added to the sample (muscle, soft body, whole = 5 g, blubber, brown meat, liver and zooplankton = 0.25 g) to aid drying. Subsequently, 250 μ L of the PCB internal standard was added to all samples (PCBs: ¹³C-CB28, ¹³C-CB52, ¹³C-CB101, ¹³C-CB153, ¹³C-CB138, ¹³C-CB156, ¹³C-CB180, ¹³C-CB189, ¹³C-CB194 and ¹³C-CB209; and 100 μ L of the PBDE internal standard: fluoro-BDE160 prior to PLE. Extraction cells (100 mL) were solvent washed and packed with: solvent washed filter paper, pre-washed sodium sulphate (10 g), 5% deactivated alumina (30 g), solvent washed filter paper and the biota/sodium sulphate mixture prepared as above. Samples were extracted by PLE using an ASE 300 (Dionex Ltd., Camberley, Surrey, UK) using compressed nitrogen.

The ASE was initially rinsed with acetone and *iso*-Hexane (3 times) and rinsed with *iso*-Hexane between samples. The settings selected for the extraction PCBs and PBDEs is described in Table 2.4:

Pressure	1,500 psi
Temperature	100 °C
Heat	5 min
Static time	5 min
Flush	50 sec
Purge	120 sec
Number of cycles	2
Extracting solvent	<i>iso</i> -Hexane

Table 2.4: ASE 300 settings for the extraction of PCBs and PBDEs

2.8.2 Extract clean-up for PCB and PBDE analysis

Once the samples had been prepared and extracted by PLE, the extract was split in two, one half for PCB analysis and the other for PBDE analysis. A silica column clean-up was performed to separate the PCBs from any organochlorine pesticides (OCPs) that might have been present. The first eluted fraction (volume determined previously by a

split test) was collected for analysis. The remaining fraction containing OCPs was discarded. For PBDEs, the entire eluant was collected for analysis.

The PCB extract was evaporated to 0.5 ± 0.2 mL at 30 °C, using a Syncore system (fitted with a flushback module). Solvent washed glass columns were filled with 3.0 ± 0.2 g silica, topped up with 1 to 2 cm sodium sulphate. The reduced *iso*-Hexane extract was transferred to the top of the column, followed by 20 mL *iso*-Hexane and allowed to adsorb. Once the 20 mL *iso*-Hexane passed through the column, the extract was reduced to 0.5 ± 0.2 mL using a Syncore and transferred, with washings, to a GC amber glass vial with insert. The extract was concentrated to $50 \pm 5 \mu$ L under a stream of charcoal scrubbed nitrogen and analysed for PCBs by GC-electron impact mass spectrometry (EIMS).

The PBDE extract was passed through silica columns (prepared as described above) followed by 30 mL *iso*-Hexane and transferred to Syncore tubes and the 30 mL volume reduced to 0.5 ± 0.2 mL at 30 °C. The extract was transferred, with washings, to a preweighed crimp top, amber glass GC vial and concentrated further under a stream of nitrogen to approximately 50 ± 5 µL before analysis of PBDEs by gas chromatography–electron capture negative ionisation mass spectrometry (GC-ECNIMS).

2.8.3 Determination of PCBs by gas chromatography–electron impact mass spectrometry (GC–EIMS)

The concentration and composition of thirty-two PCB congeners: CB28, CB31, CB52, CB49, CB44, CB74, CB70, CB101, CB99, CB97, CB110, CB123, CB118, CB105, CB114, CB149, CB153, CB132, CB137, CB138, CB158, CB128, CB156, CB167, CB157, CB187, CB183, CB180, CB170, CB189, CB194, CB209 were determined using a Hewlett Packard 5975B GC-MSD in electron impact (EI) mode, fitted with a 50 m x 0.22 mm HT-8 column and on-column injector (SGE, Milton Keynes, UK). 1.0 μ L of sample was carried onto and through the GC column by helium at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min and pressure of 15 psi using a specific oven temperature profile: the GC oven temperature was held at 80 °C for 1 minute, followed by 20 °C min⁻¹ up to 170 °C and held for 7.5 minutes, then ramped at 3 °C min⁻¹ to 290 °C and held for 10 minutes, and finally ramped at 50 °C min⁻¹ to 320 °C and held for 10 minutes. The sample sequence consisted of samples, reference material, procedural blank, two calibration solutions to check for calibration drift and an *iso*-Hexane blank at the end of the sequence to remove/check for any residual contamination.

The MS was set for selective ion monitoring (SIM) with a dwell time of 50 ms. Calibration standards containing all thirty-two PCB congeners were analysed, covering the concentration range of 0.6–500 ng/mL. Example target and qualifier ions or selected PCB congeners are shown in table A.1. The average response was used to compute a calibration curve, which shows the relation between amount ratio and response ratio (C¹³ labelled PCB internal standards with responses and known concentrations), enabling the system to quantify unknown component amounts. Correlation coefficients of at least 0.99 were achieved for all PCBs.

2.8.4 Determination of PBDEs by gas chromatography–electron capture negative ionisation mass spectrometry (GC–ECNIMS)

The concentration and composition of nine PBDE congeners: BDE28, BDE47, BDE66, BDE100, BDE99, BDE85, BDE154, BDE153 and BDE183 were analysed using an HP6890 Series GC interfaced with a 5973 MSD in chemical ionisation mode, fitted with a Restek RTX1614 column (15 m x 0.25 mm i.d., 0.10 µm film thickness; Thames Restek, Buckinghamshire) with an automated cool on-column injector (HP7673 auto injector) using a specific oven temperature programme: Injections (1 µL) were made at 120 °C and the oven temperature held constant for 2 minutes, followed by a ramp of 15 °C min⁻¹ up to 205 °C. This was followed by a ramp at 6 °C min⁻¹ to 330 °C and held for 4 minutes. Seven calibration standards, with nominal concentrations of 500, 300, 100, 50, 10, 2 and 0.2 ng/mL were run with each batch of samples and a new calibration curve constructed for each batch. Correlation coefficients of at least 0.99 were achieved. The MS was set for SIM mode at 70 eV with a dwell time of 100 ms. Ions monitored were m/z 78.9 and 80.9 (ions for bromine) for all PBDEs. The average response was used to compute a calibration curve, which shows the relation between amount ratio and response ratio (using a fluorinated PBDE internal standard), enabling the system to quantify unknown component amounts.

2.9 Determination of trace metals and metalloids

2.9.1 Sample digestion

Samples were digested and analysed as reported in Robinson, *et al.* (2017). Briefly, homogenised biota (0.5 g for fish and shark muscle and whole and invertebrates soft body, whole and muscle and 0.3 g for fish and shark liver and invertebrates brown meat),

whole zooplankton copepods (0.3 g), blubber sections (0.3 g) and associated CRMs (0.2 g) were digested overnight using 2.5 mL of nitric acid (Aristar grade) and 3.5 mL hydrogen peroxide (VWR Merck, Lutterworth, UK; Suprapure grade), followed by a digestion programme on a Berghof Speedwave Xpert Microwave Digestion System which took the temperature to 70 °C over 2 minutes, after which the temperature was kept constant for 5 minutes, prior to ramping to 210 °C over 13 minutes. After 25 minutes at 210 °C, the system was cooled to 50 °C and maintained at that temperature for 20 minutes. Each digestion run included one procedural blank and one CRM (NRCC Canada). The CRM was selected based on the digested tissue type and included TORT-3 (shellfish hepatopancreas), DORM-4 (fish muscle) and DOLT-5 (fish liver). After digestion, the vessels were allowed to cool to room temperature before each sample was diluted to 25.0 mL with ultra-pure water using a volumetric flask.

2.9.2 Determination of trace metals and metalloids by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS)

The digests were diluted a further 5-fold using a solution containing ultra-pure water, concentrated hydrochloric acid (cHCl) and gold (Au) to remove the memory effects in the determination of Hg (Robinson *et al.*, 2017). Calibration standards were made containing concentrations of trace elements Hg, Fe, Zn, Cu, As, Pb, Cd, Se, and Au which were determined using an Agilent Technologies 7700x inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometer (ICP-MS) equipped with a peristaltic pump and AS-90/91 autosampler, Micromist nebuliser, Peltier-cooled quartz modified Scott spray chamber and quartz torch. Analytical standards and tuning solutions were obtained from Essex Laboratories (UK).

ICP-MS was operated in standard mode (axial mode). Germanium internal standard (m/z 72) was used to monitor and correct for any instrumental drift. Plasma correction was carried out whenever any part of the sample introduction system (e.g. spray-chamber, nebuliser, torch, cones, or lens assembly) had been changed/cleaned, and at least every six months. A tuning check was carried out before each batch using the criteria described in Table 2.5.

Table 2.5: Tuning criteria for the ICP-MS prior to analysis

	m/z	Acceptance criteria		
Precision	7, 89, 205	<5% RSD		
Sensitivity	7	>1000		
	89	>3500		
	205	>2000		
Oxide ratio	156/140	<1.5		
Double charged ratio	70/140	<5		
	69/138	<3		

2.10 Quality control

All glassware was solvent washed with acetone and *iso*-Hexane to avoid contamination. Due to the photo degradative nature of PBDEs when exposed to UV light, UV filters were placed over the laboratory windows to minimise incoming light. For internal quality control, an LRM (used in all methods), CRM (used for SI and trace metals/metalloid methods) and procedural blank was analysed in each batch of samples (maximum 12), with data adjusted accordingly. A vial of iso-Hexane was run on the GC-FID and GC-MS before each sample batch to check for the presence of any contamination on the systems; the batch was rejected and re-run if any peaks were detected. The data obtained from the LRM was transferred onto NWA Quality Analyst (version 5.2) and Shewhart charts were produced with warning and action limits being drawn at $\pm 2x$ and ± 3x the standard deviation of the mean, respectively. The PCB, PBDE and trace metals/metalloids methods were accredited by the United Kingdom Accreditation Service (UKAS) to ISO 17025. LoDs were determined for PCBs, PBDEs and metals and metalloids through the repeat analysis of a low spiked sample and the LoD calculated from 4.65 x standard deviation (SD) of the mean concentration. The LoDs were determined for FAs using 3:1 signal to noise ratio, in that the peak is three times greater than the background noise on the GC using a Restek Marine FAME standard. Quality assurance for contaminants analysis was further demonstrated through successful participation in the QUASIMEME (Quality Assurance of Information for Marine Environmental Monitoring in Europe) Laboratory Performance Studies. It is procedure within a government laboratory for a data manager to review all batches to ensure all quality control and data records have been applied and are of an appropriate standard.

99

2.11 Data analysis

The normality of the data distribution for PCB, PBDE and trace metal/metalloid concentrations were tested using the Ryan-Joiner test on Minitab 17 and data logarithmically transformed. Statistical analysis was undertaken on Minitab 17 using Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) at the 95% confidence level, with Tukey's pair-wise comparisons to establish significant differences in FAs (normalised area %), δ¹⁵N and δ^{13} C (‰), logarithmically transformed PCB and PBDE concentrations (µg/kg lipid weight) and logarithmically transformed trace metal and metalloid concentration (µg/kg wet weight) between species, categories and regions. Due to the substantial number of FAs and PCBs, principal component analysis (PCA) was used in R Studio (version 3.6.2) to investigate variations in FA and PCB patterns. Mixed effects model analysis on Minitab 17 was used to determine the interaction and significant relationships existing between the logarithmically transformed trace metals/metalloid concentration (µg/kg wet weight) and investigated variables (sample category, trophic level and region). Pearson's correlation on Minitab 17 was used to measure the linear correlation between $\delta^{15}N$ and δ^{13} C, PCB and PBDE concentrations and trace metals/metalloid concentration with potential influencing variables such as age, length and weight. Box plots were developed on Minitab 17 to show the logarithmically transformed concentration differences of PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals/metalloid in categories, species, and regions in order to visualise concentration differences between categories and to show data outliers. Microsoft Office Excel was used to create charts and diagrams for each chapter (scatter plot for SI analysis, bar charts for PCB and PBDE congener proportions and concentration and regional comparisons, pie charts and Venn diagram for metals and metalloid analysis and plotting the Log₁₀ [PCB, PBDE and trace metal/metalloid concentration] against trophic level (traditional and balanced methods).

2.12 References

Bligh, E.G., and Dyer, W.J., 1959. A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification, The Canadian Journal of Biochemistry and Physiology, 37. Pages 911–917.

Hanson, S.W.F., and Olley, J., 1963. Application of the Bligh and Dyer method of lipid extraction to tissue homogenates. Biochemical Journal, 89. Pages 101–102.

Kuiken and, T., and Garcia-Hartmann, M.G., 1991. Cetacean Dissection techniques and tissue sampling. Proceedings of the First ECS Workshop on Cetacean Pathology. September 1991, Leiden, The Netherlands, ECS Newsletter, NO. 17 – special issue.

Mayor, D.J., Sharples, C.J., Webster, L., Walsham, P., Lacaze, J.P., and Cousins, N.J., 2013. Tissue and size-related changes in the fatty acid and stable isotope signatures of the deep-sea grenadier fish *Coryphaenoides armatus* from the Charlie-Gibbs Fracture Zone region of the Mid-Atlantic Ridge. Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography, 98 (B). Pages 421-430.

McGill, A.S. and Moffat, C.F., 1992. A study of the composition of fish liver and body oil triglycerides. Lipids, 27. Pages 360–370.

Meier-Augenstein, W., 2018. Stable Isotope Forensics: An Introduction to the Forensic Application of Stable Isotope Analysis. Wiley-Blackwell, ISBN: 978-0-470-68876-2.

Meier-Augenstein, W., and Schimmelmann, A., 2019. A guide for proper utilisation of stable isotope reference materials. Isotopes in Environmental and Health Studies, 55(2). Pages 113-128.

Méndez-Fernandez, P., Simon-Bouhet, B., Bustamante, P., Chouvelon, T., Ferreira, M., López, A., Moffat, C.F., Pierce, G.J., Russell, M., Santos, M.B., Spitz, J., Vingada, J.V., Webster, L., Read, F.L., González, A.F., and Caurant, F., 2017. Inter-species differences in polychlorinated biphenyls patterns from five sympatric species of odontocetes: Can PCBs be used as tracers of feeding ecology? Ecological Indicators, 74. Pages 98-108.

MIME, 2016. Further development guidance for assessment of mercury. OSPAR, Meeting of the Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME). MIME 16/4/3(L), Agenda 4.6. Copenhagen (2016). OSPAR Commission, 2016. Mercury Assessment in the Marine Environment Assessment Criteria Comparison (EAC/EQS) for Mercury. 978-1-911458-09-8, Hazardous Substances & Eutrophication Series (2016). Publication Number: 679/2016.

101

Pinnegar, J.K., Jennings, S., O'Brien, C.M., and Polunin N.V.C., 2002. Long-term changes in the trophic level of the Celtic sea fish community and fish market price distribution. Journal of Applied Ecology. Pages 377-390.

Robinson, C.D., Webster, L., Martínez-Gómez, C., Matthew, T.B., Gubbins, J., Thain, J.E., Vethaak, A.D., McIntosh, A.D., and Hylland, K., 2017. Assessment of contaminant concentrations in sediments, fish and mussels sampled from the North Atlantic and European regional seas within the ICON project. Marine Environmental Research, 124. Pages 21-31.

Smedes, F., 1999. Determination of total lipid using non-chlorinated solvents. Analyst, 124. Pages 1711-1718.

UK Marine Monitoring and Assessment Strategy (UKMMAS) community, 2010. An assessment of the state of UK seas. Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs, Crown copyright 2010. Available from: http://catalog.ipbes.net/system/assessment/180/references/files/482/original/CP2-Full_report.pdf?1363944877 (Accessed 08/03/2020].

Webster, L., Russell, M., Walsham, P., and Phillips, L.A., 2011a. An assessment of persistent organic pollutants in Scottish coastal and offshore marine environments. Journal of Environmental Monitoring, 13(5). Pages 1288-307.

Webster, L., Walsham, P., Russell, M., Hussy, I., Neat, F., Dalgarno, E.J., Packer, G., Scurfield, J.A., and Moffat C.F., 2011b. Halogenated persistent organic pollutants in deep water fish from waters to the west of Scotland. Chemosphere, 83. Pages 839-850.

Webster, L., Russel, M., Walsham, P., Hussy, I., Lacaze, J.P., Phillips, L., Dalgarno, E., Packer, G., Neat, F., and Moffat, C.F., 2014. Halogenated persistent organic pollutants in relation to trophic level in deep sea fish, 2014, Marine Pollution Bulletin, 88, 14–27.

Chapter 3

Scottish Marine Food Web Dynamics: An Assessment of Four Trophic Levels using Fatty Acid Signatures and Stable Isotopic Composition



Anneka Madgett, 2018

3.1 Introduction

Complex characteristics present in marine food webs (type and length of food chains) contribute to the variability observed in environmental assessments of the impact of environmental contaminants on the marine environment. For example, individuals of one species may not be at a constant trophic level due to factors such as age, sex, location, season and diet (Kousteni, Karachieand and Megalofonou, 2017). Some contaminants, resistant to metabolic biotransformation, can biomagnify up the food web and are therefore influenced by trophic level. The characterisation of trophic markers, feeding patterns and predator prey relationships is therefore important in developing our understanding of marine food web ecology (Kelly and Scheibling, 2012). Monitoring changes in the dynamics of marine ecosystems is particularly important when studying the effects of human activities on marine systems. Trophic level studies in Scottish waters have to date not yet covered the large species diversity present in the marine food web.

The aim of this chapter is to contribute high-quality trophic level data covering the diverse marine species inhabiting Scottish waters. A combination of FA signatures and SI ratios will be used to identify the trophic level, feeding patterns and nutritional relationships between a variety of species and classes within the Scottish marine food web. Such data will ultimately permit the calculation of TMFs, which will be used to consider the harmful effects of contaminant bioaccumulation in the development of environmental impact assessment criteria.

3.2 Materials and methods

Detailed information on materials and methods utilised in this chapter are discussed in Chapter 2, Sections 2.3, 2.5, 2.6 and 2.7.

3.3 Results and discussion

3.3.1 Fatty acid profiles

PCA was used to study the inter- and intra-class variability of FA profiles and to identify the FAs responsible for any differentiation. PCA was applied to the pooled samples (fish, shark, invertebrates, zooplankton) and individuals (marine mammals). Due to the large

number of species included in the study, the taxonomic class was initially selected for grouping species to allow easier visualisation of the data (Table 3.1). The first two principal components accounted for 34% of the FA variability.

Class	Contributing Species						
Mammalia	Harbour Porpoise	Sperm Whale	Harbour Seal				
Chondrichthyes	Catshark						
Actinopterygii	Whiting	Haddock	Hake	Plaice	Dab	Herring	Sprat
Cephalopoda	Squid						
Malacostraca	Edible Crab	Lobster	Squat Lobster	Swimming Crab	Shore Crab	Hermit Crab	Nephrops
Asteroidea	Common Starfish						
Gastropoda	Whelk						
Ophiuroidea	Brittle Star						
Bivalvia	Horse Mussel	King Scallop					
Polychaeta	Sea Mouse						
Hexanauplia	<i>Calanus</i> spp.	Pseudocalanus spp.					

Table 3.1: The eleven taxonomic classes and their associated species included in this study.

A clear dispersion of the samples in the PCA biplots was achieved based on their taxonomic class (Figure 3.1b) demonstrating that there were measurable differences in FA profiles between classes and observable variation within classes. This dispersion suggested that a more specific classification system was required to account for factors other than class likely to be influencing the FA profile.

The FA profile was found to vary with tissue type (Figure 3.2) and water column feeding zone (benthic/demersal/pelagic feeding) (Figure 3.3). Marine mammals were not included in Figure 3.3 as they inhabit both pelagic and demersal habitats. This agrees with the findings from previous studies, where FA profiles are reported to be tissue-specific due to the underlying physiological differences between tissue types (Aras, Haluloulu, and Ayik., 2003; Meyer *et al.*, 2017).

As well as tissue type, species within each class were influenced by the water column zone inhabited by organisms as feeding patterns vary between zones (benthic/demersal/pelagic) (Figure 3.3). The finalised nineteen categories and category mean normalised area % of the thirty-one FAMEs, accounting for tissue type and water column zone, are shown in Table 3.2. Classification was adapted to incorporate these influencing factors.



Figure 3.1: (a) PCA loading plot and (b) PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) for the muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber pools across the eleven classes. The first two principal components accounted for 34% of the FA variability.



Figure 3.2: (a) PCA loading plot and (b) PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) across the six tissue types: muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber pools.


Figure 3.3: (a) PCA loading plot and (b) PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) across three water column depths: pelagic, benthopelagic and benthic.

Category	Sample Number	14:0	14:1(n-5)	15:0	16:0	16:1(n-7)	16:2(n-6)
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	3.96 ± 1.14	0.27 ± 0.20	0.40 ± 0.13	12.41 ± 5.17	15.22 ± 3.09	0.37 ± 0.14
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	12.22 ± 3.54	1.53 ± 0.53	0.79 ± 0.13	9.52 ± 0.89	22.48 ± 5.84	0.74 ± 0.15
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	5.98 ± 0.46	0.23 ± 0.09	0.97 ± 0.20	9.07 ± 1.53	20.94 ± 5.31	0.89 ± 0.18
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	5.21 ± 0.05	0.05 ± 0.01	0.70 ± 0.01	19.87 ± 0.27	7.55 ± 0.45	0.42 ± 0.01
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	7.77 ± 0.02	0.25 ± 0.01	0.43 ± 0.01	14.21 ± 0.05	3.33 ± 0.53	0.35 ± 0.03
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	3.43 ± 0.14	0.43 ± 0.11	0.47 ± 0.01	20.39 ± 1.67	2.07 ± 0.03	0.17 ± 0.01
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	1.74 ± 0.49	0.23 ± 0.14	0.40 ± 0.09	20.82 ± 1.38	4.86 ± 1.10	0.23 ± 0.18
Demersal Shark Liver	12	2.37 ± 0.30	0.13 ± 0.09	0.58 ± 0.07	16.54 ± 1.70	7.44 ± 1.14	0.34 ± 0.11
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	1.99 ± 0.99	0.12 ± 0.06	0.72 ± 0.06	15.25 ± 1.84	3.82 ± 1.42	0.77 ± 0.24
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	2.03 ± 0.56	0.13 ± 0.13	0.51 ± 0.18	16.12 ± 1.21	3.67 ± 1.31	0.75 ± 0.30
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	3.79 ± 1.07	0.15 ± 0.10	0.63 ± 0.22	15.15 ± 1.61	5.99 ± 1.84	0.77 ± 0.26
Flatfish Muscle	12	2.52 ± 0.77	0.19 ± 0.09	0.66 ± 0.14	18.28 ± 1.13	5.47 ± 1.41	1.09 ± 0.16
Flatfish Liver	12	3.15 ± 0.87	0.53 ± 0.20	0.67 ± 0.20	18.68 ± 2.19	10.54 ± 4.15	1.05 ± 0.27
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	3.65 ± 0.18	0.49 ± 0.10	0.48 ± 0.03	24.00 ± 0.21	3.17 ± 0.19	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	6.19 ± 3.18	0.36 ± 0.14	1.02 ± 0.55	10.65 ± 3.65	3.07 ± 1.23	0.50 ± 0.59
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	1.48 ± 0.76	0.23 ± 0.15	0.79 ± 0.21	14.81 ± 2.77	6.19 ± 1.09	0.39 ± 0.27
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	2.23 ± 0.70	0.24 ± 0.04	0.77 ± 0.19	13.84 ± 0.53	12.17 ± 4.65	0.21 ± 0.29
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	2.15 ± 0.53	0.25 ± 0.13	0.80 ± 0.38	15.72 ± 2.28	5.10 ± 2.28	0.38 ± 0.42
Zooplankton Whole	5	5.86 ± 0.83	0.37 ± 0.30	1.10 ± 0.09	15.62 ± 1.08	6.94 ± 0.13	1.28 ± 0.04

Category	Sample Number	17:0	16:3(n-3)	16:4(n-3)	18:0	18:1(n-9)	18:1(n-7)
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	0.31 ± 0.08	0.13 ± 0.13	0.16 ± 0.13	1.61 ± 0.81	23.18 ± 5.06	5.34 ± 1.57
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	0.32 ± 0.10	0.15 ± 0.10	0.18 ± 0.10	1.26 ± 0.53	21.54 ± 2.62	2.88 ± 2.53
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	<lod< td=""><td>0.53 ± 0.19</td><td>0.17 ± 0.09</td><td>1.40 ± 0.35</td><td>36.68 ± 1.99</td><td>3.56 ± 0.58</td></lod<>	0.53 ± 0.19	0.17 ± 0.09	1.40 ± 0.35	36.68 ± 1.99	3.56 ± 0.58
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	0.35 ± 0.05	0.37 ± 0.02	0.30 ± 0.05	3.51 ± 0.21	23.06 ± 1.30	10.12 ± 0.46
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	0.23 ± 0.02	0.16 ± 0.07	0.22 ± 0.06	1.51 ± 0.06	8.83 ± 1.27	1.63 ± 0.04
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	0.37 ± 0.15	<lod< td=""><td>0.10 ± 0.10</td><td>2.95 ± 0.24</td><td>8.41 ± 0.39</td><td>4.58 ± 0.32</td></lod<>	0.10 ± 0.10	2.95 ± 0.24	8.41 ± 0.39	4.58 ± 0.32
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.72 ± 0.30	0.30 ± 0.30	0.46 ± 0.35	4.86 ± 0.85	12.08 ± 1.77	6.29 ± 1.01
Demersal Shark Liver	12	0.83 ± 0.25	0.32 ± 0.26	0.21 ± 0.11	3.74 ± 0.65	13.72 ± 1.78	7.50 ± 1.63
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	1.00 ± 0.25	0.49 ± 0.16	0.65 ± 0.34	6.10 ± 0.98	11.90 ± 3.43	5.88 ± 0.65
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	0.63 ± 0.25	0.38 ± 0.21	0.19 ± 0.12	4.81 ± 0.84	11.19 ± 1.67	5.19 ± 1.98
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	0.67 ± 0.37	0.55 ± 0.31	0.29 ± 0.13	4.36 ± 1.36	15.10 ± 2.39	6.34 ± 2.23
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.74 ± 0.22	0.58 ± 0.14	0.35 ± 0.21	4.44 ± 0.67	7.82 ± 1.92	4.04 ± 0.60
Flatfish Liver	12	0.78 ± 0.37	0.84 ± 0.34	0.05 ± 0.10	3.40 ± 1.25	15.39 ± 7.74	6.49 ± 1.36
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	0.59 ± 0.06	0.11 ± 0.01	0.56 ± 0.01	3.48 ± 0.15	3.32 ± 0.23	1.78 ± 0.06
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	0.72 ± 0.29	0.17 ± 0.27	8.13 ± 2.25	7.58 ± 3.12	1.97 ± 1.44	5.71 ± 0.89
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	0.95 ± 0.44	0.74 ± 0.18	1.18 ± 1.19	4.22 ± 1.67	12.46 ± 3.46	6.38 ± 1.27
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	0.53 ± 0.12	0.76 ± 0.14	1.35 ± 0.97	3.80 ± 0.09	14.91 ± 2.35	9.23 ± 0.52
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	0.94 ± 0.46	0.58 ± 0.47	2.20 ± 1.29	6.53 ± 1.85	6.83 ± 2.91	6.03 ± 1.72
Zooplankton Whole	5	4.67 ± 0.71	0.52 ± 0.51	1.91 ± 0.36	1.75 ± 0.19	4.35 ± 0.71	1.90 ± 0.21

Category	Sample Number	18:2(n-6)	18:3(n-6)	18:3(n-3)	18:4(n-3)	20:0	20:1(n-9)
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	1.56 ± 0.37	0.08 ± 0.08	0.87 ± 0.27	1.11 ± 0.64	0.04 ± 0.03	3.59 ± 1.61
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	1.81 ± 0.37	0.03 ± 0.03	1.16 ± 0.27	0.95 ± 0.40	0.03 ± 0.03	4.11 ± 1.64
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	0.94 ± 0.20	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td>0.50 ± 0.27</td><td>0.93 ± 0.47</td><td>9.16 ± 3.13</td></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""><td>0.50 ± 0.27</td><td>0.93 ± 0.47</td><td>9.16 ± 3.13</td></lod<>	0.50 ± 0.27	0.93 ± 0.47	9.16 ± 3.13
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	0.68 ± 0.06	0.05 ± 0.01	0.05 ± 0.03	1.16 ± 0.05	0.22 ± 0.11	1.04 ± 0.06
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	1.39 ± 0.02	0.03 ± 0.01	0.92 ± 0.08	1.60 ± 0.03	0.12 ± 0.11	12.57 ± 0.14
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	1.43 ± 0.29	<lod< td=""><td>0.33 ± 0.33</td><td>0.80 ± 0.03</td><td><lod< td=""><td>5.81 ± 0.91</td></lod<></td></lod<>	0.33 ± 0.33	0.80 ± 0.03	<lod< td=""><td>5.81 ± 0.91</td></lod<>	5.81 ± 0.91
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.94 ± 0.14	0.11 ± 0.12	0.32 ± 0.26	0.48 ± 0.20	0.10 ± 0.10	1.12 ± 0.37
Demersal Shark Liver	12	1.02 ± 0.20	0.23 ± 0.22	0.62 ± 0.26	1.03 ± 0.39	0.15 ± 0.13	1.94 ± 0.60
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	0.94 ± 0.13	0.15 ± 0.11	0.45 ± 0.22	0.59 ± 0.42	0.15 ± 0.07	1.22 ± 0.40
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	0.93 ± 0.35	0.17 ± 0.15	0.42 ± 0.24	0.90 ± 0.32	0.11 ± 0.09	2.21 ± 1.60
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	1.31 ± 0.28	0.28 ± 0.26	0.66 ± 0.38	1.53 ± 0.53	0.14 ± 0.06	4.42 ± 3.08
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.82 ± 0.48	0.13 ± 0.11	0.26 ± 0.19	0.56 ± 0.16	0.13 ± 0.07	1.25 ± 0.29
Flatfish Liver	12	1.24 ± 0.60	0.30 ± 0.24	0.33 ± 0.18	0.48 ± 0.12	0.12 ± 0.09	2.07 ± 0.51
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	0.22 ± 0.00	<lod< td=""><td>0.14 ± 0.00</td><td>0.17 ± 0.01</td><td><lod< td=""><td>3.22 ± 0.27</td></lod<></td></lod<>	0.14 ± 0.00	0.17 ± 0.01	<lod< td=""><td>3.22 ± 0.27</td></lod<>	3.22 ± 0.27
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	0.26 ± 0.39	0.51 ± 0.40	0.35 ± 0.25	0.70 ± 0.28	0.15 ± 0.15	10.82 ± 5.75
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	1.17 ± 0.24	0.23 ± 0.16	0.38 ± 0.19	0.59 ± 0.80	0.51 ± 0.25	1.77 ± 1.61
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	1.58 ± 0.58	0.06 ± 0.05	0.54 ± 0.20	0.48 ± 0.11	0.21 ± 0.03	2.61 ± 0.55
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	1.36 ± 0.43	0.20 ± 0.18	0.32 ± 0.21	0.69 ± 0.70	0.21 ± 0.18	2.45 ± 1.47
Zooplankton Whole	5	0.74 ± 0.09	0.32 ± 0.13	0.34 ± 0.03	2.47 ± 1.32	0.21 ± 0.09	0.69 ± 0.42

Category	Sample Number	20:2(n-6)	20:3(n-3)	20:4(n-6)	20:4(n-3)	20:5(n-3)	22:0
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	0.18 ± 0.12	0.07 ± 0.10	0.86 ± 0.38	0.49 ± 0.25	5.37 ± 1.55	0.01 ± 0.02
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	0.06 ± 0.06	0.04 ± 0.04	0.28 ± 0.17	0.65 ± 0.35	2.78 ± 1.63	0.02 ± 0.03
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	0.06 ± 0.12	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td>0.08 ± 0.12</td><td>0.21 ± 0.28</td><td>0.04 ± 0.04</td></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""><td>0.08 ± 0.12</td><td>0.21 ± 0.28</td><td>0.04 ± 0.04</td></lod<>	0.08 ± 0.12	0.21 ± 0.28	0.04 ± 0.04
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	0.13 ± 0.05	0.01 ± 0.02	0.47 ± 0.06	0.34 ± 0.03	7.71 ± 1.21	0.04 ± 0.03
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	0.05 ± 0.05	0.11 ± 0.00	0.44 ± 0.07	0.41 ± 0.01	4.83 ± 0.08	0.03 ± 0.01
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	0.05 ± 0.02	<lod< td=""><td>0.79 ± 0.57</td><td>0.44 ± 0.21</td><td>10.39 ± 0.80</td><td>0.09 ± 0.09</td></lod<>	0.79 ± 0.57	0.44 ± 0.21	10.39 ± 0.80	0.09 ± 0.09
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.21 ± 0.20	0.06 ± 0.06	3.69 ± 0.78	0.41 ± 0.17	7.94 ± 1.35	0.10 ± 0.09
Demersal Shark Liver	12	0.51 ± 0.14	0.11 ± 0.09	1.63 ± 0.49	0.67 ± 0.18	9.58 ± 1.38	0.33 ± 0.81
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	0.51 ± 0.12	0.14 ± 0.09	4.20 ± 1.91	0.37 ± 0.12	14.48 ± 3.18	0.20 ± 0.15
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	0.39 ± 0.19	0.10 ± 0.08	2.56 ± 1.20	0.48 ± 0.13	13.54 ± 2.76	0.10 ± 0.14
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	0.45 ± 0.10	0.15 ± 0.06	1.39 ± 0.97	0.66 ± 0.16	11.91 ± 2.65	0.06 ± 0.07
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.28 ± 0.14	0.08 ± 0.15	4.73 ± 1.64	0.43 ± 0.08	18.24 ± 3.08	0.11 ± 0.11
Flatfish Liver	12	0.35 ± 0.02	0.10 ± 0.07	2.37 ± 1.16	0.49 ± 0.14	9.34 ± 0.52	0.04 ± 0.07
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	0.16 ± 0.54	0.18 ± 0.00	0.88 ± 0.07	0.15 ± 0.02	13.04 ± 4.66	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	1.32 ± 0.55	0.07 ± 0.22	7.95 ± 3.79	0.67 ± 0.39	17.94 ± 4.66	0.21 ± 0.31
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	0.78 ± 0.42	0.11 ± 0.12	4.09 ± 1.00	0.26 ± 0.18	20.78 ± 5.63	0.24 ± 0.24
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	1.37 ± 0.53	0.38 ± 0.23	2.96 ± 0.47	0.33 ± 0.06	11.03 ± 2.13	0.07 ± 0.10
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	2.30 ± 1.92	0.12 ± 0.23	5.36 ± 1.80	0.32 ± 0.21	20.83 ± 2.01	0.11 ± 0.09
Zooplankton Whole	5	0.07 ± 0.02	2.28 ± 1.56	0.43 ± 0.14	0.91 ± 0.13	23.39 ± 1.34	0.04 ± 0.05

Category	Sample Number	22:1(n-11)	22:1(n-9)	21:5(n-3)	24:0	22:5(n-3)	22:6(n-3)
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	1.47 ± 1.32	0.12 ± 0.18	0.29 ± 0.15	0.18 ± 0.13	5.36 ± 1.34	12.46 ± 1.93
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	5.12 ± 2.81	0.20 ± 0.22	0.11 ± 0.11	0.08 ± 0.06	1.92 ± 1.15	6.85 ± 3.70
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	7.43 ± 1.52	0.41 ± 0.34	0.07 ± 0.13	0.03 ± 0.02	0.09 ± 0.12	0.32 ± 0.36
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	1.65 ± 0.44	0.26 ± 0.21	0.24 ± 0.16	<lod< td=""><td>0.88 ± 0.02</td><td>13.20 ± 0.14</td></lod<>	0.88 ± 0.02	13.20 ± 0.14
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	25.38 ± 0.26	1.30 ± 0.01	0.14 ± 0.09	0.19 ± 0.03	0.68 ± 0.03	9.88 ± 1.73
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	6.72 ± 0.27	<lod< td=""><td>0.02 ± 0.02</td><td>0.23 ± 0.23</td><td>1.15 ± 0.79</td><td>27.61 ± 1.51</td></lod<>	0.02 ± 0.02	0.23 ± 0.23	1.15 ± 0.79	27.61 ± 1.51
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.50 ± 0.51	0.04 ± 0.11	0.21 ± 0.21	0.11 ± 0.15	4.87 ± 0.66	25.50 ± 3.99
Demersal Shark Liver	12	1.05 ± 0.76	0.10 ± 0.23	0.37 ± 0.23	0.22 ± 0.21	3.75 ± 1.00	22.21 ± 1.39
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	0.65 ± 0.55	0.18 ± 0.13	0.30 ± 0.08	0.02 ± 0.03	2.62 ± 0.75	22.73 ± 3.62
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	1.61 ± 1.63	0.05 ± 0.12	0.28 ± 0.12	0.08 ± 0.29	2.05 ± 0.91	27.24 ± 6.73
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	4.04 ± 3.47	0.11 ± 0.42	0.39 ± 0.11	0.05 ± 0.08	1.98 ± 0.69	16.09 ± 3.56
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.53 ± 0.45	0.01 ± 0.04	0.36 ± 0.10	<lod< td=""><td>3.59 ± 0.70</td><td>21.52 ± 4.67</td></lod<>	3.59 ± 0.70	21.52 ± 4.67
Flatfish Liver	12	0.43 ± 0.34	0.37 ± 0.29	0.36 ± 0.12	<lod< td=""><td>2.11 ± 0.96</td><td>17.29 ± 9.62</td></lod<>	2.11 ± 0.96	17.29 ± 9.62
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	0.77 ± 0.41	<lod< td=""><td>0.13 ± 0.00</td><td><lod< td=""><td>0.54 ± 0.04</td><td>38.28 ± 0.16</td></lod<></td></lod<>	0.13 ± 0.00	<lod< td=""><td>0.54 ± 0.04</td><td>38.28 ± 0.16</td></lod<>	0.54 ± 0.04	38.28 ± 0.16
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	0.55 ± 0.45	0.57 ± 0.42	0.64 ± 0.78	<lod< td=""><td>1.61 ± 0.94</td><td>8.50 ± 3.29</td></lod<>	1.61 ± 0.94	8.50 ± 3.29
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	1.24 ± 2.67	0.16 ± 0.25	0.30 ± 0.15	0.12 ± 0.38	1.60 ± 0.63	15.66 ± 1.98
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	1.57 ± 0.92	0.33 ± 0.24	0.28 ± 0.08	<lod< td=""><td>1.65 ± 0.06</td><td>13.99 ± 2.64</td></lod<>	1.65 ± 0.06	13.99 ± 2.64
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	0.28 ± 0.24	0.04 ± 0.05	0.41 ± 0.20	0.04 ± 0.07	4.80 ± 3.02	12.57 ± 3.11
Zooplankton Whole	5	1.16 ± 0.84	<lod< td=""><td>0.73 ± 0.07</td><td>0.01 ± 0.00</td><td>1.10 ± 0.13</td><td>17.37 ± 1.45</td></lod<>	0.73 ± 0.07	0.01 ± 0.00	1.10 ± 0.13	17.37 ± 1.45

Category	Sample Number	24:1(n-9)	Total SFA	Total MUFA	Total PUFA
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	2.51 ± 5.15	18.85 ± 6.40	50.58 ± 8.10	30.19 ± 4.42
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	0.16 ± 0.09	24.36 ± 2.86	52.87 ± 6.60	22.01 ± 7.27
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	0.27 ± 0.29	17.45 ± 2.44	78.67 ± 2.54	3.87 ± 1.46
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	0.34 ± 0.18	30.13 ± 0.30	42.53 ± 0.86	26.88 ± 2.38
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	1.01 ± 0.04	25.57 ± 0.13	27.80 ± 1.70	46.24 ± 1.17
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	0.77 ± 0.33	27.61 ± 2.21	22.14 ± 0.62	49.99 ± 1.59
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.29 ± 0.20	28.73 ± 1.50	25.15 ± 3.12	45.99 ± 2.75
Demersal Shark Liver	12	0.75 ± 1.57	24.38 ± 1.97	32.38 ± 3.89	42.80 ± 4.09
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	1.42 ± 0.74	25.45 ± 1.71	25.31 ± 4.59	49.08 ± 3.16
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	1.18 ± 2.40	24.34 ± 1.27	25.30 ± 4.18	50.15 ± 6.11
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	0.58 ± 0.30	24.91 ± 1.77	36.13 ± 3.86	38.82 ± 3.99
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.79 ± 0.14	26.87 ± 1.48	20.10 ± 3.82	53.03 ± 3.78
Flatfish Liver	12	0.65 ± 0.30	26.83 ± 1.79	36.47 ± 12.11	36.70 ± 4.49
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	0.47 ± 0.05	32.21 ± 0.14	13.22 ± 0.49	54.56 ± 13.02
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	1.10 ± 0.44	26.53 ± 7.43	24.14 ± 5.29	49.33 ± 7.27
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	0.18 ± 0.23	23.10 ± 3.27	28.97 ± 6.46	47.62 ± 5.84
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	0.54 ± 0.28	21.45 ± 0.73	41.58 ± 4.10	36.97 ± 4.16
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	0.05 ± 0.08	26.56 ± 2.37	20.80 ± 4.95	52.64 ± 3.71
Zooplankton Whole	5	1.46 ± 0.19	33.10 ± 0.39	15.60 ± 0.58	50.05 ± 0.26

3.3.1.1 Marine mammals (mammalia)

Mammalia were more positively correlated to the first principal component when samples were grouped on the basis of taxonomic class alone (Figure 3.1b) due to a higher proportion of monounsaturated FAs (MUFAs) such as 16:1(n-7), 22:1(n-11), 18:1(n-9) and 14:1(n-5) and medium chain length PUFAs such as 18:2(n-6) in marine mammal blubber. PCA was therefore applied to the marine mammal samples on a species by species basis (Figure 3.4a and b). The first two principal components accounted for 52% of the FA variability.

Although sample numbers a of sperm whales is smaller than harbour porpoise and harbour seals, sperm whale possess the least variable FA profile in this dataset (Figure 3.4b). Sperm whale samples were separated from the other marine mammals in the PCA plots due to a significantly higher proportion of 18:1(n-9) and lower proportion of 22:6(n-3) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Sperm whales are long lived Odontoceti predators, inhabiting mesopelagic ecosystems and have a variable diet dependent on geographical region, sex and age (Best, 1999). In some oceanic areas, they feed primarily on bathypelagic and mesopelagic cephalopods (Ruiz-Cooley *et al.*, 2004) whilst in others, such as Iceland, fish are the principal source of food (Roe, 1969). Previous studies on the lipid composition of sperm whales (male and female) collected from the Azores, found the main FA profile contributors in blubber to be 18:1(n-9), 16:1(n-7) and 16:0 (Walton *et al.*, 2008), which agrees with the data from this study; these three FAs account for over 60% of the FAs present in blubber tested.



Figure 3.4: (a) PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) across the three marine mammal species. Sperm whale blubber is well separated from the harbour porpoise and harbour seal blubber with the latter also showing a good degree of separation. As such it is appropriate to report on these as separate categories (see Table 3.2).

The three marine mammal species contained a significantly higher proportion of the FA marker 18:1(n-9) compared to other organisms in the study (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This marker is reported to be an indicator of a carnivorous diet (Nelson *et al.*, 2001) and the larger the accumulation, the more carnivorous the organism.

Harbour seal and harbour porpoise are widely dispersed on PC1 (Figure 3.4b) but are generally separated by species across PC1 and PC2 (Figure 3.4b). The degree of variation of 18:1(n-9), 16:0 and 24:1(n-9) was greatest in harbour seal, each possessing a standard deviation (SD) of >5, suggesting that harbour seal diet is highly variable. Harbour porpoise are more negatively correlated to PC2 (Figure 3.4b) than the other Mammalia species due to the higher proportion of MUFAs 16:1(n-7) and 14:1(n-5) and the dienoic acid 18:2(n-6), (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) in their blubber. This supports previous findings from harbour porpoise around Scotland where 16:1(n-7) and 18:1(n-9) were the most predominant FAs (Learmonth, 2003) detected. 16:1(n-7) is a diatom biomarker (Linder et al., 2010) indicating harbour porpoise were likely feeding on pelagic fish or other planktonic feeding prey. There was significant variation (SD > 3) present for the FAs 14:0, 16:1(n-7) and 22:6(n-3). Potential influencing factors such as sampling location (biogeographic and localised), sampling year and age (all listed on Table 2.2) were investigated on harbour porpoise and harbour seal but were not found to significantly influence the data (p > 0.05). However, the one harbour seal sample at point 0,0 on Figure 3.4 is separate from the harbour seal cluster and when investigated further, was identified as the smallest and lightest individual (Table 2.2) with the lowest recorded ventral blubber thickness (11 mm in comparison to 15 – 105 mm in the other 9 samples). This was the only harbour seal individual to have a cause of death reported as "chronic peritonitis due to ingestion of foreign body (fishing gear)" and was found in an emaciated condition with poor blubber deposits. Seven individuals had a reported cause of death of "physical trauma", one reported as "pneumonia" and one reported as "N/A". There is also a harbour porpoise sample between point 0 and +2 on the second component which is separated from the main sample cluster. Unfortunately, other than sampling location and length, there was no additional information available on this specimen.

3.3.1.2 Fish (actinopterygii) and catshark (chondrichthyes)

The actinopterygii class was separated into eight sub-categories: demersal roundfish muscle, demersal roundfish liver, demersal roundfish whole (length < 120 mm), pelagic roundfish muscle, pelagic roundfish liver, pelagic roundfish whole, flatfish muscle and flatfish liver. The first two principal components accounted for 40% of the FA variability.

PCA (Figure 3.5a and b) showed that the demersal roundfish muscle, flatfish muscle, pelagic roundfish liver and demersal shark muscle were more negatively correlated to PC2 than other categories due to having a higher proportion of 22:6(n-3), 16:0 and 22:5(n-6). These categories possessed a significantly higher proportion of 22:6(n-3) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) in comparison to the other categories. 22:6(n-3) is a common dominant FA in marine species required for growth and development, particularly to maintain the functional and structural integrity of cell membranes (Scott et al., 2002). 22:6(n-3) is therefore higher in demersal fish muscle than liver due to the larger proportion of structural lipids. 22:6(n-3) is also characteristically higher in fish associated with the pelagic environment due to the predominant feeding on planktivorous prey (Cury et al., 2000). Pelagic fish are likely to contain greater proportions of PUFAs associated to structural lipids, in their liver and MUFAs, associated to storage lipid, in their muscle tissue relative to the demersal species (Linder et al., 2010). Demersal fish liver and pelagic muscle samples are positively correlated with PC2 (Figure 3.5b) due to a lower proportion of 22:6(n-3), which again is consistent with their physiology (Njinkoué et al., 2002).



Figure 3.5: (a) PCA loading plot and (b) PCA score plot, demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) across the ten categories of fish and shark highlighting the group separation of pelagic fish muscle and liver due to differing proportions of MUFAs and plaice liver and muscle due to differing proportions of 18:1(n-9).

Flatfish liver showed the highest degree of variation of the MUFAs 16:1(n-7) and 18:1(n-9) (SD > 4) and PUFA 22:6(n-3) (SD > 9) in comparison to the other categories (Table 3.2). When flatfish liver was investigated, dab had significantly higher average proportions of 18:1(n-9) ($26.39 \pm 2.22\%$; n = 3) than plaice 18:1(n-9) ($11.72 \pm 5.30\%$; n = 9) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) and 22:6(n-3) was significantly higher in plaice liver than dab liver (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey), separating the species on the PCA score plot (Figure 3.5b). Sampling location (Table 2.1), average length (ranging from 198 to 350 mm), average weight (ranging from 82.60 to 508.0 g) and average age (ranging from 3.4 to 10.0 years) did not significantly influence the plaice FA data (p > 0.05), suggesting the within species variation for 22:6(n-3) is purely due to dietary differences. Flatfish are benthic organisms, feeding on a variety of zoobenthos including small crustaceans, bivalves, sand eels and polychaetes (Picton and Morrow, 2005). Although it has been reported that plaice and dab possess a similar diet of polychaetes and amphipods (Link et al., 2015), the FA profiles in this dataset suggest that differences in their diets are sufficient to result in a clear distinction in their tissue FA profiles.

The demersal roundfish liver category showed the largest degree of variation in the FA profile and are spread across PC1 from -5 to +5 (Figure 3.5). The FAs 22:1(n-11) and 22:6(n-3) within demersal roundfish liver showed the largest degree of variation (Table 3.2) and were influenced by the contributing species. Whiting liver has a significantly higher proportion of 22:1(n-11) and 22:6(n-3) compared to haddock liver and hake liver and hake a significantly higher proportion of 16:0 (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey), suggesting dietary differences between the species. This is consistent with the pattern variation observed using PCA (Figure 3.3b, PC1 = -5 to +5). On a regional basis, haddock were the only demersal fish species collected from the Moray Firth (n=4) and hake from the Holy loch (n=2). Considering the species influence identified within the category, a larger sample number on a species basis across regions would be required for a comprehensive regional analysis.

Pelagic roundfish muscle and liver (herring) is negatively correlated with PC1 (Figure 3.5b) due to a higher proportion of MUFAs such as 20:1(n-9), 22:1(n-11) and 18:1(n-9). Monoenoic FAs are major characteristic components of pelagic fish tissue, whose lipids originate from their planktonic prey. 20:1(n-9), 22:1(n-11) and n-3 FAs are recognised copepod markers and higher proportions can be indicative of a copepod (zooplankton) enriched diet (Hiltunen, 2016). The dominant FA in pelagic roundfish whole (sprat) was 18:1(n-9), consistent with previous studies in the Baltic Sea and suggestive of a predominantly planktonic diet (Keinänen *et al.*, 2017).

3.3.1.3 Benthic (malactostraca, bivalvia, asteroidea, ophiuroidea, polychaeta, gastropoda) and demersal (cephalopoda) invertebrates

PCA was applied to the benthic and demersal invertebrates FA data (Figure 3.6a and b) with considerable variation being observed (Figure 3.6b). The first two principal components accounted for 37% of the FA variability. The majority of benthic invertebrates whole (starfish and brittle star) are grouped together due to a higher proportion of saturated FAs (SFAs) including 14:0 and 18:0, MUFAs such as 20:1(n-9) and the PUFAs 20:4(n-6), 16:4(n-3) and 20:5(n-3) relative to demersal invertebrates. This corresponds with other studies where echinoderms contain a unique FA composition, characterized by proportionately higher 20:4(n-6) (Copeman and Parrish, 2003). 20:4(n-6) is indicative of benthic feeding and is a lipid required to induce maturation in starfish oocytes (Meijer, Guerrier and McClouf, 1984; Russell and Nichols, 1999). The variation in the proportion of 20:1(n-9) in the benthic invertebrates whole samples is due to the higher percentage in common starfish (asteroidea) $(12.91 \pm 3.99\%)$; n = 9) compared to the other contributing species - brittle star (ophiuroidea) (2.67%) and sea mouse (polychaeta) (0.16%). A larger dataset is however required for a comprehensive analysis and comparison. Sargent, Falk-Petersen and Calder (1983) reported that common starfish can synthesise their own de novo 20:1 moieties (including 20:1(n-9)) which is required for bodily functions. Starfish and brittle star are more likely to feed upon molluscs and detritus than copepods. Brittle stars are significantly more enriched in 14:0 (12.86%; n = 1 pool; made up of 96 individuals) than the other contributing species of whole benthic invertebrates (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Previous studies have found that saturated FAs such as 14:0 are ubiquitous among microalgae and are characteristic of calanoid species, suggesting brittle star are less carnivorous than the other benthic invertebrates in this study (Kopprio et al., 2015). Although there is only one brittle star sample pool, this provides an indication of the feeding patterns of brittle star.



Figure 3.6: (a) PCA loading plot and (b) PCA score plot, demonstrating variation in the FA profiles (normalised area percentages) across the five categories of invertebrates highlighting the within-group separation of starfish collected from Pladda in comparison to the starfish group due to different proportions of 20:1(n-9), the separation of the four species in the invertebrates soft body category due to a contributing species FA profile influence and separation of one benthic invertebrates muscle sample pool, positioned with horse mussel.

A single sea mouse sample (made up of 33 individuals) is separated from the others in the category and is grouped with the benthic invertebrates muscle category (Figure 3.6). It is positively correlated to PC1 due to a lower proportion of the characteristic echinoderm markers of 20:1(n-9) and 20:4(n-6). Two common starfish sample pools are more negatively correlated to PC1 than the other common starfish pools. Starfish were collected from the Moray Firth, Solway and from three sites in the Clyde (Hunterston, Pladda and Holy Loch; Table 2.1). The two sample pools more negatively correlated to PC1 (Figure 3.6b) were collected from Pladda (lower Clyde) and had a higher normalised area % of the copepod marker 20:1(n-9) than the other starfish samples. This may suggest that starfish in Pladda have consumed a higher proportion of planktivorous feeding organisms compared to those in other sites, including those in the upper Clyde (Hunterston and Holy Loch) and the North East which possessed a different FA profile although this, of course, cannot be confirmed. Further influences such as average pool length (ranging from 161.7 to 396.0 mm) and average pool weight (ranging from 35.0 to 298.0 g) were investigated and were not found to influence the data (p > 0.05).

Demersal invertebrates (cephalopoda/squid; n = 2) are positively correlated to PC1 and negatively correlated to PC2 (Figure 3.6b) due to the higher proportion of 22:6(n-3) and 16:0. These FAs are the most characteristic FAs for squid (Phillips *et al.*, 2002) due to the much higher concentrations required for their rapid growth. For example, squid paralarvae require a high quantity of 22:6(n-3) during their rapid development (Navarro and Villanueva, 2000). Squid samples were found to have a significantly higher mean normalised area % ($38.28 \pm 0.16\%$) of 22:6(n-3), than other invertebrate categories (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey).

Benthic invertebrates soft body sample pools gave rise to the most dispersed category (Figure 3.6b) and are spread across PC2 between -2 and +6. Whelk (*gastropoda*; n=7) contain very little variation in the species FA profile and are more positively correlated to PC2 than the other samples in the group. They have a higher proportion of the SFA 18:0 and PUFAs such as 20:2(n-6), 20:4(n-6) and 22:5(n-3). Gastropods (including whelk) are the most carnivorous in the category and are reported to feed on other benthic molluscs, worms and crustaceans (Chase, 2002). The other three species, composed of pools of horse mussel (n = 2), swimming crabs (n = 6) and shore crabs (n = 2), are more negatively correlated to PC2 and are separated on a species basis (Figure 3.6b), suggesting different feeding patterns between species but consistent feeding patterns within each species group. There is one benthic invertebrates muscle sample separated from the main category cluster and positioned with horse mussel (dark blue point within the green circle on Figure 3.6b). This is one squat lobster sample pool of three, and the

123

only pool collected from the Holy Loch (other two were collected from Hunterston and Pladda), suggesting different feeding patterns within the species group. A higher sample number is however required for a comprehensive analysis of the influence of sampling location on this species.

3.3.1.4 Zooplankton (hexanauplia)

Hexanauplia (zooplankton; n = 5) contain significant guantities of odd chain length SFAs such as 15:0 and 17:0 and the PUFAs 20:5(n-3) and 18:4(n-3). Both 20:5(n-3) and 18:4(n-3) are reported to be diatom and dinoflagellate phytoplankton markers, accumulating in the zooplankton primary consumer diet (Linder et al., 2010). Hexanauplia are positioned in-between the benthic invertebrates (asteroidea and malacostraca) and the more carnivorous Actinopterygii category (Figure 3.1b), suggesting they possess a similar feeding behaviour to these groups and have a more carnivorous feeding pattern due to higher proportions of 18:1(n-9) and 22:6(n-3) (Table 3.2). Pseudocalanus Spp. and Calanus Spp. are reported to perform diurnal vertical migrations, remaining in deeper water during the day and moving towards the surface at night to feed (Dale and Kaartvedt, 2000). There are variations of this behaviour at species, individual and population level. The water column depth and presence of predators might affect this behaviour and it has been found that predominantly herbivorous species are often detritovores (similar to the diet of echinoderms) when present in the benthopelagic environment (Mauchline et al., 1998). They have been found to feed on a range of decomposing plants and animals which would classify the species as more carnivorous than a secondary consumer.

3.3.2 Fatty acid trophic markers (FATMs)

FATM analysis is based on the observation that the FA profiles of primary producers can be passed up food chains and can be retained at different trophic levels. Although modification of the profile occurs due to processes such as metabolism, certain FAs and FA ratios can be used as biomarkers for species with differing diets (Dalsgaard *et al.*, 2003).

FATMs 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) and 18:1(n-7)/18:1(n-9) were significantly higher in benthic invertebrate whole samples indicating organisms in this category are at a lower trophic level than the other categories (Table 3.3) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). A larger sample is however required for a comprehensive analysis. These results do not agree with other

studies as zooplankton are primary consumers and therefore at a higher trophic level than invertebrates (Schulz and Yurista, 1999). The FATM 16:1(n-7)/16:0 was significantly higher in harbour porpoise blubber and sperm whale blubber (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) due to the characteristically higher proportion of diatom biomarker 16:1(n-7) in their profiles from their diet of pelagic fish or other planktonic prey. Although 16:1(n-7)/16:0 clearly indicates a diatom-based diet for this food chain, it is not appropriate as an indicator of trophic level due to the specific prey dietary characteristics.

Table 3.3: Mean (±standard deviation) FATM ratios 16:1(n-7)/16:0, 18:1(n-7)/18:1(n-9) and 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) analysed in the nineteen chemotaxonomical sample categories. (n = the number of individuals for mammals and the number of pools for all other categories).

		Number			
Category	Species	of	16:1(n-7)/ 16:0	18:1(n-7)/ 18:1(n-9)	20:5(n-3)/ 22:6(n-3)
		Samples			
Harbour Seal Blubber	Harbour seal	10	1.46 ± 0.67	0.23 ± 0.05	0.43 ± 0.12
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	Harbour porpoise	18	2.41 ± 0.78	0.13 ± 0.10	0.43 ± 0.15
Sperm Whale Blubber	Sperm whale	5	2.36 ± 0.69	0.10 ± 0.02	0.56 ± 0.30
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	Sprat	3	0.38 ± 0.02	0.44 ± 0.04	0.58 ± 0.09
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	Herring	2	0.23 ± 0.04	0.19 ± 0.02	0.50 ± 0.08
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	Herring	2	0.10 ± 0.01	0.55 ± 0.06	0.38 ± 0.01
Demersal Shark Muscle	Catshark	12	0.23 ± 0.05	0.53 ± 0.11	0.32 ± 0.09
Demersal Shark Liver	Catshark	12	0.45 ± 0.08	0.55 ± 0.11	0.43 ± 0.07
Demersal Roundfish Whole	Whiting, Haddock	6	0.24 ± 0.07	0.53 ± 0.13	0.66 ± 0.23
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	Whiting, Hake, Haddock	30	0.23 ± 0.08	0.46 ± 0.17	0.55 ± 0.24
Demersal Roundfish Liver	Whiting, Hake, Haddock	30	0.40 ± 0.13	0.42 ± 0.15	0.80 ± 0.31
Flatfish Muscle	Plaice, Dab	12	0.30 ± 0.07	0.54 ± 0.13	0.90 ± 0.29
Flatfish Liver	Plaice, Dab	12	0.55 ± 0.18	0.52 ± 0.22	0.63 ± 0.18
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	Squid	2	0.13 ± 0.01	0.54 ± 0.02	0.34 ± 0.01
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	Common starfish, Brittle star, Sea mouse	11	0.30 ± 0.13	4.48 ± 2.71	2.79 ± 1.93
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	Edible crab, European lobster, Squat lobster, Hermit crab, Nephrops		0.44 ± 0.15	0.66 ± 0.59	1.34 ± 0.38
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	Edible crab, European lobster		0.87 ± 0.30	0.63 ± 0.10	0.79 ± 0.03
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	Swimming crab, Horse mussel, King scallops, Whelk, Shore crab	23	0.36 ± 0.16	1.15 ± 0.65	1.55 ± 0.67
Zooplankton Whole	Calanus and Pseudocalanus	5	0.46 ± 0.03	0.42 ± 0.09	1.36 ± 0.05

3.3.3 Stable isotopic composition

Sample pools (fish, shark, invertebrates and zooplankton) and individuals (marine mammals) were segregated on the basis of their isotopic signatures (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Isotopic shift varies among tissue types (Lorrain *et al.*, 2002) with the liver providing information on short-term diet due to a faster metabolic turnover rate while muscle can provide information on the longer-term diet (Stowasser *et al.*, 2009). Contaminant accumulation differs between tissue types (due to differing lipid content) and the difference in dietary information can be used to study exposure (Webster *et al.*, 2014).

Using the sub-categories established by the earlier FA analysis, significant differences in δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C between groups of sample pools (fish muscle and liver, shark muscle and liver, invertebrates muscle, brown meat, soft body, whole) and zooplankton (whole)) and individuals (marine mammal blubber protein) were observed in this study (Table 3.4 and Figure 3.7). At a species level, δ^{15} N ranged from a mean of $5.62 \pm 0.38 \%$ (n = 5 pools) in zooplankton to $17.69 \pm 1.19 \%$ (n = 10 individuals) in harbour seal de-lipified blubber protein. Mean δ^{13} C values across the nineteen designated categories ranged from $-19.37 \pm 0.02 \%$ in demersal invertebrates muscle pools to $-14.48 \pm 2.99 \%$ in benthic invertebrates whole pools (Table 3.2). Comparing δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C on a like-forlike basis across tissue types must however be done with caution, as the tissue turnover rate for different protein pools vary. In the case of de-lipified protein blubber, up to 50 % of the blubber weight for weight is collagen (Lockyer, McConnell and Walters, 1984), which would therefore dominate the overall isotopic signature. Tables 3.5 and 3.6 show the mean (\pm standard deviation) δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C, respectively, in each tissue type analysed across ten categories as a like-for-like comparison. **Table 3.4:** Mean (±standard deviation) δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C analysed in the nineteen chemotaxonomical sample categories. δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C values are reported for de-lipified protein. (n = the number of individuals for mammals and the number of pools for all other categories).

Category	Species	Number of Samples	δ ¹⁵ N (‰)	δ ¹³ C (‰)
Harbour Seal Blubber	Harbour seal	10	17.69 ± 1.19	-16.36 ± 2.02
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	Harbour porpoise	18	16.62 ± 1.22	-16.48 ± 1.05
Sperm Whale Blubber	Sperm whale	5	13.36 ± 0.53	-14.60 ± 0.46
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	Sprat	3	14.26 ± 0.23	-18.45 ± 0.38
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	Herring	2	13.37 ± 0.01	-18.03 ± 0.19
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	Herring	2	11.60 ± 0.00	-17.65 ± 0.28
Demersal Shark Muscle	Catshark	12	16.12 ± 0.86	-17.13 ± 0.57
Demersal Shark Liver	Catshark	12	15.26 ± 0.58	-17.53 ± 0.55
Demersal Roundfish Whole	Whiting, Haddock	6	15.65 ± 0.37	-17.58 ± 0.31
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	Whiting, Hake, Haddock	30	15.42 ± 1.13	-17.75 ± 0.57
Demersal Roundfish Liver	Whiting, Hake, Haddock	30	14.51 ± 1.15	-18.45 ± 0.65
Flatfish Muscle	Plaice, Dab	12	12.98 ± 1.21	-18.03 ± 0.40
Flatfish Liver	Plaice, Dab	12	12.03 ± 1.06	-19.01 ± 0.78
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	Squid	2	13.75 ± 0.18	-19.37 ± 0.02
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	Common starfish, Brittle star, Sea mouse	11	12.22 ± 1.71	-14.48 ± 2.99
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	Edible crab, European lobster, Squat lobster, Hermit crab, Nephrops	13	13.13 ± 1.01	-17.48 ± 0.49
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	Edible crab, European lobster	3	11.63 ± 0.19	-18.93 ± 0.75
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	Swimming crab, Horse mussel, King scallops, Whelk, Shore crab	23	11.75 ± 2.14	-18.08 ± 1.08
Zooplankton Whole	Calanus and Pseudocalanus	5	5.62 ± 0.38	-19.01 ± 0.41

Table 3.5: mean (±standard deviation) δ^{15} N in each de-lipified tissue type analysed across ten categories. (n = the number of individuals for mammals and the number of pools for all other categories).

Category	Number of Samples	Muscle	Liver	Blubber Protein	Whole	Soft Body	Brown Meat
		δ¹⁵N (‰)	δ ¹⁵ N (‰)	δ ¹⁵ N (‰)	δ ¹⁵ N (‰)	δ ¹⁵ Ν (‰)	δ ¹⁵ N (‰)
Harbour Seal	10			17.69 ± 1.19			
Harbour Porpoise	18			16.62 ± 1.22			
Sperm Whale	5			13.36 ± 0.53			
Pelagic Roundfish	7	13.37 ± 0.01	11.60 ± 0.00		14.26 ± 0.23		
Demersal Shark	24	16.12 ± 0.86	15.26 ± 0.58				
Demersal Roundfish	66	15.42 ± 1.13	14.51 ± 1.15		15.65 ± 0.37		
Flatfish	24	12.98 ± 1.21	12.03 ± 1.06				
Demersal Invertebrates	2	13.75 ± 0.18					
Benthic Invertebrates	50	13.13 ± 1.01			12.22 ± 1.71	11.75 ± 2.14	11.63 ± 0.19
Zooplankton	5				5.62 ± 0.38		

Table 3.6: Mean (±standard deviation) δ^{13} C in each de-lipified tissue type analysed across ten categories. (n = the number of individuals for mammals and the number of pools for all other categories).

Category	Number of Samples	Muscle	Liver	Blubber Protein	Whole	Soft Body	Brown Meat
		δ ¹³ C (‰)	δ ¹³ C (‰)	<i>ō</i> ¹³C (‰)	δ ¹³ C (‰)	δ ¹³ C (‰)	δ ¹³ C (‰)
Harbour Seal	10			-16.36 ± 2.02			
Harbour Porpoise	18			-16.48 ± 1.05			
Sperm Whale	5			-14.60 ± 0.46			
Pelagic Roundfish	7	-18.03 ± 0.19	-17.65 ± 0.28		18.45 ± 0.38		
Demersal Shark	24	-17.13 ± 0.57	-17.53 ± 0.55				
Demersal Roundfish	66	-17.75 ± 0.57	-18.45 ± 0.65		-17.58 ± 0.31		
Flatfish	24	-18.03 ± 0.40	-19.01 ± 0.78				
Demersal Invertebrates	2	-19.37 ± 0.02					
Benthic Invertebrates	50	-17.48 ± 0.49			-14.48 ± 2.99	-18.08 ± 1.08	-18.93 ± 0.75
Zooplankton	5				-19.01 ± 0.41		



Figure 3.7: Scatter plot demonstrating the spread of $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ analysed in ten chemotaxonomical sample categories (combining tissue types for fish, shark and benthic invertebrates and excluding n = 1 samples). $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ values of different de-lipified tissues are being shown. The greater the $\delta^{15}N$ value the higher the trophic level. Differing $\delta^{13}C$ values, indicate different carbon sources at the base of the food web (benthic vs pelagic photosynthesis).

3.3.3.1 Marine mammals

The higher SD of δ^{13} C values in harbour seal blubber protein (-16.36 ± 2.02 ‰; n=10) and harbour porpoise blubber protein (-16.48 ± 1.05 ‰; n=18) compared to sperm whale blubber protein (-14.60 ± 0.46 ‰; n=5) (Tables 3.4 and 3.6) suggests a more variable dietary pattern and/or feeding location in the former two species than the latter. This agrees with the FA profile data where harbour seal and harbour porpoise were highly dispersed (Figure 3.4) due to significant variation of FAs such as 18:1(n-9), 16:1(n-7) and 22:6(n-3). Variables such as geographic location of stranding, year, age, length and girth (Table 2.2) had no significant influence on δ^{13} C (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) in harbour seal blubber protein. There were a range of decomposition states and causes of death (Table 2.2) but these were not found to significantly influence δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). It can be concluded that the harbour seals in this study have a significantly variable δ^{13} C purely due to a diverse diet.

Through analysis of seal scat, Wilson and Hammond, (2016) identified that sand eel was an important component in the diet of harbour seals in Shetland, Orkney, Moray Firth and South East Scotland. Although sand eel populations were, at the time of sampling in that study, facing a rapid decline, they represented up to 70 % of the harbour seal diet across all seasons. Sand eel is a planktivorous consumer with a low δ^{13} C value. A study by Sarà, Pirro and Sprovieri, (2010) reported an average δ^{15} N of 9.3 ‰ and average δ^{13} C of -20.8 ‰ in seven individual sand eel samples collected from Faxaflói Bay, Iceland. The within species variation of harbour seal δ^{13} C in this study (-16.36 ± 2.02 ‰) suggests sand eel did not make up a majority of the diet of the seals sampled. Harbour seals have been reported to consume a mixture of benthic invertebrates (Perrin, Wursig and Thewissen, 2009). Individuals with a high δ^{13} C value could potentially be feeding directly on organisms with a high δ^{13} C value, such as echinoderms (common starfish and brittle star) which have been found to contain a significantly higher δ^{13} C than the other categories (benthic invertebrates whole, Tables 3.4 and 3.6).

Sperm whale blubber protein had a significantly lower mean $\delta^{15}N$ (13.36 ± 0.53 ‰) and significantly higher mean δ^{13} C (-14.60 ± 0.46 ‰) compared to harbour seal and harbour porpoise (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Sperm whale blubber protein shows the least variation in SI ratios (SD < 1; Tables 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6) of the mammal species studied, suggesting little variation in the species feeding pattern, in agreement with FA data. The mean δ^{15} N value observed for cephalopods (13.75 ± 0.18 ‰) in this study (demersal invertebrates muscle) was not significantly different when compared with the sperm whale, but pooled squid sample numbers were too low to state a predator-prey relationship and perform a geographical comparison (Burra Haaf (Atlantic Ocean) n = 1, Moray Firth (North Sea) n = 1). All sperm whales sampled in this study were male and SI data from a long-term study conducted along the British Columbia Coast (Pacific) on 697 sperm whales, based on stomach content analysis, found that adult males fed more frequently on fish and catshark, whilst adult females fed on giant squid (Flinn et al., 2002). Sperm whales (male and female) sampled in waters of high latitudes of the Pacific were also found to have a higher intake of fish than squid than those inhabiting lower latitudes (Rice, 1989), a factor which would result in increased (more positive) $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ values. The significantly higher δ^{13} C value in sperm whales compared to other marine mammals and other marine species has also been reported in the North East Atlantic in other tissues such as teeth (Borrell et al., 2013) and skin (Ruiz-Cooley, Engelhaupt and Ortega-Ortiz, 2011).

3.3.3.2 Fish and catshark

The pelagic fish in this study included pools of sprat (n = 3) and herring (n = 2), both recognised as prey species for higher trophic level demersal fish such as cod (Köster *et al.*, 2001). As strict consumers of plankton, sprat and herring compete for similar dietary resources (Casini, Cardinale and Arrheni, 2004). There is a difference in diet between young herring and adult fish, young fish feeding on phytoplankton and adults feeding primarily on holoplanktonic crustaceans (zooplankton). Pelagic roundfish whole (sprat) were found to have a higher mean δ^{15} N than pelagic roundfish (herring liver and muscle) and flatfish (dab liver and muscle and plaice liver and muscle), suggesting a species/tissue influence on relative abundance values.

Observed δ^{13} C values were significantly lower in flatfish liver protein (-19.01 ± 0.78 ‰; n = 12) than pelagic roundfish whole protein $(-18.45 \pm 0.38 \text{ }\%; \text{ n} = 3)$, pelagic roundfish muscle protein $(-18.03 \pm 0.17 \text{ }\%; n = 2)$, flatfish muscle protein $(-18.03 \pm 0.40 \text{ }\%; n = 12)$ and pelagic roundfish liver protein $(-17.65 \pm 0.28 \text{ }\%; n=2)$ (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey; Table 3.4), suggesting both a tissue and dietary influence. Analysis of different tissues has the advantage of revealing the time scale of feeding patterns, where the slower turnover rate of stable isotopic composition in muscle provides a long-term dietary indicator compared to liver (Hesslein, Hallard and Ramlal, 1993). The difference between δ^{13} C in flatfish muscle and liver suggests a relatively recent change to the diet of the flatfish in this study. However, as previously stated, some of the observed differences in stable isotopic composition may reflect differences in tissue turn-over rates which would result in differences of apparent tropic level shifts. On a like-for-like basis, there was no significant difference between the shark and three fish categories (pelagic, demersal, flatfish) in their muscle protein $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ and liver protein $\delta^{13}C$. (Tables 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6). Pelagic roundfish liver protein however had a significantly lower $\delta^{15}N$ than the shark, demersal roundfish and flatfish liver protein (Table 3.5) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey).

Average pool (of individuals making up the pool) age (ranging from 3.4 to 10.0 years), length (ranging 198.0–350.0 mm) and weight (from 82.6–410.0 kg) were not significantly correlated (p > 0.05) with δ^{15} N or δ^{13} C in flatfish. Although sample size was limited from each location, when contributing species were analysed, plaice liver and muscle from Burra Haaf (n = 4) had a significantly lower mean δ^{15} N value (liver: 11.09 ± 0.39 ‰ (n = 4); muscle: 11.93 ± 0.53 ‰ (n = 4)) in comparison to those from the Moray Firth (liver: 13.13 ± 0.46 ‰ (n = 3), muscle: 13.80 ± 0.45 ‰ (n = 3)) and Solway (liver: 13.32 ± 0.36 ‰ (n = 2); muscle: 14.98 ± 0.22 ‰ (n = 2)) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). When FATMs were

133

investigated at a species level only 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) had a significant difference within plaice. Plaice muscle had a significantly lower ratio in Burra Haaf (0.79 ± 0.18; n = 4) and Moray Firth (0.91 ± 0.09; n = 3) in comparison to Solway (1.44 ± 0.25; n = 2) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Plaice liver had a significantly lower 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) for plaice in Burra Haaf (0.42 ± 0.15; n = 4) than in Moray Firth (0.67 ± 0.03; n = 3) and Solway (0.80 ± 0.10; n = 2) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). The FATM 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) indicates that plaice had a more carnivorous diet in Burra Haaf, supporting the δ^{15} N data. There were insufficient sample numbers of dab to carry out a comprehensive regional analysis (n = 3 from the same location).

Demersal shark and demersal roundfish sample pools were found to have significantly higher mean δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C values (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) than flatfish and pelagic roundfish (combined overall matrices demonstrated in Figure 3.7). The small spotted catshark is reported as a mid-trophic level predator (Caut et al., 2013) and is the most abundant shark species in the North Atlantic (Kousteni et al., 2014). In the Mediterranean and East Atlantic, catshark was found to feed on demersal fish and benthic crustaceans with diet appearing to vary spatially and ontogenetically (Barría, Navarro and Coll, 2017). In this study, fifty-one catsharks (resulting in twelve sample pools per tissue; Table 2.1) were collected from four locations from the Irish Sea: Solway and the Clyde (Pladda, Hunterston and Holy Loch; Figure 2.1). Sampling location was not found to influence the isotopic composition. Average weight was found to significantly influence δ^{15} N in catshark muscle, (p < 0.05) where the heavier the catshark pool, the higher than mean δ^{15} N value, indicating that larger catshark are feeding higher up the food chain than smaller catshark. Average pool length (average length of individuals making up the pool), another indicator of age, was found to significantly influence the δ^{13} C in catshark liver (p < 0.05): the smaller the catshark, the lower the δ^{13} C value; suggesting a different diet. When FATMs were investigated within the catshark species, only 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) in catshark muscle was significantly influenced by length, where the larger the catshark the lower the ratio (p < 0.05), supporting the δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C data showing larger catshark larger are more carnivorous. Catshark liver sample pools taken in 2016 from Solway and Pladda had a significantly lower mean δ^{13} C $(-18.16 \pm 0.47 \text{ }\%; \text{ n}=4)$ than those collected in 2015 from Holy Loch, Solway and Hunterston $(-17.35 \pm 0.23 \text{ }\%; \text{ } n=6)$ and 2017 from Holy Loch and Pladda $(-16.86 \pm 0.04 \text{ }$; n = 2) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Collection year also influenced the δ^{15} N in muscle tissue where catshark muscle sample pools collected in 2016 had a significantly lower $\delta^{15}N$ (15.05 ‰ ± 0.52 ‰; n = 4 pools) than those collected in 2015 $(16.67 \ \text{m} \pm 0.43; \ n = 6 \text{ pools})$ and 2017 $(16.64 \pm 0.54 \ \text{m}; \ n = 2 \text{ pools})$ (p < 0.05, ANOVA,

Tukey). This suggests that the small spotted catshark collected in the 2016 sampling exercises were feeding more on lower trophic level benthic invertebrates with differing primary carbon sources in comparison to those collected during 2015 and 2017. There was no significant difference in sample lengths and weights between collection year (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). None of the FATMs supported this data, with no significant differences found in catfish liver between the three years (p > 0.05 ANOVA, Tukey).

 δ^{15} N of demersal roundfish muscle (15.42 ± 1.13 ‰) and liver (14.51 ± 1.15 ‰) in this study was not significantly higher than the δ^{15} N of demersal catshark, suggesting that there is unlikely to be any significant predator-prey relationship (p > 0.05). This correlates with previous studies on the small spotted catshark where diet was closer to that of mid-level predator rajiformes (skates) than top predator selachimoformes (sharks) (Valls *et al.*, 2011). This is supported by all three FATMs where no significant differences were present between demersal fish muscle and liver and demersal catshark muscle and liver.

Similar to the findings reported in Section 3.3.1.2 for FA analysis, the δ^{15} N was influenced by the contributing species in the demersal roundfish liver category, where Hake had a significantly higher mean δ^{15} N value (16.21 ± 0.62 ‰; n = 2), than whiting $(14.82 \pm 1.15 \text{ }$; n = 14) and haddock $(13.99 \pm 0.10 \text{ }$; n = 13) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). For whiting only, there was a significant influence of age, length and weight on the $\delta^{15}N$ for all tissue types (p < 0.05). The higher the average pool age, length and weight of the sample pool, the higher the δ^{15} N, indicating larger, older fish feed at a higher trophic level. Unlike the δ^{15} N values, there was no significant FATM variation present within the FA profile of demersal roundfish to indicate species dietary differences. When sampling location was investigated on the overall demersal roundfish category, it was found that species from the North East (Burra Haaf 14.68 ± 1.29 ‰; n = 6) and Moray Firth (14.22 ± 0.67 ‰; n = 4) were significantly lower (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) in δ^{15} N in their muscle tissue in comparison to those from the Clyde and West (Holy Loch $(16.54 \pm 0.50 \text{ }); n = 4$), Pladda $(16.47 \pm 0.82 \text{ }); n = 7$), Solway $(16.32 \pm 1.01 \text{ })$ ‰; n = 4) and further South East (Outer Firth of Forth (15.08±0.12 ‰; n = 2) and Montrose Bank $(14.98 \pm 0.70 \text{ }\%; n=3)$. In demersal roundfish liver, sample pools collected from the Moray Firth (13.07 ± 0.39 ‰; n = 4) had a significantly lower mean $\delta^{15}N$ value than sample pools collected from the other sampling points (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) suggesting a spatial influence on diet. However, as described in 3.3.1.2, only haddock was collected from the Moray Firth and due to the species influence identified during FA analysis, a larger sample number across regions would be required for a comprehensive analysis.

3.3.3.3 Benthic and demersal invertebrates

Benthic and demersal invertebrates (muscle, whole and brown meat from crustaceans) presented with a range of $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ values (Table 3.4). The benthic invertebrate's data was the most variable for $\delta^{15}N$ (11.81 ± 1.90 ‰) due to the contributing bivalve species, king scallop (10.0 ± 0.58 ‰; n = 10) and horse mussel (10.09 ± 2.94 ‰; n = 2). King scallops are long-lived primary consumers situated at trophic level 2 and can grow to 150 mm or more (Ansell, Dao and Mason, 1991). Along with horse mussel, king scallops were found to have a significantly lower mean $\delta^{15}N$ value than the other benthic invertebrate species (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). They filter-feed on primary producers including bacteria, phytoplankton and meso-zooplankton and do not reflect short term fluctuations in the $\delta^{15}N$ due to their fast tissue turnover rate (Lehane and Davenport, 2002; Lorrain *et al.*, 2002). The isotopic composition identified in this project position king scallop as the lowest trophic level benthic invertebrate in the Scottish marine food web as investigated. This species was therefore used as the baseline species for all trophic level calculations in this study.

Brittle star had a significantly higher mean δ^{13} C value than the other categories (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey), with a value of -6.26 ‰, however there was only one pool of brittle star (containing 96 individuals). The δ^{13} C value observed is higher than previously reported in brittle star from around Britain (Scotland and the English Channel) (McKenzie et al., 2000; Leroux, Muths and Davoult, 2012) with values on average ranging from -17.00 to -20.00 . When the species comprising only one pool were removed from the data set (brittle star, sea mouse, lobster (brown and white meat) and hermit crab), common starfish was found to have a significantly higher δ^{13} C value than the other categories (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Benthic microalgae and kelp have a higher carbon isotopic value than phytoplankton which could be a possible carbon source at the base of the echinoderm food chain (France, 1995). Bioturbation of refractory organic matter (poorly biodegradable leftovers of organisms) in the sediment could also cause a higher δ^{13} C value if consumed by benthic primary consumers (Nadon and Himmelman, 2006; Kang et al., 2015). It can be concluded that the more complex and pelagic the food web, the more degraded material reaches the sea floor. In this project, common starfish had a significantly higher mean δ^{13} C value than other benthic species collected from the offshore Moray Firth, suggesting this species feeds on organisms with a different primary carbon source.

Influence on $\delta^{15}N$ values within the starfish species included localised region. Sample pools from Pladda (Clyde) had a significantly lower mean $\delta^{15}N$ (9.48±0.23 ‰; n=2)

than starfish from the other sites: Moray Firth $(11.84 \pm 0.84 \text{ }\%; n = 3)$, Hunterston (12.76 % n = 1), Solway (13.91 % n = 1) and Holy loch $(14.35 \pm 0.27 \text{ }\% \text{ }n = 2)$ (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This is supported by the FA analysis where starfish from Pladda were found to have a different diet of planktonic feeding prey in comparison to the other starfish pools collected from other sites.

There was no significant species influence on the $\delta^{15}N$ of the benthic invertebrates soft body category (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) however, corresponding to the FA analysis, whelk had a significantly higher mean δ^{13} C (-16.90 ± 0.34 ‰; n=7) than horse mussel $(-18.18 \pm 0.22 \text{ }); n=2)$, king scallop $(-17.74 \pm 0.44 \text{ }); n=10)$, swimming crab (-18.30 ± 10) 0.62; n=6) and shore crab (-19.09 ± 0.25 %; n=2). There was also a localised regional influence on this category where sample pools collected from the Holy Loch had a significantly higher mean δ^{15} N value (13.53 ± 0.38 ‰; n=7) than those collected from the Solway Firth (13.22 ± 0.31 ‰; n=2), Hunterston (13.20 ‰; n=1), Tancred Bank (12.82 ± 0.33 ‰; n=2), Outer Firth of Forth (12.79 ± 0.31 ‰; n=2), Pladda (9.75 ± 2.46 ‰; n=2) and Montrose Bank (9.53 ‰; n=1) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Although sample numbers are low, it does provide an indication of $\delta^{15}N$ between localised regions. There was no biogeographic or localised regional influence on δ^{13} C. There was no within-category species or regional influence on the benthic invertebrates muscle category on both $\delta^{15}N$ and δ^{13} C, which were also grouped together based on their FA profile (Figure 3.6), suggesting the contributing species (edible crab (n=2), European lobster (n=1), squat lobster (n=3), hermit crab (n=1), Nephrops (n=6) have a similar feeding pattern.

3.3.3.4 Zooplankton

Zooplankton possessed a significantly lower mean $\delta^{15}N$ (5.62±0.38 ‰) value in comparison to the other sample categories, positioning *Pseudocalanus Spp.* and *Calanus* spp. at the bottom of the food web investigated (Figure 3.7; note: no phytoplankton were examined in this project). This does not correspond with the FATM data as 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) and 18:1(n-7)/18:1(n-9) positioned benthic invertebrates whole as the lowest trophic level category. Many zooplankton are herbivorous and primarily feed on different forms of phytoplankton, including diatoms and dinoflagellates (Nejstgaard, Gismervik and Solberg, 1997). The $\delta^{13}C$ of zooplankton was not significantly different from a majority of the benthic invertebrate species, further suggesting that most of the benthic consumers in this project have plankton as their primary carbon source at the base of the food web.

3.3.4 Trophic level

Trophic level was calculated using Equation 2.3 described in Section 2.6. Based on the trophic level data obtained for each species investigated using the $\delta^{15}N$ values, a Scottish marine food web diagram was developed. The mean trophic level for each species (combining tissue type for an overall value) was calculated using Equation 2.3. Trophic level ranged from 1.47 ± 0.11 in zooplankton to 5.02 ± 0.35 in harbour seal (Figure 3.8, Table 3.7). The majority of the species analysed sit between trophic level 3 and 4 with very few significant differences between the categories at these levels. If the "narrowing effect" mentioned in Hussey *et al.*, (2014) is incorporated in future trophic adjustment studies, the trophic level of predators would have a higher calculated value.

When compared to the trophic level indicated by the FATMs; 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) was the most effective at predicting the trophic level of the lower trophic level organisms. Although not in the trophic level order obtained by SI analysis, benthic invertebrates whole, benthic invertebrates soft body, zooplankton whole and benthic invertebrates muscle were positioned at the bottom of the food web (ratio > 1; Table 3.7) in agreement with the trophic level obtained using δ^{15} N. The positioning of higher trophic level organisms by FATM however were not equivalent to the SI data, with demersal catshark muscle positioned as the highest trophic level category due to a higher proportion of 22:6(n-3). A higher proportion of 22:6(n-3) is expected in muscle tissue due to the presence of structural lipid (Figure 3.2). Marine mammals have a lower proportion of 22:6(n-3) due to MUFAs dominating the FA profile (Table 3.2). The tissue-specific nature of FA profiles has been found to influence trophic level description. 18:1(n-7)/18:1(n-9)was more effective as an indicator of higher trophic level species, positioning the three marine mammal species and pelagic roundish muscle as the highest trophic level categories (ratio < 0.25; Table 3.7). This emphasises that care that must be taken when interpreting the FA data without accompanying SI data to corroborate the findings but shows that using both methods gives a clearer indication.

There is a considerable lack of trophic level data covering the diverse species range in Scottish waters, particularly for marine mammals and invertebrates. Trophic level studies have focused on commercial fish species, analysing the effect of fishing on marine ecosystems. For example, a study published by Jennings *et al.*, (2002) analysed the long-term trends in the trophic structure of the North Sea fish community. This study used Equation 2.3 to determine trophic level but used the value of 2.5, rather than 2.0, as a baseline trophic level. The trophic levels of the species included in Jennings *et al.*, (2002) were the lesser spotted catshark (4.3), whiting (5.3), haddock (4.7), herring (3.8),

plaice (4.5) and sprat (4.3). Whiting, haddock and plaice in the study were considerably higher for whiting, haddock and plaice than those calculated in this project (Figure 3.8). There are a variety of factors likely to be contributing to the differences in trophic level on a species basis. Firstly, the study by Jennings focused on fish muscle tissue from the North Sea, rather than a number of tissue types and sampling locations around Scotland. An example of this influence would be the sampling location of whiting in this project, where whiting muscle had a trophic level of 4.33 from the Northern North Sea and 4.74 from the Irish Sea; whereas whiting liver has a trophic level of 4.01 from the Northern North Sea and 4.38 from the Irish Sea. The study by Jennings et al., (2002) also used a different baseline value in their trophic level equation which would influence the trophic level result. In this project for example, the trophic level for whiting muscle would be 4.98 instead of 4.18 if a value of 2.5 was used in the equation. This demonstrates the current issues faced with calculating trophic level, where a consistent approach is required for a reliable comparison across studies and regions. As stated in Section 2.6, Equation 2.3 has been used in this project as it is the method currently recommended by OSPAR for the trophic adjustment of contaminant monitoring data.

The combined FA and SI analysis approach has been used in studies worldwide to assess feeding ecology. A study by Stowasser *et al.*, (2009) investigated the trophic ecology of two of the dominant families of deep-sea fish. FA biomarkers reflected the seasonal influx from the photic zone though changes were species-specific and reflected the variation in prey availability and abundance. Biomarkers were found to successfully elucidate trophic specialisations in situations where conventional methods alone previously provided insufficient data. This combined approach has not been used to assess feeding patterns and trophic relationships for contaminant assessment purposes and has the potential to explain the variation currently encountered with trophic magnification factors.



Individual drawings by Anneka Madgett, 2018

Figure 3.8: Scottish marine food web diagram showing the mean trophic level (\pm SD) calculated from δ^{15} N for each species using Equation 2.3. Matrices within species have been combined to give an overall species trophic level. Primary producers (e.g. phytoplankton) are not included in this food web diagram as they were not investigated as part of this project.

Category	Number of Samples	Trophic Level
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	5.02 ± 0.35
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	4.71 ± 0.36
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	3.75 ± 0.16
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	4.02 ± 0.07
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	3.75 ± 0.03
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	3.22 ± 0.01
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	4.55 ± 0.25
Demersal Shark Liver	12	4.30 ± 0.17
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	4.43 ± 0.11
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	4.40 ± 0.36
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	4.09 ± 0.35
Flatfish Muscle	12	3.64 ± 0.36
Flatfish Liver	12	3.36 ± 0.31
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	3.87 ± 0.05
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	3.42 ± 0.50
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	3.68 ± 0.30
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	3.24 ± 0.06
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	3.53 ± 0.47
Zooplankton Whole	5	1.47 ± 0.11

Table 3.7: The mean trophic level (±standard deviation) calculated from δ^{15} N for each of the nineteen sample categories described in 3.3.1 using Equation 2.3.

3.4 Conclusions

A combined FA and SI analysis approach has further developed our understanding of trophic level ecology in the Scottish marine food web. FA analysis was able to provide an indication of the feeding patterns of many of the organisms sampled in this project and SI analysis was able to ascribe the trophic levels of twenty-six species collected between 2012 and 2018 from twenty-one sites around Scotland. These calculated trophic levels are required to calculate TMFs for a range of contaminants and perform a trophic level adjustment to normalise concentrations and allow the comparison of different species in different locations to international environmental impact assessment criteria.

215 samples were successfully categorised using FA chemotaxonomy into nineteen categories, accounting for the FA profile influences of tissue type and water column zone. Trophic level was calculated using the δ^{15} N and ranged from 1.47 ± 0.11 in zooplankton

to 5.02 ± 0.35 in harbour seal with samples from most species collected in this study positioned between trophic level 3 and 4. Interpretation of the FATMs, relative to the SI data, was complex with 20:5(n-3)/22:6(n-3) differentiating lower trophic level species and 18:1(n-7)/18:1(n-9) providing a better correlation with the SI data for higher trophic level species.

This study has demonstrated the complexity of marine systems where FA profiles and SI ratios of organisms at a single trophic level can have considerable variation due to factors such as species, tissue type, location, sampling year and physiological features such as size and age. It is therefore important not to use *generic* trophic levels and TMFs at the species level in trophic level adjustment of contaminant concentrations. Trophic levels need to be calculated for *each species* (in each location at an international scale) using SI analysis and not a theoretical or assigned trophic level value (e.g. Fishbase), as doing so will increase the uncertainty, and consequently the reliability, of the assessment.

In discussions of the wider marine food web, trophic level classifications and terminology such as "top predator" must be used with care. Furthermore, trophic level categorisation should use a multi-factorial approach (both FATM and SI) especially when investigating ecological dynamics. When conducting environmental assessments using TMFs, determinants such as species/class will not be consistent across all the categories due to regional and physiological influences. In order to conduct an effective marine contaminant environmental impact assessment, influencing factors need to be considered to fully understand the complex food chains existing within the marine food web. The trophic level data from this project will permit the calculation of geographically relevant TMFs for a range of contaminants which could be used in environmental status assessments and guide the management of human activities impacting on marine systems.

142

3.5 References

Ansell, A.D., Dao, J.C., and Mason, J., 1991. Three European scallops: *pecten maximus, Chlamys (Aequipecten) opercularis and C. (Chlamys) varia.* Shumway, S.E. (Ed.), Biology, Ecology and Aquaculture. Developments in Aquaculture and Fisheries Science, Elsevier. Pages 715-738.

Aras, N.M., Haluloulu, H.I., and Ayik O., 2003. Comparison of fatty acid profiles of different tissues of mature trout (Salmo trutta labrax, pallas, 1811) caught from kazandere creek in the coruh region, erzurum, Turkey. Turkish Journal of Veterinary and Animal Sciences, 27. Pages 311-316.

Barría, C., Navarro, J., and Coll, M., 2017. Trophic habits of an abundant shark in the northwestern Mediterranean Sea using an isotopic non-lethal approach. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 207. Pages 1-8.

Best, P.B., 1999. Food and feeding of Sperm Whales Physeter macrocephalus of the west coast of South Africa. African Journal of Marine Science, 21. Pages 393-413.

Borrell, A., Vacca, A.V., Pinela, A.M., Kinze, C., Lockyer, C.H., Vighi, M., and Aguilar A., 2013. Stable isotopes provide insight into population structure and segregation in eastern North Atlantic sperm whales. PLoS One, 12. Article e82398.

Casini, M., Cardinale, M., and Arrheni, F., 2004. Feeding preferences of herring (C*lupea harengus*) and sprat (*Sprattus sprattus*) in the southern Baltic Sea. ICES (The International Council for the Exploration of the Sea) Journal of Marine Science, 61. Pages 1267-1277.

Caut, S., Jowers, M.J., Michel, L., Lepoint, G., and Fisk, A.T., 2013. Diet- and tissuespecific incorporation of isotopes in the shark *Scyliorhinus stellaris*, a North Sea *mesopredator*. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 492. Pages 185-198.

Chase, R., 2002. Behaviour and its Neural Control in Gastropod Molluscs. Oxford University Press. Pages 163-169.

Copeman, L.A., and Parrish C.C., 2003. Marine lipids in a cold coastal ecosystem: gilbert Bay, Labrador. Marine Biology, 143. Pages 1213-1227.

Cury, P., Bakun, A., Crawford, R.J.M., Jarre, A., Quiñones, R.A., Shannon, L.J., and Verheye H.M., 2000. Small pelagics in upwelling systems: patterns of interaction and
structural changes in "wasp-waist" ecosystems. ICES (International Council for the Exploration of the Sea) Journal of Marine Science, 57. Pages 603-618.

Dale, T., and Kaartvedt S.D., 2000. Patterns in stage-specific vertical migration of Calanus finmarchicus in habitats with midnight sun. ICES (International Council for the Exploration of the Sea) Journal of Marine Science, 57. Pages 1800-1818

Dalsgaard, J., St. John, M., Kattner, G., Müller-Navarra, D., and Hagen, W., 2003. Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment, Advances in Marine Biology, 46. Pages 225-340.

Flinn, R., Trites, A.W., Gregr, E.J., and Perry R.I., 2002. Diets of fin, sei, and Sperm Whales in British Columbia: an analysis of commercial whaling records. Marine Mammal Science, 18. Pages 663-679.

France, R.L., 1995. Carbon-13 enrichment in benthic compared to planktonic algae: foodweb implications. Marine Ecology Press Series, 124. Pages. 301-312.

Hesslein, R.H., Hallard, K.A., and Ramlal, P., 1993. Replacement of sulphur, carbon, and nitrogen tissue of growing broad whitefish (*Coregonus nasus*) in response to a change in diet traced by δ^{34} S, δ^{13} C, and δ^{15} N. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 50. Pages 2071-2076.

Hiltunen, M., 2016. The Role of Zooplankton in the Trophic Transfer of Fatty Acids in Boreal Lake Food Webs. Publications of the University of Eastern Finland Dissertations in Forestry and Natural Sciences, 210. Page 19.

Jennings, S., Greenstreet, S., Hill, L., Piet, J., Pinnegar, J., and Randall, K., 2002. Longterm trends in the trophic structure of the North Sea fish community: evidence from stable-isotope analysis, size-spectra and community metrics. Marine Biology 141(6). Pages 1085-1097.

JNCC., 2004. Developing Regional Seas for UK Waters using Biogeographic Principles. Available at: http://archive.jncc.gov.uk/pdf/RegionalSeas_consultationpaper.pdf (Accessed 06/12/2019).

Kang, C.K., Park, H.J., Choy, E.J., Choi, K.S., Hwang, K., and Kim, J.B., 2015. Linking intertidal and subtidal food webs: consumer-mediated transport of intertidal benthic microalgal carbon. PLoS One, 10. Article e0139802.

Keinänen, M., Käkelä, R., Ritvanen, T., Myllylä, T., Pönni, J., and Vuorinen P.J., 2017. Fatty acid composition of sprat (*Sprattus sprattus*) and herring (*Clupea harengus*) in the Baltic Sea as potential prey for salmon (*Salmo salar*). Helgoland Marine Research, 71.

Kelly, J.R. and Scheibling, R.E., 2012. Fatty acids as dietary tracers in benthic food webs, 2012, Marine Ecology Progress Series, 446. Pages 1–22.

Kopprio, G.A., Lara, R.J., Martínez, A., Fricke, A., Graeve, M., and Kattner G., 2015. Stable isotope and fatty acid markers in plankton assemblages of a saline lake: seasonal trends and future scenario. Journal of Plankton Research, 37. Pages 584-595.

Köster, F.W., Möllmann, C., Neuenfeldt, S., St John, M.A., Plikshs, M., and Voss R., 2001. Developing baltic cod recruitment models. I. Resolving spatial and temporal dynamics of spawning stock and recruitment for cod, herring, and sprat. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 58. Pages 1516-1533.

Kousteni, V., Karachieand, P.K., and Megalofonou, P., 2017. Diet and trophic level of the longnose spurdog Squalus blainville (Risso, 1826) in the deep waters of the Aegean Sea, 2017, Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers, 124. Pages 93–102.

Kousteni, V., Kasapidis, P., Kotoulas, G., and Megalofonou, P., 2014. Strong population genetic structure and contrasting demographic histories for the small-spotted catshark (*Scyliorhinus canicula*) in the Mediterranean Sea. Heredity, 114. Pages 333-343.

Learmonth, J.A., 2003. Life History and Fatty Acid Analysis of Harbour Porpoises (*Phocoena Phocoena*) from Scottish Waters. PhD Dissertation, University of Aberdeen. Page 183.

Lehane, C., and Davenport, J., 2002. Ingestion of mesozooplankton by three species of bivalve; *Mytilus edulis, Cerastoderma edule* and *Aequipecten opercularis.* Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom. 82. Page 615.

Leroux, C., Muths, D., and Davoult, D., 2012. Carbon and nitrogen assimilation by the suspension-feeding brittle-star *ophiothrix fragilis* from two localities in the English Channel. Vie Milieu, 62. Pages 747-753.

Linder, M., Belhaj, N., Sautot, P., and Tehrany, E.A., 2010. From Krill to Whale: an overview of marine fatty acids and lipid compositions. OCL, 17. Pages 194-204.

Link, J.S., Smith, B.E., Packer, D.B., Fogarty, M.J., and Langton, R.W., 2015. The trophic ecology of flatfishes. Gibson, R.N., *et al.* (Eds.). Flatfishes: Biology and Exploitation,

(Second Edition), Wiley Blackwell (2015). Page 292. Fish and Aquatic Resources Series 16.

Lorrain, A.Y.M., Paulet, L., Chauvaud, N., Savoye, A., Donval, and Saout C., 2002. Differential δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N signatures among scallop tissues: implications for ecology and physiology. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 275. Pages 47-61.

Mauchline, J., Blaxter, J.H.S., Southward, A.J., and Tyler. P.A., 1998. Advances in Marine Biology: The Biology of Calanoid Copepods. Academic Press. (Chapter 5). 3: Food and Foraging in the Environment.

McKenzie, J.D., Black, K.D., Kelly, M.S., and Newton, L.C., 2000. Comparisons of fatty acid and stable isotope ratios in symbiotic and non-symbiotic brittlestars from Oban Bay, Scotland. Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom, 80. Pages 311-320.

McMeans, B.C., Arts, M.T., and Fisk, A.T., 2015. Impacts of food web structure and feeding behavior on mercury exposure in Greenland Sharks (Somniosus microcephalus). Science of The Total Environment. (509–510). pp. 216–225.

Meijer, L., Guerrier, P., and McClouf, J., 1984. Arachidonic acid, 12- and 15hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acids, eicosapentaenoic acid, and phospholipase A2 induce starfish oocyte maturation. Developmental Biology, 106. Pages 368-378.

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Nichols, P.D., Beckmann, C., Bruce, B.D., Werry, J.M., and Huveneers C., 2017. Assessing the functional limitations of lipids and fatty acids for diet determination: the importance of tissue type, quantity, and quality. Frontiers in Marine Science, 4.

Nadon, M.O., and Himmelman, J.H., 2006. Stable isotopes in subtidal food webs: Have enriched carbon ratios in benthic consumers been misinterpreted? Association for the Sciences of Limnology and Oceanography, 51. Pages 2828-2836.

Navarro, J.C., and Villanueva R., 2000. Lipid and fatty acid composition of early stages of cephalopods: an approach to their lipid requirements. Aquaculture, 183. Pages 161-177.

Nejstgaard, J.C., Gismervik, I., and Solberg, P.T., 1997. Feeding and reproduction by Calanus finmarchicus, and microzooplankton grazing during mesocosm blooms of diatoms and the coccolithophore *Emiliania huxleyi*. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 147. Pages 197-217.

Nelson, M.M., Mooney, B.D., Nichols, P.D., and Phleger C.F., 2001. Lipids of Antarctic Ocean amphipods: food chain interactions and the occurrence of novel biomarkers. Marine Chemistry, 73. Pages 53-64.

Njinkoué, J.M., Barnathan, G., Miralles, J., Gaydou, E.M., and Samb, A., 2002. Lipids and fatty acids in muscle, liver and skin of three edible fish from the Senegalese coast: *Sardinella maderensis, Sardinella aurita* and *Cephalopholis taeniops*. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology B, 131. Pages 395-402.

Park, H.J., Park, T.H., Lee, C.I., Kang, C.K., 2018. Ontogenetic shifts in diet and trophic position of walleye pollock, Theragra chalcogramma, in the western East Sea (Japan Sea) revealed by stable isotope and stomach content analyses. Fisheries Research, 204. Pages 297-304.

Perrin, W.F., Wursig, B., and Thewissen, J.G.M., 2009. Encyclopaedia of Marine Mammals (second ed.), Academic Press. Page 857.

Picton, B.E., and Morrow, C.C., 2005. "*Limanda limanda*", Encyclopaedia of Marine Life of Britain and Ireland. Habitas Online. Archived from the original on 2nd August 2005. Retrieved 2009-04-28

Phillips, K.L., Nichols, P.D., and Jackson G.D., 2002. Lipid and fatty acid composition of the mantle and digestive gland of four Southern Ocean squid species: Implications for food-web studies. Antarctic Science, 14. Pages 212-220.

Rice, D.W., 1989. Sperm Whale, Physeter Macrocephalus Linnaeus, Handbook of Marine Mammals, 4. Academic Press, London. Pages 177-233.

Roe, H.S.J., 1969. The Food and Feeding Habits of the Sperm Whales (*Physeter Catodon L.*) Taken off the West Coast of Iceland. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 33(1). Pages 93–102.

Ruiz-Cooley, R.I., Engelhaupt, D.T., and Ortega-Ortiz, J.G., 2011. Contrasting C and N isotope ratios from sperm whale skin and squid between the Gulf of Mexico and Gulf of California: effect of habitat. Marine Biology, 159. Pages 151-164.

Ruiz-Cooley, R.I., Gendron, D., Aguíñiga, S., Mesnick, S., and Carriquiry, J.D., 2004. Trophic relationships between Sperm Whales and jumbo squid using stable isotopes of C and N. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 277. Pages 275-283.

Russell, N.J., and Nichols D.S., 1999. Polyunsaturated fatty acids in marine bacteria: a dogma rewritten. Microbiology, 145. Pages 767-779.

Sarà, G., Pirro, M., and Sprovieri, M., 2010. Carbon and nitrogen stable isotopic inventory of the most abundant demersal fish captured by benthic gears in southwestern Iceland (North Atlantic). Helgoland Marine Research, 63. Pages 309-315.

Sargent, J.R. Falk-Petersen, I.B., and Calder A.G., 1983. Fatty acid compositions of neutral glycerides from the ovaries of the asteroids *Ctenodiscus crispatus*, *Asterias lincki* and *Pteraster militaris* from Balsfjorden, northern Norway. Marine Biology,72. Pages 257-264.

Scott, C.L., Kwasniewski, S., Falk-Petersen, S., and Sargent J.R., 2002. Species differences, origins and functions of fatty alcohols and fatty acids in the wax esters and phospholipids of *Calanus hyperboreus, C. glacialis* and *C.finmarchicus* from Arctic waters. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 235. Pages 127-134.

Sikorski, Z.E., 1990. Seafood: Resources, Nutritional Composition, and Preservation, CRC Press.

Stowasser, G., McAllen, R., Pierce, G.J., Collins, M.A., Moffat, C.F., Priede, I.G., and Pond D.W., 2009. Trophic position of deep-sea fish- assessment through fatty acid and stable isotope analyses. Deep Sea Research, 1. Pages 812-826.

Valls, M., Quetglas, A., Ordines, F., and Moranta, J., 2011. Feeding ecology of demersal elasmobranchs from the shelf and slope off the Balearic Sea (western Mediterranean). Scientia Marina, 75. Pages 633-639.

Webster, L., Russel, M., Walsham, P., Hussy, I., Lacaze, J.P., Phillips, L., Dalgarno, E., Packer, G., Neat, F., and Moffat, C.F., 2014. Halogenated persistent organic pollutants in relation to trophic level in deep sea fish. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 88. Pages 14-27.

Wilson, L.J., and Hammond, P.S., 2016. Harbour seal diet composition and diversity. Scottish Marine Freshwater Science, 7. Page 21.

Chapter 4

The Concentration and Biomagnification of Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs) and Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) Across Four Trophic Levels in the Marine Food Web



Anneka Madgett, 2020

4.1 Introduction

Although the ban and restrictions on the production and use of some POPs go back to the 1970s and 1980s, they continue to enter the environment through secondary sources such as leaching from waste disposal sites (European Commission, 2005). It is therefore of interest to analyse the temporal trends and current environmental concentrations of these POPs with respect to compliance.

Bioaccumulation of individual contaminants in marine species is dependent on factors such as diet, lipid content, location and region, trophic level and the species-dependant metabolic stability of those contaminants. PCBs and PBDEs are lipophilic and will accumulate to a greater extent in tissue with a higher lipid content such as liver, in the case of demersal fish. However, pelagic fish tend to store lipid just under the skin in the dark muscle, providing a more lipophilic environment. Demersal and flatfish are generally used in environmental monitoring programmes and the contaminants are therefore measured in the liver (Webster *et al.*, 2014b). Flatfish and mussels are classed as "indicator species" for monitoring uptake and accumulation of hydrophobic contaminants in the marine environment and are representative of the regional quality status due to their limited mobility and contact with sea floor sediments in comparison to other species (Webster *et al.*, 2007).

OSPAR uses two assessment criteria to assess PCB concentrations in biota: BACs and EACs. Concentrations below BACs represent measured concentrations that are near background levels for naturally occurring substances and close to zero for synthetic substances. EACs represent the contaminant concentration in the environment below which no chronic effects are expected to occur in marine species (OSPAR, 2009). Currently, there are no EACs for the assessment of PBDEs in sediment or biota. Other assessment criteria available that could be used for PBDE status assessments include the WFD EQS for biota, and the Canadian Federal Environmental Quality Guidelines (FEQGs) for sediment and biota. PCB and PBDE concentrations are measured in biota (fish and mussels) annually (or every few years) from monitoring sites (OSPAR, 2009; OSPAR, 2016a).

The data collected under the CEMP for the North-East Atlantic for contaminants in biota, sediment and water are quality controlled and hosted by the ICES. These data are assessed annually by the OSPAR MIME. Seven ICES PCBs (Table 4.1) were recommended for monitoring by the European Union Community Bureau of Reference (Webster *et al.*, 2014c). These congeners were selected as indicators of wider PCB

contamination and have been part of the CEMP since 1998. The ICES-7 PCBs have a wide chlorination range and represent ~20% by weight the PCBs present in commercial mixtures (Kennedy, 2017). Assessment criteria for PCBs apply to all fish and shellfish, although in practice shellfish are assessed on a wet weight basis to eliminate differences in wet weight which may be driven by other factors in invertebrates, and BACs and EACs for biota are converted to other bases (wet weight - ww, dry weight - dw or lipid weight - lw) using species-specific conversion factors.

Table 4.1: ICES-7 PCBs and associated BACs and EACs recommended for monitoring by the European Union Community Bureau of Reference (OSPAR, 2019). BACs are analysed in mussels and oysters on a dry weight (dw) basis and fish on a wet weight (ww) basis. EACs are analysed in fish and shellfish on a lipid weight (lw) basis.

	Background A Concentrati	Environmental Assessment Criteria (EAC)	
	Mussels and	Fish	Fish and shellfish
	Oysters (µg/kg dw)	(µg/kg ww)	(µg/kg lw)
CB28	0.75	0.10	67
CB52	0.75	0.08	108
CB101	0.70	0.08	121
CB118	0.60	0.10	25
CB138	0.60	0.09	317
CB153	0.60	0.10	1,585
CB180	0.60	0.11	469

The European Commission Directive 2013/39/EU (European Commission, 2013) proposed biota EQS for PBDEs. Biota EQS for PBDEs was set at 0.0085 μ g/kg ww and refers to the sum of the concentrations of six BDE congeners (BDE28, 47, 99, 100, 153 and 154) in fish, based on results from ecotoxicological studies on mice (Eljarrat and Barceló, 2018). There is currently no biota EQS for the ICES-7 PCBs.

The PBDE EQS is very low compared to typically reported environmental concentrations in biota (also below many monitoring laboratories detection limits) and most PBDE data for biota will exceed this concentration. The threshold is considered to be very precautionary and is currently in review by the EU Chemicals Working Group (OSPAR, 2020). Application of the EQS must also include a trophic level adjustment to trophic level 5 (for marine food webs); however, in practice this is currently not done. FEQGs are available for individual PBDE congeners in water, sediment and biota and were derived from ecotoxicological testing. FEQGs assess whether concentrations are likely to cause harm to marine organisms via the water or sediment, or where chemicals may bioaccumulate. FEQGs are currently being trialled for the OSPAR MIME status assessment of PBDEs in sediment and biota (OSPAR, 2020).

The bioaccumulative nature of organic contaminants and their transfer to high trophic level organisms has received substantial attention, and pollutants can remain in an ecosystem despite a ban and/or reduction in use (Won *et al.*, 2020). To achieve the aim of "good environmental status" with clean, healthy and productive seas, the sources and pathways of contaminants, their concentrations and effects in the marine environment must be monitored and assessed.

TMFs are useful in characterising the bioaccumulation potential of a chemical and are increasingly used to quantify biomagnification and represent the average diet-to-consumer transfer of a chemical through food webs (Borgå *et al.*, 2012). However, the selection of a TMF for a given substance is a critical issue, due to the variability existing within ecosystems (region, physiology, etc). In order to understand TMFs and investigate whether the main driver of bioaccumulation is trophic level or not, the cause of variability within sample categories (inter- and intra- species variation) must be established to determine the reliability of the calculated TMF.

It is well established that factors such as sex, tissue type, reproductive status, metabolism, location and feeding ecology influence the PCB (Helle *et al.*, 1984; Filmann *et al.*, 2007; Jepson *et al.*, 2016; Williams *et al.*, 2020) and PBDE (Weijs *et al.*, 2009; Rotander *et al.*, 2012) profiles of marine mammals. For example, different marine mammals and even different cetaceans have been found to have differing capacities to metabolise PCB and PBDE congeners, with some species being more vulnerable than pinnipeds to certain pollutants, particularly the dioxin-type of PCB congeners (Boon, 1992; Boon, 1997; Evans, 2011). This variability in metabolic capacities associated with different marine mammal species will influence body burden levels and the relative concentrations of individual contaminants, and therefore the calculated TMF of the associated congener. As well as marine mammals, fish and invertebrates have been found to accumulate PCBs and PBDEs, where body burden can be driven by dietary absorption (feeding habits), tissue type, location, metabolic capacity and maturation state across different species (Buckman *et al.*, 2006; Johnson *et al.*, 2006; Szlinder-Richert, 2009; Tian, Zhu and Liu, 2010; Zhang *et al.*, 2016).

152

This chapter investigates the variability of the concentrations and distributions of thirtytwo PCB congeners and nine PBDE congeners within and between nineteen sample categories from the Scottish marine food web (inter- and intra- species variation), with the justification for such categorisation having been previously discussed in Chapter 3. Based on this data, TMFs will be calculated for the ICES-7 PCBs and BDE47 (selection of congeners discussed in results and discussion) using both traditional and balanced methods (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; Brisebois, 2013) to determine whether biomagnification occurs for specific contaminants in the food web and whether secondary poisoning via bioaccumulation should be considered when conducting environmental quality assessments.

4.2 Materials and methods

Detailed information on materials and methods utilised in this chapter are discussed in Chapter 2, Section 2.8.

4.3 Results and discussion

4.3.1 Lipid Content

PCB concentrations were normalised to the lipid content (%) to account for the different lipid content of the various tissues studied. Tissue-specific differences in PCB concentrations have been observed due to the lipophilic nature of POPs, where the higher the lipid content the higher the organic pollutant concentration (Lema *et al.*, 2007; Lavandier *et al.*, 2013; Brázová, Hanzelová and Šalamún, 2015). Lipid normalisation minimises variability associated with changes in lipid content and facilitates comparisons across sampling species and locations. Generally, tissue contaminant burdens in two equally exposed organisms will vary proportionally to their lipid content (Hebert and Keenleyside, 1995; Heijden and Jonker, 2011).

The lipid content in the tissues of the eighteen of the nineteen sample categories are shown in Table 4.2. The lipid content was not determined in zooplankton as this is highly variable due to considerable seasonal, latitudinal, and taxonomic variance (Syväranta and Rautio, 2010) and PCB and PBDE concentrations in the zooplankton were below the LoD.

Table 4.2: Lipid content (%) in each of the eighteen of the nineteen sample categories (zooplankton are not included). Number of Samples = individuals for mammals and pools for all other categories. The shaded categories had a significantly higher lipid content than the unshaded categories (p<0.05).

Category	Sample Number	Lipid Content %
Harbour Seal blubber	10	61.90 – 95.58
Harbour Porpoise blubber	18	54.38 – 96.33
Sperm Whale blubber	5	26.18 – 63.19
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	0.36 – 1.99
Demersal Shark Liver	12	47.64 - 80.38
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	2.65 – 5.85
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	0.45 – 1.37
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	6.17 – 7.15
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	0.61 – 1.96
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	21.40 – 78.78
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	0.87 – 3.01
Flatfish Muscle	12	0.35 – 0.92
Flatfish Liver	12	1.57 – 33.29
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	2.10 - 2.66
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	0.75 – 3.34
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	0.27 – 3.87
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	0.61 – 2.27
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	8.57 – 26.43

Marine mammal blubber, demersal shark liver and demersal roundfish liver have a significantly higher lipid content than the other sample categories (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This is expected, as blubber is composed of adipocytes and structural connective tissue fibres and serves the purpose of energy storage, insulation and buoyancy (Bagge et al., 2012). Shark and fish (demersal and flatfish) liver were found to have a significantly higher lipid content than the muscle and whole tissue (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) and pelagic roundfish whole had a significantly higher lipid content than in the muscle and liver tissue (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Pelagic roundfish in this study are, however, composed of two different species (herring for muscle and liver and sprat for whole) and the FA profile for pelagic roundfish whole is different to the FA profile of muscle and liver (Chapter 3: Figure 3.5), suggesting both a species and tissue influence on lipid content. The lipid content in fish muscle is highly variable, depending on species, age, diet, spawning season, and muscle type (Gehring, Davenport and Jaczynski, 2009). Bottom-dwelling ground fish such as haddock, hake, plaice and dab store lipids in their liver whereas pelagic fish such as herring, mackerel and sprat store lipids in their fat cells distributed in other body tissues (Huss, 1995). This corresponds with the FA analysis demonstrated in Figure 3.5 (Chapter 3) of this project, where pelagic roundfish contained

greater proportions of PUFAs associated to structural lipids, in their liver and MUFAs, associated to storage lipid, in their muscle tissue relative to the demersal species.

Benthic and demersal invertebrates muscle, whole and soft body samples had a lipid content ranging from 0.27 - 3.87% (Table 4.2). Benthic invertebrates brown meat had a significantly higher lipid content than the other invertebrates categories, ranging from 8.57 - 26.43% (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Brown meat has a higher natural fat content than muscle tissue and the degree of variation is due to the within-category species differences of lipid content between edible crab (8.57 and 8.78%; n=2) and European lobster (26.43%; n=1) made up of 9 individuals).

4.3.2 Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)

4.3.2.1 Concentrations and distributions

PCB concentrations were normalised to the lipid content (%) to account for the different tissues analysed. Table 4.3 shows the concentration (μ g/kg lw) of each of the thirty-two PCB congeners tested, Σ ICES-7 PCBs (CB28, 52, 101, 118, 138, 153, 180) and Σ PCB₃₂ in eighteen of the nineteen sample categories (zooplankton were excluded as discussed previously).

Category	Sample Number	CB28	CB31	CB44	CB49	CB52	CB70
Harbour Seal	10	<0.11 - 18.62	<0.13 - 4.203	<0.19 - 5.381	0.820 - 101.9	4.816 - 632.6	0.952 - 11.45
Harbour Porpoise	18	<0.13 - 16.71	<0.11 - 2.843	1.093 - 15.94	3.013 - 104.6	18.31 - 2,450	<0.17 - 16.67
Sperm Whale	5	0.754 - 9.384	2.663 - 64.62	1.997 - 59.09	8.564 - 147.9	18.94 - 387.8	1.908 - 62.25
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.03 - 13.79	<0.04	<0.23	<0.05	<0.09 - 0.198	<0.09 - 16.84
Demersal Shark Liver	12	4.082 - 36.15	<0.11 - 20.63	<0.19 - 17.47	<0.13 - 29.30	<0.24 - 40.97	<0.17 - 93.84
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	<0.03 - 5.660	<0.04 - 4.151	<0.23	<0.05	0.331 - 0.353	4.615 - 10.19
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.13	<0.11 - 22.63	<0.19	<0.13	<0.24 - 0.672	30.66 - 111.1
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	3.846 - 7.455	2.083 - 4.214	<0.23	3.846 - 7.618	0.617 - 1.080	7.371 - 12.642
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.03 - 68.03	<0.04 - 52.46	<0.23 - 40.98	<0.05 - 66.39	<0.09 - 1.267	<0.09 - 74.59
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.13 - 72.50	<0.11 - 72.45	<0.19 - 63.96	<0.13 - 102.4	<0.24 - 106.3	0.729 - 99.46
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.03 - 15.95	<0.04	<0.23 - 18.61	<0.05 - 23.26	<0.09 - 1.256	<0.09 - 28.24
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.03	<0.04	<0.23	<0.05	<0.09	<0.09
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.13 - 4.416	<0.11	<0.19	<0.13 - 10.85	<0.24	<0.17 - 4.935
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.03	<0.04	<0.23	<0.05	<0.09	<0.09
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	<0.03 - 14.29	<0.04	<0.23	<0.05	<0.09	<0.09
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	<0.04 - 27.07	<0.03 - 7.520	<0.07	<0.03 - 24.81	<0.08 - 0.87	<0.06 - 25.56
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.04 - 15.54	<0.03	<0.07 - 10.14	<0.03 - 30.05	<0.08 - 0.937	<0.06 - 37.31
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.04 - 2.733	<0.03 - 0.227	<0.07	<0.03	<0.08 - 0.253	<0.06 - 1.708

Category	Sample Number	CB74	CB97	CB99	CB101	CB105
Harbour Seal	10	4.772 - 223.7	0.820 - 14.89	72.98 - 6,509	16.28 - 794.0	4.168 - 104.0
Harbour Porpoise	18	3.664 - 83.67	1.628 - 12.59	27.85 - 5,418	21.16 - 539.1	8.295 - 181.2
Sperm Whale	5	11.38 - 221.8	14.13 - 240.6	40.14 - 669.3	49.19 - 885.2	14.47 - 281.7
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.06 - 36.36	<0.08	<0.07 - 58.18	<0.11 - 37.93	<0.15 - 22.03
Demersal Shark Liver	12	8.139 - 158.3	<0.13 - 46.21	13.69 - 287.5	11.47 - 235.3	7.192 - 231.3
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	3.761 - 5.660	<0.08	9.060 - 16.23	15.04 - 28.30	<0.15
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.16 - 19.71	<0.13	<0.40 - 19.71	44.53 - 91.11	<0.20
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	4.968 - 8.266	7.371 - 11.67	13.14 - 21.88	23.24 - 38.25	6.891 - 10.53
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.06 - 64.75	<0.08 - 25.41	<0.07 - 69.23	<0.11 - 123.5	<0.15 - 50.00
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.16 - 85.28	<0.13 - 42.17	2.696 - 131.3	2.628 - 217.6	1.899 - 69.56
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.06 - 21.59	<0.08 - 28.57	<0.07 - 53.16	<0.11 - 92.69	<0.15 - 28.24
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.06	<0.08	<0.07	<0.11	<0.15
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.16 - 5.844	<0.13 - 16.67	<0.40 - 15.19	<0.45 - 19.09	<0.20 - 8.831
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.06	<0.08	<0.07	<0.11	<0.15
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.06 - 19.78	<0.08	<0.07 - 35.16	<0.11- 20.98	<0.15 – 23.17
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.04 - 104.4	<0.07 - 38.35	<0.03 - 215.8	<0.05 - 100.6	<0.06 - 120.3
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.04 - 79.27	<0.07 - 51.81	<0.03 - 93.78	<0.05 - 66.89	<0.06 - 45.95
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	1.400 - 4.653	<0.07 - 0.757	6.651 - 14.00	0.795 - 3.417	5.018 - 11.39

Category	Sample Number	CB110	CB114	CB118	CB123	CB128
Harbour Seal	10	1.317 - 58.10	<0.11 - 169.3	11.78 - 242.1	<0.08	56.91 - 2,344
Harbour Porpoise	18	1.542 - 38.63	0.372 - 37.57	25.74 - 981.9	<0.08	18.68 - 1,527
Sperm Whale	5	25.09 - 489.7	1.331 - 20.51	60.66 - 1,105	0.910 - 17.19	14.62 - 211.3
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.17 - 32.63	<0.05	<0.09 - 163.6	<0.06	<0.14 - 13.56
Demersal Shark Liver	12	9.389 - 246.9	<0.11 - 8.386	44.62 - 694.9	<0.08 - 12.10	17.59 - 203.9
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	11.62 - 20.38	<0.05	12.99 - 24.15	<0.06	<0.14
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.19 - 47.45	<0.11 - 10.95	<0.71 - 33.58	<0.08	<0.23
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	16.83 - 29.17	<0.05	21.15 - 32.58	2.885 - 4.862	8.974 - 13.13
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.17 - 108.7	<0.05	<0.09 - 133.6	<0.06	<0.14 - 30.33
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.19 - 177.4	<0.11 - 3.041	6.00 - 197.8	<0.08 - 4.497	1.831 - 57.17
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.17 - 62.79	<0.05	12.00 - 85.56	<0.06	<0.14 - 36.67
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.17	<0.05	<0.09	<0.06	<0.14
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.19 - 10.78	<0.11	<0.71 - 27.01	<0.08	<0.23 - 7.403
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.17	<0.05	<0.09	<0.06	<0.14
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.17 - 34.57	<0.05	<0.09 - 76.92	<0.06	<0.14 – 13.95
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.11 - 73.41	<0.06	<0.07 - 338.6	<0.02 - 12.14	<0.04 - 89.47
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.11 - 125.4	<0.06	<0.07 - 189.6	<0.02 - 41.45	<0.04 - 49.22
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.11 - 3.759	<0.06	14.24 - 35.11	<0.02 - 0.530	5.484 - 10.25

Category	Sample Number	CB132	CB137	CB138	CB149	CB153
Harbour Seal	10	<0.11 - 7,526	7.031 - 493.9	415.6 - 20,080	17.48 - 207.6	788.9 - 50,041
Harbour Porpoise	18	<0.11 - 1,725	2.687 - 447.2	93.39 - 20,670	48.79 - 8,183	183.2 - 35,440
Sperm Whale	5	31.57 - 481.9	5.902 - 96.34	83.18 - 1,417	56.60 - 991.3	160.9 - 2,636
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.13 - 170.3	<0.02 - 10.91	<0.17 - 245.5	<0.07 - 74.55	<0.22 - 447.3
Demersal Shark Liver	12	<0.11 - 21.48	2.435 - 45.73	91.04 - 555.0	24.35 - 521.2	142.5 - 2,134
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	<0.13	<0.02	21.71 - 40.75	24.96 - 46.42	36.58 - 68.68
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.11	<0.09 - 5.839	94.89 - 166.7	36.50 - 186.7	81.02 - 235.6
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	5.128 - 14.42	1.282 - 1.538	38.78 - 59.97	32.37 - 51.38	55.93 - 86.71
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.13 - 71.59	<0.02 - 8.197	<0.17 - 180.2	<0.07 - 182.1	<0.22 - 306.6
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.11 - 39.81	<0.09 - 11.19	11.21 - 323.4	<0.30 - 336.6	21.76 - 592.2
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.13 - 21.95	<0.02 - 5.556	28.50 - 200.0	<0.07 - 90.37	33.00 - 353.3
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.13	<0.02	<0.17	<0.07	<0.22
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.11	<0.09 - 18.85	<0.85 - 197.5	<0.30 - 104.9	<1.34 - 303.3
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.13	<0.02	<0.17	<0.07	<0.22
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.13 – 236.3	<0.02	<0.17 – 68.02	<0.07 - 29.63	<0.22 – 178.0
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.03 - 132.8	<0.03 - 18.35	<0.15 - 533.5	<0.05 - 272.2	<0.07 - 954.9
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.03 - 22.80	<0.03 - 3.497	<0.15 - 126.8	<0.05 - 208.8	<0.07 - 223.6
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.03	<0.03 - 1.399	33.26 - 64.92	3.557 - 20.50	56.83 - 115.9

Category	Sample Number	CB156	CB157	CB158	CB167	CB170
Harbour Seal	10	9.510 - 355.10	2.323 - 52.52	7.345 - 377.3	<0.07 - 6.966	86.66 - 7,170
Harbour Porpoise	18	1.628 - 44.54	<0.05 - 7.705	3.827 - 677.6	1.797 - 47.52	33.61 - 4,668
Sperm Whale	5	9.141 - 139.8	1.487 - 26.81	6.39 - 100.9	4.238 - 79.06	28.33 - 405.6
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.02 - 21.82	<0.04	<0.05 - 23.64	<0.04	<0.02 - 81.82
Demersal Shark Liver	12	8.131 - 99.56	1.808 - 20.63	6.023 - 90.48	2.179 - 54.05	19.40 - 375.9
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	1.538 - 3.019	<0.04	<0.05	<0.04	6.325 - 10.94
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.41 - 13.33	<0.05	<0.10	<0.07	39.41 - 111.1
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	3.357 - 5.515	<0.04	1.923 - 3.079	1.442 - 2.431	7.692 - 11.99
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.02 - 22.13	<0.04	<0.05 - 19.67	<0.04 - 9.016	<0.02 - 63.11
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.10 - 31.80	<0.05 - 3.622	<0.10 - 31.91	0.483 - 12.38	<0.33 - 128.5
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.02 - 7.641	<0.04 - 4.319	<0.05 - 13.33	<0.04 - 11.11	<0.02 - 71.11
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.02	<0.04	<0.05	<0.04	<0.02
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.41	<0.05	<0.10	<0.07 - 3.896	<0.33 - 15.19
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.02	<0.04	<0.05	<0.04	<0.02
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.02 - 9.890	<0.04	<0.05	<0.04	<0.02 - 29.63
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.03 - 46.84	<0.04 - 7.595	<0.06 - 55.06	<0.06 - 24.06	<0.08 - 158.9
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.03 - 11.19	<0.04	<0.06	<0.06	<0.08 - 29.55
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	1.984 - 5.259	<0.04 - 1.892	<0.06 - 3.027	<0.06 - 4.692	8.751 - 12.49

Category	Sample Number	CB180	CB183	CB187	CB189	CB194
Harbour Seal	10	194.6 - 18,630	50.62 - 6,052	154.0 - 14,040	1.004 - 52.94	29.74 - 2.517
Harbour Porpoise	18	72.81 - 10,490	23.86 - 4,191	85.96 - 13,600	1.402 - 45.18	11.68 - 2,057
Sperm Whale	5	69.14 - 1,012	19.37 - 282.5	56.00 - 807.6	1.575 - 14.04	<0.34 - 26.81
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.08 - 180.0	<0.03 - 65.45	<0.05 - 176.4	<0.05	<0.38
Demersal Shark Liver	12	50.05 - 955.1	12.41 - 333.7	35.18 - 910.2	<0.23 - 10.63	4.943 - 185.0
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	15.21 - 26.42	5.641 - 10.19	22.22 - 41.51	<0.05	<0.38
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	39.42 - 111.1	<0.28 - 28.89	56.20 - 111.1	70.07 - 111.1	<0.34
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	<0.08 - 25.12	6.090 - 9.887	28.53 - 41.33	<0.05	<0.38
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.08 - 169.2	<0.03 - 53.85	<0.05 - 119.4	<0.05	<0.38
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	2.883 - 333.9	1.054 - 111.3	<0.56 - 236.8	<0.23 - 3.099	<0.34 - 75.98
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	12.50 - 181.1	8.000 - 60.00	<0.05 - 79.73	<0.05	<0.38
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.08	<0.03	<0.05 - 40.91	<0.05	<0.38
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.40 - 26.49	<0.28 - 10.78	<0.56 - 188.5	<0.23	<0.34
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.08	<0.03	<0.05	<0.05	<0.38
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.08 - 81.32	<0.03 – 18.68	<0.05 – 72.67	<0.05	<0.38
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.06 - 524.1	<0.05 - 158.7	<0.05 - 462.0	<0.09	<0.28 - 79.11
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.06 - 38.18	<0.05 - 10.91	<0.05 - 210.4	<0.09	<0.28
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	17.27 - 31.06	6.378 - 7.567	29.02 - 41.12	<0.09	<0.28 - 4.465

Category	Sample Number	CB209	ICES-7	ΣPCB ₃₂
Harbour Seal	10	4.297 - 70.99	1,439 - 90,640	1,965 - 139,800
Harbour Porpoise	18	1.091 - 180.0	417.9 - 71,200	754.3 - 114,500
Sperm Whale	5	1.243 - 7.057	462.0 - 7,630	821.1 - 13,520
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.06	<0.03 - 1,036	<0.02 - 1,585
Demersal Shark Liver	12	<0.50 - 20.46	396.1 - 4,639	655.9 - 8,653
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	<0.06	109.1 - 205.3	198.8 - 373.9
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.50	337.9 - 604.4	668.6 - 1,202
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	<0.06 - 2.098	166.8 - 265.5	329.5 - 530.9
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.06	<0.03 - 1,036	<0.02 - 1,858
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.50 - 6.601	40.90 - 1,684	57.91 - 3,065
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.06	141.5 - 820.0	160.5 - 1,164
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.06	<0.03 - <0.22	<0.02 - 40.91
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.50	<0.11 - 586.9	<0.05 - 899.2
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.06	<0.03 - <0.22	<0.02
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	12	<0.06	26.83 - 417.6	26.83 - 797.8
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	19	<0.08 - 19.08	<0.03 - 2,119	<0.03 - 3,888
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.08 - 20.28	<0.03 - 555.9	<0.03 - 1,418
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.08	124.9 - 250.4	218.3 - 367.2

Thirty-two congeners have been analysed to provide as much data as possible for the assessment of a wide range of PCBs with varying lipophilicity and species-specific metabolic stability and for comparison to FA and SI data. The highest mean concentration of the Σ PCB₃₂ was found in harbour seal blubber (Table 4.3). There was, however, a large degree of variation, with a range of 1,965 - 139,800 µg/kg lw, with the highest concentration being detected in an adult male sample. To reduce the variability associated with sex, age and reproductive status, the blubber of only male marine mammals in this study was analysed and available physiological information fully investigated to determine whether they contribute to the within-species concentration and congener proportion variation. The recalcitrant, metabolically stable PCB, CB153, was the most abundant congener in the sample categories, with only demersal invertebrates muscle and flatfish muscle showing mean concentrations <LoD.

Demersal invertebrates muscle was the only category to have ΣPCB_{32} <LoD. The highest total concentration for the sum of the ICES-7 PCBs was 90,640 µg/kg lw in harbour seal blubber. The range was 1,439 - 90,640 µg/kg lw (Table 4.3). Flatfish muscle and demersal invertebrates muscle had an ICES-7 PCB concentration <LoD and the lowest detected ICES-7 PCB concentration was reported in benthic invertebrates muscle, ranging from 26.83 - 417.6 µg/kg lw (Table 4.3). ΣPCB_{32} follow the same pattern as the concentrations for ICES-7 PCBs and were approximately 2 times the ICES-7 PCB concentration, except in the case where concentrations were low and the ICES-7 were only PCBs detected (Table 4.3).

Currently, concentrations of <500 µg/kg lw for the ICES-7 PCBs have been reported previously in plaice liver collected at remote, reference sites, and a concentration above this value is considered high (Webster *et al.*, 2011; Webster *et al.*, 2014a). As expected, the higher trophic level marine mammals have a higher Σ PCB₃₂ and ICES-7 PCB concentration than the other sample categories. All three marine mammal species, demersal shark (muscle and liver), pelagic fish liver, demersal roundfish (muscle, liver and whole), flatfish liver and benthic invertebrates have maximum range concentrations >500 µg/kg lw and are therefore considered to have a high concentration of ICES-7 PCBs in their tissues (Table 4.3). Harbour seal blubber is the only category to have a concentration >500 µg/kg lw in all samples (10 individuals) (Table 4.3).

Figure 4.1 shows the sample categories with a ΣPCB_{32} concentration above 1,000 µg/kg lw. There is a sudden substantial increase in ΣPCB_{32} concentration (>25,000 µg/kg lw) in the top eight samples composed of harbour seal (n=2) and harbour porpoise (n=6). It is well established that there is a positive correlation between trophic

163

positions calculated from δ^{15} N and PCB concentrations in marine food webs (Kobayashi *et al.*, 2015; Verheart *et al.*, 2017; Masset *et al.*, 2019). This was confirmed using an ANOVA test, where harbour seal blubber and harbour porpoise blubber were found to have a significantly higher Σ PCB₃₂ concentration (µg/kg lw) than the other sample categories (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This corresponds with the findings in Chapter 3 (Figure 3.8; Table 3.1), where marine mammals, particularly harbour seals, had a significantly higher δ^{15} N and therefore the highest trophic level of all the species studied (5.02 ± 0.35). The number of harbour porpoise in the top eight samples is likely a result of their metabolic inability to biotransform some PCB congeners in comparison to harbour seal (Boon *et al.*, 1997; Hobbs *et al.*, 2002; Weijs *et al.*, 2009), which will likely influence the calculated TMF.

As well as inhabiting a lower trophic level, sperm whales will have a lower concentration of PCBs in their blubber due to their size. Sperm whales will carry larger masses of PCBs but due to their size, would have a lower Σ PCB₃₂ concentration per unit mass of blubber. However, they also have a lower metabolic rate than seals and porpoises and appear to have a lower metabolic capacity to metabolise some PCBs compared to seals and porpoises (Wells, McKenzie and Ross, 1997).



Figure 4.1: Sample categories (individuals for marine mammals and pools for all other categories) with a ΣPCB_{32} concentration above 1,000 µg/kg lw.

Lower and higher chlorinated congeners behave differently in the environment, with each congener exhibiting a different level of metabolic stability and toxicity dependent upon the species on which they are found (Burkhard, Armstrong and Andren, 1985; Ferreira, 2012). The most abundant PCB congener in marine mammals, shark, fish (pelagic and demersal) and benthic invertebrates was CB153, accounting for an average of between 36% of the ΣPCB_{32} profile in harbour seal blubber to 17% of the ΣPCB_{32} profile in pelagic roundfish liver. CB153 is a well-studied congener, generally exhibiting the highest concentration and correlates well with other analysed PCBs (Pérez-Fernández, Viñas and Besada, 2019). This is also the least toxic congener as shown by it having the highest EAC (Table 4.1). CB153, a hexa-chlorinated congener, is one of the most persistent PCB congeners in marine mammals. It is metabolically stable in all organisms and less likely to be transferred from females to offspring via reproductive processes (gestation and lactation) compared to higher chlorinated congeners which have similar metabolic stability (Weijs *et al.*, 2009) in agreement with the findings of this study (Table 4.3).

Due to the large number of PCB congeners, PCA was used to study the inter- and intravariability of PCBs associated with sample category, species, region and physiological parameters which was then discussed alongside concentration. This section is divided into three sub-sections: marine mammals, fish and shark and invertebrates to identify CB congeners responsible for any differentiation.

PCA was applied to PCB concentrations normalised to the concentration of CB153 to remove the variance associated with differences in absolute values of concentration between samples and produce relative contaminant patterns (Méndez-Fernandez *et al.*, 2017). CB153 was selected due to its previously discussed resistance to biotransformation and dominance in aquatic profiles (Duinker *et al.*, 1989; Boon *et al.*, 1992; Wells and Echarri, 1992). The ratio was calculated as follows:

CB ratio = [CBx]/[CB153]

Equation 4.1

Where [CBx] is the concentration of an individual CB congener x in the sample being analysed and

[CB153] is the concentration of CB153 in that sample.

Marine Mammals

Harbour porpoise (red), harbour seal (blue) and sperm whale (green) are clearly separated on Figure 4.2b. The first two principal components of the PCA accounted for 72% of the PCB ratio variability.



Figure 4.2: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the three marine mammal species. The circled harbour seal and harbour porpoise samples highlight individuals with a different FA profile reported in Chapter 3 (Figure 3.4) and PCB profile in comparison to the other samples.

Although recalcitrant PCBs such as CB153 are the most abundant congeners in all three marine mammal species, sperm whale was more positively correlated to the first component due to the higher proportion of lower chlorinated PCBs (CB49, 44, 74, 101, 118) suggesting a lower metabolic capacity to biotransform these compounds or lower concentration-dependant induction of metabolising enzymes (Figure 4.2a and b). Sperm whale is the largest of the species studied with the slowest and least developed metabolism and will therefore have a less 'metabolically weathered' profile, where the relative abundance of degraded forms of pollutants increases with age in males (not females due to reproductive transfer mainly through lactation) (Aguilar and Borrell, 1988), which agrees with the findings of this study. Cephalopod feeders and oceanic species such as sperm whale, pilot whale and striped dolphin have previously been found to have a higher proportion of less chlorinated congeners (i.e. tri-, tetra- and penta-CBs) in their blubber (Méndez-Fernandez, 2014).

Harbour seal data was more positively correlated to the second component than harbour porpoise due to the higher proportion of metabolically stable hepta- (CB180) and octa- (CB194) chlorinated congeners and lower proportions of CB52 and 101, whilst harbour porpoise contain a larger proportion of hexa-chlorinated congeners (CB149, 138 and 153) (Figure 4.2a and b). This confirms previous data that harbour seals have an enhanced ability to metabolise lower chlorinated PCB congeners (e.g. CB52 and CB101), and CB149, compared to harbour porpoise, which agrees with the findings of Boon *et al.*, (1997), Hobbs *et al.*, (2002) and Weijs *et al.*, (2009). Other than CB153, CB138 and CB149 have been previously reported in the North Sea as the highest congener concentrations in harbour porpoise blubber (Weijs *et al.*, 2008), similar to the data reported in this study.

Sperm whale samples are tightly clustered on the PCA score plot (Figure 4.2b), showing very little within-group variation. Harbour seal and harbour porpoise are however more dispersed across the second component in the score plot, suggesting within-species ecological and biological parameters as potential explanatory variables. In Chapter 3 (Figure 3.4), sperm whale was found to possess the least variable FA profile in the dataset and were separated from the other marine mammals due to having a significantly different feeding pattern. Harbour seal and harbour porpoise were widely dispersed on the first component of Figure 3.4 but were generally separated by species across both components, which corresponds with the PCB profiles shown in Figure 4.2b. The analysis of δ^{13} C in Chapter 3 also revealed that harbour seal and harbour porpoise have a more variable dietary pattern and/or feeding location than sperm whale, agreeing with

169

the FA analysis (Figure 3.7). The trophic level calculated for sperm whale was 3.75 \pm 0.16, significantly lower than the trophic level calculated for harbour seal (5.02 \pm 0.35) and harbour porpoise (4.71 \pm 0.36); which would likely contribute to the significant difference in ΣPCB_{32} concentration (Table 4.3) and congener proportion in sperm whale (Figure 4.2a and b).

As well as metabolism and feeding ecology, location could be a contributing factor to congener proportion. The concentration of PCBs may differ according to the distance from the source (Fontaine *et al.*, 2007), with highly halogenated congener concentrations decreasing with distance from the source as the lighter congeners are more volatile and capable of being transported over a longer distance (Lailson *et al.*, 2010; Das *et al.*, 2017). Sperm whales have one of the widest distributions of all marine mammals and can be found worldwide, inhabiting and foraging in deep offshore areas (Johnson, 2013). Sperm whales would therefore be furthest from contaminant sources than harbour seal and harbour porpoise (which inhabit coastal waters) and the higher proportion of lower chlorinated PCBs through both atmosphere and water (Beyer *et al.*, 2000) combined with a lower metabolic capacity to biotransform particular congeners e.g. CB52 and CB101 compared to other marine mammal species.

There is one harbour seal sample more positively correlated to the first component on Figure 4.2b than the other harbour seal samples (circled in blue). When this sample was investigated further, it was identified as the same individual discussed in Chapter 3 (Section 3.3.1.1; Figure 3.4) which had a different FA profile to the other harbour seal samples. This individual was the smallest and lightest individual with the lowest recorded ventral blubber thickness (suggesting malnourishment) and had a cause of death reported as "chronic peritonitis due to ingestion of foreign body (fishing gear)". As well as a different congener proportion, this individual also had a significantly (p < 0.05) higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration of 139,800 µg/kg lw than the other nine samples (1,967 – 36,060 µg/kg lw). There is also one harbour porpoise sample more positively correlated to the second component on Figure 4.2b (circled in red) than the other harbour porpoise samples due to having a higher proportion of hepta - CBs such as CB180, 170 and 189 in its blubber. This is the same individual that was identified in Chapter 3 on Figure 3.4 with a different FA profile to the other harbour porpoise samples. This individual also had a significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration of 114,500 µg/kg lw than the other nine samples with a range of 754.3 – 58,308 μ g/kg lw (p < 0.05). Unfortunately, other than sampling location and length there was no additional information available, but this does

suggest a link between FA profile (feeding pattern) and PCB congener proportion as well as indicating enhanced metabolism of 'metabolisable' PCBs due to the concentration-dependent induction of the enzymes responsible for PCB metabolism (Boon *et al.*, 1997).

It can therefore be concluded from cross referencing to FA and SI data for all three marine mammal species that as well as metabolic capacity, diet is a contributor to PCB concentration and congener proportion in marine mammals. This association between PCB pattern and feeding ecology agrees with the findings by Mendez-Fernandez *et al.,* (2017), where PCB patterns were identified as tracers for studying the feeding ecology, sources of contamination and population structure in odontocetes (toothed whales) from the Northwest Iberian Peninsula.

To determine whether species and/or biogeographic region is contributing to the variance associated with these species, PCA was conducted on biogeographic regional differences (Figure 4.3a and b).



Figure 4.3: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the four marine mammal biogeographic sampling locations. The five points more positively correlated to the first component at +10 are identified in Figure 4.2 as sperm whale, suggesting a species influence on the marine mammal categories rather than regional influence.

Figure 4.3a and 4.3b show that there is a high degree of dispersion across both components, suggesting that there is no biogeographic regional influence on the PCB congener profile across the three categories. Sperm whale were stranded at two locations – Minches and Western Scotland (blue) and the Northern North Sea (green), identified as the five points on Figure 4.3b at +10 on PC1. Male sperm whales are migratory and have one of the widest global distributions of any marine mammal species. The PCB congener profile in sperm whale is therefore not a true reflection on a specific region, but an insight into the prey consumed during the migratory route and the contaminant loading of the prey.

ANOVA on ΣPCB_{32} in harbour seal and harbour porpoise (analysed separately) found that although concentrations in animals from the Irish Sea were higher, there was no statistically significant difference in concentration between the regions for harbour seal (Irish Sea n=2; Minches and Western Scotland n=2; Northern North Sea n=6) and harbour porpoise (Irish Sea n=5, Minches and Western Scotland n=5, Northern North Sea n=6 and Scottish Continental Shelf n=2) (p > 0.05 ANOVA, Tukey) and this may in part be due to a lack of statistical power due to the low sample sizes for each category. Factors potentially influencing the SPCB₃₂ concentration in harbour seal and harbour porpoise include the stranding year, length, reproductive status and weight of the animal (Chapter 2; Table 2.2). Pearson's correlation analysis revealed that there was a significant relationship between harbour seal length and weight with ΣPCB_{32} concentration, where the smaller and lighter the animal, the higher the concentration (p<0.05). However, this was heavily influenced by the one malnourished seal specimen identified in Chapter 3 (Figure 3.4) and described above, having a significantly higher concentration of ΣPCB_{32} in its blubber than the other harbour seal samples. Once this sample was removed from the dataset, there was no significant relationship between harbour seal length and weight with ΣPCB_{32} concentration (p > 0.05) and no difference in the statistical analysis of ΣPCB_{32} between regions for the species. This demonstrates the importance of sample size for outlier identification and impact. There was also no correlation between length and weight on ΣPCB_{32} concentration for harbour porpoise and no significant difference between stranding year and reproductive status for all three mammal species (p > 0.05). This is an indication of both regional and physical factors on ΣPCB_{32} concentration in marine mammals. A larger sample size is however required for a more comprehensive analysis.

When focussing more specifically on the ICES-7 PCBs, which will be further assessed for trophic magnification, the differences in congener proportion are apparent between the marine mammals (Figure 4.4).





Harbour seal was found to have consistent proportions of the ICES-7 PCBs in each sample with CB153 and 138 accounting for a range of 52 - 58% and 20 - 29% of the ICES-7 CB profile, respectively (Figure 4.4). Harbour porpoise and sperm whale had lower proportions of CB153 and CB138 and higher proportions of the lower chlorinated CB52, 101 and 118 than harbour seal, with the sum of these three congeners accounting for an average range of 6.0 - 24% in harbour porpoise, 31 - 35% in sperm whale but only 1.2 - 3.8% in harbour seal (Figure 4.4). As previously described, this is due to harbour seals enhanced metabolism of lower chlorinated PCBs, particularly CB52 and 101, as well as CB149, relative to harbour porpoise and sperm whales. Sperm whale had a more distinctive profile, with the higher chlorinated CB153 only accounting for a range of 34 - 36% of the ICES-7 profile (Figure 4.4). This corresponds with the PCA on the thirty-two PCB congeners (Figure 4.2), where a higher proportion of lower chlorinated congeners is likely due to sperm whales lower metabolic efficiency, metabolic rate and

distance from contaminant sources (efficient long-range transport of lower chlorinated PCBs) than the other marine mammal species.

Shark and fish

PCA was conducted on demersal shark liver and fish liver PCB concentrations normalised to CB153. Pooled flatfish liver (light green), pooled demersal shark liver (blue), pooled demersal roundfish liver (red) and pooled pelagic roundfish liver (dark green) showed a degree of separation on the score plot (Figure 4.5b). The first two principal components of the PCA accounted for 56% of the PCB ratio variability.



Figure 4.5: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the shark and three fish liver sample categories. Hake sample pools (n=2) are separated from the demersal roundfish liver category and are circled in red.

Pelagic roundfish liver scored more positively on the second component due to having a higher proportion of CB189 than the other three categories (Figure 4.5a and b). A similar separation was also observed following the PCA analysis of FAs (Figure 3.5), where pelagic roundfish liver were separated from demersal roundfish liver, flatfish liver and demersal shark liver sample pools during the PCA analysis of FAs. This was due to the higher proportion of MUFAs in their profiles as a result of their planktonic diet. The two pelagic roundfish sample pools are however not clustered together when the variation in the PCB profiles across the four shark and fish liver sample categories were analysed, due to having different proportions of CB138 and 170 in their liver (Figure 4.5b). Both herring sample pools were collected from the same region (Holy Loch), had similar average pool trophic levels (3.49 ± 0.26) and feeding pattern (Chapter 3, Figure 3.5), similar average pool length (231 mm and 264 mm) and similar average pool weight (96.4 g and 98.8 g). Although this provides an insight to congener proportion in pelagic roundfish liver, a larger sample number is required for the analysis of ecological influences on the PCB profile.

There were two demersal roundfish samples more positively correlated to the second component with a higher proportion of lower chlorinated congeners in their liver, including CB44, 52, 74 and 99 (Figure 4.5). Hake are at a higher trophic level than haddock and whiting (Table 3.7) and this difference in congener proportion is likely due to the different species-specific metabolic capacities existing within the demersal roundfish category.

All flatfish liver sample pools were negatively correlated to the first component and have far fewer PCB congeners detected than the other fish and shark categories. Flatfish are bottom-feeding fish, living in close contact with sediments where they are known to accumulate a variety of contaminants (Amiard-Triquet, Amiard and Rainbow, 2016). Higher chlorinated congeners are known to adsorb to sediments, which act as a sink for numerous organic compounds and free particles (Van der Oost, Beyer and Vermuelen, 2003). Benthic feeders such as flatfish are therefore widely used in offshore marine monitoring programmes due to their close association with sediment bound contaminants and less pronounced migration, thus being more likely to represent the area in which it is caught. All flatfish sample pools in this project were collected from remote offshore sites such as Burra Haaf (n=7), Moray Firth (n=3) and the Solway Firth (n=2).

Demersal shark possesses the least variable PCB profile and form a tight cluster on the PCA score plot (Figure 4.5b). This is similar to the FA distribution of demersal shark where there was little variation in feeding pattern within the species (Figure 3.5b),

suggesting that like marine mammals, PCB patterns could potentially be used as tracers for studying the feeding ecology of sharks. The low degree of variation observed could also simply be due to the samples being collected from a single biogeographical region (Irish Sea).

There was a considerable variation in PC1 scores for the demersal roundfish sample category (Figure 4.5b). To determine whether species and/or biogeographic region is contributing to the variance associated with this category, PCA was conducted on these variables (Figures 4.6 and 4.7). Fish species selected for this study are not highly migratory (such as mackerel).



Figure 4.6: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the three demersal roundfish liver species. Four sample pools (hake =2; haddock = 1, whiting = 1) are grouped together on the score plot (PC1 +5 - +10), suggesting that species is not the main influencing factor within the demersal roundfish category.


Figure 4.7: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the demersal roundfish liver biogeographic sampling locations. The four sample pools identified in Figure 4.6b, circled in red, were collected from the Holy Loch, suggesting that localised sample collection area is a contributing factor to the variance associated within the demersal roundfish category.

Although grouping samples on a species level separated hake from whiting and haddock (Figure 4.6b), there is still a considerable spread across the score plot for haddock and whiting.

The PCB profiles across the demersal roundfish liver biogeographic sampling locations were analysed (Figure 4.7b). Fish collected from the Scottish Continental Shelf (5 whiting pools and 1 haddock pool) had the least variable PCB profiles and form a tight cluster on the PCA score plot due to having a higher proportion of CB138 and 118 in their liver compared to those collected from the Irish Sea and Northern North Sea (Figure 4.7a). Samples collected from the Irish Sea and Northern North Sea are spread across both components, but when Biogeographic Region was investigated, there appears to be a localised influence on species from the Holy Loch, composed of hake (n=2), whiting (n=1) and haddock (n=1) (Figure 4.7b). This potential localised regional influence is investigated further below.

Demersal roundfish collected from Holy Loch (Irish Sea) were more positively correlated to the first component than those from the Solway Firth and Pladda, with a higher proportion of hepta-chlorinated congeners, including CB180, 183 and 170 (Figure 4.8a and b).



Figure 4.8: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the demersal roundfish liver category localised regional sampling locations in the Irish Sea. Sample pools collected from the Holy Loch (n=4) are more positively correlated to the first component than sample pools collected from the other two regions



Figure 4.9: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the demersal roundfish liver category localised regional sampling locations in the Northern North Sea. Sample pools collected from the Moray Firth (n=4), composed of haddock (n=4), are more negatively correlated to the first component than the other two regions.

The proportion of higher chlorinated PCBs from Holy Loch is unsurprising. Sampling locations in this region are closer to a highly contaminated, more industrialised area than the Pladda and the Solway Firth sites. In the Northern North Sea, fish collected from the Moray Firth (4 haddock pools) are clearly separated from the other two local regions and negatively correlated to the first component (Figure 4.9b).

It has been shown that factors other than the trophic position can also play a role in the biomagnification of PCBs in fish. A study by Burreau et al., (2006) found that biomagnification in fish can also be dependent on the body size (weight), probably due to the slower clearance rate of PCBs in larger individuals. There was no biogeographic regional influence on the ΣPCB₃₂ concentration in pooled haddock liver (Irish Sea: 342.7 - 3,065 μg/kg lw; n=5; Northern North Sea: 119.5 – 240.4 μg/kg lw; n=7; Scottish Continental Shelf: 211.5; $\mu q/kg lw$; n=1 composed of 5 individuals) (p > 0.05). ΣPCB_{32} concentration in sample pools collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region did however have a large degree of variation and when regions were narrowed down further it was found that haddock from the Holy Loch had a higher concentration of SPCB₃₂ $(\mu q/kq lw)$ in their liver than those collected from the other locations within the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (Pladda and Solway Firth), the Scottish Continental Shelf (Burra Haaf) and the Northern North Sea (Montrose Bank, Moray Firth and the Outer Firth of Forth) (Figure 4.10). This agrees with the findings by Webster et al., (2005) where fish from the Holy Loch were significantly more contaminated than those from other sites in the Clyde (Skelmorlie, Hunterston and Irvine Bay). When the physiological variables of trophic level, age and size were considered, none of these variables were found to significantly influence ΣPCB_{32} concentration or congener proportion in haddock (p>0.05).



Figure 4.10: Σ PCB₃₂ concentration in pooled haddock from the Holy Loch (n=2), Moray Firth (n=4), Solway Firth (n=2), Burra Haaf (n=1 composed of 5 individuals), Pladda (n=1 composed of 6 individuals), Montrose Bank (n=1 composed of 5 individuals) and the Outer Firth of Forth (n=2). Error bars are to one standard deviation. There was only one sample pool analysed from Burra Haaf, Pladda and Montrose Bank because of limited sample size.

Whiting sample pools collected from the Irish Sea had a significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration in their liver (594.5 – 1,750 µg/kg lw; n=8) than those collected from the Northern North Sea (329.1 and 389.2 µg/kg lw; n=2) and Scottish Continental Shelf (82.4 – 399.6 µg/kg lw; n=5) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). A larger sample number is however required for a comprehensive analysis.

Whiting length ranged from 162.0 - 356.0 mm, weight ranged from 56.60 - 556.3 g, age ranged from 1.4 - 6.6 years and trophic level ranged from 3.65 - 4.65. Pearson's correlation analysis revealed that there was a significant relationship between ΣPCB_{32} concentration and length, age and weight (p<0.05) where the larger, older and heavier the fish, the higher the concentration.

When focussing on the ICES-7 PCBs, which will be further assessed for trophic magnification, there are differences in congener proportion between the shark and fish categories (Figure 4.11). Demersal roundfish liver was found to have a regional influence (biogeographical) on congener proportion (Figures 4.8 and 4.9) which was further investigated (Figure 4.12).



Figure 4.11: The mean contribution of PCBs across the \sum ICES-7 PCBs as measured in demersal shark liver, pelagic roundfish liver, demersal roundfish liver and flatfish liver sample pools, expressed as a percentage of the \sum ICES-7 concentration (μ g/kg lw). Error bars represent one standard deviation.



Figure 4.12: The mean contribution of PCBs across the $\sum ICES-7$ PCBs as measured in demersal shark liver collected from the Irish Sea (n=15), Northern North Sea (n=9) and Scottish Continental Shelf (n=6), expressed as a percentage of the $\sum ICES-7$ concentration (μ g/kg lw). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

CB153 and 138 dominate the profile in each of the four categories and shark and fish (demersal and pelagic) have a much higher proportion of the lower chlorinated PCBs in their ICES-7 profile (CB28, 52, 101, 118) than the higher trophic level harbour seal and

harbour porpoise (Figure 4.4). This was expected, as shark and fish are at a lower trophic level than harbour seal and harbour porpoise and have a lower metabolic capacity for metabolising lower chlorinated PCBs, especially CB52, CB101 and CB118 (Elskus *et al.*, 1994).

Pelagic roundfish liver have a higher proportion of CB101 in their profile than the other three categories (Figure 4.11), ranging from 13 - 15%, in comparison to 3.1 - 15% in demersal roundfish, 2.8 - 13% in demersal shark and not detected - 8.3% in flatfish. There is a large degree of variation present within the flatfish category for CB153, with a range of not detected - 61%, as opposed to demersal shark (29 - 51%), demersal roundfish (34 - 42%) and pelagic roundfish (28 - 48%). This variation is likely due to the generally low flatfish sample concentrations. A greater proportion of higher chlorinated PCBs is expected in flatfish due to their constant association with sediment, where the higher chlorinated PCBs (with lower solubility) are known to adsorb to suspended particulate matter (Salem, Khaled and Nemr, 2013).

The main congener profile difference between the three sampled regions is that demersal roundfish from the Irish Sea have a marginally higher proportion of CB180 in their liver, ranging from 11 - 20% of the ICES-7 profile, in comparison to 6.8 - 15% in the Northern North Sea and 7.0 - 8.1% in the Scottish Continental Shelf (Figure 4.12). Sites in the Irish Sea (particularly those in the Clyde) are close to industrialised areas and biota inhabiting these sites were found to have the more highly chlorinated, hydrophobic PCBs in their tissues. These PCBs are known to be transported to a lesser extent through the water body and are more likely to accumulate in organic-rich sediments closer to the source.

ICES-7 PCB concentrations in all fish liver samples (Figure 4.13) and fish liver samples originating from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (Figure 4.14) were compared to OSPAR EACs. Only the EAC of CB118 is exceeded by demersal roundfish (liver, muscle and whole) and pelagic roundfish (whole) (Figures 4.13 and 4.14). Lyons *et al.*, (2017) previously found CB118 in dab livers to exceed the EAC at 10 sites in the Central North Sea and a study by Webster *et al.*, (2011) using samples collected from the Rockall Trough, to the west of Scotland, found that out of the ICES-7 PCBs, only CB118 in fish liver exceeded the EAC. Fish liver from the Irish Sea do, however, have higher concentrations of the heavier PCBs 138, 153 and 180 (Figure 4.14) compared to fish liver from the Northern North Sea and Scottish Continental Shelf. CB118 is the most toxic congener, capable of exhibiting dioxin-like toxicity.



Figure 4.13: The concentrations of each ICES-7 PCB congener in pooled fish tissue (liver, muscle and whole) from all biogeographical regions (Irish Sea, Northern North Sea and Scottish Continental Shelf) in comparison to the Environmental Assessment Criteria (EAC) (µg/kg lw). Error bars represent one standard deviation.



Figure 4.14: The concentrations of each ICES-7 PCB congener in pooled fish tissue (liver, muscle and whole) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region in comparison to the Environmental Assessment Criteria (EAC) concentration (µg/kg lw). Error bars represent one standard deviation.

Invertebrates

PCA carried out on PCB congener profiles for the benthic invertebrates categories showed considerable spread across both principal components, with substantial withingroup and between-group variation (Figure 4.15b). All PCB congener concentrations in demersal invertebrates (squid) were below the LoD and concentrations of CB114 and 189 were below the LoD for all invertebrate samples and so congener profiles could not be calculated. Demersal invertebrates and CB114 and CB189 were therefore not included in the multivariate analysis.



Figure 4.15: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the four benthic invertebrates sample categories. Two shore crab sample pools are circled in green and two *Nephrops* sample pools are circled in dark blue. These are discussed below. CB114 and 189 were not included as they were < LoD in all samples. Similarly, squid are not included because the individual congeners were all < LoD.

The first two principal components of the PCA explained 50% of the variability present in the dataset. All four categories are spread across the first component ranging from -3 to +5 (Figure 4.15b). A similar pattern was found in Chapter 3 for FAs (Figure 3.6), where considerable variation for the benthic invertebrates whole, muscle and soft body FA profiles suggested highly variable feeding patterns.

PCA was conducted on species (Figure 4.16a and b) and biogeographic region (Figure 4.17a and b) to determine whether these factors contribute to the observed variation (Figure 4.14b).



Figure 4.16: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the eleven benthic invertebrates species.



Figure 4.17: (a): PCA loading plot and (b): PCA score plot, both demonstrating variation in the PCB profiles (normalised to the concentration of CB153) across the three benthic invertebrates biogeographic sampling locations.

The benthic invertebrates whole samples negatively correlated to the second component and pooled common starfish (dark blue on Figure 4.16b) are spread across the first component (from -2 to +3). Starfish are positively correlated to the first component, having higher proportions of hexa-chlorinated congeners (CB138, CB149). Four out of the nine starfish sample pools are separated on the first component. Figure 4.17 shows that these samples were collected from the Irish Sea (Biogeographic Region), consisting of the only two pools collected from Holy Loch (furthest from the cluster), one from Hunterston and one from the Solway Firth, and two sample pools collected from Pladda. The three sample pools in the main cluster were collected from the Moray Firth in the Northern North Sea. This suggests that there is a localised regional influence on congener proportion in the benthic invertebrates whole category which has the potential of influencing the calculated TMF on a regional basis.

As well as the observed variability in PCB congener profiles, starfish have the largest degree of variation in their Σ PCB₃₂ concentration, ranging from <LoD in the Northern North Sea (Moray Firth) to 1,418 µg/kg lw in the Irish Sea (Solway Firth). Some echinoderm species, including common starfish, in direct contact with the sediment have shown to be valuable indicators of contamination since they accumulate PCBs as a function of the contamination level of the environment (Knickmeyer, Landgraff and Steinhart, 1992; Schweitzer, Bay and Suffet, 2000). Studies in the North Sea have found a strong relationship between the concentrations of PCBs from the sediments and those in starfish, suggesting a direct accumulation from the sediment (Coteur *et al.*, 2003). Common starfish also vary significantly in their trophic level, ranging from 2.67 - 4.13. The two starfish sample pools with the highest trophic level values (3.97 and 4.13) were collected from Holy Loch and were not significantly larger in size or weight to the other sample pools (p>0.05).

Benthic invertebrates soft body PCB congener patterns are also highly variable (Figure 4.15). The two benthic invertebrates soft body sample pools which are more positively correlated to the first and second components (circled in green, Figure 4.15) were identified as shore crab, containing a higher proportion of hepta-chlorinated congeners (CB187, CB183) than the other invertebrate species, possibly due to being collected from Tancred Bank in the Northern North Sea close to a highly industrialised area (Chapter 2; Figure 2.1). In Chapter 3, all contributing species to the benthic invertebrates soft body category could be separated on Figure 3.6 due to their differing FA profiles. Samples collected from the Northern North Sea and Irish Sea are highly dispersed across both components of the PCA score plot (Figure 4.17), suggesting more of a

species influence on congener proportion in the benthic invertebrates soft body category than geographical variation.

Two *Nephrops* sample pools (circled in dark blue on Figure 4.15) were separated from the other benthic invertebrate muscle sample pools (including the other four *Nephrops* sample pools). These two sample pools contain a higher proportion of penta-chlorinated congeners (CB101, 99, 110, 118) and hexa-chlorinated congeners (CB149, 132). Although six out of the seven *Nephrops* sample pools were collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region. As observed in other species, the two separated pools were collected from Holy Loch, further suggesting a localised regional influence on PCB congener proportion but not ΣPCB_{32} concentration (p>0.05).

In this study, both fish and invertebrates from Holy Loch contain significantly higher PCB concentrations and greater proportions of the higher chlorinated congeners. Between 1961 and 1992, Holy Loch was used to refit US nuclear-powered submarines (Edwards, 1997) and was home to up to ten submarines, a floating dry dock and a depot ship. Before clean-up, a quarter of the surface area of the floor of the loch was covered in waste, resulting in 130,000 cubic metres of dangerous debris. The Ministry of Defence (MoD) employed Environmental Resources Management (ERM) to carry out an environmental survey of the Holy Loch sediments which found elevated PCB concentrations (15 congeners) of up to 864 μ g/kg dw (ERM, 1997). Another study by Miller, Pirie and Redshaw, (2000) found the \sum ICES-7 concentration (μ g/kg dw) in mussels collected before and after the initial phase of the debris removal operation showed little change.

 ΣPCB_{32} concentrations (µg/kg lw) detected in the majority of invertebrates collected from the Holy Loch are higher than those detected in samples from other regions (Figure 4.18) in agreement with previous findings (Webster *et al.*, 2014a). Within the Firth of Clyde, PCB concentrations were significantly higher in the Holy Loch than in other sampling locations.



Figure 4.18: ΣPCB_{32} concentration (μ g/kg lw) in each benthic invertebrate sample pool collected from nine locations around Scotland: Holy loch, Tancred Bank, Solway, Hunterston, Moray Firth, Pladda, Outer Firth of Forth, Montrose Bank and Burra Haaf (Figure 2.1). The last five samples on the Figure have a ΣPCB_{32} <LoD.

When focussing on the ICES-7 PCBs (Figure 4.19), there is considerable between- and within-category variation. The prevalent and recalcitrant CB153 and 138 dominate the profile of benthic invertebrates soft body, whole and brown meat.



Figure 4.19: The mean proportion across the ICES-7 PCBs in benthic invertebrates muscle, benthic invertebrates whole, benthic invertebrates brown meat and benthic invertebrates soft body sample pools, expressed as a percentage of the Σ ICES-7 concentration (μ g/kg lw). Error bars are one standard deviation.

In order to understand TMFs and prove whether the main driver of bioaccumulation is trophic level, the cause of variability within sample categories must be established to determine the reliability of the calculated TMF. The findings from this section have identified inter- and intra- species variation in the marine mammals, shark and fish and invertebrates categories which will contribute to the variation in the calculated TMFs. ΣPCB_{32} concentration and congener proportion in marine mammals was influenced by trophic level, the metabolic capacity and feeding ecology of the species sampled, whereas in shark and fish, ΣPCB_{32} concentration and congener proportion and congener proportions were more influenced by species specific feeding ecology, sampling location, trophic level and physiological features such as length, age and weight in demersal species. ΣPCB_{32} concentration and congener proportion in benthic invertebrates was influenced by species-specific feeding ecology and sampling location. Such variables must be considered in the calculation of TMFs.

4.3.2.2 Trophic magnification of PCBs

Trophic magnification was investigated using the ICES-7 PCBs in marine mammal blubber, shark and fish (demersal roundfish, pelagic roundfish and flatfish) liver and benthic invertebrates (whole, muscle, soft body, brown meat). They have been selected as being representative of the range of PCB congeners detected in environmental matrices, and represent a range of physico-chemical properties, prevalence and metabolic stability. They are included in most, if not all, PCB monitoring programmes.

TMFs for individual congeners were calculated according to Borgå *et al.*, (2012), using the slope of logarithmically transformed (to base 10) concentrations of POPs versus trophic levels of organisms in the food web (Figures 4.20 – 4.23 and Figures A.1 – A.26). This is the traditional method of calculating the TMF of PCBs and PBDEs, used in studies worldwide (House *et al.*, 2008; Walters *et al.*, 2016; Romero-Romero *et al.*, 2017). Concentrations were normalised to the lipid content, which is widely recommended and practiced for assessing trophic magnification of PCBs (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; Burkhard *et al.*, 2013; OSPAR, 2016b). The Scottish marine food web diagram, that was developed from SI ratios (Chapter 3 of this thesis), provided the basis for the trophic level assessment which was then summarised by category (Table 3.7).

Considering the global diversity of habitats and species distribution, target species selection for the calculation of TMFs are not fixed. Lower trophic level organisms (zooplankton and benthic invertebrates) do, however, feed over a smaller area, and top predators can act as ecological integrators by consuming prey over relatively large geographical areas (McCann *et al.*, 2005). Migration and spatial heterogeneity in contaminant concentrations have been shown to be important factors influencing the magnitude and variation of TMFs (Kim *et al.*, 2016).

A recent paper by Kidd *et al.*, (2019) provided practical guidance for selecting or determining TMFs, stating that in order to have a higher level of confidence in the TMF values and their applicability, there must be:

- Inclusion of several lower-trophic-level taxa (several different benthic invertebrate families).
- Reasonable balance with respect to sample numbers of lower versus higher trophic level organisms.
- Measurements should be on organisms that are known to be linked by diet through the food web (FA and SI analysis).

- Lipid normalisation must be undertaken for organic contaminants to remove the effect of lipid content on PCB accumulation to allow the identification of trophic magnification itself.
- Data should only be analysed for TMFs on contaminant concentrations above the detection limit.
- Biota must be from the same food web and there must be a sufficient trophic level range.

In this project, FA analysis was used to determine the feeding patterns and SI analysis ($\delta^{15}N$) used to determine the trophic level. Thirteen lower trophic level invertebrate species were included and a sufficient trophic level range (four trophic levels) was utilised. All contaminant concentrations have been lipid normalised and samples with a concentration below the LoD have not been included in the calculation of TMFs. The only criteria difficult to achieve due to the opportunistic nature of sampling was the reasonable balance with respect to sample numbers of lower versus higher trophic level organisms. As a result, a similar number of samples for each trophic level (and all areas) could not be achieved.

An alternative method of TMF calculation known as the 'balanced method' is based on a regression of geometric mean concentrations and trophic levels, rather than concentrations and trophic levels of each individual organism. This methodology was explored and compared to the traditional method (Figures 4.20 - 4.23 and Figures A.1 - A.26) (Brisebois, 2013). Calculating the geometric mean reduces the influence of unbalanced sampling, i.e., a larger number of samples at certain trophic levels. To the best of this author's knowledge, there has only been one previous comparison between the two methods for PCB and PBDE TMF calculation (Brisebois, 2013).

As the true regional placement of marine mammals (samples were collected from strandings) is not known, TMFs were calculated using the traditional and balanced methods on the food webs that either included or excluded marine mammals. Sperm whales are highly migratory, undertaking large seasonal migrations for feeding (Arctic) and breeding (near the equator), often passing through waters to the north and west of Scotland in the process (Marine Scotland, 2016). This was evident during FA and SI analysis, where sperm whale had a significantly different FA profile (Figure 3.4), δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C (Figure 3.7) than harbour seal and harbour porpoise, supporting a different feeding location/diet. Although sperm whales are part of the Scotlish marine food web, for the purpose of TMF calculations for regional based assessments they are not classed as a "fixed" species around Scottish waters and so have not been included in the

calculation of TMFs in this study. Although the true regional placement of harbour seal and harbour porpoise samples obtained from strandings is not known, these species have been identified as good indicators of coastal pollution as they generally remain in coastal waters and don't undergo large-scale migrations (Weijs *et al.*, 2020).

Due to the regional influence identified on ΣPCB_{32} concentration and congener proportions in fish and invertebrates, sample pools collected from the Irish Sea (e.g. Figure 4.22) and sample pools collected from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf (e.g. Figure 4.23) were generated to investigate the effect on TMF in a localised, more contaminated region. Figures 4.20 – 4.23 show the plots for calculating the TMF of CB180 as an example. The plots for CB153, 138, 118, 101, 52 and 28 are provided in the Appendix (Figure A.1 to A.26). The regression summary for the determination of TMF using both the traditional method (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; OSPAR, 2016b) and balanced method (Brisebois, 2013) is shown in Table 4.4 and calculated TMFs shown in Tables 4.5 and 4.6.

CB180



Figure 4.20: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf



Figure 4.21: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure 4.22: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure 4.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB180 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.

Table 4.4: Regression summary for the determination of TMF using both the traditional method (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; OSPAR, 2016b) and balanced method (Brisebois, 2013). For the traditional method, $y = Log_{10}$ [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [CB Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; while the balanced method (Brisebois, 2013).

	Regression Equation (p-value)			
PCB	Location	Traditional Method	Balanced Method	Sample categories
CB180	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.0082x - 2.1926 (p<0.05)	y = 1.0255x - 2.1749 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.5477x - 0.4590 (p<0.05)	y = 0.5618x - 0.4042 (p<0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 1.0401x - 2.2450 (p<0.05)	y = 1.0401x - 2.2450 (p<0.05) y = 1.2318x - 2.9810 (p<0.05) harbour seal blubber, harbour porpo- liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pela whole, muscle, brown meat, soft boo	
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.0001x - 2.2566 (p<0.05)	y = 0.8378x - 1.4290 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
CB153	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.9583x - 1.4724 (p<0.05)	y = 1.0744x - 1.8962 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.5266x + 0.1036 (p<0.05)	y = 0.6526x - 0.3295 (p<0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.9068x - 1.2074 (p<0.05)	y = 1.2618x - 2.7320 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.0172 - 1.7783 (p<0.05)	y = 1.1627 – 2.2244 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body

CB138	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.9150x - 1.5211 (p<0.05)	y = 0.9624x - 1.6500 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.4886x + 0.0278 (p<0.05)	y = 0.4943x + 0.0801 (p<0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.8625x - 1.2635 (p<0.05)	y = 1.0936x - 2.1419 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 9710x - 1.7995 (p<0.05)	y = 0.9940x - 1.8344 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.4133x + 0.0545 (p<0.05)	y = 0.2717x + 0.6019 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.5105x - 0.3063 (p<0.05)	y = 6674x - 0.9199 (p<0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
OBIIO	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.5055x - 0.1705 (p<0.05)	y = 0.4400x - 0.0045 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.3410x + 0.1819 (p<0.05)	y = 0.1821 + 0.8344 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
CB101	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.6799x - 1.3205 (p<0.05)	y = 0.4018x - 0.0701 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.7637x - 1.6527 (p<0.05)	y = 0.4028x - 0.0877 (p>0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body

	-			-
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.6821x - 1.2050 (p<0.05)	y = 6389x - 0.9514 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.7040x - 1.5590 (p<0.05)	0.5124x – 0.7445 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.4219x - 5.0927 (p<0.05)	y = 1.6471x - 6.1983 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
CB52	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.3010x - 4.7464 (p<0.05)	y = 1.9678x - 7.5062 (p<0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 1.7901x - 6.8347 (p<0.05)	y = 1.8395x - 7.0780 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 1.1016x - 3.5735 (p<0.05)	y = 1.2633x - 4.4003 (p<0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
CB28	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.1115x + 0.3028 (p>0.05)	y = 0.1577x + 1.4251 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.3400x - 0.5242 (p<0.05)	y = 0.0981x + 0.4585 (p>0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.0609x + 0.7238 (p>0.05)	y = 0.0110x + 0.8776 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	0.0266x + 0.4600 (p>0.05)	y = -0.2410x + 1.6260 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal roundfish liver and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body

Table 4.5: Calculated TMFs in a food web composed of marine mammals, shark, fish and invertebrates and a food web composed of shark, fish and invertebrates using the traditional and balanced methods. TMFs reported in Brisebois (2013) are also presented for a comparison.

	Tradition	al Method	Balance	d Method	Brisebois, (2013)	
ICES- 7 CBs	Marine mammals, shark, fish, invertebrates	Shark, fish, invertebrates	Marine mammals, shark, fish, invertebrates	Shark, fish, invertebrates	Traditional Method	Balanced Method
CB180	10	3.5	11	3.6	1.9	1.7
CB153	9.1	3.4	12	4.5	2.6	2.0
CB138	8.9	9.4	9.2	9.9	1.8	1.8
CB118	2.6	3.2	2.8	4.6	1.9	1.7
CB101	4.8	5.8	2.5	2.5	1.5	1.5
CB52	26	20	44	18	1.1	1.4
CB28	1.3	2.2	0.7	0.8	1.1	0.2

Table 4.6: Calculated TMFs in a food web in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region and food web in the

 Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional and

 balanced methods.

	Т	raditional Method	Balanced Method			
ICES-7 CBs	Irish Sea	Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf	lrish Sea	Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf		
CB180	11	10	17	6.9		
CB153	8.1	10	18	14		
CB138	7.3	9.4	12	9.9		
CB118	3.2	2.2	2.8	1.5		
CB101	4.8	5.1	4.4	3.3		
CB52	62	13	69	18		
CB28	1.2	1.1	1.0	0.6		

CB180, 153, 138, 118, 101 and 52 were found to biomagnify in all four scenarios using the traditional and balanced methods (Tables 4.5 and 4.6). The TMF including all trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf was higher for CB180, 153 and 52 than when upper trophic level marine mammals are not included in the analysis using both methods (Table 4.5). Higher chlorinated PCBs are not metabolised by certain organisms and have longer half-lives, making them persistent to biodegradation (Wenaty *et al.,* 2019), resulting in a high degree of trophic magnification. For example, a study by Boon *et al.*, (1997) reviewed the types of metabolic behaviour of several PCB congeners in five species of mammals and found that CB180 is highly resistant to biotransformation and consequently difficult to metabolise and Méndez-Fernandez *et al.*, (2016) found a

positive relationship between $\delta^{15}N$ and concentration (µg/kg lw) for CB180 in harbour porpoises and bottlenose dolphins, suggesting the biomagnification of CB180 in the food web.

CB52 had the highest TMF value in all four scenarios using both methods (Tables 4.5 and 4.6). Variations in cytochrome P450 enzyme (CYPs) distribution and function between animal groups could result in differential metabolism for certain contaminants. Studies have found that differential CYP patterns have contributed to differences in PCB accumulation profiles between species (Koenig, Fernández and Solé, 2012). Orthosubstituted PCBs (such as CB52) are preferentially metabolised by CYP2B isoenzymes. CB52 is slightly harder to metabolise than the other congeners (Boon et al., 1992; Boon et al., 1997) and due to the differential expression of the CYP2B enzyme between species, harbour seal and harbour porpoise who appear to express this enzyme to a greater extent than other marine mammal species have an enhanced ability to metabolise CB52 (harbour seal are more genetically adapted for this than harbour porpoise). Fish, on the other hand, do not express this enzyme (James and Kleinow, 2014). The difference in metabolic capacity between harbour seal and harbour porpoise is apparent in Figures A.19a and b, where harbour porpoise has a noticeably higher concentration in relation to trophic level than harbour seal. When marine mammals were removed from the analysis, the TMF decreased using the traditional method but increased using the balanced method.

The TMF of CB52 using all trophic levels was over two times higher using the balanced method than the traditional method, showing that an unbalanced dataset influences the calculated TMF for CB52 (Table 4.5). This however was not the case when shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed, confirming the imbalance lies with the marine mammal samples. An unbalanced dataset was also found to influence the TMF of CB28, where biomagnification was found to occur using the traditional method and trophic dilution using the balanced method when analysing all trophic levels and shark, fish, and invertebrates (Table 4.5). CB28 is the lowest chlorinated PCB analysed in this study and is (relatively) more water soluble, volatile and more likely to biodegrade abiotically and biotically (Beyer and Biziuk, 2009). The correlation was however not significant for CB28 when shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed using the traditional method and both of the CB28 TMFs calculated using the balanced method (p>0.05) (Table 4.4), suggesting that a larger dataset is required when calculating the TMF of lower chlorinated PCBs with less biomagnification ability, particularly when higher trophic level predators are not available and when the dataset is unbalanced. An unbalanced dataset

209

was also found to influence the assessment of CB101, where the correlation was not significant when shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed (p>0.05) (Table 4.4).

A study by House *et al.*, (2008) calculated TMFs (traditional method) for CB180, 153, 138, 101 and 52 in a lake trout food web collected from seventeen lakes across Canada and in the north-eastern United States. The food web was composed of Lake trout and forage fish species, benthic invertebrates and zooplankton. Five PCB congeners were found to biomagnify in all seventeen locations. CB180 had the highest mean TMF, ranging from 1.6 - 8.0. CB52 had the lowest TMF, ranging from 1.0 - 2.7. This study reported a link between hydrophobicity and biomagnification, where higher TMFs were found for the most hydrophobic compounds (CB153, CB138, CB180), compared to those of intermediate and lower hydrophobicity. This agrees with the findings of this project for CB180, 153, 138, 118, 101 and 28, but not CB52.

A study by Brisebois, (2013) calculated the TMFs of the ICES-7 PCBs using the traditional method and balanced method in a food web composed of phytoplankton, zooplankton, benthic invertebrates and pelagic fish. Samples were collected from an estuary of the Scheldt River in southwestern Netherlands, an area known to be relatively polluted due to land based industrial activity on shore and in nearby Antwerp. The calculated TMFs from Brisebois, (2013) are shown in Table 4.5.

The TMFs calculated for substances in Brisebois, (2013) using the balanced method were consistent with TMFs calculated traditionally, with the exception of CB28, where the balanced method was described as "underestimating the substances biomagnifying ability". It was concluded that there may not be a need to ensure a balance of trophic levels within the food web prior to determining the slope in the linear regression. This is in disagreement with the findings of this study. The TMFs calculated in this project are substantially higher compared to those calculated in Brisebois, (2013), with only CB28 having similar values to those in Table 4.4. The outcome of trophic magnification was the same, however with CB180, 153, 138, 118, 101 and 52 reported to biomagnify in the food web using both methods and CB28 found to biomagnify using the traditional method but trophic dilute (TMF <1) using the balanced method (Table 4.5).

It is apparent in Figures 4.20a (all calculated trophic levels using the traditional method) and 4.22a for CB180 (Irish Sea Biogeographic Region food web), that the single emaciated harbour seal sample identified as having a different FA profile (Figure 3.4), PCB congener profile (Figure 4.2) and a significantly higher $\sum PCB_{32}$ concentration in its blubber than the other harbour seal samples stands out and is potentially influencing the gradient. This was also identified in the equivalent plots for the other six PCB congeners

(A.1 - A.26). Another advantage to the balanced method of TMF determination is that the geometric mean is less sensitive to data outliers, which in often highly variable in environmental data and provides a more representative mean. This one harbour seal sample is a likely contributor to the higher traditionally calculated TMF in both scenarios. To investigate this further, CB153 was used as an example, where this point stands out on Figures A.1 (all trophic levels from all four locations) and A.3 (Irish Sea). The TMF including marine mammals, shark, fish, invertebrates from all four locations (Figure A.1) decreased from 9.1 to 8.4 when this sample was removed using the traditional method (Figure A.5a) but remains the same using the balanced method (12) (Figure A.5b), supporting that the balanced method is less sensitive to outliers. When marine mammals, shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea were analysed (Figure A.3), the TMF decreased from 8.1 to 6.9 using the traditional method (Figure A.6a) and decreased from 18 to 12 using the balanced method (Figure A.6b). There were fewer harbour seal samples collected from the Irish Sea (two) than the other three regions (eight). A larger sample number of harbour seal would be required to fully establish the impact of removing an outlier using both methods, as in this case there is only one other harbour seal sample available for analysis.

When conducting the regional comparison (Table 4.6), the TMF including all trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region was higher for CB180, 118, 52 and 28 than from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the both methods, and higher for CB138, 153 and 101 using the balanced method only. The regional influence on the calculated TMF was expected to be higher as some samples (fish and invertebrates species) collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region were found to have a significantly higher concentration of ΣPCB₃₂ in their tissues than those from the other three regions. There is however a higher number of marine mammal samples and much fewer benthic invertebrate sample pools in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf (with concentrations above the LoD) compared to the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, which has resulted in a steeper gradient and therefore higher calculated TMF. This shows the importance of a balanced dataset when calculating TMF. Our findings support this approach when conducting a regional comparison. The correlation was however not significant for CB28 in both regional comparisons and CB118 when all trophic levels were analysed from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf using both methods (p>0.05) (Table 4.6). This is likely due to the ability of harbour seal to metabolise this congener (Weijs et al., 2007).

The trophic magnification of CB180 was reported by Bodin *et al.*, (2008) in three regional invertebrate food webs in the Mediterranean Sea where the trophic levels included ranged from trophic level 2 (suspension feeders) to 3.9 (carnivore crustaceans). TMFs were 4.5, 16.8 and 4.4 for CB180 in each of the regions, using δ^{15} N derived trophic levels and logarithmically normalised (to lw) PCB congener concentrations.

Due to its high abundance in biota, CB153 is the most studied congener for bioaccumulation and biomagnification studies. A study by Romero-Romero *et al.*, (2017) determined the TMF for CB153 in the pelagic food web (spanning four trophic levels) was 6.2 or 2.2 with or without the inclusion of homeotherm top predators (cetaceans and seabirds) in the calculation. Using δ^{15} N derived trophic levels and logarithmically normalised (to lw) PCB congener concentrations, TMF values were highly influenced by the inclusion or exclusion of homeotherm top predators in the calculations (TMF = 6.2 with and TMF = 2.2 without). This finding is in agreement with the results of this study, where the inclusion of marine mammals influences the TMF of CB180, 153 and 52 calculated using the traditional and balanced methods due to the factors identified in Section 4.3.2.1 (inter- and intra- species metabolic capacity, feeding ecology and trophic level).

4.3.3 Polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs)

4.3.3.1 Concentrations and distributions

The concentration (μ g/kg lw) of each PBDE congener and Σ PBDE₉ in eighteen of the nineteen sample categories (excluding zooplankton as discussed previously) is shown in Table 4.7 and Figure 4.24. Similar to PCBs, PBDE concentrations were normalised to the lipid content (%) to account for the different tissues and subsequently logarithmically transformed for ANOVA comparisons. The concentration of Σ PBDE₉ across eighteen of the nineteen sample categories was much lower than that of PCBs, with a concentration range of <LoD in benthic invertebrates muscle to 1,888 μ g/kg lw in sperm whale blubber (Table 4.7). ANOVA carried out using the Σ PBDE₉ data revealed all marine mammals to have a significantly higher concentration in their blubber than the other sample categories (Figure 4.24) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey), with, as seen for PCBs, trophic level being a likely contributor. Due to BDE47 dominating a majority of the profiles and the low concentration of other congeners (many <LoD), PCA could not be conducted on sample categories.

The highest mean concentration of the $\Sigma PBDE_9$ was found in sperm whale blubber (Table 4.7). There was, however, a large degree of variation, with a range of 139.4 – 1,888 µg/kg lw, detected. As previously discussed, harbour porpoise and sperm whales accumulate a wider range of congeners compared to harbour seals due to their lower capacity for metabolising lower halogenated and less persistent PCB and PBDE congeners (Weijs *et al.*, 2009). All marine mammals in this study were male and available physiological information fully investigated to determine whether they contribute to the within-species concentration and congener proportion variation.

Figure 4.25 shows the sample categories with a $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration above 30 µg/kg lw. Similar to Figure 4.1, there is a significant increase in $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration (>300.0 µg/kg lw) in the top eight samples composed of sperm whale (n=2), harbour seal (n=4) and harbour porpoise (n=3). The higher number of harbour porpoise in the top eight samples is likely a result of their metabolic inability to biotransform PBDEs in comparison to harbour seal (Boon *et al.*, 1997; Hobbs *et al.*, 2002; Weijs *et al.*, 2009), which will likely influence the calculated TMF.

Table 4.7: The concentration range (μ g/kg lipid weight) of nine BDE congeners and Σ PBDE₉ in the muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber samples analysed across eighteen of the nineteen sample categories (not including zooplankton). Number of Samples = individuals for mammals and pools for all other categories. Number of individuals per pool are referred to in Table 2.1. Not all the LoD values are to four significant figures to account for precision. Values <LoD treated as zero when calculating the Σ PBDE₉. Σ PBDE₉ is expressed as the minimum sample concentration – maximum sample concentration within each category.

Category	Sample Number	BDE28	BDE47	BDE66	BDE100	BDE99
Harbour Seal	10	<0.18	14.54 - 302.7	<0.16	1.058 - 15.24	<0.12 - 109.3
Harbour Porpoise	18	<0.18 - 56.92	8.783 – 188.7	<0.16 - 12.32	<0.19 - 80.73	4.281 - 90.64
Sperm Whale	5	1.686 - 27.39	91.26 – 1,330	<0.16	6.488 - 75.19	18.01 - 274.8
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.01	<0.06 - 32.63	<0.01	<0.04 - 5.263	<0.01
Demersal Shark Liver	12	<0.18 - 2.696	5.190 - 25.16	<0.16 - 0.144	<0.19 - 6.752	0.973 - 13.85
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	<0.01	<0.06 - 2.906	<0.01	<0.04	<0.01
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.18	<0.29 - 71.11	<0.16	8.759 - 22.22	<0.12
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	<0.01	3.846 - 7.293	<0.01	<0.04 - 1.399	<0.01 - 1.135
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.01	<0.06 - 19.78	<0.01	<0.04	<0.01 - 5.495
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.18 - 0.724	1.255 - 30.75	<0.16 - 1.169	<0.19 - 6.796	<0.12 - 7.360
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.01 - 1.329	<0.06 - 22.59	<0.01 - 1.330	<0.04 - 5.980	<0.01 - 3.654
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.01	<0.06 - 17.50	<0.01 - 3.261	<0.04 - 24.56	<0.01 - 9.783
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.18	<0.29 - 92.28	<0.16	<0.19 - 31.58	<0.12
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.01	<0.06 - 7.691	<0.01	<0.04	<0.01
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	<0.01	<0.06	<0.01	<0.04	<0.01
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	<0.01	<0.06 - 24.62	<0.01	<0.04 - 6.329	<0.01 - 3.571
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.01 - 10.88	<0.06 - 109.3	<0.01 - 2.073	<0.04 - 3.109	<0.01 - 2.899
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.01 - 0.303	<0.06 - 3.405	<0.01	<0.04 - 1.627	<0.01

Table 4.7 (continued): The concentration range (μ g/kg lipid weight) of nine BDE congeners and Σ PBDE₉ in the muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber samples analysed across eighteen of the nineteen sample categories (not including zooplankton). Number of Samples = individuals for mammals and pools for all other categories. Number of individuals per pool are referred to in Table 2.1. Not all the LoD values are to four significant figures to account for precision. Values <LoD treated as zero when calculating the Σ PBDE₉. Σ PBDE₉ is expressed as the minimum sample concentration – maximum sample concentration within each category.

Category	Sample Number	BDE85	BDE154	BDE153	BDE183	ΣPBDE ₉
Harbour Seal	10	1.674 - 23.82	0.443 - 35.69	<0.15 - 149.7	<0.16 - 1.687	21.75 - 638.2
Harbour Porpoise	18	7.41 – 106.8	17.85 – 203.9	<0.15 – 117.3	<0.16 - 6.46	38.76 – 778.8
Sperm Whale	5	4.211 - 45.66	7.581 - 108.2	2.527 - 27.03	<0.16 - 0.111	139.4 - 1,888
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<0.01 - 2.105	<0.02	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - 40.00
Demersal Shark Liver	12	<0.12 - 4.394	<0.34 - 4.572	0.603 - 10.63	<0.16 - 1.989	9.504 - 54.47
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	0.342 - 1.132	<0.02	<0.02	<0.01	1.132 - 3.248
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<0.12	<0.34 - 13.33	<0.15	<0.16	8.759 - 106.7
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	<0.01 - 5.315	<0.02 - 3.077	<0.02	<0.01	0.585 - 1.199
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<0.01 - 5.195	<0.02 - 10.77	<0.02 - 6.593	<0.01	<0.01 - 35.165
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<0.12 - 3.768	<0.34 - 12.78	<0.15 - 1.221	<0.16 - 0.073	2.137 - 47.54
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	<0.01 - 3.333	<0.02 - 2.326	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - 37.21
Flatfish Muscle	12	<0.01	<0.02 - 15.79	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - 28.26
Flatfish Liver	12	<0.12	<0.34 - 39.55	<0.15	<0.16	<0.01 - 131.8
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<0.01	<0.02 - 3.333	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - 10.95
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	<0.01	<0.02	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - <0.06
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	<0.01	<0.02	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 – 24.62
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	<0.01	<0.02 - 4.348	<0.02	<0.01 - 2.798	<0.01 – 124.5
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<0.01	<0.02	<0.02	<0.01	<0.01 - 5.335


Figure 4.24. Sample categories (individuals for marine mammals and pools for all other categories) with a $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration above 30 μ g/kg lw.

All three marine mammal categories have a large variation in their $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration (Table 4.7). Sperm whale samples have a concentration range of 139.4 - 1,888 µg/kg lw detected in their blubber (Table 4.7). Once the male subadult was removed from the comparison, the concentration ranged from 139.4 – 318.9 µg/kg lw (n=4). A regional assessment could not be conducted on sperm whale as they are highly migratory but when other potential factors were investigated further, this considerable degree of variation was not related to feeding patterns (Figure 3.4) or significantly influenced by length (p>0.05). Unfortunately, there was limited available information on body weight and age for a comparison, but a higher sample number would be required for a comprehensive analysis.

Harbour seal also has a considerable $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration range, with a concentration of 638.2 µg/kg lw in one individual in comparison to the range of 23.62 – 108.1 µg/kg lw identified in the other nine samples. This is the same emaciated individual discussed in Chapter 3 (Section 3.3.1.1; Figure 3.4) and earlier (Section 4.3.2.1; Figure 4.2) which had a different FA and PCB profile and significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration than the other nine harbour seal samples, likely due to the smaller mass of blubber resulting in a higher concentration of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ per kg. The one harbour porpoise individual also identified as having a different FA and PCB profile and significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration than the other seventeen samples was however not found to contribute to the variation identified in Table 4.7. Pearson's correlation showed that there was no significant influence on $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration from animal length and weight for harbour seal and harbour porpoise (p>0.05).

When region was investigated, harbour porpoise from the Minches and Western Scotland (n=5) had a significantly lower $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration in their blubber (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) than those from the Irish Sea (n=5), Northern North Sea (n=6) and Scottish Continental Shelf (n=2) (Figure 4.25). Although the $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration in harbour seal samples from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (both collected from Strathclyde) is higher (351.6 ± 286.6 µg/kg lw; n=2) than those collected from the Northern North Sea (54.10 ± 32.30 µg/kg lw; n=6) and Minches and Western Scotland (40.13 ± 2.380 µg/kg lw; n=2), the large concentration range in samples from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region is due to the one individual identified with a different FA and PCB profile (Figure 3.4 and 4.2) and significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} and $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration in its blubber. Once this individual was removed from the regional comparison, similarly to PCBs, there was no significant difference of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ for harbour

seal and harbour porpoise (analysed separately) across their sampling regions (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey).



Figure 4.25: Box plot of $Log_{10} \Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration ($\mu g/kg lw$) in four Biogeographical Regions (Irish Sea n=5, Minches and Western Scotland n=5, Northern North Sea n=6, Scottish Continental Shelf n=2) where harbour porpoise samples were collected. Error bars are to one standard deviation.

According to published reports, PBDE levels in marine mammals may be generally one or more orders of magnitude higher than in invertebrates and fish collected from the corresponding sampling sites (Johnson-Restrepo *et al.*, 2005). This agrees with the findings of this study (Table 4.7). Benthic invertebrates categories had very few congeners detected in comparison to fish and marine mammals, but common starfish had a significantly higher Σ PBDE₉ concentration of 124.5 µg/kg lw (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) compared to the other members of this category, suggesting a species-specific influence of Σ PBDE₉ accumulation.

Comparing the fish and shark categories, flatfish liver had a significantly lower concentration of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ then demersal shark liver, demersal roundfish and pelagic roundfish (Table 4.7; p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). As discussed previously, all flatfish sample pools in this project were collected from remote offshore sites such as Burra Haaf (n=7), Moray Firth (n=3) and the Solway Firth (n=2). As well as a category influence,

there was also a regional influence on the fish liver categories (Figure 4.26) were sample pools collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region had a significantly higher mean concentration of Σ PBDE₉ in their tissues than those from the Northern North Sea and Scottish Continental Shelf (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This was also found in Section 4.2.2 for PCBs, where shark and fish from the Irish Sea (particularly those in the Clyde) had a significantly higher Σ PCB₃₂ concentration in their tissues due to being closer to an industrialised area (pollution sources) than those from further offshore sites such as the Scottish Continental Shelf. This agrees with the findings of Webster *et al.*, (2007) and OSPAR's Intermediate Assessment 2017 (OSPAR, 2017) which found that around Scotland, the highest concentrations of PBDEs occur in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (due to most sites being in the Clyde, an industrial area). This was not the case for invertebrates, but a majority of sample pools had no detectable Σ PBDE₉ concentration.



Figure 4.26: Box plot of $Log_{10} \Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration (μ g/kg lw) in three Biogeographical Regions: (Irish Sea n=31; Northern North Sea n=12; Scottish Continental Shelf n=13) where shark and fish liver samples were collected. Error bars are to one standard deviation.

 Σ PBDE₉ concentrations in demersal roundfish were highly variable, ranging from 2.14 – 47.54 µg/kg lw. Hake liver contained significantly higher Σ PBDE₉ concentrations (n=2) compared to whiting (n=15) and haddock (n=13) (p < 0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Hake were

collected from the Irish Sea (Holy Loch), and as with the PCBs, the data suggests a localised regional influence on PBDE concentration. A larger sample number of single species across regions is required for a more comprehensive analysis. A study by Borga[°] *et al.*, (2011) suggests that a minimum of 30 to 40 samples are likely needed to conduct a trophic magnification study, based on results from the power analysis following experimental designs similar to those in this project. When the physiological variables of trophic level, age and size were considered for haddock and whiting, none of these variables were found to significantly influence Σ PBDE₉ concentration (p>0.05).

When conducting an environmental assessment, WFD Quality Standards (QS) for human health and secondary poisoning were derived for the Σ PBDE₆ (BDE28, 47, 99, 100, 153, 154) in biota (fish), based on results from ecotoxicological studies on mice. The lower of these QS was assigned as the EQS, which for PBDEs was the human health QS based on fish muscle. The EQS (0.0085 µg kg⁻¹ ww) is very low compared to typically reported environmental concentrations in biota, and most PBDE data for biota will exceed this concentration. In order to compare liver concentrations, an adjustment is required. Species-specific conversion factors (EQS is multiplied by the ratio of the lipid content in the liver to the typical lipid content in the muscle) enable a comparison of Σ PBDE₆ in liver tissue against the EQS. As predicted, the concentration of Σ PBDE₆ in all fish sample pools in this project exceeded the adjusted EQSs. Using a demersal roundfish sample pool as an example (haddock from the Outer Firth of Forth), the EQS would be multiplied by the ratio of the lipid content in the liver (68.13%) to the muscle (1.48%), becoming 0.0085 x 46.03 = 0.391 µg kg⁻¹. The Σ PBDE₆ in this sample pool

FEQGs provide benchmarks for the quality of the environment and are available for the six individual PBDE congeners described above in water, sediment and biota. FEQGs assess whether concentrations are likely to cause harm to marine organisms via the water or sediment, or where chemicals may bioaccumulate and are currently being trialled for the OSPAR MIME status assessment of PBDEs in sediment and biota (OSPAR, 2020). Biota FEQG is expressed on a ww basis, which fails to account for potential differences in the uptake of PBDEs due to differences in the lipid content of different monitoring species and tissues. The FEQGs were adjusted by MIME to a lw basis by assuming the whole fish used in the toxicity trials had a 5% lipid content and multiplying the FEQGs (on a ww basis) by 20. In contract to the EQS, none of the PBDE concentrations in each of the species matrix combinations exceeded the FEQG (Table 4.8).

220

Table 4.8: The concentrations of BDE28, 47, 99, 100, 153 and 154 in pooled fish tissue (liver, muscle and whole) from all biogeographical regions (Irish Sea, Northern North Sea and Scottish Continental Shelf) in comparison to the Canadian Federal Environmental Quality Guidelines (FEQG) (μg/kg lw) for biota. The FEQG for fish has been normalised to 5% lipid (x 20, assuming a 5% lipid content). None of the PBDE concentrations in each of the species matrix combinations exceeded the FEQG.

Category	BDE28	BDE47	BDE99	BDE100	BDE153	BDE154
FEQG	2400	880	20	20	80	80
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	<lod< td=""><td>1.453 ± 1.453</td><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	1.453 ± 1.453	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	<lod< td=""><td>35.56 ± 35.56</td><td>15.49 ± 6.732</td><td><lod< td=""><td>6.667 ± 6.667</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	35.56 ± 35.56	15.49 ± 6.732	<lod< td=""><td>6.667 ± 6.667</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<>	6.667 ± 6.667	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	<lod< td=""><td>5.485 ± 1.412</td><td>0.466</td><td>0.611 ± 0.467</td><td>1.620 ± 1.261</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<>	5.485 ± 1.412	0.466	0.611 ± 0.467	1.620 ± 1.261	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	<lod< td=""><td>3.904 ± 6.683</td><td><lod< td=""><td>0.532 ± 1.405</td><td>1.964 ± 3.176</td><td>0.220 ± 1.184</td></lod<></td></lod<>	3.904 ± 6.683	<lod< td=""><td>0.532 ± 1.405</td><td>1.964 ± 3.176</td><td>0.220 ± 1.184</td></lod<>	0.532 ± 1.405	1.964 ± 3.176	0.220 ± 1.184
Demersal Roundfish Liver	0.044 ± 0.152	12.91 ± 8.889	3.832	1.487 ± 2.131	1.991 ± 2.574	0.152 ± 0.326
Flatfish Muscle	<lod< td=""><td>2.726 ± 6.114</td><td>2.047</td><td>1.315 ± 3.041</td><td>2.703 ± 5.004</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<>	2.726 ± 6.114	2.047	1.315 ± 3.041	2.703 ± 5.004	<lod< td=""></lod<>
Flatfish Liver	<lod< td=""><td>8.437 ± 25.40</td><td>4.640</td><td><lod< td=""><td>6.570 ± 13.95</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	8.437 ± 25.40	4.640	<lod< td=""><td>6.570 ± 13.95</td><td><lod< td=""></lod<></td></lod<>	6.570 ± 13.95	<lod< td=""></lod<>

Marine mammals

All nine PBDE congeners were detected in the blubber of the three marine mammal categories studied (Table 4.7). Differences in congener proportions (Figure 4.27) and concentration were observed between species.



Figure 4.27: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in individual harbour seal, harbour porpoise and sperm whale blubber samples, expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Error bars are to one standard deviation.

BDE47 is the most abundant congener in harbour seal and sperm whale, accounting for 46 - 83% and 56 - 70%, respectively. Harbour porpoise have higher proportions of the BDEs 85, 154 and 153 in comparison to harbour seal and sperm whale, accounting for 7.6 - 65% of the profile, as opposed to 2.1 - 29% in harbour seal and 7.2 - 15% in sperm whale and is the only marine mammal species with detectable concentrations of BDE66. The lower proportion of BDE47 in comparison to harbour seal has previously been reported in harbour porpoise from the Southern North Sea (Weijs *et al.*, 2007) indicating that harbour porpoise are less genetically adapted than harbour seal to metabolise lower halogenated and less persistent PCB and PBDE congeners (Weijs *et al.*, 2009).

Similar to the PCB profiles shown in Figures 4.2 and 4.4, sperm whales have a lower proportion of higher brominated congeners such as BDE153 and 154 (Figure 4.27) and less variation within congeners. This is likely due to sperm whales metabolic capacity, metabolic rate and distance from contaminant sources than the other marine mammal species. The PBDE profile described in this study corresponds to the PBDE profile reported in Bartelini *et al.*, (2018) in blubber collected from nine stranded sperm whales from the Adriatic Sea and Tuscany Coast (all male). BDE47 accounted for 65 – 70% of the profile, followed by BDE99, BDE100 and BDE154.

There is a higher degree of variation present for each PBDE congener in the harbour porpoise and harbour seal categories than sperm whale (Figure 4.27). Biogeographic Region was investigated as a potential contributing factor to the variation observed.



Figure 4.28: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in the four Biogeographic Regions where individual harbour porpoise blubber samples were collected, expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea include Strathclyde (n=5). Locations within the Northern North Sea include Fife (n=1), Grampian (n=3), Lothian (n=1) and Tayside (n=1). Locations within the Minches and Western Scotland include the Highlands (n=4) and the Western Isles (n=1). Locations within the Scottish Continental Shelf include Orkney (n=2). Error bars are one standard deviation.



Figure 4.29: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in the three Biogeographic Regions where individual harbour seal blubber samples were collected, expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea include Strathclyde (n=2). Locations within the Northern North Sea include Fife (n=3), Grampian (n=1), Lothian (n=1) and Tayside (n=1). Locations within the Minches and Western Scotland include the Highlands (n=2). Error bars are one standard deviation.

BDE47 and BDE154 are the most dominant congeners present in harbour porpoise collected from all four locations (Figure 4.28), accounting for 11 – 69% and 5.5 – 26% of the PBDE profile from animals stranded in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, 23 – 45% and 20 – 34% from those in the Minches and Western Scotland, 16 – 37% and 18 – 30% in those from the Scottish Continental Shelf and 13 - 38% and 12 - 37% in those collected from the Northern North Sea, respectively. Harbour porpoise from the Scottish Continental Shelf have a higher proportion of BDE153 in their blubber (Figure 4.28), ranging from 18 – 30% in comparison to those collected from the Minches and Western Scotland (not detected – 14%), Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (not detected – 15%) and Northern North Sea (not detected – 19%). This was unexpected as the Scottish Continental Shelf is away from an industrial area; higher brominated PBDE congeners adsorb to sediments (particles with high organic carbon contents) due to their hydrophobicity and are not transported long distances from pollution sources. This suggests that the greater accumulation of BDE153 in harbour porpoise (compared to harbour seal and sperm whale) is due to metabolic factors rather than geographic factors.

Harbour seals from the Irish Sea have a higher proportion of BDE99 and BDE153 in their blubber (Figure 4.29), ranging from 14 - 17% and not detected - 23%, than those from

the Northern North Sea (0.22 - 11.6%) and not detected - 10.5% and the Minches and Western Scotland (4.8 - 8.1%) and not detected - 15%). Strathclyde is the only area within the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region where harbour seal and harbour porpoise samples were collected which is a highly contaminated site and close to an industrial area. Samples from the Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf were expected to have a higher proportion of lower brominated congeners than the other two regions due to their higher volatility and ability for long-distance transport, suggesting that for harbour seal, there is more of a regional influence of PBDE congener proportion than in harbour porpoise.

The harbour seal individual identified with a different FA and PCB profile (Figure 3.4 and 4.2) and significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} and $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration is also likely contributing to the category congener proportion variation, and when investigated further (Figure 4.30), it was found that this individual (outlined in blue on Figure 4.30) had a much higher proportion of BDE153 and BDE99 than the other individuals, accounting for 23% and 17% respectively. The profile is also different from the other harbour seal sample collected from the same region (outlined in blue) where the individual has a much lower proportion of BDE85 (3.7%) and BDE100 (2.4%) than 16% and 27% respectively. It can also be identified from Figure 4.30 that the individual from Lothian (within the Northern North Sea Biogeographic Region) has a different profile from the other Northern North Sea localised regions (Grampian, Fife and Tayside), containing a higher proportion of BDE154.

There was a similar finding for the harbour porpoise individual (also from Strathclyde) identified with a different FA and PCB profile (Figure 3.4 and 4.2) and significantly higher ΣPCB_{32} concentration. This individual (outlined in blue on Figure 4.31) had a much higher proportion of BDE99 than the other individuals, accounting for 21% of the profile. Harbour porpoise from Strathclyde do however have a higher proportion of BDE99 (16 – 21%) in comparison to those from the other localised regions (4.0 – 13%). This individual also has no detected concentration of BDE100, which accounts for 4.0 – 28% of the profiles in other harbour porpoise (Figure 4.31). This within-category variation due to physiological condition and localised region would account for the variation established in the analysis of Biogeographic Regions.



Figure 4.30: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in each individual harbour seal sample from the three Biogeographic Regions (six localised regions) expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea Biogeographic region include Strathclyde (n=2). Locations within the Northern North Sea include Fife (n=3), Grampian (n=1), Lothian (n=1) and Tayside (n=1). Locations within the Minches and Western Scotland include the Highlands (n=2). Error bars are one standard deviation. The individual collected from Strathclyde with a different PBDE profile is outlined in blue.



Figure 4.31: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in each individual harbour porpoise sample from the four Biogeographic Regions (eight localised regions) expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea include Strathclyde (n=5). Locations within the Northern North Sea include Fife (n=1), Grampian (n=3), Lothian (n=1) and Tayside (n=1). Locations within the Minches and Western Scotland include the Highlands (n=4) and the Western Isles (n=1). Locations within the Scottish Continental Shelf include Orkney (n=2). Error bars are one standard deviation. The individual collected from Strathclyde with a different PBDE profile is outlined in blue.

Shark and fish

The four categories covered in this section represent a range of trophic levels which is reflected below, where PBDE congener proportion and concentration differ between and within the four categories.



Figure 4.32: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in pooled demersal shark liver, pelagic roundfish liver, demersal roundfish liver and flatfish liver samples, expressed as a percentage of the $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration. Error bars are one standard deviation.

BDE47 was the dominant congener in all four sample categories, accounting for a range of 29 - 55% of the congener profile in pooled demersal shark liver, not detected – 66% in pooled pelagic roundfish liver, 52 - 75% in pooled demersal roundfish liver and not detected – 70% in pooled flatfish liver. Pooled demersal shark liver has a higher proportion of BDE99 and 153 in in its congener profile than the other three categories (Figure 4.32), accounting for a range of 11 - 25% and 6.3 - 22%, respectively. This is expected, as demersal shark is at a higher trophic level than the other three categories, (Table 3.7) therefore accumulating higher brominated BDEs with a high bioaccumulation potential.

Metabolism likely plays an important role in influencing congener distributions of PBDEs in wild fish and previous studies have suggested that there may be species-specific differences in the metabolism of PBDEs among different fish (Browne *et al.*, 2009). The metabolism of PBDEs in mammals typically occurs via oxidative pathways, producing hydroxylated PBDEs and brominated phenols (Chen *et al.*, 2006; Stapleton *et al.*, 2009). Contrary to mammals, fish have not been shown to form oxidative metabolites of PBDEs but have instead demonstrated the ability to reductively de-brominate PBDEs (Stapleton *et al.*, 2004; Stapleton, Letcher and Baker, 2004). Lower brominated congeners are often regarded as more toxic and have a higher biomagnification potential than higher brominated congeners. A study by Roberts *et al.*, (2011) investigated the metabolism of eleven individual PBDE congeners in three different fish species: rainbow trout, common carp and Chinook salmon. It was found that metabolite formation rates were generally 10–100 times faster in carp than in trout and salmon and BDE47, 49, 101, 154, and 183 were the major metabolites observed in all three species, further suggesting a species-specific difference in the metabolism. Metabolism is likely to be a contributing factor to congener proportion in the fish categories in this study, particularly in the demersal roundfish category which is composed of three species - haddock, whiting and hake (Figure 4.32).

Demersal shark and pelagic roundfish were collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region only and flatfish liver have very few samples with congeners detected across the three locations (e.g. only one sample from the Irish Sea had detectable PBDE congeners), so a regional analysis could not be conducted on these sample categories.



Figure 4.33: The mean proportion of each PBDE congener in the three Biogeographic Regions where pooled demersal roundfish liver samples were collected, expressed as a percentage of the Σ PBDE₉ concentration. Locations within the Irish Sea include the Holy Loch (n=4), Pladda (n=7) and the Solway Firth (n=4). Locations within the Northern North Sea include the Outer Firth of Forth (n=2), Montrose Bank (n=3) and the Moray Firth (n=4). Locations within the Scottish Continental Shelf include Burra Haaf (n=6). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

BDE47 was the dominant congener in the pooled demersal roundfish liver category across all three regions, accounting for a range of 45 - 73% of the profile from samples collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, 46 - 61% of the profile from samples collected from the Northern North Sea and 62 - 75% of the profile from samples collected from the Scottish Continental Shelf (Figure 4.33). Samples from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region and Northern North Sea have a higher proportion of BDE99 in their profile, accounting for a range of not detected – 16\%, and not detected – 15\% in

compared to not detected – 5.1% in the Scottish Continental Shelf. BDE153 was only detected in sample pools collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region and BDE28 was only detected in sample pools collected from the Scottish Continental Shelf. As previously discussed, samples from sites within the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, closer to pollution sources in a highly industrial area, are more likely to have higher brominated congeners in their tissues due to the congeners inability for long-distance transport than further offshore sites such as the Scottish Continental Shelf, where more volatile lower brominated congeners are more prevalent.

Invertebrates

The four invertebrates categories contain a diverse range of species and tissue types. The concentration of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ in all invertebrate sample categories is low, with benthic invertebrates muscle having a concentration <LoD and detectable concentrations ranging from 1.351 – 122.3 µg/kg lw in five of the eleven benthic invertebrates whole samples (pooled common starfish). Most congeners have a concentration below or close to the LoD and it is therefore not appropriate to compare congener profiles. As reported in other studies (Bodin *et al.*, 2007; Pizzini *et al.*, 2015; Sutton *et al.*, 2019), BDE47 has a concentration above the LoD more frequently than other congeners.

As expected, as observed for the PCBs, investigation of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentrations and profiles has identified inter- and intra- species variation in the marine mammals, shark and fish and invertebrates categories which will contribute to the reliability of calculated TMFs. $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration and congener proportion was influenced by trophic level, metabolic capacity and feeding ecology in marine mammals, whereas shark and fish had $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration and congener proportion influenced by species-specific feeding ecology, metabolism, sampling location and trophic level. $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration in the benthic invertebrates categories was low with few congeners detected, but a potential species-specific influence was identified with common starfish. These variables in each category/species must be considered in the calculation of TMFs.

4.3.4 Trophic magnification of PBDEs

Previous studies on the biomagnification of PBDEs through the food web have been contradictory. A study by Mizukawa *et al.*, (2009) found that PBDEs do not biomagnify as much as PCBs, with most congeners showing a negative or no correlation between concentration and trophic level, whilst the majority of studies have found TMFs of

particular PBDE congeners (BDE47, 66, 100, 99, 154, and 153) significantly greater than one (Yu *et al.*, 2009; Choo, Lee and Oh, 2019).

Trophic magnification was investigated using the most abundant PBDE congener: BDE47 (Table 4.7) following the guidance recommended by Kidd *et al.*, (2019). This was the only congener with detectable concentrations in more than ten benthic invertebrate sample pools, ensuring the inclusion of several lower-trophic-level taxa (several different benthic invertebrate families) and more of a reasonable balance with respect to sample numbers of lower- versus higher-trophic-level organisms (as per the guidance).

TMFs were calculated using the traditional and balanced methods on the food web both with and without marine mammals, the Irish Sea food Biogeographic Region web and the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf food web. Figures 4.34 – 4.37 and A.27 – A.28 show the plots for calculating the TMF of BDE47. The regression summary for the determination of TMF using both the traditional method (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; OSPAR, 2016b) and balanced method (Brisebois, 2013) is shown in Table 4.9 and calculated TMFs are shown in Tables 4.10 and 4.11.

BDE47



Figure 4.34: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure 4.35: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure 4.36: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure 4.37: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.

Table 4.9: Regression summary for the determination of TMF using both the traditional method (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; OSPAR, 2016b) and balanced method (Brisebois, 2013). For the traditional method, $y = Log_{10}$ [BDE Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = trophic level; whilst for the balanced method, y = Geometric mean Log_{10} [BDE47 Concentration μ g/kg lw] and x = Geometric mean trophic level.

		Regression Equation (p-value)		
PBDE	Location	Traditional Method	Balanced Method	Sample categories
BDE47	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.3172x - 0.1146 (p<0.05)	y = 0.1584x - 0.6693 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic, demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrates whole, brown meat, soft body
Shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.		y = 0.0385x + 0.8804 (p<0.05)	y =-0.3988x + 2.7169 (p>0.05)	demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic, demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrates whole, brown meat, soft body
	All trophic levels from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.	y = 0.2127x + 0.3781 (p<0.05)	y = 0.3892x - 0.1963 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic and benthic invertebrates whole, brown meat, soft body, demersal invertebrates
	All trophic levels from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.	y = 0.3976x - 0.5028 (p<0.05)	y = 0.0948x + 0.8843 (p>0.05)	harbour seal blubber, harbour porpoise blubber, fish liver: demersal, flatfish, pelagic, demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrates whole, brown meat, soft body

Table 4.10: Calculated TMFs in a food web composed of marine mammals, shark, fish and invertebrates and a food web composed of shark, fish and invertebrates using the traditional and balanced methods.

	Traditional N	Nethod	Balanced Method		
BDE Marine mammals, shark, fish, invertebrates		Shark, fish, invertebrates	Marine mammals, shark, fish, invertebrates	Shark, fish, invertebrates	
BDE47	2.1	1.1	1.4	0.4	

Table 4.11: Calculated TMFs in a food web in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region and food web in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional and balanced methods.

	Traditional Method		Balanced Method		
BDE	Irish Sea	Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf	Irish Sea	Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf	
BDE47	1.6	2.5	2.5	1.2	

Using the traditional method, BDE47 was found to biomagnify in a food web composed of all trophic levels (Table 4.10), a food web composed of shark, fish and invertebrates (Table 4.10) and the two regional comparisons (Table 4.11). The TMF was higher when marine mammals were included in the analysis (Table 4.10), suggesting that marine mammals accumulate a higher concentration of BDE47 than the lower trophic level organisms (shown in Figure 4.24). As previously discussed, a higher TMF when marine mammals are included is due to the increased proportion of higher brominated PBDE congeners in upper trophic level predators, which are highly persistent and lipophilic, consequently resulting in high concentrations in top predators (Shaw et al., 2009) as also observed with the higher chlorinated PCBs 180, 153 and 138. Although BDE47 was found to trophic dilute using the balanced method (Table 4.10), the correlation was not significant (p>0.05). This suggests that when a dataset is imbalanced, containing a higher number of lower trophic level organisms, the different degrees of trophic transfer within a sample category can affect the overall TMF result. The balanced method counteracts this difference in trophic level proportion, but a larger dataset is required to establish this with confidence.

The calculated TMF was lower in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region food web for BDE47 using the traditional method (Table 4.11) than the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. There is however a higher sample number of marine mammals from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf than the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region. This

higher TMF value is therefore more likely due to the unbalanced dataset and the strong influence of marine mammal accumulation for this BDE congener.

The TMF of the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region food web was higher using the balanced method than the traditional, and vice versa for the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf (Table 4.11). The calculated TMF was predicted to be higher in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region as marine mammal (Figure 4.25) and fish (Figure 4.26) samples collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region had a higher concentration of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ in their tissues than those from the other three regions. A similar finding was reported in Section 4.3.2.2 for CBs 138, 153 and 101, where it was concluded that a higher number of marine mammals and much fewer benthic invertebrate sample pools in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf (with concentrations above the LoD) compared to the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, resulted in a steeper gradient using the traditional method and therefore higher calculated TMF. The geometric mean used for the balanced method TMF remediated this unbalanced proportion of trophic levels, providing a more representative TMF result of the studied regions.

As shown in Figure 4.34a (all calculated trophic levels using the traditional method) and 4.36a (Irish Sea Biogeographic Region food web), it is apparent that the single emaciated harbour seal sample identified as having a different FA profile to the other harbour seal samples and a significantly higher PCB and PBDE concentration in its blubber, has potentially influenced the gradient. Similar to CB153, when investigated further on BDE47, the TMF including marine mammals, shark, fish and invertebrates from all four locations (Figure 4.34) decreased from 2.1 to 1.9 when this sample was removed using the traditional method (Figure A.27a) but showed little change using the balanced method (decreased by 0.1) (Figure A.27b). When marine mammals, shark, fish and invertebrates from the Irish Sea were analysed (Figure 4.36), the TMF decreased from 1.6 to 1.4 using the traditional method (Figure A.28b). As previously discussed, a larger sample number of harbour seal would be required to fully establish the impact of removing an outlier using both methods.

BDE47 is the most abundant PBDE in biota and is the most studied congener, reported to accumulate in crustaceans, fishes and marine mammals (Hale *et al*, 2003). A study by Pérez-Fuentetaja *et al.*, (2015) found that out of ten PBDE congeners, BDE47 had the highest TMF in a food web composed of multiple invertebrates and fish species. The TMF was calculated to be 1.9 when all organisms were included and a TMF of 4.2 was

calculated when fish only were included using log transformed PBDE concentrations (lw) and $\delta^{15}N$ derived trophic level. A study by Shao *et al.*, (2016) reported a TMF of 3.3 for BDE47 in marine food webs from Bohai Bay, China composed of a variety of invertebrate and fish species spanning three trophic levels, using log transformed BDE concentrations (lw) and $\delta^{15}N$ derived tropic level. Another study by Poma *et al.*, (2014) based in Northern Italy reported a TMF of 1.8 for BDE47 in a food web composed of zooplankton and fish also using log transformed PBDE concentrations (lw) and $\delta^{15}N$ derived tropic level. Concentrations (lw) and $\delta^{15}N$ derived tropic level. The TMFs from these studies are all comparable to the TMFs calculated in this project using the traditional method only.

4.4 Conclusions

In order to calculate a reliable TMFs representing the trophic transfer of PCB/PBDE congeners through the marine food web, sources of variability within sample categories (inter- and intra- species variation) must be identified and assessed. In this study, the concentrations and proportions of thirty-two PCBs and nine PBDEs in nineteen sample categories across four trophic levels were investigated in the Scottish marine food web.

The concentration of $\Sigma PBDE_9$ across the eighteen of the nineteen sample categories was much lower than that of PCBs with fewer congeners detected, with the highest value of 1,888 µg/kg lw quantified in sperm whale in comparison with 139,800 µg/kg lw ΣPCB_{32} detected in harbour seal. Demersal invertebrates muscle had ΣPCB_{32} concentration <LoD and benthic invertebrates muscle had $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration <LoD. When the ICES-7 PCB concentrations in fish were compared to assessment criteria, only CB118 in all fish categories exceeded OSPAR EACs. For the assessment of PBDEs, the $\Sigma PBDE_6$ concentration exceeded the adjusted EQS for each sample category. Neither of the congener concentrations exceed the given FEQG values.

The results presented in this chapter show clear differences in PCB and PBDE patterns between sample categories and species, with differences influenced by physiological processes (metabolism) and eco-biological parameters (region, length, weight, age, habitat and diet). ΣPCB₃₂, ΣPBDE₉ and congener proportions within the two pollutant classes in marine mammal categories were affected by species difference in metabolic capacity and feeding ecology. Feeding ecology also contributed to the highly variable PCB and PBDE profiles determined in harbour seals and harbour porpoise compared to sperm whales. Within-species variation could also be identified as a result of

239

physiological condition before death. It is concluded that such animals should be excluded from TMF calculations involving marine mammals.

The variation of ΣPCB_{32} and $\Sigma PBDE_9$ and congener proportion in shark and fish categories was due to their contributing species, feeding ecology, metabolic capacity, trophic level and sampling location. Shark and fish had a higher proportion of lower chlorinated PCB and brominated PBDE congeners than marine mammals due to their lower metabolic capacity to biotransform these compounds. The metabolism of organic contaminants in fish is species-specific, this is a likely contributing factor to variation in The higher trophic level demersal shark had a significantly higher this study. concentration of SPCB₃₂ in their liver than fish and a higher proportion of higher brominated congeners with a high bioaccumulation potential. Demersal shark also had the least variable PCB and PBDE profile, likely due to their consistent within-species feeding pattern identified in Chapter 3. Pelagic roundfish could be distinguished from shark and other fish categories, having a different PBDE profile, likely a result of their planktonic diet. Sampling location (biogeographic and localised) was found to influence the ΣPCB_{32} in demersal species, where biogeographic region influenced the $\Sigma PBDE_9$ of the shark and fish categories. Benthic invertebrates categories had a similar PCB profile pattern as their FA profiles, where considerable variation in the profiles suggest a highly variable feeding pattern between species. The concentration of SPBDE₉ in all invertebrate sample categories was low, with few congeners detected. Common starfish had a significantly higher concentration of SPBDE9 in its tissue indicating that the variation is species-specific within the benthic invertebrates categories for PBDEs, which corresponds with the FA, SI and PCB data. Selection of a broad range of species for inclusion in TMFs is therefore deemed to be important.

The TMF calculation methods were explored to overcome the issue of unbalanced sampling due to opportunistic environmental sampling on the calculation of TMFs: (i) the 'traditional method' of calculating TMFs using concentrations and trophic levels of each individual organism; and (ii) the 'balanced method', based on a regression of geometric mean concentrations and trophic levels. Trophic magnification was found to occur for the ICES-7 PCBs and BDE47 congener using the traditional method, with the highest degree of trophic magnification reported for CB52 (a result of the differential expression of the CYP2B enzyme between harbour seal and harbour porpoise and lack of expression of this enzyme in fish). CB180, 153, 52 and BDE47 were found to have a lower calculated TMF when marine mammals were removed from the dataset due to their identified resistance to biodegradation. The higher TMF of CB138, 118, 101 and

28 when marine mammals were not included in the analysis suggested that these congeners readily accumulate in lower trophic level organisms. An unbalanced dataset was found to influence the TMF of BDE47, where biomagnification occurred using the traditional method and trophic dilution occurred using the balanced method when shark, fish and invertebrates from the four regions were analysed. There was also a difference in the calculated TMFs between both methods for CB28, where trophic magnification was found to occur in all trophic levels from the four regions using the traditional method and trophic dilution using the balanced method and trophic dilution using the traditional method and trophic dilution using the balanced method.

An unbalanced dataset was also found to influence the TMF when conducting regional comparisons. CB153, 138, 101, 28 and BDE47 were found to have a higher TMF in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional method in comparison to the Irish Sea, where the balanced method yielded a higher TMF in the Irish Sea than the other regions. This was due to the difference in sample numbers of invertebrates and marine mammals between the regions. CB28 possessed the biggest TMF difference between the methods, where trophic magnification was reported in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional method, and trophic dilution reported using the balanced method. For CB28 and BDE47, the correlation between geometric mean trophic level and geometric mean log concentration was not significant (p>0.05), suggesting that a larger dataset is required to establish a significant relationship.

The findings from this study show that feeding ecology does contribute to the variation identified in PCB and PBDE concentration and congener proportion across the sample categories and, along with other identified factors (sampling location, metabolic capacity etc.), can be used to identify the variation associated with calculated TMF. An unbalanced dataset was found to influence the calculated TMF and in some cases, the overall conclusion of the trophic transfer of PCB and PBDE congeners. The balanced method is therefore highly recommended for calculating TMFs to ensure the TMF is a true indication of biomagnification potential, particularly when conducting regional comparisons when sampling requirements are difficult to achieve.

The data in this study contributes to the understanding of secondary poisoning of PCBs and PBDEs in the marine food web, providing evidence for the inclusion of this exposure mechanism in the development of assessment criteria. This data also contributes to the wider development of TMFs, where selected methods and identified factors influencing

241

the variation and magnitude of TMFs can be considered for the global diversity of habitats and species distribution.

4.5 References

Aguilar, A., and Borrell, A., 1988. Age- and sex-related changes in organochlorine compound levels in fin whales (*Balaenoptera physalus*) from the eastern North Atlantic. Marine Environmental Research, 25(3). Pages 195-211.

Amiard, J.C., and Amiard-Triquet, C., 2015. Chapter 2 - Conventional Risk Assessment of Environmental Contaminants. Editors: Claude Amiard-Triquet, Jean-Claude Amiard, Catherine Mouneyrac. Aquatic Ecotoxicology, Academic Press. Pages 25-49.

Amiard-Triquet, C., Amiard, J.C., and Rainbow, P.S., 2016. Ecological Biomarkers: Indicators of Ecotoxicological Effects. CRC Press.

Bagge, L.E., Koopman, H.N., Rommel, S.A., Mclellan, W.A., Pabst, D.A., 2012. Lipid class and depth-specific thermal properties in the blubber of the short-finned pilot whale and the pygmy sperm whale. The Journal of Experimental Biology, 215. Pages 4330-4339.

Bartalini, Alice., Muñoz-Arnanz, Juan., Marsili, L., Mazzariol, S., Fossi, M., and Jiménez, B., 2018. Evaluation of PCDD/Fs, dioxin-like PCBs and PBDEs in sperm whales from the Mediterranean Sea. Science of The Total Environment, 653. 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.10.436.

Beyer, A., and Biziuk, M., 2009. Environmental fate and global distribution of polychlorinated biphenyls. Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 201. Pages 137-58.

Beyer, A., Mackay, D., Matthies, M., Wania, F., and Webster, E., 2000. Assessing longrange transport potential of persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Science and Technology, 34. Pages 699–703.

Bodin, N., Abernou, A., Fraisse, D., Defour, D., Loizeau, Z., Le Guellec, A.M., and Philippon, X., 2007. PCB, PCDD/F and PBDE levels and profiles in crustaceans from the coastal waters of Brittany and Normandy (France). Marine Pollution Bulletin, 54(6). Pages 657-668.

Bodin, N., Loc'h, L., Caisey, X., Le Guellec, A.M., Abarnou, A., Loizeau, V., and Latrouite, D., 2008. Congener-specific accumulation and trophic transfer of polychlorinated biphenyls in spider crab food webs revealed by stable isotope analysis. Environmental Pollution, 151. 252e261.

Boon, J.P., Van Arnhem, E., Jansen, S., Kannan, N., Petrick, G., and Schulz, D.E., 1992. The toxicokinetics of PCBs in marine mammals with special reference to possible interactions of individual congeners with the cytochrome P450-dependent monooxygenase system – An overview C.H. Walker, D.R. Livingstone, R.L. Lipnick (Eds.), Persistent Pollutants in Marine Ecosystems, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Seoul, Tokyo. Pages 119-161.

Boon, J.P., Meer, J.V.D, Allchin, C.R., Law, R.J., Klungsoyr, J., Leonards, P.E.G., Spliid, H., Storr-Hansen, E., Mckenzie, C., and Wells, D.E., 1997. Concentration-dependent changes of PCB patterns in fish-eating mammals: structural evidence for induction of cytochrome P450. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 33. Pages 298-311.

Borgå, K., Kidd, K.A., Muir, D.C.G., Berglund, O., Conder, J., Gobas, F.A.P.C., Kucklick, J.R., Malm, O., and Powell, D.E., 2012. Trophic magnification factors: consideration of ecology, ecosystems, and study design. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management, 8. Pages 64-84.

Brázová, T., Hanzelová, V., and Šalamún, P., 2015. Ecological Risk and Distribution of Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Fish. Emerging Pollutants in the Environment - Current and Further Implications. Marcelo L. Larramendy and Sonia Soloneski, Intech Open, DOI: 10.5772/60405.

Brisebois, A.R., 2013. Relationship between the Bioconcentration Factor (BCF), the Bioaccumulation Factor (BAF), and the Trophic Magnification Factor (TMF). Project Submitted in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Resource and Environmental Management. Queens University: Report No: 576.

Browne, E. P., Stapleton, H. M., Kelly, S. M., Tilton, S. C., and Gallagher, E. P., 2009. In vitro hepatic metabolism of 2,2',4,4',5-pentabromodiphenyl ether (BDE 99) in Chinook salmon (*Onchorhynchus tshawytscha*). Aquatic Toxicology, 92(4). Pages 281-287. Buckman, A. H., Wong, C. S., Chow, E. A., Brown, S. B., Solomon, K. R., and Fisk, A. T., 2006. Biotransformation of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and bioformation of hydroxylated PCBs in fish. Aquatic Toxicology, 78(2). Pages 176-185.

Burkhard, L.P., Armstrong, D.E., and Andren, A.W., 1985. Partitioning behaviour of polychlorinated biphenyls. Chemosphere, 14. Pages 1703-1716.

Burkhard, L.P., Borga, K., Powell, D.E., Leonards, P., Muir, D.C.G., Parkerton, T.F., and Woodburn, K.B., 2013. Improving the quality and scientific understanding of Trophic Magnification Factors (TMFs). Environmental Science and Technology, 47. Pages 1186-1187.

Burreau, S., Zebühr, Y., Broman, D., and Ishaq, R., 2006. Biomagnification of PBDEs and PCBs in food webs from the Baltic Sea and the northern Atlantic Ocean. Science of the Total Environment, 366. Pages 659-672.

Chen, L. J., Lebetkin, E. H., Sanders, J. M., Burka, L. T., 2006. Metabolism and disposition of 2,2',4,4',5-pentabromodiphenyl ether (BDE99) following a single or repeated administration to rats or mice. Xenobiotica, 36(6). Pages 515-34.

Choo, G., Lee, I.S., Oh, J.E., 2019. Species and habitat-dependent accumulation and biomagnification of brominated flame retardants and PBDE metabolites. Journal of Hazardous Materials, 371. Pages 175-182.

Coteur, G., Gosselin, P., Wantier, P., and Chambost-Manciet, Y., 2003. Echinoderms as Bioindicators, Bioassays and Impact Assessment Tools of Sediment-Associated Metals and PCBs in the North Sea. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 45(2). Pages 190-202.

Das, K., Malarvannan, G., Dirtu, A., Dulau, V., Dumont, M., Lepoint, G., Mongin, P., and Covaci, A., 2017. Linking pollutant exposure of humpback whales breeding in the Indian Ocean to their feeding habits and feeding areas off Antarctica. Environmental Pollution, 220, Part B. Pages 1090-1099.

Duinker, J.C., Zeinstra, T., Hillebrand, M.T.J., and Boon, J.P., 1989. Individual chlorinated biphenyls and pesticides in tissues of some cetacean species from the North Sea and the Atlantic Ocean; Tissue distribution and biotransformation. Aquatic Mammals, 15. Pages 95-124.

Edwards, R., 1997. Cold War waste fouls the Clyde. New Scientist Article issue 2072. Available at: <u>https://www.newscientist.com/article/mg15320720-200-cold-war-waste-fouls-the-clyde/</u> (Accessed 07/01/2019).

Eljarrat, E., and Barceló, D., 2018. How do measured PBDE and HCBD levels in river fish compare to the European Environmental Quality Standards? Environmental Research, 160. Pages 203-211.

ERM., 1997. Holy Loch Environmental Assessment. Sediment Quality Investigation Interpretative Report. Project No: 08431. Final Report. January 1997.

European Commission, 2000. EC Directive 2000/60/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2000 Establishing a Framework for Community Action in the Field of Water Policy. OJ L 327 (22 December 2000) (2000).

European Commission., 2005. Study to facilitate the implementation of certain waste related provisions of the Regulation on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs). Final report. Reference: ENV.A.2/ETU/2004/0044.

European Commission, 2008. EC Directive 2008/105/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 December 2008 on Environmental Quality Standards in the Field of Water Policy, Amending and Subsequently Repealing Council Directives 82/176/EEC, 83/513/EEC, 84/156/EEC, 84/491/EEC, 86/280/EEC and Amending Directive 2000/60/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council. OJ L 348 (2008).

European Commission, 2013. Directive 2013/39/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 August 2013 amending Directives 2000/60/EC and 2008/105/EC as regards priority substances in the field of water policy. Official Journal of the European Union, L 226/1.

Evans, P. G. H., 2011. Proceedings of the ECS/ASCOBANS/ACCOBAMS Joint Workshop on Chemical Pollution and Marine Mammals. ECS Special Publication Series NO. 55.

Ferreira, A.P., 2012. Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) congener concentrations in aquatic birds. Case study: Ilha Grande Bay, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciências 85(4). Pages 1379 – 1388.

Fillmann, G., Hermanns, L., Fileman, T. W., and Readman, J. W., 2007. Accumulation patterns of organochlorines in juveniles of *Arctocephalus australis* found stranded along the coast of Southern Brazil. Environmental Pollution, 146(1). Pages 262-267.

Fontaine, M.C., Tolley, K.A., and Siebert, U., 2007.Long-term feeding ecology and habitat use in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* from Scandinavian waters inferred from trace elements and stable isotopes. BMC Ecology, 7(1). doi:10.1186/1472-6785-7-1.

Gehring, C.K., Davenport, P.M., and Jaczynski, J., 2009. Functional and nutritional quality of protein and lipid recovered from fish processing by-products and underutilized aquatic species using isoelectric solubilisation/precipitation. Current Nutrition & Food Science, 5. Pages 17-39.

Hale, R. C., Alaee, M., Manchester-Neesvig, J. B., Stapleton, H. M., Ikonomou, M. G., 20013. Polybrominated diphenyl ether flame retardants in the North American environment. Environ International, 29(6). Pages 771-779.

Hebert, C., and Keenleyside, KA., 1995. To normalize or not to normalize? Fat is the question. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 14(5). Pages 801-807.

Heijden, S.A., and Jonker, M.T.O., 2011. Intra- and interspecies variation in bioconcentration potential of polychlorinated biphenyls: Are all lipids equal? Environmental Science Technology, 45. Pages 10408–10414. dx.doi.org/10.1021/es2022158.

Hobbs, K.E., Lebeuf, M., and Hammill M.O., 2002. PCBs and OCPs in male harbour, grey, harp and hooded seals from the Estuary and Gulf of St Lawrence, Canada Science of the Total Environment, 296. Pages 1-18.

Hu, G.C., Dai, J.Y., Xu, Z.C., Luo, X.J., Cao, H., Wang, J.S., Mai, B.X., and Xu, M.Q., 2010. Bioaccumulation behavior of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in the freshwater food chain of Baiyangdian Lake, North China. Environment International, 36(4). Pages 309-315.

Huss, H.H., 1995. Quality and quality changes in fresh fish. FAO Fisheries Technical Paper – 348, Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations. Chapter 4: Chemical Composition. ISBN 92-5-103507-5.

James, M.O., and Kleinow, K.M., 2014. Seasonal influences on PCB retention and biotransformation in fish. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 21. Pages 6,324–6,333.

Jepson, P. D., Deaville, R., Barber, J. L., and Aguilar, A., 2016. PCB pollution continues to impact populations of orcas and other dolphins in European waters. Scientific Reports, 6(1): PCB pollution continues to impact populations of orcas and other dolphins in European waters. DOI: 10.1038/srep18573.

Johnson, L., Arkoosh, M. R., Yiltalo, G. M., and Kagley, A. N., 2007. Contaminant exposure in outmigrant juvenile salmon from Pacific Northwest estuaries of the United States. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 124(1-3). Pages 167-94.

Johnson, C., 2013. Modern and historical data identify sperm whale (Physeter macrocephalus) habitat offshore of south-western Australia. 10.13140/RG.2.1.4485.5920.

Johnson-Restrepo, B., Kannan, K., Addink, R., and Adams, D.H., 2005. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers and polychlorinated biphenyls in a marine foodweb of coastal Florida. Environmental Science & Technology. 39(21). Pages 8243–8250.

Kennedy, K., 2017. PCBs: What are they and which Suite do I need for my Site Investigation? Association of Geotechnical & Geoenvironmental Specialists, Article. Available online at: <u>https://www.ags.org.uk/2017/11/pcbs-what-are-they-and-which-suite-do-i-need-for-my-site-investigation/</u> [Accessed 15/02/2020].

Kidd, K.A., Burkhard, L.P., Babut, M., Borga, K., Muir, D.C., Perceval, O., Ruedel, H., Woodburn, K., and Embry, M.R., 2019. Practical advice for selecting or determining trophic magnification factors for application under the European Union Water Framework Directive. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management, 15(2). Pages 266-277.

Kim, J., Gobas, F.A.P.C., Arnot, J.A., Powell, D.E., Seston, R.M., and Woodburn, K.B., 2016. Evaluating the roles of biotransformation, spatial concentration differences, organism home range, and field sampling design on trophic magnification factors. Science of The Total Environment, 551–552. Pages 438-451.

Knickmeyer, R., Landgraff, O., and Steinhart, H., 1992. Cyclic Organochlorines in the Sea Star *Asterias rubens* from the German Bight. Marine Environmental Research, 33. Pages 127-143.

247

Kobayashi, Y., Imuta, T., Komorita, K., Yamada, H., Ishibashi, F., Ishihara, N., Nakashima, J., Sakai, K., Arizono, M., and Koga., 2015. Trophic magnification of polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated diphenyl ethers in an estuarine food web of the Ariake Sea, Japan. Chemosphere, 118. Pages 201-206.

Koenig, S., Fernández, P., and Solé, M., 2012. Differences in cytochrome P450 enzyme activities between fish and crustacea: relationship with the bioaccumulation patterns of polychlorobiphenyls (PCBs). Aquatic Toxicogy, 108. Pages 11-17.

Lavandier, R., Quinete, N., Hauser-Davis, R.A., Dias, P.S., Taniguchi, S., Montone, R., Moreira, I., 2013. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and Polybrominated Diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in three fish species from an estuary in the southeastern coast of Brazil. Chemosphere, 90(9). Pages: 2435-2443.

Lee, H., and Kim, G., 2015. An overview of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in the marine environment. Ocean Science Journal, 50. Pages 119-142.

Lema, S.C., Schultz, I.R., Scholz, N.L., Incardona, J.P., and Swanson, P., 2007. Neural defects and cardiac arrhythmia in fish larvae following embryonic exposure to 2,2',4,4'-tetrabromodiphenyl ether (PBDE 47). Aquatic toxicology (Amsterdam, Netherlands). 82(4). Pages 296-307.

Lyons, B.P., Bignell, J.P., Stentiford, G.D., Bolam, T.P.C., Rumney, H.S., Bersuder, P., Barber, J.L., Askem, C.E., Nicolaus, M.E.E., and Maes, T., 2017. Determining Good Environmental Status under the Marine Strategy Framework Directive: Case study for descriptor 8 (chemical contaminants). Marine Environmental Research, 124. Pages 118-129.

Madgett, A.S., Yates, K., Webster, L., McKenzie, C., Moffat, C.F., 2019. Understanding marine food web dynamics using fatty acid signatures and stable isotope ratios: improving contaminant impacts assessments across trophic levels. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 227. 106327.

Marine Scotland., 2016. Sperm Whale. Available online at: <u>http://marine.gov.scot/node/12735</u> [Accessed 19/09/2020].

Masset, T., Frossard, V., Perga, M.E., Cottin, N., Piot, C., Cachera, S., and Naffrechoux, E., 2019. Trophic position and individual feeding habits as drivers of differential PCB bioaccumulation in fish populations. Science of The Total Environment, 674. Pages 472-481.

McCann, K., Rasmussen, J., and Umbanhowar, J., 2005. The dynamics of spatially coupled food webs. Ecology letters, 8. Pages 513-23.

Méndez-Fernandez, P., Webster, L., Chouvelon, T., Bustamante, P., Ferreira, M., González, A., López, A., Moffat, C., Pierce, G., and Read, F., 2014. An assessment of contaminant concentrations in toothed whale species of the NW Iberian Peninsula: Part I. Persistent organic pollutants. HAL Id: hal-01079865 <u>https://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-01079865</u>.

Méndez-Fernandez, P., Simon-Bouhet, B., Bustamante, P., Chouvelon, T., Ferreira, M., López, A., Moffat, C. F., Pierce, G. J., Russell, M., Santos, M. B., Spitz, J., Vingada, J. V., Webster, L., Read, F. L., González, A. F., and Caurant, F., 2017. Inter-species differences in polychlorinated biphenyls patterns from five sympatric species of odontocetes: Can PCBs be used as tracers of feeding ecology? Ecological Indicators, 74. Pages 98-108.

Miller, B.S., Pirie, D.J., and Redshaw, C.J., 2000. An Assessment of the Contamination and Toxicity of Marine Sediments in the Holy Loch, Scotland. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 40(1). Pages 22-35.

Mizukawa, K., Takada, H., Takeuchi, I., Ikemoto, T., Omori, K., and Tsuchaya, K., 2009. Bioconcentration and biomagnification of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) through lower-trophic-level coastal marine food web. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 58(8). Pages.1217-1224.

OSPAR Commission, 2009. Background Document on CEMP assessment criteria for the QSR 2010.

OSPAR Commission, 2010. Quality Status Report: Chapter 5 Hazardous Substances.

OSPAR Commission, 2012. MSFD Advice document on Good environmental status -Descriptor 8: Contaminants. A living document - Version of 2 March 2012. Approaches to determining good environmental status, setting of environmental targets and selecting indicators for Marine Strategy Framework Directive descriptor 8.

OSPAR Commission, 2014a. OSPAR Coordinated Monitoring in the North-East Atlantic. Contracting Parties coordinate their regional marine monitoring and assessment for the Marine Strategy Framework Directive. Publication Number: 622/2014. OSPAR Commission, 2014b. OSPAR Joint Assessment and Monitoring Programme (JAMP) 2014 – 2023. Agreement 2014-02.

OSPAR Commission, 2016a. CEMP Guidelines for Monitoring Contaminants in Biota. (OSPAR Agreement 1999-02).

OSPAR Commission, 2016b. Hazardous Substances & Eutrophication Series: Assessment Criteria Comparison (EAC/EQS) for Mercury (Hg). Assessment criteria comparison (EAC/EQS) for mercury.

OSPAR Commission, 2017. OSPAR's Intermediate Assessment 2017: Trends in Concentrations of Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) in Fish and Shellfish.

OSPAR, 2019. Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME). Updated audit trail of OSPAR EACs and other assessment criteria used to distinguish above and below thresholds. Presented by the MIME Vice-Chair (Denmark). Issue: HASEC 2018 and 2019 requested MIME updates audit train of assessment criteria and for background documents to be made accessible. Agenda Item 3.8, Copenhagen.

Pérez-Fuentetaja, A. Mackintosh, S.A., Zimmerman, L.R., Clapsadl, M.D., Alaee, M., and Aga, D.S., 2015. Trophic transfer of flame retardants (PBDEs) in the food web of Lake Erie. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences. 72(12). Pages 1886-1896.

OSPAR Commission, 2020. Meeting of the Hazardous Substances and Eutrophication Committee (HASEC). Spain (Madrid): 23–27 March 2020. Assessment Criteria for Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) in Sediment and Biota.

Pérez-Fernández, B., Viñas, L., and Besada., 2019. A new perspective on marine assessment of metals and organic pollutants: A case study from Bay of Santander. Science of The Total Environment, 691. Pages 156-164.

Pizzini, S., Marchiori, E., Piazza, R., Cozzi, G., and Barbante, C., 2015. Determination by HRGC/HRMS of PBDE levels in edible Mediterranean bivalves collected from north-western Adriatic coasts. Microchemical Journal, 121. Pages 184-191.

Poma, G., Volta, P., Roscioli, C., Bettinetti, R., and Guzzella, L., 2014. Concentrations and trophic interactions of novel brominated flame retardants, HBCD, and PBDEs in zooplankton and fish from Lake Maggiore (Northern Italy). Science of The Total Environment. Pages 401-408.

Roberts, S. C., Noyes, P. D., Gallagher, E. P., and Stapleton, H. M., 2011. Speciesspecific differences and structure-activity relationships in the debromination of PBDE congeners in three fish species. Environmental Science and Technology, 45(5): doi:10.1021/es103934x.

Romero-Romero, S., Herrero, L., Fernández, M., Gómara, B., and Acuña, J.L., 2017. Biomagnification of persistent organic pollutants in a deep-sea, temperate food web. Science of The Total Environment, 605–606. Pages 589-597.

Rotander, A., Bavel, B. V., Polder, A., Rigét, F., Auðunsson, G. A., Gabrielsen, G. W., Víkingsson, G., Bloch, D., and Dam, M., 2012. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in marine mammals from Arctic and North Atlantic regions, 1986–2009. Environment International, 40. Pages 102-109.

Salem, D.M.S.A., Khaled, A., and Nemr, A.E., 2013. Assessment of pesticides and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in sediments of the Egyptian Mediterranean Coast, The Egyptian Journal of Aquatic Research, 39(3). Pages 141-152.

Schweitzer, L.E., Bay, S.M., and Suffet, I.H., 2000. Dietary Assimilation of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl in Adult Sea Urchins (*Lytechinus pictus*) and maternal transfer to their offspring. Environmental Toxicological Chemistry, 19. Pages 1919 – 1924.

Shao, M., Tao, P., Wang, M., Jia, H., and Li, Y.F., 2016. Trophic magnification of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in the marine food web from coastal area of Bohai Bay, North China, Environmental Pollution, 213. Pages 379-385.

Shaw, S. D., Berger, M. L., Brenner, D., Kannan, K., Lohmann, N., Papke, O., 2009. Bioaccumulation of polybrominated diphenyl ethers and hexabromocycLoDodecane in the northwest Atlantic marine food web. Science of the Total Environment. 407(10) Pages 3323-3329.

Stapleton, H. M., Kelly, S. M., Pei, R., Letcher, R. J., Gunsch, C., 2009. Metabolism of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) by human hepatocytes in vitro. Environmental Health Perspective, 117(2). Pages197-202.

Stapleton, H. M., Alaee, M., Letcher, R.J., and Baker, J.E., 2004. Debromination of the flame retardant decabromodiphenyl ether by juvenile carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) following dietary exposure. Environmental Science and Technology, 38(1). Pages 112-9.
Stapleton, H. M., Letcher, R. J., and Baker, J. E., 2004. Debromination of polybrominated diphenyl ether congeners BDE 99 and BDE 183 in the intestinal tract of the common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*). Environmetnal Science and Technology, 38(4). Pages 1054-61.

Sutton, R., Chen, D., Sun, J., Greig, D.J., and Wu, Y., 2019. Characterization of brominated, chlorinated, and phosphate flame retardants in San Francisco Bay, an urban estuary. Science of The Total Environment, 652. Pages 212-223.

Syväranta, J., and Rautiom, R., 2010. Zooplankton, lipids and stable isotopes: importance of seasonal, latitudinal, and taxonomic differences. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 67(11). Pages 1721-1729.

Szlinder-Richert, J., Barska, I., Mazerski, J., and Usydus, Z., 2009. PCBs in fish from the southern Baltic Sea: Levels, bioaccumulation features, and temporal trends during the period from 1997 to 2006. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 58(1). Pages 85-92.

Tian, S., Zhu, L., and Liu, M., 2010. Bioaccumulation and distribution of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in marine species from Bohai Bay, China. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 29(10). Pages 2278-2285

Van der Oost, R., Beyer, J., Vermeulen, N.P., 2003. Fish bioaccumulation and biomarkers in environmental risk assessment: a review. Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology, 13. Pages 57-149.

Verhaert, V., Newmark, N., D'Hollander, W., Covaci, A., Vlok, W., Wepener, V, Addo-Bediako, A., Jooste, A., Teuchies, J., Blust, R., and Bervoets, L., 2017. Persistent organic pollutants in the Olifants River Basin, South Africa: bioaccumulation and trophic transfer through a subtropical aquatic food web. Science of the Total Environment, 586. Pages 792-806.

Walters, D. M., Jardine, T. D., Cade, B. S., Kidd, K. A., Muir, D. C. G., Leipzig-Scott, P., 2016. Trophic Magnification of Organic Chemicals: A Global Synthesis. Environmental Science and Technology, 50. Pages 4650–4658.

Webster, L., Lesley, P., Russell, M., Dalgarno, E., and Moffat, C., 2005. Organic contaminants in the Firth of Clyde following the cessation of sewage sludge dumping. Journal of environmental monitoring, 7. Pages 1378-87.

Webster, L., Russell, M., Adefehinti, F., Dalgarno, E. J., and Moffat, C. F., 2007. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in the Scottish Aquatic Environment. Fisheries Research Services Internal Report No 10/07.

Webster, L., Walsham, P., Russell, M., Hussy, I., Neat, F., Dalgarno, E., Packer, G., Scurfield, J.A., and Moffat, C.F., 2011. Halogenated persistent organic pollutants in deep water fish from waters to the west of Scotland. Chemosphere, 83. Pages 839–850.

Webster, L., Russell, M., Walsham, P., Robinson, C., Phillips, L.A., Hussy, I., Packer, G., Rose, M., Dalgarno, E.J., Devalla, S., Avery, D., and Moffat, C.F., 2014a. Regional Assessment of Hazardous Substances in Coastal and Offshore Marine Environments: 1999-2009. Scottish Marine and Freshwater Science Reports, Vol 01 No 17.

Webster, L., Allcock, Z., Robinson, C.D., Smith, A., and Fryer, R.J., 2014b. Design of a Sampling Programme and Measurement of Contaminants in Food for Marine Strategy Framework Directive Descriptor 9. Scottish Marine and Freshwater Science Vol 5 No 15.

Webster, L., Russell, M., Walsham, P., Hussy, I., Lacaze, J. P., Phillips, L., Dalgarno, E., Packer, G., Neat, F., and Moffat, C, F., 2014c. Halogenated persistent organic pollutants in relation to trophic level in deep sea fish. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 88(1-2). Pages 14-27.

Weijs, L. Dirtu, A.C., Das, K., Gheorghe, A., Reijnders, P.J.H., Neels, H., Blust, R., and Covaci, A., 2008. Inter-species differences for polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated diphenyl ethers in marine top predators from the Southern North Sea: Part 1. Accumulation patterns in harbour seals and harbour porpoises. Environmental Pollution, 157(2)., Pages 437-444.

Weijs, L., Gheorghe, A., Dirtu, A., Das, K., Reijnders, P., Neels, H., Blust, R., Covaci, A., 2020. Levels and Profiles of PCBs and PBDEs in Harbour Seal and Harbour Porpoise from the Southern North Sea. Organohalogen Compounds, 69. Pages 825 – 828.

Wells, D.E., and Echarri, I., 1992. Determination of individual chlorobiphenyls (CBs), including non-ortho, and mono-orthochloro substituted CBs in marine mammals from Scottish waters International Journal of Analytical Chemistry, 47. Pages 75-97.

Wells, D. E., McKenzie, C., and Ross, H. M., 1997. Patterns of organic contaminants in marine mammals with reference to sperm whale strandings. Bulletin de L'institut Royal des Sciences Naturelles de Belgique, 67. Pages 91 – 103.

Wenaty, A., Mabiki, F., Chove, B.E., and Dalsgaard, A., 2019. Occurrence, quantities and probable human health risks of indicatory polychlorinated biphenyls in processed Lates niloticus (L.) products from Lake Victoria in Tanzania. African Journal of Environmental Science and Technology, 13. 10.5897/AJEST2019.2728.

Williams, R. S., Curnick, D. J., Barber, J. L., Brownlow, A., Davison, N. J., Deaville, R., Perkins, M., Jobling, S., and Jepson, P. D., 2020. Juvenile harbour porpoises in the UK are exposed to a more neurotoxic mixture of polychlorinated biphenyls than adults. Science of The Total Environment, 708. ISSN 0048-9697.

Won, E.J., Choi, B., Lee, C.H., Hong, S., Lee, J.H., and Shin, J.H., 2020. Variability of trophic magnification factors as an effect of estimated trophic position: Application of compound-specific nitrogen isotope analysis of amino acids, Environment International, 135, 105361.

Yu, M., Luo, X.J., Wu, J.P., Chen, S. J., and Mai, B.X., 2009. Bioaccumulation and trophic transfer of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in biota from the Pearl River Estuary, South China. Environment International, 35(7). Pages 1090-1095.

Zhang, Y., Wang, W., Song, J., Ren, Z., Yuan, H., Yan, H., Zhang, J., Pei, Z., and He, Z., 2016. Environmental Characteristics of Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers in Marine System, with Emphasis on Marine Organisms and Sediments. Biomed Research International, 1317232. Doi:10.1155/2016/1317232.

Chapter 5

The Concentration and Biomagnification of Trace Metals and Metalloids Across Four Trophic Levels in the Marine Food Web



Anneka Madgett, 2020

5.1 Introduction

The exposure of habitats and the organisms within them to inorganic contaminants, such as trace metals and metalloids, can lead to severe environmental damage and toxic effects (Raknuzzaman *et al.*, 2016; Gu *et al.*, 2017). Heavy metals such as Hg are known to bioaccumulate and biomagnify, leading to the elevated Hg concentrations often observed in high trophic level organisms, including marine predators and long-lived species (Endo *et al.*, 2008). In addition to concerns related to environmental damage, such contamination poses a direct toxicological hazard for humans as consumers, for example, piscivorous fish (Damiano *et al.*, 2011).

As for the previously discussed organic contaminants, there are a number of key environmental concentration thresholds for inorganic contaminants, created for the risk assessment of hazardous substances in aquatic biota. These include the OSPAR Commission's BACs and EACs and the EU derived EQS. BACs are reported as $35 \,\mu$ g/kg ww for Hg and 26 and $35 \,\mu$ g/kg ww for Cd and Pb. Currently there are no OSPAR EACs available for metals in fish or shellfish, therefore the EC food safety levels are used as EAC proxies for the metals Cd, Hg and Pb in biota (OSPAR, 2016a). The use of dietary standards is not ideal for assessing environmental risk and assessments using criteria should therefore be treated with caution when used to draw conclusions on the environmental impact of the presence of these contaminants in the marine food web.

The WFD was adopted by EU member states to achieve "good chemical status". Bioaccumulative chemicals such as Hg pose a threat to both aquatic wildlife and human health via the consumption of contaminated prey and are defined as "priority substances". Good chemical status will be achieved only when the concentrations of priority substances are maintained below their respective EQS (Tueros *et al.*, 2009). EQSs for biota were set at the EU level, to protect against indirect effects and secondary poisoning. Secondary poisoning can arise from the uptake of contaminants from prey via the processes of bioaccumulation and biomagnification (Amiard and Amiard-Triquet, 2015). At present, an EU wide biota EQS value exists only for Hg (20 µg/kg ww) and is related specifically to trophic level four fish. The EQS is in place to protect freshwater and marine ecosystems from the adverse effects of chemicals and to protect human health as a result of dietary exposure to Hg. The EQS for Hg in the WFD is derived from available quality standards relating to the potential for secondary poisoning and is focussed on environmental quality within freshwater and estuarine environments.

An EQS value used in the context of the WFD is, however, not readily extendable to the marine environment and as such its use is acknowledged as an interim solution until a more appropriate approach can be defined and agreed. WFD biota guidance requires data to be adjusted to trophic level four to allow a comparison to the EQS(_{biota}) (OSPAR, 2016b). However, this is not currently done due to a lack of trophic level information and ecosystem specific TMFs. Generic trophic levels and TMFs can be obtained from the literature and from databases such as Fishbase (Fishbase, 2019), however this approach inevitably adds additional uncertainty to assessments (OSPAR, 2016a). Ecosystem specific TMF and trophic level data are therefore required for the trophic level adjustment of Hg concentrations for comparison to assessment criteria (e.g. EQS).

The current TMF approach assumes that diet is the major route of contaminant exposure and trophic level is the main driver of their accumulation in the food web. As concluded in Chapter 3, in order to conduct effective environmental assessments using TMFs, factors influencing the accumulation within and between trophic levels must be considered (besides appropriate trophic level data). In doing so, our understanding of the complexity of marine systems and contaminant trophic transfer in increased, and the use of nominal TMFs or trophic levels derived from generic databases (e.g. Fishbase) can be reduced. For example, an understanding of the accumulation processes of multiple inorganic contaminants by a selected invertebrate is essential, as is knowledge of that organisms physiology. The metal could be utilised for essential metabolic purposes (Zn, Cu), excreted, stored in the body or could exert a toxic effect (Rainbow, 2002).

There are numerous ecological and physiological factors that might affect metal contamination within a particular organism or species: for example geographic location (Frodello and Marchand, 2001), feeding patterns (Azevedo *et al.*, 2020), age and size (Mustafa and Guluzar, 2003; Farkas, Salánki and Specziár, 2011; Yi and Zhang, 2012), sex (Gewurtz, Bhavsar and Fletcher, 2011), the tissue type (Bilandžić *et al.*, 2012) and metabolic rates and capacity (Caurant, Navarro and Amiard, 1996). This chapter examines the variability of concentrations (inter- and intra- species variation) of three priority heavy metals (Hg, Cd and Pb) and six trace metals and metalloids (As, Ni, Se, Zn, Cu and Cr) in the nineteen biotic sample categories collected from different locations around Scotland. The aim of this chapter is to investigate the relationship between metal concentrations (trophic level, region, sample categorisation and physiological factors). TMFs were calculated on metals and metalloids identified as possessing a significant trophic relationship and TMFs using two methods as described in the previous

257

chapter (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; Brisebois, 2013) to determine whether biomagnification occurs in the food web and to establish whether the application of TMFs is appropriate for the development of a consistent, trophic specific biota assessment criteria.

5.2 Materials and methods

Detailed information on materials and methods utilised in this chapter are discussed in Chapter 2, Section 2.9.

5.3 Results and discussion

The concentrations of three priority heavy metals (Hg, Cd and Pb) and additional trace metals and metalloids (metals; Cr, Cu, Ni and Zn, metalloids; As, Se) were measured in each of the nineteen sample categories (on a wet weight (ww) basis; Table 5.1) by ICP-MS following digestion as detailed in Chapter 2 (Section 2.9). Mixed effects model analysis, ANOVA Tukey and Pearson's correlation analysis were used to assess the significance of the influence of numerous physiological and ecological variables significantly influencing metal contamination (trophic level, region, sample category, within-category species, age, weight, collection year and length). This process established the analytes requiring further assessment of their potential for trophic dilution or biomagnification.

Table 5.1: Mean concentration range (µg/kg wet weight) of priority heavy metals Mercury (Hg), Lead (Pb) and Cadmium (Cd) and additional trace metals and metalloids Arsenic (As), Chromium (Cr), Copper (Cu), Nickel (Ni), Selenium (Se) and Zinc (Zn) in the muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber samples analysed across the nineteen categories. Number of Samples = individuals for mammals and pools for all other categories. The number of individuals per pool are referred to in Table 2.1. Not all the LoD values are to four significant figures to account for instrumental precision.

Sample Category	Number of samples	Hg µg/kg	Pb μg/kg	Cd µg/kg	As μg/kg	Ni µg/kg
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	24.00 - 848.0	<13.6 – 230.0	<4.76 – 11.20	761.0 – 3,720	<8.93–369.0
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	104.0 - 2,310	<13.6	<4.76	1,800 – 9,670	<8.93 - 425.0
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	153.0 - 580.0	18.0 – 127.0	50.90 - 238.0	221.0 - 1,080	16.50 - 85.30
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	37.20 - 42.10	<13.6 – 15.20	9.040 - 10.90	5,660 - 6,010	14.00 - 18.00
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	43.30 - 50.60	<13.6	<4.76	4,330 - 6,040	<8.93
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	16.30 – 18.10	<13.6	32.80 - 39.20	3,260 - 4,930	16.20 – 21.60
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	262.0 - 990.0	<13.6 - 86.20	<4.76 – 16.10	15,200 – 25,500	<8.93 - 35.80
Demersal Shark Liver	12	24.70 - 201.0	<13.6 - 46.70	55.10 – 569.0	8,580 - 18,500	<8.93 - 20.70
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	18.90 – 58.20	65.20 – 225.0	20.00 – 251.0	5,510 - 7,640	122.0 – 799.0
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	25.90 - 105.0	<13.6 - 50.70	<4.76 – 14.80	1,540 - 42,900	<8.93 – 86.10
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	5.050 - 51.00	<13.6 – 329.0	4.830 – 179.0	2,410 - 21,000	9.99 - 458.0
Flatfish Muscle	12	20.10 - 341.0	<13.6 – 19.80	<4.76 – 9.460	5,380 - 23,200	<13.00 - 27.50
Flatfish Liver	12	26.20 - 278.0	15.40 – 627.0	63.00 - 645.0	2,940 - 29,300	19.20 – 101.0
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	25.50 - 26.30	<13.6	17.00 ± 25.10	8,070 - 9,260	<8.93 - 20.70
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	22.20 - 127.0	194.0 - 8,870	100.0 - 486.0	2,280 - 17,000	131.0 – 1,760
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	23.00 - 273.0	<13.6 – 183.0	24.80 - 300.0	4,590 - 26,200	<8.93 - 299.0
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	62.00 - 80.40	<13.6 – 144.0	713.0 - 3,340	8,990 - 11,700	191.0 - 1,140
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	35.20 - 129.0	157.0 – 7,580	31.70 - 6,920	1,910 – 35,300	183.0 - 3,660
Zooplankton Whole	3	<3.16	63.31 – 112.4	99.76 - 248.7	530.7 - 630.3	107.7 – 148.8

Table 5.1 (continued): Mean concentration range (µg/kg wet weight) of priority heavy metals Mercury (Hg), Lead (Pb) and Cadmium (Cd) and additional trace metals and metalloids Arsenic (As), Chromium (Cr), Copper (Cu), Nickel (Ni), Selenium (Se) and Zinc (Zn) in the muscle, liver, homogenised whole, brown meat, soft body and blubber samples analysed across the nineteen categories. Number of Samples = individuals for mammals and pools for all other categories. The number of individuals per pool are referred to in Table 2.1. Not all the LoD values are to four significant figures to account for instrumental precision.

Sample Category	Number of samples	Cr µg/kg	Cu µg/kg	Se µg/kg	Zn µg/kg
Harbour Seal Blubber	10	<30.6 - 612.0	98.00 - 516.0	188.0 – 598.0	1,460 - 8,730
Harbour Porpoise Blubber	18	<5.20	<83.90 - 1,270	614.0 - 3,670	1,280 - 49,200
Sperm Whale Blubber	5	65.20 - 364.0	146.0 – 535.0	221.0 - 1,080	2,500 - 11,200
Pelagic Roundfish Whole	3	<30.6	478.0 - 625.0	379.0 - 388.0	15,100 – 17,600
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	<30.6	416.0 - 500.0	336.0 - 348.0	2,070 - 2,110
Pelagic Roundfish Liver	2	<30.6	863.0 - 991.0	459.0 - 523.0	5,500 - 8,740
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	<30.6 - 109.0	213.0 - 469.0	315.0 - 747.0	6,160 - 13,100
Demersal Shark Liver	12	<30.6 - 306.0	805.0 - 6,660	352.0 - 903.0	3,550 - 11,100
Demersal Roundfish Whole	6	55.80 - 271.0	724.0 - 5,370	504.0 - 867.0	10,200 - 38,000
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	<30.6 – 115.0	147.0 – 501.0	331.0 - 2,780	2,940 - 14,100
Demersal Roundfish Liver	30	<30.6 - 462.0	864.0 - 4,790	246.0 - 1,770	10,100 - 36,500
Flatfish Muscle	12	<30.6 – 112.0	122.0 – 1,200	210.0 - 1,940	5,070 – 11,100
Flatfish Liver	12	<30.6 - 95.40	826.0 - 6,730	318.0 – 1,810	22,700 - 52,100
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	<30.6	2,310 - 3,060	303.0 - 392.0	11,800 – 14,100
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	145.0 – 1,390	917.0 - 4,860	321.0 - 1,440	38,000 - 105,000
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	<30.6 - 368.0	5,980 - 16,900	491.0 - 1,230	12,200 – 79,200
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	<30.6 – 111.0	19,100 - 68,400	1,150 - 2,280	16,600 - 55,800
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	60.60 - 408.0	4,090 - 65,900	475.0 - 2,090	23,500 - 341,000
Zooplankton Whole	3	<30.6 - 42.53	106.2 - 858.84	240.7 - 357.2	4,429 – 11,946

Zn has the highest maximum concentration across the sample categories. The most abundant metals/metalloids are Zn, As and Cu, with concentrations above 40,000 μ g/kg ww. The remaining have concentrations below 10,000 μ g/kg ww (Table 5.1).

Figure 5.1 shows the proportion of each category making up the sample category profile for each metal/metalloid. Metal distribution (proportion) is not common across all sample categories, indicating category-specific accumulation. The highest sample category concentration of any metal/metalloid was 341,000 µg/kg ww for Zn found in benthic invertebrates soft body, although there was a wide inter-species variation in this category (Table 5.1). Whilst Cu, Se and Zn were found in all samples tested, Pb and Cr, were often not detectable (Table 5.1). Figure 5.1 shows that the benthic invertebrates soft body is the dominant category for Pb, Cd, Cu, Ni and Cu, with Cu being greater than 50%, suggesting that metal accumulation in these categories is not related to trophic level.

Of the priority heavy metals, preferential accumulation of Hg in harbour seal, harbour porpoise and demersal sharks can be seen on Figure 5.1. Cd tended to accumulate to a greater extent in the benthic invertebrates soft body category although there were large inter-species differences within the category, ranging from 31.70 μ g/kg ww in swimming crab to 6,920 μ g/kg ww in horse mussel (Table 5.1).



Figure 5.1: Pie charts showing the proportion of each category for making up the category profile for each metal/metalloid.

5.3.1 Tissue selection

Metal absorption by organisms and tissues dependant accumulation is influenced by a variety of factors, often directly relating to the physiology and metabolism of the animal concerned. Elemental concentrations between different tissues in a single organism or species can vary significantly due to tissue function and chemical affinity of contaminants to biomolecules (Aguilar, Borrell and Pastor, 1999). Therefore, before comparing sample categories and conducting mixed effects model analysis, it is necessary to select the appropriate tissue type for each shark and fish category.

5.3.1.1 Marine mammals

Previous studies on the distribution of heavy metals, trace metals and metalloids in marine mammals tissues have demonstrated that these substances preferentially accumulate in the liver (Hong *et al.*, 2012; Aubail *et al.*, 2013; Hansen *et al.*, 2015; Salgado, Más-Rosa and Azavedo, 2018). As a storage and detoxification organ, the liver is important in the binding of toxic, non-essential trace elements and the physiological regulation of essential trace elements (Hansen *et al.*, 2015; Kershaw and Hall, 2019). However, for the marine mammals in this study, only blubber samples were available for testing.

A previous study on Hg tissue distribution in cetaceans (bottlenose dolphins, striped dolphins and Risso's dolphins) found concentrations in the liver to be 11-34 times higher than in other tissues (brain, kidney, blubber, muscle, blood, skin, teeth and earplugs) (Bilandžić *et al.*, 2012). The same is true for the other trace metals and metalloids, which have also been found at higher concentrations in the liver of marine mammals than tissues such as kidney, heart, brain, lung and muscle (Baraj *et al.*, 2009; Martínez-López *et al.*, 2019).

Blubber was, however, the only available tissue for marine mammals selected for inclusion in this project. As a result, marine mammal data for inorganic contaminants will not be included in the dataset when calculating TMFs. However, the data presented here contribute to developing a baseline for the recorded Hg concentrations present in blubber which can be used as an alternative when the liver is not available.

5.3.1.2 Shark and fish

Fish are exposed to inorganic Hg and MeHg in both water and food. Uptake of MeHg from diet accounts for approximately 80% to 90% of total uptake, with the remaining fraction coming from water (Hall *et al.*, 1997; Hrenchuk *et al.*, 2003). In fish muscle

tissue, >95% of Hg is present as MeHg (Bloom, 1992), most likely bound to cysteine residues in proteins (Harris, Pickering and George, 2011), making it a suitable tissue for the assessment of this Hg in fish. Cd and Pb is reported to accumulate in the liver (Agusa *et al.*, 2005; Bat *et al.*, 2015). This is in agreement with this study, where concentrations of Hg in demersal shark muscle (262.0 – 990.0 µg/kg ww), pelagic roundfish muscle (43.30 – 50.60 µg/kg ww), demersal roundfish muscle (25.90 – 105.0 µg/kg ww) and flatfish muscle (20.10 – 341.0 µg/kg ww) were significantly higher than in the liver tissue (demersal shark liver 24.70 – 201.0 µg/kg ww; pelagic roundfish liver 16.30 – 18.10 µg/kg ww; demersal roundfish liver 5.050 – 51.00 µg/kg ww; flatfish liver 26.20 – 278.0 µg/kg ww; (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1).

The distribution of As was similar to Hg, where demersal shark muscle (15,200 – 25,500 μ g/kg ww), pelagic roundfish muscle (4,330 – 6,040 μ g/kg ww), demersal roundfish muscle (1,540 – 42,900 μ g/kg ww) and flatfish muscle (5,380 – 23,200 μ g/kg ww) had a significantly higher concentration of As in their muscle tissue than in the liver (demersal shark liver 8,580 – 18,500 μ g/kg ww; pelagic roundfish liver 3,260 – 4,930 μ g/kg ww; demersal roundfish liver 2,410 – 21,000 μ g/kg ww; flatfish liver 2,940 – 29,300 μ g/kg ww; (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1). Previous studies report mixed results on the tissue speciation of As. Gieter, *et al.*, (2002) found that As concentrations were higher in fish muscle and shellfish species from the North Sea, whilst studies by Suner, *et al.*, (1999) and Gao, *et al.*, (2018) found that fish liver, where the biotransformation of inorganic As to organic As compounds takes place (e.g. methylarsenate), accumulated to a greater extent than in muscle tissue. In this study, mixed effects model analysis will use muscle concentrations of Hg and As of shark and fish (pelagic, demersal and flatfish) for assessment.

The concentration of Pb, Cd, Cr, Cu, Ni and Zn was significantly higher in demersal roundfish liver, flatfish liver and pelagic roundfish liver than the corresponding muscle tissue (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1). Se concentrations were significantly higher in the muscle of demersal roundfish ($331.0 - 2,780 \mu g/kg$ ww) compared to liver tissue ($246.0 - 1,770 \mu g/kg$ ww). For pelagic roundfish, Se concentrations were significantly higher in liver tissue ($459.0 - 523.0 \mu g/kg$ ww) than in muscle ($336.0 - 348.0 \mu g/kg$ ww) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1). There was no significant difference in Se concentration between flatfish liver ($318.0 - 1,810 \mu g/kg$ ww) and muscle ($210.0 - 1,940 \mu g/kg$ ww) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1).

Demersal sharks had a different metal/metalloid tissue profile, where the concentration of Cd, Zn and Cu was significantly higher in the liver tissue than the corresponding muscle tissue and there was no significant difference between the muscle and liver tissue on Pb, Cr, Ni and Se concentration (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey); Table 5.1).

Whole tissue was not available for demersal shark and flatfish for a comparison to other tissue types and categories. On this basis, mixed effects model analysis will be conducted in the liver tissue of shark and fish (pelagic, demersal and flatfish) for Pb, Cd, Se, Zn, Cu, Ni and Cr for consistency.

5.3.1.3 Invertebrates

Demersal invertebrates muscle, benthic invertebrates soft body and benthic invertebrates whole were analysed as the tissues are separated for sample quantity purposes and sample category includes a range of different species. **Benthic** invertebrates brown meat was extracted from European lobster (n=1; made up of 9 individuals) and edible crab (n=2). Brown meat is found in the shell cavity at the top of the crab and is composed of the hepatopancreas which has long been reported to contain relatively high metal concentrations (particularly Cd and Pb), generally well above levels measured in the muscle from legs and claws (Davies, 1981; Barrento et al., 2009a; Barrento et al., 2009b; Noël et al., 2011; Bolam et al., 2016). The presence of Cd in the crustacean brown meat is a public health concern in many countries worldwide. The assessment of the risks and benefits of human consumption remains challenging and controversial and, official legal exposure limits are still not in place (Ervik, Lierhagen, and Asimakopoulosb, 2020). Legal limits are, however, in place for white meat (muscle) (EU, 2004; EU, 2006; EU, 2011) and the EU maximum level for Cd in crustaceans, excluding the brown meat of crab and the head and thorax of lobster and similar large crustaceans, is 0.5 mg/kg ww. Both brown meat and muscle tissue were analysed due to the lack of tissue specific ecotoxicological data for assessment purposes.

5.2.2. Metal and metalloid concentrations and trophic magnification

TMFs were calculated using the traditional (Borgå *et al.,* 2012; OSPAR, 2016b) and balanced (Brisebois, 2013) methods descried in Chapter 4, Section 4.3.2.2, following the guidance by Kidd *et al.*, (2019).

The pie chart showing the proportion of each category for making up the category profile of each metal/metalloid (Figure 5.1) indicated that of the three priority heavy metals, Hg distribution appeared to be more correlated with trophic level.

Mixed effects model analysis was used to determine the interaction between concentration and trophic level, sample category and region. As a result of this analysis, five metals were shown to have a significant relationship with trophic level (Zn, Hg, Cu, Ni and Cd) and will be considered for further analysis of trophic magnification/dilution. Metals whose accumulation is highly influenced by ecological and physiological factors (such as region and sample category) need to be assessed to reduce within category variation as much as possible when calculating TMFs.



Figure 5.2: Venn diagram showing the output of mixed effects model analysis conducted on demersal shark, fish (demersal, pelagic, flatfish), invertebrates (benthic and demersal) and zooplankton, where the concentration of eight metals and metalloids (Zn, Hg, Cd, Cu, Ni, Cr, As and Se) (µg/kg ww) have a relationship with the three variables (trophic level, sample category and region). Pb sits outside all categories showing no relationship to the three variables. The greatest overlap was between Trophic Level and Sample Category.

Mixed effects model analysis revealed that Zn concentration had a statistically significant relationship with trophic level (p<0.05) while Hg, Cu, Ni and Cd concentrations had a statistically significant relationship with both sample category and trophic level (p<0.05). Cr had a statistically significant relationship with sample category while As and Se had a statistically significant relationship with sample category and region. There was no significant relationship between Pb concentration and sample category, trophic level or region (p>0.05).

Calculating the TMF of trace metals is more complex than that of PCBs and PBDEs, as metals such as Zn, Cu and Ni are essential elements and required for an organism's natural physiological processes and there will be interspecies differences (Rainbow, 2003). The sources of between and within category variance for metals shown to be associated with trophic level (Figure 5.2; Hg, Cd, Cu, Ni, and Zn) were identified. The muscle of shark and fish were used for comparisons for Hg and As and liver used for comparisons for Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn, based on the results from Section 5.2.1.

For metals with a trophic relationship (Figure 5.2), metal concentrations were plotted using both the traditional method (Log_{10} [metal concentration] against trophic level) and the balanced method (geometric mean Log_{10} [metal concentration] against geometric mean trophic level) to enable the determination of the TMF for that metal. To the author's knowledge, no previous studies have investigated the TMF of trace metals using the balanced method.

5.2.2.1 Mercury

The pie chart showing the proportion of each category for making up the category profile of each metal/metalloid (Figure 5.1) showed that of the priority heavy metals, Hg had a different distribution than the other eight metals and metalloids.

Figure 5.3 shows the logarithmically transformed Hg concentration in shark and fish muscle and demersal and benthic invertebrates. Demersal sharks, being a predatory species, have a significantly higher Hg concentration in their tissues than the other sample categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) (Figure 5.3). Predatory species such as marine mammals and shark are good indicators for the monitoring of elemental contamination in the marine environment due to their high trophic level position and long lifespan (Bellante, *et al.*, 2011). Most shark species accumulate high concentrations of Hg through their diet which then accumulates in their muscle tissue (Branco *et al.*, 2007; Rumbold *et al.*, 2014). This data suggests the trophic relationship identified by the mixed model analysis is a biomagnification effect. Demersal sharks had little variation in trophic level (Figure 3.8; Table 3.7) and within-species dietary pattern (Chapter 3, Figures 3.5 and 3.7), which could explain the low degree of variation of Hg concentration in this category (Table 5.1).



Figure 5.3: Box plot of Log_{10} Hg concentration (μ g/kg ww) in nine sample categories (demersal shark and fish muscle, demersal invertebrates and benthic invertebrates). Marine mammals were not included in the analysis due to their selected tissue and zooplankton was not included in the analysis as the Hg concentration was below the LoD. One edible crab, one European lobster and one hermit crab sample pool were identified as data outliers (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

The flatfish muscle category has a significantly higher Hg concentration than the other fish and invertebrate categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This is to be expected as flatfish are directly exposed to near-shore seabed sediments which act as a sink for heavy metals from inputs such as river run-off and atmospheric depositions (Fergusson, 1990; Förstner and Müller, 1981; Glasby and Szefer, 1998; Szefer, 2002; França *et al.,* 2005).

Flatfish muscle had a larger Hg concentration range than the other fish muscle and invertebrates categories (Figure 5.3), ranging from $20.1 - 341.0 \ \mu g/kg$ ww; Table 5.1). On further investigation, it was found that flatfish from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (Solway Firth) had a significantly higher concentration of Hg in their muscle (158.0 - 341.0 \ \mu g/kg ww; n=2), than those from the Northern North Sea (Moray Firth) (89.80 - 131.0; n=3) and the Scottish Continental Shelf (Burra Haaf) (20.10 - 138.0 \ \mu g/kg ww; n=7) (p<0.05 ANOVA, Tukey; Figure 5.4). Although the sample size is small, this provides an indication of a localised regional influence on Hg concentration in flatfish. Physiological features such as average pool age, weight and length were not found to significantly influence the Hg concentration in the separate flatfish muscle and demersal roundfish muscle categories (p>0.05).

The Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (particularly the Clyde) is a contaminated region due to nearby industrial and wastewater discharges (UKMMAS, 2010). The OSPAR Intermediate Assessment 2017 (OSPAR, 2017) found that Hg concentrations in biota were at or above background concentrations (BAC: $35 \mu g/kg$ ww in fish) in all of the assessment areas (304 monitoring sites across 12 assessment areas), with the highest concentrations found in the Norwegian Trench, Northern North Sea, Southern North Sea and Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, at around twice the BAC. Eight out of the eleven flatfish sample pools in this project exceed the BAC; four sample pools from the Scottish Continental Shelf ($50.90 - 87.80 \mu g/kg$ ww), two sample pools from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region ($173.0 - 278.0 \mu g/kg$ ww) and two sample pools from the Northern North Sea ($67.70 - 77.70 \mu g/kg$ ww).



Figure 5.4: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log_{10} Hg Concentration μ g/kg ww in each biogeographic region. Flatfish collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (n=2) have a significantly higher concentration of Hg in their muscle than those collected from the Northern North Sea (n=3) and Scottish Continental Shelf (n=7) (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

The EU wide biota EQS for Hg represents a concentration in fish at which birds and mammals are protected against effects of Hg via secondary poisoning i.e. the uptake of contaminants from prey. The maximum recommended concentration for Hg in biota of 20 µg/kg ww, expressed as total Hg, was set in Directive 2013/39/EU. The mean Hg concentration (ww) in the muscle tissue of demersal roundfish, pelagic roundfish and flatfish, the whole tissue of demersal roundfish and pelagic roundfish and liver tissue of

demersal roundfish and flatfish exceed the EQS concentration (Table 5.1 and Figure 5.5). It is recognised that the EQS for Hg refers only to whole fish and an accepted tissue-whole organism conversion factor is not currently available. Figure 5.5 shows that the only mean concentration found to be lower than the EQS was pelagic roundfish liver, with a mean concentration of $17.2 \pm 0.9 \ \mu g/kg$ ww. The trophic adjusted Hg concentration for shark and fish muscle and invertebrates using calculated TMFs for comparison to EQS is discussed below (Table 5.3) in the trophic magnification Section.



Figure 5.5: Bar graph showing the Hg concentration (μ g/kg ww) in the tissue of each fish category (demersal roundfish, pelagic roundfish and flatfish) in comparison to the EQS_(biota) (horizontal dashed trendline). Error bars are to one standard deviation. Flatfish were analysed using their muscle and liver tissues only as whole tissue was not available for this category.

When shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed (Figure 5.3), two outliers were identified within the benthic invertebrates muscle category (p<0.05). Pooled edible crab (n=1; made up of 14 individuals) and pooled European lobster (n=1; made up of 9 individuals) had a significantly higher concentration of Hg in their muscle than the other benthic invertebrate muscle category species (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey; Figure 5.6). Noël, *et al.*, (2011) determined the Hg, Cd and Pb concentrations in white meat (muscle) and brown meat of crustaceans collected in France and found the concentration of Hg in three lobster brown meat and muscle samples to range from 43.00 – 65.00 μ g/kg ww and 115.0 – 148.0 μ g/kg ww, respectively. In this project, the concentration of Hg in the



one pooled lobster sample was comparable with brown meat, containing 62.00 μg/kg ww, and higher in white meat (muscle), containing 273.0 μg/kg ww.

Figure 5.6: Bar graph showing the Hg concentration (μ g/kg ww) in the tissue of each invertebrate species (benthic and demersal). Error bars are to one standard deviation. Lobster muscle, hermit crab, brittle star, sea mouse and lobster brown meat do not have error bars as there is only one sample pool available.

Mixed effects model analysis revealed a statistically significant relationship between Hg concentration and trophic level and sample category. Pooled demersal shark samples had a significantly higher liver concentration of Hg than the other fish and invetrebrate species (Figure 5.3) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). On this basis, the TMF of Hg will be calculated both including (Figures 5.7) and excluding (Figure 5.8) demersal shark muscle using both the traditional (a) and balanced (b) methods. This will determine whether Hg biomagnifies in the marine food web studied in this project and will identify categories that significantly influence the calculated TMF. The calculated TMF for Hg from Figures 5.7 - 5.8 are shown on Table 5.1.



Figure 5.7: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark muscle (yellow), fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green). **(b)** Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark muscle (yellow), fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green).



Figure 5.8: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green). **(b)** Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Hg concentration (µg/kg ww) in fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green).

Table 5.2: Calculated TMFs of Hg using the traditional and balanced methods in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish and invertebrates and a food web composed of fish and invertebrates.

Traditional method		Balanced method		
All trophic levels	Excluding demersal	All trophic levels	Excluding demersal	
(p<0.05)	shark (p<0.05)	(p>0.05)	shark (p>0.05)	
1.4	0.9	3.3	0.6	

Hg was found to biomagnify when demersal shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed, using the traditional method and balanced method (Table 5.2). When upper trophic level demersal shark was not included in the analysis, the calculated TMF changed from trophic magnification to trophic dilution using both methods (Table 5.2). This shows the influence of the presence of higher trophic level predators when calculating the TMF of Hg and suggests that Hg does not biomagnify in a marine food web composed of lower trophic level organisms. Figure 5.8b shows that flatfish and benthic invertebrates have a much higher concentration of Hg in relation to trophic level in comparison to the other categories. A similar finding was reported by Kasper *et al.*, (2009) where inorganic Hg concentrations decreased with the increase of trophic level (across four trophic levels), due to the feeding habits of detritivores being closely associated with the bottom sediment.

Although the overall biomagnification tendency is the same between both methods (Table 5.2), the balanced method TMFs were higher for Hg when shark, fish and invertebrates were analysed. There was also a larger difference between trophic magnification and dilution using the balanced method, showing the importance of a balanced dataset when calculating TMF, which from these findings is recommended when calculating the TMF of Hg in food webs composed of higher trophic level predators.

The correlation was however not significant (p>0.05) when using the balanced method for both calculated TMFs (Table 5.2), suggesting that a larger dataset is required to sufficiently test significance using a balanced dataset. A similar result was seen in Chapter 4 for CB101, 118 and BDE47, where the balanced method was found to influence the significance of the regression, and in some cases change the overall finding from biomagnification (using the traditional method) to trophic dilution (using the balanced method).

The TMFs reported in this Chapter using the traditional method are lower than what has been calculated in previous global studies, where an average TMF of 7.0 \pm 4.9 was reported for a number of sites and ecosystems in Lavoie *et al.*, (2013). A study in Mason

Bay, Korea (Kim *et al.*, 2012) reported a TMF of 2.5 for the magnification of Hg using fish species, polychaete, bivalves, crustacean and cephalopod and a TMF of 2.8 was reported in a study on the continental shelf where a food chain composed of zooplankton, crustaceans, all bony fish and squid groups (Pethybridge *et al.*,2012).

The latest EC guidance on the implementation of the biota EQS states that the EQS is set for animals of trophic level 4 and that concentration data should be corrected using TMFs before comparison (OSPAR, 2016b). The Hg EQS used presents difficulties as it is set at a level (20 μ g/kg ww) which is close to or below the BAC of both the OSPAR region for mussels (18 μ g/kg ww) and fish muscle (35 μ g/kg ww) (Robinson *et al.*, 2017). The Hg concentration of shark and fish muscle and invertebrates was corrected (Equation 5.1; OSPAR, 2016b) using the TMF (all trophic levels to represent the food web) obtained by both methods for a comparison to the Hg EQS (Table 5.3).

$Conc_{TL-adj} = Conc_{biota} * TMF^{(4-TL(x))}$

Equation 5.1

Category	Sample number	Mean trophic level (Table 3.7)	Mean Hg µg/kg ww	Trophic adjusted μg/kg ww TMF (1.4)	Trophic adjusted μg/kg ww TMF (3.3)
Demersal Shark Muscle	12	4.55	486.5	403.8	253.0
Pelagic Roundfish Muscle	2	3.75	46.95	51.18	63.38
Demersal Roundfish Muscle	30	4.40	53.02	46.13	32.87
Flatfish Muscle	12	3.64	110.3	124.6	169.9
Demersal Invertebrates Muscle	2	3.87	25.90	26.94	30.30
Benthic Invertebrates Whole	11	3.42	69.85	85.22	139.7
Benthic Invertebrates Muscle	13	3.68	69.08	76.68	101.5
Benthic Invertebrates Brown Meat	3	3.24	72.87	94.00	180.7
Benthic Invertebrates Soft Body	17	3.53	71.35	83.48	124.9

Table 5.3: The trophic adjusted (corrected) Hg concentrations using the TMFs obtained using the traditional method (1.4) and balanced method (3.3) analysing shark, fish and invertebrates (Table 5.2).

Table 5.3 shows that the original ww concentrations and the corrected concentrations using the TMFs obtained by both methods are all above the Hg biota EQS ($20 \mu g/kg ww$) (Table 5.3). The TMF calculated using the traditional method has only slightly adjusted the original ww concentrations but the balanced dataset has had more of an influence on the values, halving the original ww concentration of demersal shark and doubling the original ww concentration of benthic invertebrates brown meat. Although the current EQS for Hg is considered an interim solution to address the need for assessment criteria

until a more appropriate approach can be defined and agreed, this data has shown that trophic adjustment using a balanced dataset TMF has an influence on the adjusted concentration and is highly recommended for a true indication of secondary poisoning by biomagnification.

5.2.2.2 Cadmium

Figure 5.9 shows the logarithmically transformed Cd concentration in shark and fish liver, demersal and benthic invertebrates and zooplankton. Benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton had a significantly higher Cd concentration in their tissues than the other sample categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). This suggests a species-specific accumulation of Cd in the food web rather than concentrations as a result of biomagnification.



Figure 5.9: Box plot of Log₁₀ Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in ten sample categories (demersal shark, fish muscle, demersal invertebrates, benthic invertebrates and zooplankton (marine mammals were not included in the analysis due to their selected tissue). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

Figure 5.9 shows that benthic invertebrates soft body has a large degree of variation of Cd concentration in comparison to the other fish, invertebrates and zooplankton categories, ranging from 31.70 μ g/kg in pooled swimming crab to 6,220 μ g/kg in pooled horse mussel (Table 5.1).

A regional comparison on the benthic invertebrates soft category showed there was no regional influence within this category on both a biogeographic (Figure 5.10) or localised

level (Figure 5.11). A larger dataset is however required for a comprehensive analysis as there was only one benthic invertebrate soft body pool from Hunterston, Moray Firth and Pladda. There was a within category species influence on Cd concentration where horse mussel (n=2) had a significantly higher concentration of Cd in its tissues than whelk (n=7), swimming crab (n=6) and shore crab (n=2) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey) (Figure 5.12).



Figure 5.10: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log_{10} Cd concentration $\mu g/kg$ ww in benthic invertebrates soft body across the two biogeographic regions. There was no significant difference of Log_{10} Cd concentration $\mu g/kg$ ww in benthic invertebrates making up the soft body category collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (n=12) and the Northern North Sea (n=5) (p>0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.



Figure 5.11: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log_{10} Cd concentration μ g/kg ww in benthic invertebrates soft body across the seven localised regions. There was no significant difference of Log_{10} Cd concentration μ g/kg ww in benthic invertebrates making up the soft body category collected from Holy Loch (n=7), Hunterston (n=1; made up of 34 individuals), Moray Firth (n=1; made up of 28 individuals), Outer Firth of Forth (n=2), Pladda (n=1; made up of 6 individuals), Solway Firth (n=3) and Tancred Bank (n=2) (p>0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.



Figure 5.12: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log_{10} Cd concentration $\mu g/kg$ ww across the four benthic invertebrates soft body species. Horse mussel (n=2) had a significantly higher concentration of Cd in its tissues than shore crab (2), swimming crab (6) and whelk (7) (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

Horse mussels usually live part-buried in soft to coarse sediments and are larger in size than blue mussels, which are known to accumulate a high concentration of Cd and are considered a suitable indicator species of metal contamination (Andersen, Maage and Johannessen, 1996). Many horse mussels live for more than 25 years and some survive for 50 years, as opposed to blue mussels which have a lifespan of 2-3 years (SNH, 2019). Young horse mussels are predated on by crabs and starfish, but once they are over 6 cm long, they are relatively safe from these predators. This long-term exposure to sediment, significantly higher lifespan and more carnivorous behaviour will therefore result in a much higher accumulation of trace metals in comparison to blue mussel, which could explain the significantly higher concentration of Cd in this project. Due to predators feeding on smaller and younger animals with a lower concentration of trace metals, the trophic transfer of these metals would not be as high.

Studies from around the UK have found Cd concentrations in edible crab brown meat to vary. Overnell and Trewhella, (1979) reported Cd concentrations of up to 50,000 μ g/kg in samples from Orkney and Shetland, whilst Falconer *et al.*, (1986) reported concentrations of up to 61,300 μ g/kg in samples from sixteen areas around the Scottish coast. Similarly, Noël, *et al.*, (2011) reported concentrations of up to 61,600 μ g/kg with

a mean of 12,800 μ g/kg in 40 edible crabs originating from France, the UK and Ireland. The concentrations of Cd in this study are much lower than these reported values, where pooled edible crab brown meat has a mean concentration of Cd of 2,565 μ g/kg (n=2) and pooled lobster brown meat a concentration of 713 μ g/kg (n=1; made up of 9 individuals).

Mixed effects model analysis revealed that there was a statistically significant relationship between Cd concentration and sample category and trophic level (p<0.05). Pooled benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton had a significantly higher concentration of Cd in their tissues than the other categories (Figure 5.9) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). On this basis, the TMF of Cd will be calculated both including (Figures 5.13) and excluding (Figure 5.14) benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton using both the traditional (a) and balanced (b) methods. This will determine whether Cd biomagnifies in the marine food web in this project and whether categories influence the calculated TMF. The calculated TMF for Cd from Figures 5.13 – 5.14 are shown on Table 5.4.



Figure 5.13: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue).



Figure 5.14: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver: fish: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle (green). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cd concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate shark liver, fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle (green).

Table 5.4: Calculated TMFs of Cd using the traditional and balanced methods in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish, invertebrates: demersal and benthic invertebrates whole, muscle, soft body and brown meat and zooplankton (all trophic levels) and a food web composed of demersal shark, fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish and invertebrates: demersal, benthic invertebrates whole and muscle using the traditional method and balanced method.

Tra	ditional method	Balanced method		
All trophic levels (p<0.05)	Excluding benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton (p<0.05)	All trophic levels (p>0.05)	Excluding benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton (p>0.05)	
0.4	0.5	0.7	0.7	

Cd was found to trophic dilute when all trophic levels (shark, fish, invertebrates and zooplankton) were analysed and when excluding benthic invertebrates brown meat, soft body and zooplankton using both the traditional and balanced methods (Table 5.4). The calculated TMFs using the balanced method were the same (0.7) when the categories containing species with a potential specific physiological basis for Cd were not included (Table 5.4). Although the trophic dilution tendency is slightly lower using the balanced methods (traditional and balanced). This suggests that in the case of Cd, an unbalanced dataset does not influence the calculated TMF. Similar to Hg, the correlation was not significant (p>0.05) when using the balanced method for both calculated TMFs (Table 5.4).

Studies globally have found a trophic dilution effect of Cd through the food web. A study in the South China Sea on Cd and Pb in twelve marine organisms of differing trophic levels showed that these metals did not biomagnify (Gu, 2018) and a study in the Western Patagonia and Antarctic Pensinsula found that although Cd biomagnified in macroinvertebrates, significant trophic dilution occurred when higher trophic level organisms were assessed (Espejo *et al.*, 2018).

5.2.2.3 Copper

Figure 5.15 shows the logarithmically transformed Cu concentration in shark and fish liver, demersal and benthic invertebrates and zooplankton. Benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat have a significantly higher concentration of Cu in their tissues than the other shark, fish and invertebrate categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Benthic invertebrates soft body has a concentration range of 4,090 μ g/kg ww in horse mussel to 65,900 μ g/kg ww in whelk, and benthic invertebrates brown meat has a concentration range of 19,100 - 68,400 μ g/kg ww (Table 5.1). Similar to Cd, this suggests a species-

specific accumulation of Cu in the food web rather than concentrations as a result of biomagnification.



Figure 5.15: Box plot of Log_{10} Cu concentration (μ g/kg ww) in ten sample categories (demersal shark, fish muscle, demersal invertebrates, benthic invertebrates and zooplankton (marine mammals were not included in the analysis due to their selected tissue. Two horse mussel sample pools were identified as data outliers (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

The hepatopancreas (making up the brown meat) has been found to show raised Cu concentrations, varying with moult cycle and associated bodily changes and blood concentration of oxygen binding haemolymph pigment haemocyanin (Rainbow, 2018), which could explain the significantly higher Cu concentration in brown meat in this project. Pooled whelk had the highest degree of variation of Cu, ranging from 21,000 - 65,900 µg/kg ww (n=7). It has been reported that molluscs can store Cu in granules, leading to elevated Cu concentrations (Marigómez, *et al.*, 2002; Cheung and Wang, 2008). Higher trophic level organisms are however able to better regulate Cu to avoid lethal concentrations (Neff, 2002). In some molluscs (whelk in particular), Cu is especially important because it is responsible for the haemolymph pigment haemocyanin (Rainbow, 2018).

Two horse mussel sample pools (circled on Figure 5.15) have a significantly lower concentration of Cu in their tissue than the other benthic invertebrate soft body species (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Cu uptake is generally controlled by bivalves, but with different

efficiency from species to species (Pan and Wang, 2012). This could explain the low concentration of Cu in horse mussel in this project in comparison to the other benthic invertebrate soft body species (Figure 5.16), but a larger dataset will be required with a higher number of bivalve samples for a comprehensive analysis. Species contributing to benthic invertebrates soft body were separated based on their FA profiles in Figure 3.6. This suggests horse mussel having a significantly lower concentration of Cu could also be due to a similar feeding pattern in relation to Cu uptake.

There are no assessment criteria for detrimental effects available for fish or shellfish due to the fact that Cu is an essential element, and as such many organisms have some biological control over the uptake and release of Cu (OSPAR, 2016c).



Figure 5.16: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log_{10} Cu concentration $\mu g/kg$ ww across the four benthic invertebrates soft body species. Horse mussel (n=2) had a significantly lower concentration of Cu in its tissues than shore crab (2), swimming crab (6) and whelk (7) (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

Mixed effects model analysis revealed that there was a statistically significant relationship between Cu concentration and sample category and trophic level (p<0.05). Pooled benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat had a significantly higher concentration of Cu in their tissues than the other categories (Figure 5.15) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). On this basis, the TMF of Cu will be calculated both including (Figures 5.17) and excluding (Figure 5.18) benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat using

both the traditional (a) and balanced (b) methods. This will determine whether Cu biomagnifies in the marine food web in this project and if significant categories influence the calculated TMF. The calculated TMF for Cu from Figures 5.17 - 5.18 are shown on Table 5.5.



Figure 5.17: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cu concentration (µg/kg ww) in shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cu concentration (µg/kg ww) in shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue).



Figure 5.18: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Cu concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver, fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole and muscle (green) and zooplankton (n=3). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Cu concentration (µg/kg ww) in fish muscle: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and Invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole and muscle (green) and zooplankton (n=3).
Table 5.5: Calculated TMFs of Cu using the traditional and balanced methods in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish, invertebrates: demersal and benthic invertebrates whole, muscle, soft body and brown meat and zooplankton (all trophic levels) and a food web composed of fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish, invertebrates: demersal and benthic invertebrates whole and muscle and zooplankton.

Traditional method		Balanced method	
	Excluding benthic		Excluding benthic
All trophic levels	invertebrates soft	All trophic levels	invertebrates soft
(p>0.05)	body and brown meat	(p>0.05)	body and brown meat
	(p<0.05)		(p<0.05)
0.9	1.5	1.8	2.0

Cu was found to slightly trophic dilute in a food web composed of shark, fish, invertebrates and zooplankton when using the traditional method, but biomagnify using the balanced method (Table 5.5). Figure 5.17 shows that once the dataset was balanced, this difference in trophic transfer was due to zooplankton having a lower concentration of Cu in relation to its trophic level than the other sample categories. The calculated TMF was higher using both methods once benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat were removed from the dataset (Table 5.5) which was expected, as the sample categories with a tendency to accumulate high concentrations of Cu have been removed from the analysis. The correlation was only significant (p<0.05) when using the balanced method and traditional method for the food web excluding benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat from the analysis, suggesting that in this case, removing categories containing species with a specific physiological need for Cu has significantly reduced the variation associated with the calculated TMF. This highlights the importance of species selection and a balanced dataset when calculating the TMF of Cu, suggesting the different utilisation rates of Cu between trophic levels significantly influences the regression (p < 0.05).

The trophic dilution of Cu has been established in other studies. A study by Schneider *et al.*, (2018) ranked mean Cu concentrations in the order: herbivores-suspension feeders > detritivores > autotrophs > carnivores, with calculated trophic dilution. Another study by Barwick and Maher (2003) found that Cu did not biomagnify in a temperate seagrass ecosystem, where lower trophic organisms such as molluscs and crustaceans accumulated high concentrations of Cu due to the essential nature of this trace metal.

5.2.2.4 Nickel

Figure 5.19 shows the logarithmically transformed Ni concentration in demersal shark and fish liver, demersal and benthic invertebrates and zooplankton. Benthic invertebrates soft body, brown meat, whole and zooplankton have a significantly higher concentration of Ni in their tissues than the other shark, fish and invertebrate categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey; Figure 5.19). Similar to Cd and Cu, this suggests a speciesspecific accumulation of Ni in the food web rather than concentrations as a result of biomagnification.



Figure 5.19: Box plot of Log_{10} Ni concentration (μ g/kg ww) in ten sample categories (demersal shark, fish muscle, demersal invertebrates, benthic invertebrates and zooplankton (marine mammals were not included in the analysis due to their selected tissue. One sea mouse and two edible crab sample pools were identified as data outliers (p<0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

Demersal roundfish liver has a larger degree of variation than the shark and other fish categories (Figure 5.19). In demersal roundfish liver, pooled whiting has the minimum category concentration of <13.00 μ g/kg ww and the maximum category concentration of 458.0 μ g/kg ww. When investigated further it was found that samples collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (n=8) had a higher concentration of Ni in their liver than those from the Northern North Sea (n=2) and Scottish Continental Shelf (n=5), but this was not significant (p>0.05) (Figure 5.20). Although the sample size is small, this provides an indication of a localised regional influence on Ni concentration in whiting. A larger dataset will however be required for a comprehensive analysis. Features such as

average pool age, weight, length and trophic level were not found to significantly influence the Ni concentration in whiting liver (p>0.05).



Figure 5.20: Box plot comparing the sample distributions of Log10 Ni concentration µg/kg ww in whiting liver across the three biogeographic regions. There was no significant difference of Log10 Ni concentration µg/kg ww in whiting liver making up the soft body category collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (n=8), Northern North Sea (n=2) and Scottish Continental Shelf (n=5) (p>0.05). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

There were three outliers identified on Figure 5.19 - one sea mouse sample pool and two edible crab muscle sample pools (p<0.05). To the authors knowledge there have been no previous studies investigating the accumulation of Ni in sea mouse. A study by Danje and Manoj., (2015) analysed the concentration of Cu, Ni, Zn and Cd in polychaete worms (*Nereididae*), mud skipper and mud crab from three sites in the Purna river estuary, India. It was reported that polychaete worms accumulated a higher concentration of Ni in their tissues than the Ni concentration in sediment, with samples collected from one site having five times the Ni concentration in their tissues than the sediment. Polychaete worms were found to have a a higher concentration of Ni in their tissues than mud skipper and the chelipeds, walking legs and carapace of mud crab. There is only one sea mouse sample in this project (made up of 33 individuals), but this provides an indication of the accumulation ability of this species which requires further study with a larger dataset. It is also important to note that sea

mouse could be differentiated from the benthic invertebrates whole category during FA profile analysis, suggesting a different dietary pattern from starfish and brittle star (Figure 3.6).

The two edible crab muscle samples were collected from two different sites: the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (Solway Firth) and Northern North Sea (Montrose bank), and the equivelant brown meat tissue from both sample pools had a higher concentration of Ni than the muscle tissue ($322.0 - 1,140 \mu g/kg$ ww as opposed to $9.36 - 110.0 \mu g/kg$ ww). A higher concentration of metals is expected from the brown meat of crab, as it is taken from the soft body of the crab and is mainly composed of the gonads and hepatopancreas, known to contain high concentrations of trace metals due to the detoxifying nature of the hepatopancreas (Bolam and Bersuder, 2013a and b).

The concentration range present for both tissue types is however large, considering there are only two sample pools. This could be due to sample collection region, as the maximum Ni concentration in the range of both tissues was from the sample pool collected from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region. When the benthic invertebrate muscle category is analysed as a whole, there was no significant regional influence (p>0.05), but this is likely due to the number of different species present in this category (5) each with differing accumulation rates depending on physiological requirements. Further study is required on a species level with a larger dataset to establish a regional influence on Ni concentration in invertebrates.

Benthic invertebrates soft body had a Ni concentration range of 183.0 μ g/kg ww in pooled whelk to 3,660 μ g/kg ww in pooled horse mussel. Pooled horse mussel was found to have the highest concentration of Ni in its tissues than the other invertberate species in (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). As described in Section 5.2.2.2 for Cd, this accumulation is likely due to their constant exposure to sediment and long lifespan of 25-50 years.

The higher concentration and species-specific variation of Ni concentration in benthic invertebrates has been found in a number of studies. A study by Hédouin *et al.*, (2010) analysed Ni accumulation in clams and oysters. Although both bivalve species were shown to efficiently assimilate Ni ingested with their food (especially clams) and retain it very efficiently (especially oysters), they displayed different bioaccumulation behaviour for Ni suggesting different environmental interactions and/or physiological ability. The majority of studies have focussed on smaller, lower trophic level mussels (several species) as a target organism worldwide, concluding this species as an effective bio-indicator of Ni concentrations in sea water (Lu and Wang, 2018; Mejdoub *et al.*, 2018; Azizi *et al.*, 2018).

Mixed effects model analysis revealed that there was a statistically significant relationship between Ni concentration and sample category and trophic level (p<0.05). Pooled benthic invertebrates soft body, brown meat, whole and zooplankton had a significantly higher concentration of Ni in their tissues than the other categories (Figure 5.19) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). There are too few lower trophic level samples available to calculate TMF when pooled benthic invertebrates soft body, brown meat, whole and zooplankton are not included in the analysis (following the guidance by Kidd *et al.*, (2019). On this basis, the TMF of Ni was calculated for all trophic levels including these categories (Figure 5.21) using both the traditional (a) and balanced (b) methods. This will determine whether Ni biomagnifies in the marine food web in this project. The calculated TMF for Ni from Figure 5.21 are shown on Table 5.6.



Figure 5.21: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Ni concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Ni concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate muscle (brown) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue).

Table 5.6: Calculated TMFs of Ni using the traditional and balanced methods in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish, invertebrates: demersal and benthic invertebrates whole, muscle, soft body and brown meat and zooplankton (all trophic levels).

Traditional Method	Balanced Method	
All trophic levels (p>0.05)	All trophic levels (p>0.05)	
0.4	0.5	

Both of the calculated TMFs using the traditional method and balanced method found Ni to trophic dilute in the marine food web, suggesting a balanced data set does not influence the calculated TMF. The correlation was however not significant (p>0.05) when analysing all trophic levels using both methods, suggesting that a larger dataset is required to establish significance when analysing the trophic relationship of Ni.

There is relatively limited data available for the biomagnification/trophic dilution of Ni, but a study by Cardwell, *et al.*, (2013) found that Ni generally does not biomagnify in food chains consisting of organisms occupying trophic level 3 and over. A study by Blewett and Leonard, (2017) found that organism physiology appears to be the main driver of the toxic impact of Ni rather than bioaccumulation but concluded that mechanisms of Ni toxicity in the marine environment are still not well understood.

5.2.2.5 Zinc

Figure 5.22 shows the logarithmically transformed Zn concentration in shark and fish liver, demersal and benthic invertebrates and zooplankton. Benthic invertebrates soft body, whole and brown meat have a significantly higher concentration of Zn in their tissues than the other sample categories (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey; Figure 5.22). Similar to Cd, Cu and Ni, this suggests a species-specific accumulation of Zn in the food web rather than a result of biomagnification.



Figure 5.22: Box plot of Log_{10} Zn concentration (μ g/kg ww) in ten sample categories (demersal shark and fish muscle, demersal invertebrates, benthic invertebrates and zooplankton (marine mammals were not included in the analysis due to their selected tissue). Error bars are to one standard deviation.

Figure 5.22 shows that benthic invertebrates soft body has a large degree of within category variation in comparison to the other demersal shark, fish and invertebrate sample categories, with a range of 23,500 μ g/kg ww in swimming crab to 341,000 μ g/kg ww in pooled horse mussel (Table 5.1). This supports a study by Chou *et al.*, (2003) where the uptake of Zn by horse mussel was extremely high, suggesting this element may play a biological role in this species and correlates with the findings from Cd, Cu and Ni.

Edible crab (n=2) had a significantly higher concentration of Zn in their muscle tissue than the other benthic invertebrate muscle species, with concentrations of 61,500 and 79,200 μ g/kg ww in comparison to 13,800 – 27,200 μ g/kg ww, respectively. Unlike Ni,

the equivelant edible crab brown meat had a much lower concentration of Zn ranging from 27,500 – 55,800 µg/kg ww, suggesting a tissue specific accumulation. A study by Zhang *et al.*, (2019) investigated the concentration of Cu, Zn, Mn, Cd and Cr in three crab species from mangrove wetlands in China and compared their findings to those reported in eighteen species of crab from twelve studies worldwide. Significant differences between tissue types were found in all three species, where concentrations of Cu and Cd were significantly higher in the hepatopancreas than in the muscle and carapace and Zn tended to be accumulated by muscle. When comparing metal data from twelve other studies, the metal concentrations in muscle tissues showed a trend of Zn > Mn ≥ Cu > Cd > Cr in all the species, while in the hepatopancreas, the trend varied with species. This agrees with the findings of Zhang *et al.*, (2019) and the findings of this project.

Mixed effects model analysis revealed that there was a statistically significant relationship between Zn concentration and trophic level (p<0.05). Pooled benthic invertebrates soft body, whole and brown meat have a significantly higher concentration of Zn in their tissues than the other sample categories (Figure 5.22) (p<0.05, ANOVA, Tukey). Similarly to Ni, there are too few lower trophic level samples available to calculate TMF when pooled benthic invertebrates soft body, brown meat and whole are not included in the analysis (following the guidance by Kidd *et al.*, (2019)). On this basis, the TMF of Zn was calculated for all trophic levels including these categories (Figure 5.23) using both the traditional (a) and balanced (b) methods. This will determine whether Zn biomagnifies in the marine food web in this project. The calculated TMF for Zn from Figures 5.23 are shown on Table 5.7.



Figure 5.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed Zn concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue). (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean Zn concentration (µg/kg ww) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), Invertebrates: demersal invertebrate muscle (brown), and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) and zooplankton (blue).

Table 5.7: Calculated TMFs of Zn using the traditional and balanced methods in in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish: pelagic, demersal and flatfish, invertebrates: demersal and benthic invertebrates whole, muscle, soft body and brown meat and zooplankton (all trophic levels).

Traditional Method	Balanced Method	
All trophic levels (p>0.05)	All trophic levels (p>0.05)	
0.9	2.1	

Zn was found to trophic dilute in the marine food web using the traditional method, but biomagnify when using the balanced method. Similar to Cu, this shows the importance of a balanced dataset when calculating the TMF of Zn, particularly when different utilisation rates of Zn exist between trophic levels (a higher utilisation rate when a dataset has more benthic invertebrates at a particular trophic level will influence the regression). Similar to Ni, the correlation was not significant (p>0.05) when analysing all trophic levels, suggesting that a larger dataset is required to establish significance when analysing the trophic relationship of Zn. A study by Cardwell *et al.*, (2013) found that Zn generally does not biomagnify through food chains consisting of primary producers, macroinvertebrate consumers, and fish occupying trophic level 3 and higher, which is similar to the food web in this study. The lack of trophic magnification has been the dominant finding for the trophic transfer of Zn, which is supported by a number of other studies worldwide (Barwick and Maher, 2003; Mathews and Fisher, 2008; Guo *et al.*, 2016). Further studies are required to analyse the biomagnification of Zn using a balanced dataset.

5.4 Conclusion

This study examined the variability of concentrations (inter- and intra- species variation) of three priority heavy metals (Hg, Cd and Pb) and six additional trace metals and metalloids As, Ni, Se, Zn, Cu and Cr in the nineteen sample categories from different locations around Scotland. Mixed models analysis was used to determine the metals/metalloids with a trophic relationship and factors with the potential of influencing TMF variability identified.

None of the metals with a trophic relationship (Hg, Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn) had a significant relationship with biogeographic region. The findings from this project show that benthic invertebrates have a species-specific accumulation of Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn in the food web

rather than concentrations as a result of biomagnification, which can reduce the reliability of the calculated TMFs.

TMFs were calculated on those possessing a significant trophic relationship and TMFs calculated using two methods: traditional and balanced methods (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; Brisebois, 2013) to determine whether biomagnification occurs in the food web and to establish whether the application of TMFs is appropriate for the development of a consistent, trophic specific biota assessment criteria.

When shark, fish, invertebrates and zooplankton were analysed, biomagnification was found to occur in the food web for Hg using both the traditional and balanced methods and Cu and Zn using the balanced method. This suggests that for Cu and Zn, the different utilisation rate of invertebrate species does influence the calculated TMF in an unbalanced dataset. When sample categories with a significantly different concentration of a metal were removed from the analysis, biomagnification was found to occur for Cu using the traditional method and balanced method. Removing these categories resulted in a change from biomagnification to trophic dilution for Hg, suggesting that biomagnification does not occur in a food web composed of lower trophic level organisms (invertebrates and fish). This also changed the result for Cu using the traditional method from trophic dilution to biomagnification, but as this is an unbalanced dataset, it could be a result of a lower number of invertebrates (benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat were removed) accumulating a higher concentration of this metal in relation to their trophic level than the higher trophic level species. Due to three of the benthic invertebrate categories having a significantly higher concentration of Ni and Zn in their tissues than the other categories, there were too few lower trophic level samples available to calculate the TMF of a food web not including these categories. This does however show the higher accumulation of these metals by a majority of the invertebrates in this project in comparison to the other metals and sample categories. Cd and Ni were the only metals found to trophic dilute using both methods in all scenarios.

The concentration-trophic level correlation was significant (p<0.05) for Hg and Cd using the traditional method but not significant (p>0.05) when using the balanced method, suggesting that a larger dataset is required to sufficiently test significance using the balanced method. A similar result was seen in Chapter 4 for CB101, 118 and BDE47, where the balanced method was found to influence the significance of the regression, and in some cases change the overall finding from biomagnification (using the traditional method) to trophic dilution (using the balanced method). The correlation was significant (p<0.05) for Cu when categories with a significantly higher concentration in their tissues

299

(benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat) were removed from the analysis using the traditional method and balanced method, suggesting that these categories were significantly influencing the trophic transfer of Cu in the marine food web. The correlation was not significant (p>0.05) for Ni and Zn in all the associated figures.

The data in this study contributes ecotoxicological data required to develop new assessment criteria based on the European Union WFD or OSPAR EAC principles and the wider development of TMFs. Although TMFs provide valuable information regarding bioaccumulation potential and should be incorporated into regulatory decision making, species selection and data treatment must be kept consistent in future studies. Due to the essential nature of trace metals, appropriate species selection is vital to ensure TMFs accurately represent the selected ecosystem. This study has shown that for Cu and Zn in particular, a balanced dataset has reduced the variation that species with a potential specific physiological basis have on the TMF and has changed the outcome of the trophic relationship from trophic dilution to biomagnification. The balanced method is therefore highly recommended to ensure that the TMF is a true indication of biomagnification potential.

5.5 References

Aguilar, A., Borrell, A., and Pastor, T., 1999. Biological factors affecting variability of persistent pollutant levels in cetaceans. Journal of Cetacean Research Management, 1. Pages 83–116.

Agusa, T., Kunito, T., Yasunaga, G., Iwata, A., Subramanian, H., Ismail, A., Tanabe, S., 2005. Concentrations of trace elements in marine fish and its risk assessment in Malaysia. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 51. Pages 896-911.

Andersen, V., Maage, A., and Johannessen, P., 1996. Heavy Metals in Blue Mussels (*Mytilus edulis*) in the Bergen Harbour Area, Western Norway. Bulletin of environmental contamination and toxicology, 57. Pages 589-96.

Aubail, A., Méndez-Fernandez, P., Bustamante, P., Churlaud, C., Ferreira, M., Vingada, J. V., and Caurant., F. 2013. Use of skin and blubber tissues of small cetaceans to assess the trace element content of internal organs. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 76(Issues 1–2). Pages 158-169.

Azevedo-Silva, C.E., Almeida, R., Carvalho, D.P., Ometto, J.P.H.P., de Camargo, P.B., Dorneles., P.R., Azeredo, A., Bastos, W.R., Malm, O., and Torres, J.P.M., 2016. Mercury biomagnification and the trophic structure of the ichthyofauna from a remote lake in the Brazilian Amazon. Environmental Research, 151. Pages 286-296.

Azevedo, L. S., Pestana, I. A., Costa Nery, A. F., Bastos, W. R., and Souza, C. M. M., 2020. Mercury concentration in six fish guilds from a floodplain lake in western Amazonia: Interaction between seasonality and feeding habits, Ecological Indicators, 111. Pages 1470-160X,

Azizi, G., Layachi, M., Akodad, M., Yáñez-Ruiz, D.R., Martín-García, M.I., Baghour, M., and Mesfiouim, A., 2018. Seasonal variations of heavy metals content in mussels (*Mytilus galloprovincialis*) from Cala Iris offshore (Northern Morocco). Marine Pollution Bulletin, 137. Pages 688-694.

Ballard, B., Cronin, M.A., Robards, M.D., and Stubblefield, W.A., 2003. Heavy metal concentrations in Arctic foxes, *Alopex lagopus*, in the Prudhoe Bay oil field, Alaska. Canadian Field-Naturalist, 117. Pages 119-121.

Baraj, B., Niencheski, L. F., Fillmann, G., and Hermanns, L., 2009. Biochemical normalization of trace metals in *Arctocephalus australis*. Brazilian Journal of Oceanography, 57(1).

Barrento, S., Marques, A., Teixeira, B., Carvalho, M.L., Vaz-Pires, P., Nunes, M.L., 2009a. Influence of season and sex on the contents of minerals and trace elements in brown crab. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 57. Pages 3253-3260.

Barrento, S., Marques, A., Teixeira, B., Carvalho, M.L., Vaz-Pires, P., Nunes, M. L., 2009b. Accumulation of elements (S, As, Br, Sr, Cd, Hg: Pb) in two populations of *Cancer pagurus*: ecological implications to human consumption. Food and Chemical Toxicology, 47. Pages 150-156.

Barría, Navarro, J., and Coll, M., 2017. Trophic habits of an abundant shark in the northwestern Mediterranean Sea using an isotopic non-lethal approach. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 207. Pages 1-8.

Barwick, M., and Maher, W., 2003. Biotransference and biomagnification of selenium copper, cadmium, zinc, arsenic and lead in a temperate seagrass ecosystem from Lake Macquarie Estuary, NSW, Australia. Marine Environmental Research, 56(4). Pages 471-502.

Bat, L., Arıcı, E., Sezgin, M., and Fatih Sahin., 2015. Heavy metal levels in the liver and muscle tissues of the four commercial fishes from Lake Balik, Kızılırmak Delta (Samsun, Turkey). Journal of Coastal Life Medicine, 3(12). Pages 950-955.

Bellante, A., Sprovieri, M., Buscaino, G., Salvagio Manta, D., Buffa, G., Di Stefano, V., Bonanno, A., Barra, M., Patti, B., Giacoma, C., and Mazzola, S., 2011. Stranded cetaceans as indicators of mercury pollution in Mediterranean Sea. Italian Journal of Zoology, 1. Pages 1-10.

Bilandžić, N., Sedak, M., Đokić, M., Đuras Gomerčić, M., Gomerčić, T., Zadravec, M., Benić, M., Prevendar Crnić, A., 2012. Toxic element concentrations in the bottlenose (*Tursiops truncatus*), striped (*Stenella coeruleoalba*) and Risso's (*Grampus griseus*) dolphins stranded in eastern Adriatic Sea. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 89. Pages 467-473.

Blewett, T.A and Leonard, E.A., 2017. Mechanisms of nickel toxicity to fish and invertebrates in marine and estuarine waters. Environmental Pollution, 223. Pages 311-322.

Bloom, N.S., 1992. On the chemical form of mercury in edible fish and marine invertebrate tissue. The Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 49. Pages 1,010–1,017.

Bolam, T., and Bersuder, P., 2013a. A survey of cadmium in brown crabmeat and brown crabmeat products, London: The Food Standards Agency.

Bolam, T., and Bersuder, P., 2013b. A Survey of Cadmium in Brown Crabmeat and Brown Crabmeat Products: Follow-on Study on Cadmium in Hepatopancreas and Other Edible Organs, London: The Food Standards Agency.

Bolam, T., Bersuder, P., Burden, R., Shears, G., Morris, S., Warford, L., Thomas, B., and Nelson. P., 2016. Cadmium levels in food containing crab brown meat: A brief survey from UK retailers. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 54. Pages 63-69.

Borgå, K., Kidd, K.A., Muir, D.C.G., Burglund, O., Gobas, F.A.P.C., Gucklick, J., Malm, O., and Powell, D.E., 2012. Trophic Magnification Factors: Considerations of ecology, ecosystems, and study design. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management, 8(1). Pages 64-84.

Bratton, G.R., Flory, W., Spainhour, C.B., and Haubold, E.M., 1997. Assessment of selected heavy metals in liver, kidney, muscle, blubber, and visceral fat of Eskimo harvested bowhead whales *Balaena mysticetus* from Alaska's North Coast. Department of Wildlife Management, North Slope Borough, Barrow, Alaska.

Branco, V., Vale, C., Canário, J., and dos Santos, M.N., 2007. Mercury and selenium in blue shark (*Prionace glauca, L.* 1758) and swordfish (*Xiphias gladius, L.* 1758) from two areas of the Atlantic Ocean. Environmental Pollution, 150(3). Pages 373-380.

Brisebois, A.R., 2013. Relationship between the Bioconcentration Factor (BCF), the Bioaccumulation Factor (BAF), and the Trophic Magnification Factor (TMF). Project Submitted in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Resource and Environmental Management. Queens University: Report No: 576.

Bustamante, P., Caurant, F., Fowler, S.W., and Miramand, P., 1998a. Cephalopods as a vector for the transfer of cadmium to top marine predators in the north-east Atlantic. Science of the Total Environment, 220. Pages 71–80.

Butler, H., Cossa, E.C.V., Daley, R., and Boudo, A., 2012. Trophic structure and biomagnification of mercury in an assemblage of deepwater chondrichthyans from southeastern Australia. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 451. Pages 163-174.

Cardoso, P.G., Pereira, E., Duarte, A.C., and Azeiteiro., U.M., 2014. Temporal characterization of mercury accumulation at different trophic levels and implications for metal biomagnification along a coastal food web. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 87(1-2). Pages 39-47.

303

Cardwell, R.D., Deforest, D.K., Brix, K.V., and Adams, W.J., 2013. Do Cd, Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn biomagnify in aquatic ecosystems? Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 226. Pages 101-22.

Caurant, F., Navarro, M., and Amiard, J. C., 1996. Mercury in pilot whales: possible limits to the detoxification process. Science of the Total Environment, 186(1-2). Pages 95-104.

Cheung, M.S., and Wang, W.X., 2008. Uses of subcellular metal distribution in prey to predict metal bioaccumulation and internal exposure in a predator. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 27. Page 1160.

Chou, C.L., Paon, L.A., Moffat, J.D., and Zwicker, B., 2003. Bioaccumulation and interrelationship of manganese and zinc in horse mussel *Modiolus modiolus* from Eastern Canada. Fisheries Science, 69. Pages 369–378.

Damiano, S., Papetti, P., and Menesatti, P., 2011. Accumulation of heavy metals to assess the health status of swordfish in a comparative analysis of Mediterranean and Atlantic areas. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 62. Pages 1920-1925.

Danje, S., and Manoj, K., 2015. Bioaccumulation of Heavy Metals in Sediment, Polychaetes (Annelid) Worms, Mud Skipper and Mud Crab at Purna River Estuary, Navsari, Gujarat, India. International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences, 4(9). Pages 571-575.

Davies, I. M., Topping, G., Graham, W.C., Falconer, C.R., McIntosh, A.D., and Saward, D., 1981. Field and experimental studies on cadmium in the edible crab *Cancer pagurus*. International Journal on Life in Oceans and Coastal Waters, 64(3). Pages 291–297.

Dehn, L.A., Sheffield, G.G., Follmann, E.H., Duffy, L.K., Thomas, D.L., Bratton, G.R., Taylor, R.J., and O'Hara, T.M., 2005. Trace elements in tissues of phocid seals harvested in the Alaskan and Canadian Arctic: influence of age and feeding ecology. Canadian Journal of Zoology, 83(5). Pages 726-746.

Elskus, A.A., Stegeman, J.J., Gooch, J.W., Black, D.E., and Pruell, R.J., 1994. Polychlorinated biphenyl congener distributions in winter flounder as related to gender, spawning site, and congener metabolism. Environmental Science and Technology, 28. Pages 401–407.

Endo, T., Hisamichi, Y., Haraguchi, K., Kato, Y., Ohta, C., and Koga, N., 2008. Hg, Zn and Cu levels in the muscle and liver of tiger sharks (*Galeocerdo cuvier*) from the coast

of Ishigaki Island, Japan: relationship between metal concentrations and body length. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 56. Pages 1774-1780.

Ervik, H., Lierhagen, S., and Asimakopoulosb, A.G., 2020. Elemental content of brown crab (*Cancer pagurus*) – Is it safe for human consumption? A recent case study from Mausund, Norway. Science of The Total Environment, 716.

Espejo, W., Padilha, J.D.A., Kidd, K.A., Dorneles, P.R., Barra, R., Malm, O., Chiang, G., and Celise, J.C., 2018. Trophic transfer of cadmium in marine food webs from Western Chilean Patagonia and Antarctica. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 137. Pages 246-251.

European Commission., 2014. Common Implementation Strategy for the Water Framework Directive (2000/60/EC). Guidance Document No. 32 on Biota Monitoring (The Implementation of EQSBIOTA) Under the Water Framework Directive. Available at: https://circabc.europa.eu/sd/a/62343f10-5759-4e7c-

ae2b12677aa57605/Guidance%20No%2032%20-%20Biota%20Monitoring.pdf

European Commission., 2008. Directive 2008/105 of the European Parliament and of the Council on environmental quality standards in the field of water policy and amending Directive 2000/60/EC. Brussels (BE): European Union. Page 27.

EU Directive 2013/39/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 August 2013 amending Directives 2000/60/EC and 2008/105/EC as regards priority substances in the field of water policy. Official Journal of the European Union. Available at: https://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2013:226:0001:0017:EN: PDF (Accessed 16/12/2019)

EU., 2004. Report from Task 3.2.11: Assessment of the dietary exposure to arsenic, cadmium, lead and mercury of the population of the EU member states. European Commission, Directorate General Health and Consumer Protection. SCOOP Report.

EU., 2006. Commission Regulation (EC) No 1881/2006 of 19 December 2006 setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuffs. Official Journal of the European Union, 49 (L364). Pages 5-24.

EU., 2011. Commission Regulation (EU) No 420/2011 of 29 April 2011 amending Regulation (EC) No 1881/2006 setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuffs. Official Journal of the European Union, 49 (L111). Pages 3-6.

Falconer, J., Davies, I. M., and Topping. G., 1986. Cadmium in edible crabs (*Cancer pagurus L.*) from Scottish Coastal Waters. Science of the Total Environment, 54. Pages 173-183.

Farkas, A., Salánki, J., and Specziár, A., 2003. Age- and size-specific patterns of heavy metals in the organs of freshwater fish *Abramis brama L*. populating a low-contaminated site. Water Research, 37(5). Pages 959-964.

Fergusson, J., 1990. The heavy elements: chemistry, environmental impact and health effects. Perganlon Press, Oxford. Page 614.

Fishbase., 2019. Available at: https://www.fishbase.se/search.php (Accessed 22/11/2019).

Förstner, U., and Müller, G., 1981. Concentrations of heavy metals and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in river sediments: geochemical background, man's influence and environmental impact. GeoJournal, 5(417). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02484715.

França, S., Vinagre, C., Caçador, I., and Cabral, H.N., 2005. Heavy metal concentrations in sediment, benthic invertebrates and fish in three salt marsh areas subjected to different pollution loads in the Tagus Estuary (Portugal). Marine Pollution Bulletin, 50. Pages 993-1018.

Fry, B., and Sherr, E., 1984. ¹³C measurements as indicators of carbon flow in marine and freshwater ecosystems. Stable Isotopes in Ecological Research, 68. Pages 196-229.

Fordyce, F.M., Everette, P.A., Bearcock, J.M., and Lister, T.R., 2019. Soil metal/metalloid concentrations in the Clyde Basin, Scotland, UK: implications for land quality. The Geosciences in Europe's Urban Sustainability: Lessons from Glasgow and Beyond (CUSP), 108(2-3). Pages 191-216.

Frodello, J. P., and Marchand, B., 2001. Cadmium, Copper, Lead, and Zinc in Five Toothed Whale Species of the Mediterranean Sea. International Journal of Toxicology, 20(6). Pages 339–343.

Gao, Y., Baisch, P., Mirlean, N., Manoel, F., Júnior. R.D.S., Larebeke. N.V., Baeyens, W., Leermakers, M., 2018. Arsenic speciation in fish and shellfish from the North Sea (Southern bight) and Açu Port area (Brazil) and health risks related to seafood consumption. Chemosphere, 191. Pages 89-96.

Gewurtz, S., Bhavsar, S., and Fletcher, R., 2011. Influence of fish size and sex on mercury/PCB concentration: Importance for fish consumption advisories. Environment International, 37. Pages 425-34.

Gieter, M.D., Leermakers, M., Van Ryssen, R., Noyen, J., Goeyens, L., Baeyens, W., 2002. Total and toxic arsenic levels in North Sea fish. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 43. Pages 406–417.

Glasby, G.P., and Szefer, P., 1998. Marine pollution in Gdansk Bay, Puck Bay and the Vistula Lagoon, Poland: an overview. Science of the Total Environment, 212. Pages 49-57.

Gu, Y.G., Ning, J.J., Ke, C.L., and Huang, H.H., 2018. Bioaccessibility and human health implications of heavy metals in different trophic level marine organisms: A case study of the South China Sea. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 163. Pages 551-557.

Gu, Y.G., Lin, Q., Huang, H.H., Wang, L.G., Ning, J.J., Du, F.Y., 2017. Heavy metals in fish tissues/stomach contents in four marine wild commercially valuable fish species from the western continental shelf of South China Sea. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 114. Pages 1125-1129.

Guo, B., Jiao, D., Wang, J., Lai, K., and Lin, C., 2016. Trophic transfer of toxic elements in the estuarine invertebrate and fish food web of Daliao River, Liaodong Bay, China. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 113(1-2). Pages 258-265.

Hall, B., Bodaly, R., Fudge, R., Rudd, J., and Rosenberg, D., 1997. Food as the dominant pathway of methylmercury uptake by fish. Water, Air Soil Pollution, 100. Pages 13–24.

Hammond, P.S., Northridge, S.P., Thompson, D., Gordon, J.C.D., Hall, A.J., Sharples, R.J., Grellier, K., and Matthiopoulos, J., 2004. Background information on marine mammals relevant to Strategic Environmental Assessment 5. Sea Mammal Research Unit [online]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/197386/SEA5_TR_Mammals_SMRU.pdf (Accessed 17/09/2019).

Hansen, A.M.K., Bryan, C.E., West, K., Jensen, B.A., 2015. Trace Element Concentrations in Liver of 16 Species of Cetaceans Stranded on Pacific Islands from 1997 through 2013. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 70 (1). Pages 75–95.

Harris, H.H., Pickering I.J., and George, G.N., 2003. The chemical form of mercury in fish. Science, 301. Page 1,203.

Hédouin, L., Pringault, O., Metian, M., Bustamante, P., and Warnau, M., 2010. Nickel bioaccumulation in bivalves from the New Caledonia lagoon: Seawater and food exposure. Chemosphere, Elsevier, 66(8). Pages 1449-1457.

Honda, K., 1990. Contamination of heavy metals in marine mammals. N. Miyazaki, T. Kasuya (Eds.), Biology of Marine Mammals, Scientist Inc, Tokyo, Japan. Pages. 242-253.

Hong, Y.S., Hunter, S., Clayton, L.A., Rifkin, E., and Bouwer E.J., 2012. Assessment of mercury and selenium concentrations in captive bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) diet fish, blood, and tissue. Science of the Total Environment, 414. Pages 220-226.

Hrenchuk, L.E., Blanchfield, P.J., Paterson, M.J., and Hintelmann, H.H., 2011. Dietary and waterborne mercury accumulation by yellow perch: A field experiment. Environmental Science and Technology, 46. Pages 509–516.

Jennings, J.R., and Rainbow, P.S., 1979. Studies on the uptake of cadmium by the crab *Carcinus maenas* in the laboratory. Accumulation from seawater and a food source. International Journal on Life in Oceans and Coastal Waters, 50(2). Pages 131–139.

Kasper, D., Palermo, E.F.A., Dias, A.C.M.L., Ferreira, G.L., Leitão, R.P., Branco, C.W.C., and Malm, O., 2009. Mercury distribution in different tissues and trophic levels of fish from a tropical reservoir, Brazil. Neotropical Ichthyology, 7(4).

Kershaw, J. L., and Hall, A. J., 2019. Mercury in cetaceans: Exposure, bioaccumulation and toxicity. Science of The Total Environment, 694(1). 133683.

Kidd, K.A., Burkhard, L.P., Babut, M., Borga, K., Muir, D.C., Perceval, O., Ruedel, H., Woodburn, K., and Embry, M.R., 2019. Practical advice for selecting or determining trophic magnification factors for application under the European Union Water Framework Directive. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management, 15(2). Pages 266-277.

Kim, E., Kim, H., Shin, K.H., Kundu, S.R., Lee, B.G., and Han, S., 2012. Biomagnification of mercury through the benthic food webs of a temperate estuary: Masan Bay, Korea. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 31(6). Pages 1254-1263.

Lavoie, R.A., Jardine, T.D., Chumchal, M.M., Kidd, K.A., and Campbell, L.M., 2013. Biomagnification of mercury in aquatic food webs: A worldwide metaanalysis. Environmental Science and Technology, 47(23). Pages 13,385-13,394. Lu, G.Y., and Wang, W.X., 2018. Trace metals and macroelements in mussels from Chinese coastal waters: National spatial patterns and normalization. Science of The Total Environment, 626. Pages 307-318.

Marigómez, I., Soto, M., Cajaraville, M.P., Angulo, E., and Giamberini, L., 2002. Cellular and subcellular distribution of metals in molluscs. Microscopy Research and Technique, 56. Pages 358-392.

Mathews, T., and Fisher, N.S., 2008. Trophic transfer of seven trace metals in a fourstep marine food chain. Marine Ecology Press Series, 367. Pages 23–33.

Mejdoub Z., Zaid, Y., Hmimid, F., and Kabine, M., 2018. Assessment of metals bioaccumulation and bioavailability in mussels Mytilus galloprovincialis exposed to outfalls pollution in coastal areas of Casablanca. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology, 48. Pages 30-37.

Mille, T., Cresson, P., Chouvelon, T., Bustamante, P., Brach-Papa, C., Bruzac, S., Rozuel, E., and Bouchoucha, M., 2018. Trace metal concentrations in the muscle of seven marine species: Comparison between the Gulf of Lions (North-West Mediterranean Sea) and the Bay of Biscay (North-East Atlantic Ocean). Marine Pollution Bulletin, 135. Pages 9-16.

Mustafa, C., and Guluzar, A., 2003. The relationships between heavy metal (Cd, Cr, Cu, Fe, Pb, Zn) levels and the size of six Mediterranean fish species. Environmental Pollution, 2112(1). Pages 129-136.

Nakazawa, T., Sakai, Y., Hsieh, C.H., Koitabashi, T., Tayasu, I., Yamamura, N., and Okuda, N., 2010. Is the relationship between body size and trophic niche position time-invariant in a predatory fish? First stable isotope evidence. PLoS ONE 5, e9120.

Narasimha, L., Murthy., Kumar Panda, S., Imam Khasim, D., and Badonia, R., 2009, Monitoring of Cadmium Accumulation in Cephalopods Processed in Gujarat Coast. Asian Fisheries Science, 22. Pages 319-330.

Neff, J.M., 2002. Bioaccumulation in Marine Organisms: Effect of Contaminants from Oil Well Produced Water Elsevier, Boston, Massachusetts, USA. Page 452.

Noël, L., Chafey, C., Testu, C.J., Pinte, P., Velge, T., and Guérin., 2011. Contamination levels of lead, cadmium and mercury in imported and domestic lobsters and large crab species consumed in France: differences between white and brown meat. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 24. Pages 368-375.

OSPAR Commission: Chemicals for Priority Action., 2013. Reference number 2004-12. [online]. Available from: http://www.ospar.org/work-areas/hasec/chemicals/priority-action

OSPAR Commission., 2016a. Further development guidance for assessment of mercury, 2016. OSPAR, Meeting of the Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME). MIME 16/4/3(L), Agenda 4.6. Copenhagen.

OSPAR Commission., 2016b. Hazardous Substances & Eutrophication Series: Mercury assessment in the marine environment Assessment criteria comparison (EAC/EQS) for mercury.

OSPAR Commission., 2016c. Metals in sediment and biota: status and trend of copper burden. Radioactive substances series. Working Group on Monitoring and on Trends and Effects of Substances in the Marine Environment (MIME).

OSPAR., 2017. Status and Trend for Heavy Metals (Mercury, Cadmium, and Lead) in Fish and Shellfish. D8 - Concentrations of Contaminants. Available online at: <u>https://oap.ospar.org/en/ospar-assessments/intermediate-assessment-2017/pressures-human-activities/contaminants/metals-fish-shellfish/</u> [Accessed 15/05/2020].

Overnell, J., and Trewhella, E., 1979. Evidence for the natural occurrence of (cadmiumcopper)-metallothionein in crab, *Cancer pagurus*. Comparative Biochemistry & Physiology, 64C. Pages 67-76.

Pan, K., and Wang, W.X., 2012. Trace metal contamination in estuarine and coastal environments in China. Science of the Total Environment, 421–422. Pages 3–16.

Pavluk, T., 2008. A. bij de Vaate, in Encyclopaedia of Ecology. Trophic Index and Efficiency. Pages 3602-3608.

Pethybridge, H., Butler, E. C. V., Cossa, D., Daley, R., and Alain, B., 2012. Trophic structure and biomagnification of mercury in an assemblage of deepwater chondrichthyans from southeastern Australia. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 451. Pages 163-174.

Philips, D., 1977. The use of biological indicator organisms to monitor trace metal pollution in marine and estuarine environments - a review. Environmental Pollution, 13. Pages 281-317.

Rainbow, P.S., 2003. Trace metal concentrations in aquatic invertebrates: Why and so what? Environmental Pollution, 121(3). Pages 497-507.

Rainbow, P.S., 2018. Trace Metals in the Environment and Living Organisms; The British Isles as a Case Study. Cambridge University Press.

Raknuzzaman, M., Ahmed, M.K., Islam, M.S., Habibullah-Al-Mamun, M., Tokumura, M., Sekine, M., and Masunaga. S., 2016. Trace metal contamination in commercial fish and crustaceans collected from coastal area of Bangladesh and health risk assessment. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 23. Pages 17298-17310.

Robinson, C., Webster, L., Martínez-Gómez, C., Burgeot, T., Gubbins, M.J., Thain, J.E., Vethaak, A.D., McIntosh, A.D., and Hylland, K., 2017. Assessment of contaminant concentrations in sediments, fish and mussels sampled from the North Atlantic and European regional seas within the ICON project. Marine Environmental Research, 124. Pages 21-31.

Romanuk, T.N., Hayward, A., and Hutchings, J.A., 2011. Trophic level scales positively with body size in fishes. Global Ecology and Biogeography, 20. Pages 231–240.

Rumbold, D., Wasno, R., Hammerschlag, N., Volety, A., 2014. Mercury accumulation in sharks from the coastal waters of southwest Florida. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 67(3). Pages 402-412.

Salgado, L.D., Más-Rosa, S., and Azevedo, J.C.R., 2018. Concentrations of metals in liver of Guiana dolphins (*Sotalia guianensis*) from an estuary in Southeast of Brazil. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Contamination, 13 (1). Pages 51-61.

Schneider, L., Maher, W., and Potts, J., Taylor, A., 2018. Trophic transfer of metals in a seagrass food web: Bioaccumulation of essential and non-essential metals. Marine Pollution Bulletin 131(Pt A). Pages 468-480.

SNH (Scottish Natural Heritage)., 2019. Horse mussel beds. Available online at: https://www.nature.scot/landscapes-and-habitats/habitat-types/coast-and-seas/marine-habitats/horse-mussel-beds [Accessed 04/04/2020].

Suner, M.A., Devesa, V., Mun^oz, O., Lo^{pez}, F., Montoro, R., Arias, A.M., and Blasco, J., 1999. Total and inorganic arsenic in the fauna of the Guadalquivir estuary: environmental and human health implications. Science of the Total Environment, 242. Pages 261–270.

Szefer, P., 2002. Metal pollutants and radionuclides in the Baltic Sea – an overview. Oceanologia, 44. Pages 145-148.

Tueros, I., Borja, A., Larreta, J., Rodríguez, J. G., Valencia, V., and Millán, E., 2009. Integrating long-term water and sediment pollution data, in assessing chemical status within the European Water Framework Directive. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 58(9). Pages 1389-1400.

UKMMAS, 2010. Charting Progress 2. An assessment of the state of UK seas. Available online at:

https://tethys.pnnl.gov/sites/default/files/publications/UKMMAS_2010_Charting_Progress_2.pdf

Woshner, V.M., O'Hara, T.M., Bratton, G.R., and Beasley, V.R., 2001a. Concentrations and interactions of selected essential and non-essential elements in ringed seals and polar bears of Arctic Alaska. Journal of Wildlife Diseases, 37(2001). Pages 711-721.

Woshner, V.M., O'Hara, T.M., Bratton, G.R., Suydam, R.S., and Beasley V.R., 2001b. Concentrations and interactions of selected essential and non-essential elements in bowhead and beluga whales of Arctic Alaska. Journal of Wildlife Diseases, 37(2001). Pages 693-71.

Yi, Y. Z., and & Zhang, S. H., 2012. The relationships between fish heavy metal concentrations and fish size in the upper and middle reach of Yangtze River. Procedia Environmental Sciences, 13. Pages 1,699-1,707.

Zhang, Z., Fang, Z., Li, J., Sui, T., Lin, L., and Xu, X., 2019. Copper, zinc, manganese, cadmium and chromium in crabs from the mangrove wetlands in Qi'ao Island, South China: Levels, bioaccumulation and dietary exposure. Watershed Ecology and the Environment, 1. Pages 26-32.

Chapter 6

Conclusions and future work



Alethea Madgett, 2016

Alethea Madgett, 2014

Monitoring and assessment efforts based on scientific knowledge are crucial for the management of human activities in our seas; to contribute to the periodic review of policy objectives and associated targets and indicators. To achieve the end goal of "good environmental status", it is important to understand the status and trends of human impact existing in our ever-changing oceans, coasts, and marine ecosystems.

With regards to the ecotoxicological assessment criteria for biota, secondary poisoning needs to be considered for contaminants that have biomagnification as a critical pathway. It has been established by researchers from academia, government, and industry that the actual bio-accumulative capacity of some chemical substances is not always identifiable using properties such as the K_{ow} (bioaccumulation factor, bioconcentration factor and biomagnification factor). TMFs have been suggested a reliable tool for the assessment of the bioaccumulation of substances that can be quantitatively measured in biota.

The aim of this project was to calculate TMFs for selected PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals, to allow the trophic level adjustment of existing assessment criteria and provide contaminant and trophic level data covering the diverse Scottish marine food web. An initial review of literature was undertaken (Chapter 1) whilst the methods applied in the thesis are described in Chapter 2. The thesis aim was achieved using three objectives: 1) To contribute high-quality trophic level data covering the diverse marine species inhabiting Scottish waters; 2) To determine the concentration of contaminants (PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals and metalloids) in marine species covering a wide trophic level range within the Scottish marine food web; and 3) To contribute to the wider development of TMFs for organic and inorganic contaminants with a high level of confidence and worldwide applicability.

First objective: To contribute high-quality trophic level data covering the diverse marine species inhabiting Scottish waters.

Chapter three focussed on the determination of feeding patterns and trophic levels existing in the Scottish marine food web, which was proven to be highly complex with organisms at a single trophic level having considerable variation. In assessing the contribution of contaminants to the overall pressure, measuring contaminants at a specific trophic level and then using TMFs to estimate concentrations at other trophic levels permits environmental assessments across the food web. Furthermore, it allows the adjustment of contaminant concentrations to a particular trophic level for subsequent comparison to assessment criteria. FA analysis was able to provide an indication of the

feeding patterns of many of the organisms sampled in this project and was used to categorise 215 samples into nineteen sample categories, accounting for the FA profile influences of tissue type and water column zone. SI analysis provided dietary information and ascribed the trophic levels of all twenty-six species. FATMs were used as trophic level indicators and with SI analysis, permitted identification of the mean trophic level of each species and determination of the feeding patterns and predator-prey relationships existing in the Scottish marine food web.

In the marine mammal category, the contributing three species could be differentiated by their FA profile. Harbour porpoise and harbour seal had a similar and highly variable diet and sperm whale had the least variable FA profile and were separated from other two species, suggesting a different feeding pattern. Individual marine mammal samples with different feeding patterns could be identified by analysis of their FA profiles. A harbour seal sample for example had a different FA profile to the other harbour seal samples and when further investigated, was found to be in a state of emaciation. This individual however could not be differentiated using SI analysis alone, showing the importance of having both techniques to fully understand the dynamics existing within a food web.

Corresponding to FA analysis, the three marine mammal species could also be differentiated based on their $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$, where sperm whales had a lower $\delta^{15}N$ and higher $\delta^{13}C$ in their blubber protein compared to harbour seal and harbour porpoise. The range of $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ in harbour seal and harbour porpoise protein suggests a more variable dietary pattern and/or feeding location than sperm whale. Harbour seal were found to have the highest calculated trophic level in the food web of this project (5.02 ± 0.35), followed by harbour porpoise (4.71 ± 0.36). Sperm whale had a much lower trophic level of 3.75 ± 0.16, therefore classed as a mid-trophic level predator in this project.

In the shark and fish categories, FA and SI analysis was able to differentiate between tissue type, sample category, and species. There were no significant regional influences on the FA profiles for each sample category, but this is likely due to the number of species making up each category each with different feeding patterns. A larger dataset will be required for further research on a species level to investigate the influence of sampling location on the FA profile. Initially, FA analysis showed that muscle tissue of demersal shark, roundfish and flatfish and the liver tissue of pelagic roundfish had a higher proportion of PUFAs, which are components of structural lipids and characteristic to the physiology of these category tissue types. The demersal roundfish categories (muscle

and liver separately) were found to have a highly variable FA profile and $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$. FA analysis showed that this variation was due to the dietary differences existing between the category species and SI analysis found that for whiting, there was a significant influence of age, length and weight on the $\delta^{15}N$ for all tissue types (p < 0.05). SI analysis also showed that there was a significant localised regional influence on the demersal roundfish liver category (p<0.05) and that there was unlikely to be a predatorprev relationship with demersal shark. Average weight was found to significantly influence the $\delta^{15}N$ in catshark muscle, (p < 0.05) indicating that larger catshark are feeding higher up the food chain than smaller catshark and average pool length was found to significantly influence the δ^{13} C in catshark liver (p < 0.05), suggesting a different Sampling year was found to influence both the $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ of catshark, diet. suggesting that the small spotted catshark collected in the 2016 sampling exercises were feeding more on lower trophic level benthic invertebrates with differing primary carbon sources in comparison to those collected during 2015 and 2017. Demersal shark had the highest calculated trophic level in its muscle tissue (4.55 ± 0.25) in comparison to the other shark and fish tissue categories, followed by demersal roundfish whole (4.43 ± 0.11), demersal roundfish muscle (4.40 \pm 0.36), demersal shark liver (4.30 \pm 0.17), demersal roundfish liver (4.09 ± 0.35) , flatfish muscle (3.64 ± 0.36) and flatfish liver (3.36)± 0.31).

There was considerable variation in the invertebrates FA profile and SI values. A majority of the benthic invertebrates whole category was separated and grouped together due to the more physically specific FA composition of echinoderms. All three species making up the category could however be differentiated due to the characteristic FAs required for bodily functions in common starfish (e.g. 20:4(n-6) required to induce maturation in starfish oocytes) and specific FAs associated with a less carnivorous diet of microalgae in brittle star. Sea mouse was separated from the echinoderm species and grouped with the benthic invertebrates muscle category, due to containing a higher proportion of FAs associated with a more carnivorous diet than common starfish and brittle star. Corresponding to FA analysis, brittle star and starfish had a higher δ^{13} C than the other categories, likely due to microalgae as possible carbon source at the base of the echinoderm food chain and/or bioturbation of refractory organic matter in the sediment. There was also a localised regional influence on common starfish, where those collected from the Moray Firth had a significantly higher δ^{13} C than other benthic species collected from the same location, suggesting this species feeds on organisms with a different primary carbon source. Also, two starfish samples were slightly separated from the others during PCA on the FA profiles, due to a localised regional

influence where those collected from Pladda had a different FA profile with a higher proportion of copepod biomarker than those collected from the in the upper Clyde (Hunterston and Holy Loch) and the North East, likely due to a higher degree of planktivorous feeding. A higher sample number is however required for brittle star, starfish and sea mouse for a more comprehensive analysis and further study required on the feeding patterns of these species. Benthic invertebrates soft body had the most variable FA profile out of the invertebrates categories due to the more carnivorous feeding pattern of whelk than horse mussel, swimming crab and shore crab, but all contributing species could be separated based on their FA profile. The SI data corresponded to this, where whelk had a higher δ^{13} C than the other contributing species, suggesting a different diet. There was a regional influence on the $\delta^{15}N$ within this category, where sample pools collected from Holy Loch had a significantly higher δ^{15} N than those collected from the Solway Firth, Hunterston, Tancred Bank, Outer Firth of Forth, Pladda and Montrose Bank. Demersal invertebrates muscle had the highest calculated trophic level (3.87 ± 0.05) in comparison to the other invertebrate species, followed by benthic invertebrates muscle (3.68 ± 0.30) , benthic invertebrates soft body (3.53 ± 0.47) , benthic invertebrates whole (3.42 ± 0.50) and benthic invertebrates brown meat (3.24 ± 0.06) . Zooplankton had characteristic dinoflagellate phytoplankton markers, corresponding to a primary consumer diet and had the lowest calculated trophic level (1.47 ± 0.11) in the food web of this project.

To overcome the issue of uncertainty in environmental assessments using generic trophic levels and TMF data from literature and databases (e.g. Fishbase), Chapter 3 provided ecosystem-specific trophic level data covering the large species diversity or regions present in the Scottish marine food web. The trophic level data from this study permitted the calculation of TMFs for a range of contaminants which could be used in environmental status assessments and guide the management of human activities impacting on marine systems.

Second objective: To determine the concentration of contaminants (PCBs, PBDEs and trace metals and metalloids) in marine species covering a wide trophic level range within the Scottish marine food web.

The selection of a TMF for a given substance is a critical issue, due to the variability existing within ecosystems (region, physiology, etc). In order to understand TMFs and prove whether the main driver of bioaccumulation is trophic level, the cause of variability

within sample categories (inter- and intra- species variation) must be established to determine the reliability of the calculated TMF.

The variability of concentrations and distributions of thirty-two PCB congeners, nine PBDE congeners and nine metals and metalloids within and between nineteen sample categories (categorisation discussed in Chapter 3: first objective) from the Scottish marine food web was analysed. There were clear differences in PCB and PBDE patterns between different sample categories and species which were a consequence of the effect of a mixture of influencing factors such as physiological processes (metabolism) and eco-biological parameters (region, length, weight, age, habitat and diet).

There was much less of a link between the concentration of these metals and metalloids and the feeding pattern and trophic level relationships existing in the project marine food web than for PCBs and PBDEs. Metal distribution was not common across the sample categories, with Cu, Se and Zn detected in all the samples (individuals and pools). Five out of the nine metals and metalloids had a significant relationship with trophic level (Zn, Hg, Cu, Ni and Cd) (p<0.05).

There were differences in PCB congener proportion and concentration between the three marine mammal species. The highest ΣPCB_{32} concentration compared to the other sample categories was found in harbour seal blubber and highest $\Sigma PBDE_9$ concentration was found in sperm whale. Sperm whale had very little within-group variation of PCB congener proportion in comparison to harbour seal and harbour porpoise and were separated from the other two species. This agrees with the findings of FA and SI analysis, where sperm whale was found to possess the least variable FA profile in the dataset and were separated from the other marine mammals due to having a significantly different feeding pattern. As well as feeding ecology, the more distinct PCB and PBDE profiles of sperm whale are likely a result of the lower metabolic capacity to biotransform smaller congeners, size (lower concentration per unit mass) and distance from pollution sources (long-term transport of lower chlorinated and brominated congeners). Harbour seal and harbour porpoise had more variable PCB and PBDE profiles corresponding to their dietary pattern identified in Chapter 3 but could be differentiated from each other due to their differing metabolic capacity of lower chlorinated PCB congeners and CB149. Within-species variation could also be identified, where the individual emaciated harbour seal identified in Chapter 3 with a different FA profile was found to have a different PCB and PBDE profile compared to the other harbour seal samples and a significantly higher concentration of ΣPCB_{32} and $\Sigma PBDE_9$ in its blubber. These findings indicate a strong association between PCB pattern and feeding ecology and have the potential to influence TMF calculation.

The shark and fish categories were influenced by trophic level, species, diet, metabolism, sampling location and size. Shark and fish had a higher proportion of lower chlorinated and brominated congeners in their PCB and PBDE profiles than marine mammals due to their lower metabolic capacity for these lighter congeners. All four categories could be separated based on their PCB and PBDE congener profiles. Demersal shark liver had the highest Σ PCB₃₂ concentration and pelagic roundfish liver had the highest Σ PBDE₉ concentration out of the shark and fish categories. Demersal shark possessed the highest mean trophic level and least variable PCB and PBDE profile. This category also had the highest Hg concentration in its muscle in comparison to the other fish and invertebrate sample categories and a smaller Hg concentration range. This corresponds with the FA distribution and SI data, where there was little variation in feeding pattern within the species suggesting that diet is the major contributor to PCB, PBDE and Hg contamination in demersal shark.

Pelagic roundfish could be separated from the other shark and fish categories during PCA analysis of PCB profiles and had a different PBDE profile, likely due to their different diet of planktonic prey which was confirmed in Chapter 3 during FA profile analysis. Similar to the FA and SI results, there was a large degree of variation present in the PCB and PBDE profiles in the demersal roundfish category. On a species level, hake were found to have a different PCB profile in comparison to whiting and haddock, and all three species had PCB and PBDE profiles distinguishable based on their sampling location. This correlates to the SI result, where on a category and species level, there was a regional influence on the δ^{15} N.

When PCB concentrations in the fish categories were compared to OSPAR EACs, only the EAC of CB118 was exceeded by demersal roundfish liver, muscle and whole and pelagic roundfish whole. For the assessment of PBDEs, the ΣPBDE₆ concentration exceeded the adjusted EQS for each sample category. Neither of the congener concentrations exceed the given FEQG values. The Hg concentration of shark and fish muscle and invertebrates was corrected using the TMF (both traditional and balanced method TMFs). It was found that trophic adjustment using a balanced dataset TMF had more of an influence on the adjusted concentration and is highly recommended for a true indication of secondary poisoning by biomagnification.

Flatfish had the highest concentration of Hg in their muscle and larger concentration range than the other fish categories due to a significant regional influence on Hg

concentration (p<0.05). This does not correlate with FA, SI and organic contaminant analysis where the demersal roundfish category had the largest degree of variation in feeding pattern and concentration range.

There was a large degree of variation present in the PCB profiles of the invertebrates categories which was found in FA analysis, where considerable variation for the benthic invertebrates whole, muscle and soft body FA profiles suggested highly variable feeding patterns. Common starfish had a large degree of variation in both their PCB congener proportion and concentration, where samples were separated based on their sampling location. FA analysis however found common starfish to group together and have very little variation in the FA profile suggesting a similar feeding pattern, however a δ^{13} C found a significant regional influence on the diet of this species (p<0.05). Benthic invertebrates soft body and muscle were also found to have highly variable PCB profiles which was also seen for their FA profiles. Within these categories there was both a significant species and regional influence on the PCB profiles (p<0.05). The concentration of Σ PBDE₉ in all invertebrate sample categories was low, with most congeners having a concentration below or close to the LoD.

Benthic invertebrates muscle had the largest degree of variation of Hg concentration than the other invertebrates categories due a significant within category species and regional influence. Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn were all significantly higher in benthic invertebrates categories which suggested that there was more of a species-specific accumulation of these metals in the food web rather than concentrations as a result of biomagnification. Benthic invertebrates brown meat had the highest concentration of Cd, Cu and Ni than the other sample categories due to the detoxifying nature of the hepatopancreas making up the brown meat. Benthic invertebrates soft body had a large concentration range for Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn in comparison to the other sample categories due to the specific physiological ability to accumulate Cd, Ni and Zn and control Cu uptake.

The data from this chapter provided ecosystem-specific information on the relationship between contaminant concentration within an organism or a sample category and key factors which influence those concentrations (trophic level, region, sample categorisation and physiological factors). The identified influencing factors were considered when TMFs were calculated on selected contaminants.

Third objective: To contribute to the wider development of TMFs for organic and inorganic contaminants with a high level of confidence and worldwide applicability.

Based on the data obtained from the first and second objectives, TMFs were calculated for the ICES-7 PCBs, BDE47 (selection of congeners discussed in results and discussion) and trace metals with a significant trophic level relationship (Hg, Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn) using two methods: traditional and balanced methods (Borgå *et al.*, 2012; Brisebois, 2013) to determine whether biomagnification occurs in the food web and whether secondary poisoning should be accounted for when conducting environmental quality assessments.

Biomagnification was found to occur for the ICES-7 PCBs and BDE47 congeners in a food web composed of marine mammals, demersal shark, fish and invertebrates using the traditional method, with the highest degree of trophic magnification reported for CB52. CB180, CB153, CB52 and BDE47 were found to have a lower calculated TMF when marine mammals were removed from the dataset due to their resistance to biodegradation. The higher TMF of CB138, CB118, CB101 and CB28 when marine mammals were not included in the analysis suggested that these congeners do not accumulate in upper trophic level marine mammals. Hg was found to biomagnify in a food web composed of demersal shark, fish and invertebrates using the traditional method, however when demersal shark was removed from the dataset, Hg was found to trophic dilute, suggesting that biomagnification does not occur in a food web composed of lower trophic level organisms (invertebrates and fish). Cu was found to biomagnify in the same food web as for Hg when sample categories with a specific physiological influence on concentration were removed (benthic invertebrates soft body and brown meat) using the traditional method.

When the 'balanced method' was used to calculate TMFs, an unbalanced dataset was found to influence some key findings. An unbalanced dataset was found to influence the TMF of BDE47, where biomagnification occurred using the traditional method and trophic dilution occurred using the balanced method when shark, fish and invertebrates from the four biogeographic regions were analysed. There was also a difference in the calculated TMFs between both methods for CB28, where trophic magnification was found to occur in all trophic levels from the four regions using the traditional method and trophic dilution using the balanced method. For trace metals, both Cu and Zn were found to biomagnify in the food web composed of demersal shark, fish, invertebrates and zooplankton using a balanced dataset but trophic dilute using the traditional method, suggesting that the

different utilisation rate of invertebrate species does influence the calculated TMF in an unbalanced dataset.

An unbalanced dataset was found to influence the TMF when conducting regional comparisons. CB153, CB138, CB101, CB28 and BDE47 were found to have a higher TMF in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional method in comparison to the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, where the balanced method calculated a higher TMF in the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region than the other regions. This was due to the difference in sample numbers of invertebrates and marine mammals between the regions. CB28 possessed the largest TMF difference between the methods, where trophic magnification was reported in the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf using the traditional method, and trophic dilution reported using the balanced method.

The balanced method was found to influence the significance of the concentrationtrophic level regression, where the correlation was significant (p<0.05) for CB28, BDE47, Hg and Cd using the traditional method but not significant (p>0.05) when using the balanced method. This suggests that a larger dataset is required to sufficiently test significance when calculating the TMF of lighter PCBs with less biomagnification ability, particularly when higher trophic level predators are not available and when the dataset is unbalanced. The balanced method also highlighted particular species-specific and regional-specific congener retention which was not clear using the traditional method, for example harbour porpoise from the Northern North Sea, Minches and western Scotland and the Scottish continental shelf food web had a much higher concentration of CB118 in their blubber than harbour seal due to their lower capacity to metabolise this congener, resulting in non-significant correlation (p>0.05) in comparison to the traditional method.

The findings from this study contribute to the wider development of TMFs for organic and inorganic contaminants with a high level of confidence and worldwide applicability. Feeding ecology contributed to the variation identified in PCB, PBDE and trace metal and metalloid concentration and PCB and PBDE congener proportion across the sample categories and, along with other identified factors, can be used to identify the variation associated with calculated TMF. An unbalanced dataset does influence the calculated TMF and in some cases, the overall conclusion of the trophic transfer of PCB and PBDE congeners and metals/metalloids. This method has proven particularly useful during regional comparisons when achieving a balanced dataset is difficult, there are data outliers and when concentrations are low (<LoD). Although TMFs provide valuable information regarding bioaccumulation potential and should be incorporated into

322

regulatory decision making, species selection and data treatment must be kept consistent in future studies. The balanced method is therefore highly recommended for calculating TMFs to ensure the TMF is a true indication of biomagnification potential.

Future work

The sampling in this project was opportunistic and although a diverse trophic level dataset was achieved representing the Scottish marine food web, to compare feeding patterns in species across different regions, a higher sample number is required for statistically robust results. The samples in this project were however pooled which does increase the confidence of the findings and provides a strong indication of the feeding patterns and trophic relationships existing in the project food web. Although grouping samples together based on their differences in FA profiles (separating classes, tissue types and water column depths) enabled a comparison of feeding patterns, there was still considerable variation in some of the categories (demersal roundfish and benthic invertebrates whole and soft body in particular), suggesting that future work should focus on species rather than groups. This also applies to contaminant analysis, where a large degree of variation was present within the same categories for PCBs and PBDEs, which correlated more to the feeding patterns and trophic relationships than trace metal concentrations, which were influenced more on a species level than regional. Due to the essential nature of trace metals, appropriate species and tissue selection is vital to ensure TMFs accurately represent the selected ecosystem.

It was recognised throughout the project that obtaining a larger sample number of individual species regions should also allow a regional comparison with a greater level of confidence. Borga[°] *et al.*, (2011) suggests that 30 to 40 samples are likely needed to conduct a trophic magnification study. The lack of sample numbers representing an assessment region has been encountered in Scotland's Marine Assessment 2020, where the Scottish Continental Shelf had insufficient number of time series or spread of stations for a regional status and trend assessment of PCB concentrations in sediment and biota; partly due to difficulties sampling in this area. A key finding from this project is that even with ecosystem specific trophic level and contaminant data, there was still a considerable level of variation present in the calculated TMF. If the recommended balanced method is used in the future for assessment purposes, it must be recognised that the method is time consuming, expensive, and careful balance must be struck between the analysis requirements and population numbers in a particular region.

323
Appendix

Table A.1: Example target and qualifier lons, using SIM with a dwell time of 50 ms and molecular weight (MW) and chlorination level.

		Target	Qualifier	No
РСВ	MW	Ion	Ion	CI
¹³ C-CB28	270	268	270	3
CB31	258	258	256	3
CB28	258	256	258	3
¹³ C-CB52	304	304	302	4
CB52	292	292	290	4
CB49	292	292	290	4
CB44	292	292	290	4
CB74	292	292	290	4
CB70	292	292	290	4
¹³ C-CB101	340	338	340	5
CB101	326	326	328	5
CB99	326	326	328	5
CB97	326	326	328	5
CB110	326	326	328	5
CB123	326	326	328	5
CB118	326	326	328	5
CB105	326	326	328	5
CB114	326	326	328	5
¹³ C-CB153	374	372	374	6
CB149	362	360	362	6
CB153	362	360	362	6
CB132	362	360	362	6
CB137	362	360	362	6
¹³ C-CB138	374	372	374	6
CB138	362	360	362	6
CB158	362	360	362	6
CB128	362	360	362	6
¹³ C-CB156	374	372	374	6
CB156	362	362	360	6

CB167	362	360	362	6
CB157	362	360	362	6
¹³ C-CB180	408	406	408	7
CB187	396	394	396	7
CB183	396	394	396	7
CB180	396	394	396	7
CB170	396	394	396	7
13C-CB189	406	406	408	7
CB189	396	394	396	7
¹³ C - CB194	442	442	440	8
CB194	430	430	428	8
¹³ C-CB209	510	510	508	10
CB209	498	498	496	10



Figure A.1: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.2: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft bodyreen) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.3: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.4: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.5: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf, excluding the emaciated harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier.



Figure A.6: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB153 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier.



Figure A.7: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.8: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.9: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.10: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB138 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink), flatfish liver (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.11: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.12: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.13: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.14: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB118 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.15: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.16: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.17: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.18: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), pelagic roundfish (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB101 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), demersal roundfish liver (pink), pelagic roundfish (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, muscle, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.19: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.20: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.21: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.22: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB52 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.23: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.24: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.25: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (red), harbour seal blubber (red), harbour seal blubber (red), harbour seal blubber (red), harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region.



Figure A.26: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink), and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean CB28 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal roundfish liver (pink) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) form the Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and Scottish Continental Shelf.



Figure A.27: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrates (brown) fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black), demersal invertebrates (brown) and benthic invertebrates (brown) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, Northern North Sea, Minches and Western Scotland and the Scottish Continental Shelf, excluding the emaciated harbour seal outlier.



Figure A.28: (a) Relationship between trophic level and logarithmically transformed BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier. (b) Relationship between geometric mean trophic level and logarithmically transformed geometric mean BDE47 concentration (µg/kg lw) in harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal blubber (red), harbour porpoise blubber (blue), demersal shark liver (yellow), fish liver: demersal (pink), flatfish (grey), pelagic (black) and benthic invertebrate whole, brown meat, soft body (green) from the Irish Sea Biogeographic Region, excluding the emaciated harbour seal sample outlier.

Publication

Madgett, A., Yates, K., Webster, L., McKenzie, C., and Moffat, C.F., 2019. Understanding marine food web dynamics using fatty acid signatures and stable isotope ratios: Improving contaminant impacts assessments across trophic levels. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 227. 106327.

Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 227 (2019) 106327



Understanding marine food web dynamics using fatty acid signatures and stable isotope ratios: Improving contaminant impacts assessments across trophic levels

Alethea S. Madgett^{a,b}, Kyari Yates^{a,*}, Lynda Webster^b, Craig McKenzie^c, Colin F. Moffat^{a,d}

^a School of Pharmacy and Life Sciences, Robert Gordon University, Aberdeen, AB10 7JG, UK
^b Marine Scotland Science, Marine Laboratory, 375 Victoria Road, Aberdeen, AB11 9DB, UK
^c Centre for Anatomy and Human Identification, School of Science and Engineering, University of Dundee, Dundee, DD1 4HN, UK

^d Office of the Chief Scientific Advisor Marine, Scottish Government, Marine Laboratory, 375 Victoria Road, Aberdeen, AB11 9DB, UK

ABSTRACT

Scotland's marine food webs support a diversity of species and habitats. They contribute to maintaining the balance of the natural environment. Previous studies show that these ecosystems are contaminated by persistent organic pollutants and trace metals; with animals in higher trophic levels (e.g. cetaceans and pinnipeds) containing concentrations that are among the highest found in the ocean. Contaminants represent one of many pressures to which species and habitats are exposed. In assessing the contribution of contaminants to the overall pressure, measuring contaminants at a specific trophic level and then using trophic magnification factors (TMFs) to estimate concentrations at other trophic levels permits assessments across the food web, as well as allowing the adjustment of contaminant concentrations to a particular trophic level for comparison to assessment criteria. Fatty acid (FA) signatures and stable isotope (SI) ratios were used to develop a picture of Scottish marine food web ecology and reliably ascribe trophic levels to a wide range of species. Fatty acid trophic markers (FATMs) were used as trophic level indicators and with SI analysis, permitted identification of the mean trophic level of each species and determination of the feeding patterns and predator-prey relationships existing in the Scottish marine food web. Two hundred and eleven (211) samples comprising of seven fish species, one shark species, fourteen marine invertebrate species, three marine mammal species and two zooplankton species from different locations around Scotland were found to have mean trophic levels ranging from 1.47 ± 0.11 in zooplankton to 5.02 ± 0.35 in harbour seal. Fatty acid profile showed specific dietary information which differed between the eleven taxonomic classes and twenty-seven species. The organic and inorganic contaminant concentrations of the species for which trophic level has been determined, together with TMFs, will be reported in future papers.